# SOIL FERTILITY MANAGEMENT FOR SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION IN SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA

EDITED BY: Samuel Adjei-Nsiah, Isaac Danso, Andrews Opoku and Kwame Agyei Frimpong PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems and Frontiers in Agronomy





#### Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-665-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-665-9

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### **Frontiers Journal Series**

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### **Dedication to Quality**

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

## SOIL FERTILITY MANAGEMENT FOR SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION IN SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA

**Topic Editors:** 

Samuel Adjei-Nsiah, University of Ghana, Ghana Isaac Danso, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR), Ghana Andrews Opoku, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Ghana Kwame Agyei Frimpong, University of Cape Coast, Ghana

**Citation:** Adjei-Nsiah, S., Danso, I., Opoku, A., Frimpong, K. A., eds. (2022). Soil Fertility Management for Sustainable Food Production in Sub-Saharan Africa. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-665-9

# Table of Contents

04 Editorial: Soil Fertility Management for Sustainable Food Production in sub-Saharan Africa

Samuel Adjei-Nsiah, Andrews Opoku, Kwame Agyei Frimpong and Isaac Danso

06 Detecting Biophysical Characteristics and Nitrogen Status of Finger Millet at Hyperspectral and Multispectral Resolutions Gurjinder S. Baath, K. Colton Flynn, Prasanna H. Gowda, Vijaya Gopal Kakani

Gurjinder S. Baath, K. Colton Flynn, Prasanna H. Gowda, Vijaya Gopal Kakani and Brian K. Northup

19 Native Rhizobia Strains Enhance Seed Yield of Groundnut Varieties in Northern Ghana

Godfre Wilson, Jacob Ulzen, Robert Clement Abaidoo, Andrews Opoku, Samuel Adjei-Nsiah and Ophelia Osei

- 29 Response of Peanut Varieties to Phosphorus and Rhizobium Inoculant Rates on Haplic Lixisols of Guinea Savanna Zone of Ghana Richard Naabe Yaro, Ahmed Rufai Mahama, Joseph Xorse Kugbe and Albert Berdjour
- 42 Rhizosphere P-Enzyme Activity, Mineral Nutrient Concentrations, and Microbial Community Structure Are Altered by Intra-Hole Cropping of Cowpea With Cereals

Sanjay K. Jaiswal, Mpelang P. Maredi and Felix D. Dakora

59 Estimating Soil Loss for Sustainable Crop Production in the Semi-deciduous Forest Zone of Ghana Ephraim Sekyi-Annan, Ekow Gaisie, Roland Nuhu Issaka,

Gabriel Willie Quansah, Sadick Adams and Enoch Bessah

- 72 Efficacy of Nutrient Management Options for Finger Millet Production on Degraded Smallholder Farms in Eastern Uganda Peter Ebanyat, Nico de Ridder, Mateete Bekunda, Robert J. Delve and Ken E. Giller
- 87 Integrated Bioplant and Groundnut Husk Biochar Compost Application on Yield of Lettuce in a Rhodic Kandiustalf

Eric Kwesi Nartey, Daniel Amoako Darko and Nasirudeen Sulemana

- 96 Nutrient Deficiencies Are Key Constraints to Grain Legume Productivity on "Non-responsive" Soils in Sub-Saharan Africa Frederick P. Baijukya, Joost Van Heerwaarden, Angelinus C. Franke, Greta J. Van den Brand, Samson Foli, Ludy Keino, Thobias Seitz, Lenoir Servan, Bernard Vanlauwe and Ken E. Giller
- 107 Influence of Topping and Spacing on Growth, Yield, and Fruit Quality of Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Under Greenhouse Condition George Oduro Nkansah, Christiana Amoatey, Michael Kwaku Zogli, Stella Owusu-Nketia, Peter Amoako Ofori and Frank Opoku-Agyemang
- 119 Optimizing Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Growth With Different Combinations of Organo-Mineral Fertilizers

Adama Traoré, Alimata Arzouma Bandaogo, Ouango Maurice Savadogo, Fatimata Saba, Audrey Leiticia Ouédraogo, Yaya Sako, Idriss Sermé and Souleymane Ouédraogo



## **Editorial: Soil Fertility Management** for Sustainable Food Production in sub-Saharan Africa

Samuel Adjei-Nsiah<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Andrews Opoku<sup>3</sup>, Kwame Agyei Frimpong<sup>4</sup> and Isaac Danso<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Forest and Horticultural Crops Research Centre, College of Basic and Applied Sciences, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Tamale, Ghana, <sup>3</sup> Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana, <sup>4</sup> Department of Soil Science, School of Agriculture, University of Cape Coast, Cape Coast, Ghana, <sup>6</sup> Oil Palm Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR), Kusi, Ghana

Keywords: agri-food systems, integrated soil fertility management, sustainability, food production, farming system, crop modeling, climate change

#### **Editorial on the Research Topic**

#### Soil Fertility Management for Sustainable Food Production in sub-Saharan Africa

Agriculture is the mainstay of the economies of sub-Saharan Africa as it employs 60% of the active population and contributes up to 35% of the GDP (AGRA, 2014). Yet, agri-food systems are bedeviled with a lot of challenges regardless of the unrelenting efforts made by the scientific community and the flagship agricultural programs initiated by governments of the sub-region. Agriculture in SSA is predominately rainfed and is managed by smallholder farmers who are too cash-strapped to afford the recommended inputs. Cereal yields in SSA, for example, are extremely low and average about 1.6 tons ha<sup>-1</sup> compared to the global average of 3.9 tons ha<sup>-1</sup> (FAOSTATS, 2020). While a plethora of constraints may account for the fragile food systems, prolonged decline in soil fertility, and low and erratic rainfall have been cited as the key biophysical constraints (IFDC, 2007).

These precarious agri-food systems are worsened by the impact of climate change. According to IPCC estimates, climate change-induced drought may shorten growing periods in SSA by an average of 20% by 2050 and cause a decline of 40% in cereal yields (Lobell et al., 2011). While judicious use of fertilizers could improve soil fertility and increase crop yields, smallholder farmers in SSA only use limited amounts of fertilizers. The fertilizer use in SSA is constrained by several factors such as high cost, limited access, and poor producer price. Consequently, smallholder farming systems often rely on inherent soil organic matter (SOM) content to sustain crop production. While SOM can help to maintain soil fertility by enhancing the retention and release of soil nutrients as well as improving the water holding capacity of the soil, continuous cropping and soil erosion can reduce the native SOM content, resulting in a rapid decline in soil fertility.

Integrated soil fertility management is a credible pathway for building resilient agri-food systems to mitigate the adverse effect of climate change and boost agricultural productivity. This Research Topic presents original research articles on recent scientific advances in the detection of limiting nutrients, quantification of soil loss and integrated nutrient management, and its effects on crop quality. Integrated soil fertility management was studied in detail in six of the articles in this special issue. Of special interest, soil organic amendments such as bioplant, neem seed cake, biochar, and biosol were shown to be effective soil conditioners for optimizing mineral fertilizer use efficiency in cropping systems (Ebanyat et al., Nartey et al., Traore et al.). In these studies, the role of organic amendments in increasing soil buffering capacity and preventing soil

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

Edited and reviewed by: Patrick Meyfroidt, Catholic University of Louvain, Belgium

> \***Correspondence:** Samuel Adjei-Nsiah y\_nsiah@yahoo.co.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 01 June 2022 Accepted: 10 June 2022 Published: 04 July 2022

#### Citation:

Adjei-Nsiah S, Opoku A, Frimpong KA and Danso I (2022) Editorial: Soil Fertility Management for Sustainable Food Production in sub-Saharan Africa.

Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 6:959604. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2022.959604 acidification, which is a chronic problem in the humid zones of SSA was demonstrated. Two articles by Yaro et al. and Wilson et al. investigated the effectiveness of native rhizobia strains and rhizobium biofertilizers for improving the grain yield of groundnut and highlighted biological N fixation as an environmentally friendly approach to improving soil fertility. One study (Jaiswal et al.) also evaluated mineral nutrient concentrations, P-enzyme activity, and changes in microbial communities in the rhizosphere of sole and intra-hole planted cowpea. This study suggested that an intra-hole cropping system can provide protection against soil-borne diseases possibly through elimination by antibiotics and/or phytoalexins present in plant and microbial exudates in the rhizosphere.

The study by Baijukya et al. addresses the issues associated with "non-responsive" soils in sub-Saharan Africa. In a study to estimate soil loss for sustainable crop production in the semi-deciduous forest zone of Ghana, Sekyi-Annan et al. using modeling demonstrated how site-specific land cover management strategies such as tree-cover intercropping, and

#### REFERENCES

- AGRA, Alliance for a Green Revolution in Africa (2014). "African Agric Status Report: Climate Change and Smallholder Agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa" in *AGRA Report*. p. 2.
- FAOSTATS (2020). Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations. Rome, Italy: FAO. Available online at: http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#home (accessed October 8, 2020).
- IFDC (2007). African Fertilizer Summit Proceedings June9-13, 2006 Abuja, Nigeria. Special Publication. Muscle Shoals, Alabama: International Fertilizer Development Centre (IFDC). p. 182.
- Lobell, D. B., Schlenker, W., and Costa-Roberto, J. (2011). Climate trends and global crop production since 1980. *Science* 333, 616–620. doi: 10.1126/science.1204531

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial

reduced tillage could have a huge potential in reducing soil loss and sustain soil fertility. In a related study, Baath et al. demonstrated the potential of using readily accessible satellite data to develop methods for improved crop management decisions in precision agriculture, related to finger millet, an important small grain crop in the savannas of West Africa. The paper by Nkansah et al. addresses challenges associated with tomato production under greenhouse conditions in tropical environments.

Overall, these ten contributions published in the special issue further strengthen the role of integrated soil fertility management and modeling in addressing widespread land degradation and food insecurity on the continent.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AO made the first draft which was edited by SA-N. ID and KF made additional contributions. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Adjei-Nsiah, Opoku, Frimpong and Danso. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Detecting Biophysical Characteristics and Nitrogen Status of Finger Millet at Hyperspectral and Multispectral Resolutions

Gurjinder S. Baath<sup>1\*</sup>, K. Colton Flynn<sup>2</sup>, Prasanna H. Gowda<sup>3</sup>, Vijaya Gopal Kakani<sup>1</sup> and Brian K. Northup<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Plant and Soil Sciences, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, OK, United States, <sup>2</sup> United States Department of Agriculture-Agricultural Research Service (USDA-ARS) Grassland Soil and Water Research Laboratory, Temple, TX, United States, <sup>3</sup> United States Department of Agriculture-Agricultural Research Service (USDA-ARS), Southeast Area, Stoneville, MS, United States, <sup>4</sup> United States Department of Agriculture-Agricultural Research Service (USDA-ARS), Grazinglands Research Laboratory, El Reno, OK, United States

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Andrews Opoku, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Anket Sharma, Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University, China Yaosheng Wang, Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences, China

> \*Correspondence: Gurjinder S. Baath gbaath@okstate.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Plant-Soil Interactions, a section of the journal Frontiers in Agronomy

Received: 09 September 2020 Accepted: 22 December 2020 Published: 20 January 2021

#### Citation:

Baath GS, Flynn KC, Gowda PH, Kakani VG and Northup BK (2021) Detecting Biophysical Characteristics and Nitrogen Status of Finger Millet at Hyperspectral and Multispectral Resolutions. Front. Agron. 2:604598. doi: 10.3389/fagro.2020.604598 Finger millet (*Eleusine coracana* Gaertn L.) is an important grain crop for small farmers in many countries. Reliable estimates of crop parameters, such as crop growth and nitrogen (N) content, through remote sensing techniques can improve in-season management of finger millet. This study investigated the relationships of hyperspectral reflectance with canopy height, green canopy cover, leaf area index (LAI), and N concentrations of finger millet using an optimal waveband selection procedure with partial least square regression (PLSR). Predictive performance of 13 vegetation indices (VIs) computed from the original hyperspectral data as well as synthesized Landsat-8 and Sentinel-2 data were evaluated and compared for estimating various crop parameters with simple linear regression (SLR) and multilinear regression (MLR) models. The optimal wavebands determined by PLSR were mostly concentrated within 1,000-1,100 nm for both LAI and dry biomass but were scattered for other canopy parameters. The SLR statistics resulted in the simple ratio pigment index (SRPI) and red/green index (RGI) performing best when predicting LAI ( $R_V^2 = 0.53-0.59$ ) and canopy cover ( $R_V^2 = 0.72-0.76$ ). The blue/green index (BGI<sub>1</sub>) was strongly related to canopy height ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.65-0.78$ ), dry biomass  $(R_V^2 = 0.42-0.49)$ , and N concentration  $(R_V^2 = 0.70-0.83)$  of finger millet, regardless of spectral resolutions. The MLR approach, using four maximum VIs as input variables, improved the prediction accuracy of N concentration by 14% compared to both SLR and waveband selection methods. VIs computed from synthesized Landsat-8 and Sentinel-2 satellite data resulted in similar or greater prediction accuracy than hyperspectral data for various canopy parameters of finger millet, indicating publicly accessible multispectral data could serve as alternative to hyperspectral data for improved crop management decisions via precision agriculture.

Keywords: waveband selection, vegetation indices, remote sensing, landsat- 8, sentinel-2, Eleusine coracana

## INTRODUCTION

Finger millet is an annual grass that serves as an essential cereal crop in several drought-prone areas globally. It is extensively cultivated in Asia (India, Nepal, Myanmar, China, Sri Lanka, and Japan), and Africa (Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia, Zaire, Tanzania, Somalia, and Rwanda) (Upadhyaya et al., 2010). The nutritious finger millet grain helps prevent malnutrition and is an important component of diets for breastfeeding mothers, growing children, and patients (Singh and Raghuvanshi, 2012). Furthermore, the biomass of finger millet is used as forage for livestock in many Asian and African countries (Sumathi et al., 2005).

Finger millet has been receiving increased attention as a forage resource in the southern United States (US) due to its high nutritive value. Research conducted in the Southern High Plains reported that the nutrient concentrations of its forage were higher than forage of corn and sorghum. Moreover, it can be mixed with corn and sorghum to improve the overall quality of silage for dairy cattle (Gowda et al., 2015). Finger millet could also serve as an alternative to perennial pastures of bermudagrass [*Cyanodon dactylon* (L.) Pers.] and old world bluestems (*Bothriochloa* spp.), to fill declines in forage quality during late-summers in the Southern Great Plains (Baath et al., 2018a,b). Extensive research has focused on developing strategies for agronomic management, including optimum rates of nitrogen (N) application to sustain forage production and quality of finger millet in the southern US.

Estimation and monitoring of biophysical and biochemical characteristics are essential for agronomic research and forage management of crops, including finger millet. Biophysical parameters such as plant height, leaf area index (LAI), green canopy cover, and biomass are important indicators of plant growth, foliage density, canopy interception, and crop productivity, respectively (Thenkabail et al., 2000). In contrast, N concentrations in plant biomass represent an estimate of forage quality and any stress associated with photosynthetic activity of the parent plant (Feng et al., 2008). Although the traditional approaches of measuring biophysical attributes or plant N are reliable, they are time-consuming, laborious, and do not provide real-time N status of crops (Foster et al., 2017). In comparison, remote sensing techniques have potential to provide real-time, non-destructive estimates of different biophysical or biochemical attributes in many crops (Thenkabail et al., 2000; Nguyen and Lee, 2006). Remote sensing can also capture seasonal variations, which are often missed in traditional techniques due to limitations associated with the time and human resources (Hatfield and Prueger, 2010). While many diverse applications of remote sensing have been developed for major crops (Bégué et al., 2018), there are very few reports of such studies for finger millet (Dayananda et al., 2019).

Hyperspectral reflectance has been established as a valuable alternative to traditional methods of remote sensing. Hyperspectral remote sensing provides many contiguous narrow bands (<10 nm) of information related to biophysical and biochemical characteristics, which are usually missed by broadband multispectral reflectance due to low spectral resolution (Sahoo et al., 2015). Past research showed the potential of hyperspectral reflectance in estimating many

biophysical parameters, involving plant height (Yue et al., 2017), leaf area index (LAI; Zhao et al., 2007a), canopy cover (Muharam et al., 2015), biomass (Foster et al., 2017), and plant N (Zhao et al., 2005). Therefore, the technique could be useful in monitoring the growth parameters and plant N status of finger millet and defining responses to different application rates of fertilizers (Jain et al., 2007).

Though hyperspectral imaging can provide more comprehensive analyses of the attributes of the canopy of finger millet, the high-dimensional data captured by hyperspectral sensors are challenging for conventional analytical techniques. Such data are affected by relatively large volumes, require Big Data analytics, have storage problems, and include redundant data/wavelengths (Becker et al., 2005). One possible solution is to reduce the dimensions of captured hyperspectral data by extracting optimal bands of interest for specific crop parameters (Wang et al., 2008). The partial least square regression (PLSR), an extension of multiple linear regression, is one of the most efficient methods used to extract relevant information from the large dimensional hyperspectral data and generate reliable models for predicting crop characteristics (Nguyen and Lee, 2006; Li et al., 2014). As hyperspectral data often consist of highly collinear wavebands, the use of PLSR is assumed more appropriate than other statistical methods since it avoids model overfitting.

Hyperspectral analysis is not the only option for remote sensing of canopy characteristics. In contrast to the complicated selection procedure for wavebands in hyperspectral analyses, the approach of spectral vegetation indices (VIs) has been widely utilized for many crops due to its simplicity and straightforward analytics (Fang and Liang, 2008). VIs are commonly-used numerical computations derived from specific narrow bands of the electromagnetic spectrum, primarily the visible and near-infrared regions (Viña et al., 2011). Many VIs can be developed from hyperspectral data and correlated individually to different canopy parameters (Hatfield and Prueger, 2010). Simple ratio (SR) and Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) are the most commonly used for estimating various canopy characteristics (Zhao et al., 2007b; Hatfield et al., 2019); however, other VIs such as Triangular Vegetation Index (TVI) performed better at predicting LAI for soybean (Glycine max), maize (Zea mays), and wheat (Triticum aestivum) (Jiang et al., 2008). Likewise, indices that involve red-edge wavelengths were found to be more robust at predicting canopy N in wheat than normalized or simple ratio indices (Cammarano et al., 2014). The suitability of VIs varies for specific applications, growth stages and crop species (Thenkabail et al., 2002), and hence some caution is needed when considering VIs for practical applications in finger millet. Also, a combination of different VIs could further enhance the prediction accuracy of crop parameters (Tong et al., 2019), but the approach is not yet well-established. As such, the multilinear regression (MLR) models could prove effective at selecting multiple non-correlated VIs to develop significant correlations with various canopy parameters.

Spectroradiometer equipment involves a high monetary cost, which limits its availability to small farmers and crop consultants. New multispectral sensors, including Sentinel-2 and Landsat-8, that accompanied improvements in spectral and spatial resolution, could serve as useful platforms for precision agriculture-based applications (Flynn et al., 2020). Since the applicability of VIs could also differ depending on the spectral resolution and instrument used (Xue and Su, 2017), it is important to evaluate whether VIs developed from hyperspectral data can successfully translate to the multispectral bands captured by Sentinel-2 or Landsat-8 for the estimation of crop parameters of finger millet.

The main objectives of this study were to: (i) investigate the relationships of hyperspectral reflectance with biophysical characteristics and N status of finger millet using the PLSR optimal waveband selection procedure, and (ii) evaluate capabilities of VIs developed from the original hyperspectral data and those derived from synthesized Landsat-8 and Sentinel-2 data for estimating various crop parameters through simple linear regression (SLR) and multilinear regression (MLR) models. Finally, an overall comparison of prediction accuracies obtained using different methods was performed to define their capacity as a remote sensing tool in agronomic research and forage management of finger millet. We hypothesized that the optimal waveband selection procedure and VI based models developed using hyperspectral and multispectral band resolutions would result in similar prediction accuracy for various canopy parameters of finger millet.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

### **Experimental Setup**

The experiment was conducted at the United States Department of Agriculture-Agricultural Research Service (USDA-ARS) Grazinglands Research Laboratory  $(35^{\circ}34'N, 98^{\circ}02' W,$ 

elevation 409 m above mean sea level), near El Reno, Oklahoma, US. The experimental field soil type was described as Brewer silty clay loams with a pH of 6.9, slope of 0-1%, water permeability ranging between 0.2 and 1.5 cm  $h^{-1}$ , and rarely flooded (USDA-NRCS, 1999). Finger millet cv. PI302662 was planted 2-cm deep at 38-cm row spacing using a Monosem planter (Monosem, Kansas City, KS) on 16 June 2018. Inter-plant spacing was adjusted to achieve 15 seeds m<sup>-1</sup> row length. About 50 mm of irrigation water was applied with a sprinkler system at planting to assure good emergence. Five nitrogen treatments of 0, 30, 60, 90 and 120 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> were arranged in a randomized complete block design with four replicated plots per treatment. Nitrogen treatments were top-dressed in two equal split doses at 10 and 50 days after planting (DAP), using dry urea (46-0-0) fertilizer. The site received a total of 235 mm of rainfall during the growing season of finger millet and encountered a mean air temperature of 19 °C during the experiment (Figure 1).

# Crop Characteristics and Hyperspectral Reflectance

Biophysical and reflectance data were collected simultaneously at 38, 46, 52, and 76 days after planting (DAP). The spectral data were measured with a spectroradiometer [FieldSpec Pro FR: Analytical Spectral Devices (ASD), Boulder, CO, USA] by choosing a random location within each plot. The reflectance measurement of the spectroradiometer used ranges between 350 and 2500 nm, comprising a spectral interval of 1.4 and 2.0 nm from 350 to 1,000 and 1,000 to 2,500 nm, respectively. Spectral data were collected from 1.2 m above ground with a 25-degree cone of acceptance, generating a 0.53 m diameter footprint for each sample. The LAI values were collected using a plant canopy



analyzer (LAI-2200C, LI-COR Inc., Lincoln, Nebraska, USA), canopy cover was collected using the Canopeo app (Patrignani and Ochsner, 2015), and canopy height were observed at the same location within the plot. Sampled areas were then harvested to 5.0 cm aboveground from 0.5 m row lengths. Biomass samples were oven-dried at 60°C to constant weight, and dry weights were determined to define aboveground biomass. Each biomass sample was ground to 2-mm in a Wiley mill, and total N content was determined using an auto-analyzer (Model Vario Macro, Elementar Americas, Inc., Mt. Laurel, NJ, USA). The measured crop characteristics are summarized in **Table 1**.

#### **Spectral Preprocessing**

Three spectral measurements were averaged to obtain a single spectral curve for each location/sample point before preprocessing. The resulting spectral curves were subjected to the Savitzky-Golay smoothing method to reduce spectral noise (Savitzky and Golay, 1964). Further, wavelength centered bands were created based on the average value derived from a set of 5 nm wavelengths (Kawamura et al., 2008, 2018); for instance, a band centered at 450 nm was averaged from wavelength reflectance values observed from 448 to 452 nm. The procedure for creating centered bands aids in reducing the noise of data and removes wavelengths considered to be similar. Bands ranging between 1,290 and 1,495, 1,705 and 2,045, and 2,355 and 2,500 nm were removed due to atmospheric moisture absorption noise, while 350-395 and 1005-1015 were removed to avoid overlapping noise within the two sensors of the spectroradiometer. The spectral preprocessing resulted in a total of 277 spectral wavebands ranging from 400 to 2,350 nm.

The 5 nm bands matching Landsat-8 (*L8*) and Sentinel-2 (*S2*) bands were synthesized using hyperspectral (*Hy*) data. Bandwidths used for both *L8* and *S2* are presented in **Table 2**. The reflectance values for *Hy* bands within a given bandwidth were

**TABLE 1** | Descriptive statistics of the measured parameters for the finger millet.

Parameter	n	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	SD
Canopy height (cm)	80	15.24	111.76	38.70	23.41
Leaf area index (LAI)	56	0.43	4.26	2.11	0.94
Canopy cover (%)	79	7.60	84.40	47.3	20.53
Dry biomass (Mg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	80	0.57	16.77	3.70	3.65
N concentration (%)	80	1.27	4.53	3.32	0.79

n, number of samples; SD, standard deviation.

added together and divided by number of wavebands to calculate each of *L8* and *S2* bands.

### **Data Analyses**

The canopy reflectance data collected over four sensing dates for finger millet grown under five nitrogen treatments were analyzed as a randomized block design using PROC MIXED procedure in SAS 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Nitrogen treatment and spectral wavelength served as fixed effects within the analysis of variance (ANOVA) model, while block was considered as a random element and individual plots were treated as a subject. Sensing dates were taken as repeated elements, and compound symmetry covariance structures were used to take covariance and auto-correlation into account. All possible three-way and twoway interactions among nitrogen treatment, sensing date and wavebands were accounted for within the final model.

## Partial Least Square Regression (PLSR) and Optimal Waveband Selection

The PLSR technique projects both dependent and independent variables into a new higher dimensional space to develop a linear regression model. It generates latent variables, also known as score vectors, to capture the variability related to the dependent variable(s). Technically, PLSR develops a model by deriving *X*-scores from latent variables to predict *Y*-scores (Baath et al., 2020). A redundancy analysis on the *X*- and *Y*-scores brings directionality in the factor space to obtain the most accurate prediction (Wu and Yu, 2016). While applying PLSR on spectral data, the number of latent variables (*NLV*) should not exceed the number of independent variables as it can lead to overfitting (Kawamura et al., 2008).

The waveband selection is a modified PLSR method generally used for spectroscopic analyses. The selection process involves reducing the number of wavebands to the most relevant bands based on plant/crop characteristics before carrying out the regression. The method resembles step-wise regression as it eliminates the least important wavebands. PLSR assigns a weighed regression coefficient ( $\beta w$ ) to each independent variable based on its contribution to the model. The waveband selection starts with all 277 wavebands and removes the waveband with the least contribution to the model. This removal process is repeated with 276 wavebands and continues until it is reduced to one waveband. After every iteration, the predictive ability is assessed for each set of wavebands by computing the root mean squared error (*RMSE*), and the PLSR model resulting in the lowest *RMSE* 

TABLE 2 | Convolved hyperspectral wavelengths (nm) to match Landsat-8 OLI (L8) and Sentinel-2 MSI (S2) bands (B).

Satellite	B <sub>1</sub>	B <sub>2</sub>	<b>B</b> <sub>3</sub>	<b>B</b> 4	<b>B</b> 5	<b>B</b> <sub>6</sub>	<b>B</b> 7	<b>B</b> <sub>8</sub>
Landsat-8	Ultra Blue	Blue	Green	Red	NIR	-	-	_
	435-451	452-512	533-590	636-673	851-879	-	-	-
Sentinel-2	Ultra Blue	Blue	Green	Red	Red-Edge 1	Red-Edge 2	Red-Edge 3	Narrow NIR
	430-457	447-546	538-583	646-684	695-713	731-749	770-797	848-882

determines the optimal wavebands and the number of wavebands to be used.

#### Spectral Indices and Linear Regression Models

Original Hy, and synthesized L8 and S2 bands were used to compute 13 vegetation indices (Table 3). The relationships between each index and measured parameters were best-fit with the simple linear regression (SLR) models. In addition, multilinear regression (MLR) models were developed for each of *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* datasets using the stepwise regression and Akaike information criterion (AIC) approach (Zhang, 2016). The MLR approach is based on a primary hypothesis that a subset of VIs is more predictive than others for tested canopy parameters. It starts with no VI in the regression model and then keeps on adding the most statistically significant VIs (with the lowest p-value) at every step. The process stops at the point when the regression model shows no improvement on adding more VIs (Fritz and Berger, 2015). A multicollinearity analysis of datasets was conducted based on the Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) calculated using the 'car' package in R (Fox et al., 2012), and predictors with a VIF > 5 were not included in the regression models. The maximum number of VIs (nvmax) selected by the MLR models were limited to four using the 'caret' package in R (Kuhn, 2008).

The predictive capabilities for the PLSR based waveband selection method, and SLR and MLR models developed using VIs were evaluated using a bootstrapping procedure. The procedure involves dividing the data into two random subsets: calibration (75%) and validation (25%), with 1,000 replacements (Efron, 1979). The prediction accuracy of models was compared using the resulting coefficient of determination  $(R^2_{\nu})$  and root mean squared error (RMSE<sub> $\nu$ </sub>) values for the validation.

## RESULTS

Significant three-way interaction (P < 0.0001) among nitrogen treatment, sensing date and waveband was noticed for canopy reflectance spectra. The responses of various spectrum regions changed across five nitrogen treatments on different sampling dates (**Figures 2A–D**). Although there were differences in intensity, reflectance showed a typical increase in the NIR region (>700 nm) with increasing nitrogen fertilizer level at all sampling dates, except some relatively mixed responses observed at 52 DAP.

Each of the crop parameters showed a wide range and high standard deviation among observed values (**Table 1**), which represents the variability caused by different N rates applied and age of plant materials at sampling dates during the

TABLE 3 | Formulas of vegetation indices computed for hyperspectral (Hy) data and synthesized Landsat-8 OLI (L8) and Sentinel-2 MSI (S2) data [derived from Zarco-Tejada et al. (2005) and le Maire et al. (2004)].

Туре	Vegetation Index	Hyperspectral (Hy) Indices	Synthesized Landsat-8 OLI (L8) Indices	Synthesized Sentinel-2 MSI (S2) Indices	References
Band Ratios	Normalized Difference Vegetation Index ( <i>NDVI</i> )	$Hy_NDVI = \frac{(R_{900} - R_{685})}{(R_{900} + R_{685})}$	$L8_NDVI = \frac{(B_5 - B_4)}{(B_5 + B_4)}$	$S2_NDVI = \frac{(B_7 - B_4)}{(B_7 + B_4)}$	Rouse et al., 1974
	Simple Ratio (SR)	$Hy\_SR = \frac{R_{900}}{R_{685}}$	$L8\_SR = \frac{B_5}{B_4}$	$S2\_SR = \frac{B_7}{B_4}$	Jordan, 1969; Rouse et al., 1974
	Modified Simple Ratio (MSR)	$Hy\_MSR = \frac{\frac{R_{900}}{R_{600}} - 1}{\left(\frac{R_{900}}{R_{600}}\right)^{0.5} + 1}$	$L8\_MSR = \frac{\frac{B_{E_1}}{B_1} - 1}{(\frac{B_{E_1}}{B_1})^{0.5} + 1}$	$S2\_MSR = \frac{\frac{B_{T}}{B_{4}} - 1}{(\frac{B_{T}}{B_{4}})^{0.5} + 1}$	Chen, 1996
Triangulated	Triangular Vegetation Index ( <i>TVI</i> )	$Hy_TVI = 0.5[120 (R_{750} - R_{550}) - 200 (R_{670} - R_{550})]$	$L8_TVI = 0.5[120 (B_5 - B_3) - 200 (B_4 - B_3)]$	$S2_TVI = 0.5[120 (B_7 - B_3) - 200 (B_4 - B_3)]$	Broge and Leblanc, 2001
Soil Adjusted	Improved SAVI with self-adjustment factor L (MSAVI)	$Hy\_MSAVI = \frac{1}{2}[2R_{800} + 1 - \sqrt{(2R_{800} + 1)^2 - 8(R_{800} - R_{670})]}$	$L8\_MSAVI = \frac{1}{2}[2B_5 + 1 - \frac{1}{2}(2B_5 + 1)^2 - 8(B_5 - B_4)]$	$S2\_MSAVI = \frac{1}{2}[2B_7 + 1 - \frac{1}{2}(2B_7 + 1)^2 - 8(B_7 - B_4)]$	Qi et al., 1994
	Optimized Soil-Adjusted Vegetation Index (OSAVI)	$Hy\_OSAVI = \frac{(1+0.16)(R_{800} - R_{670})}{(R_{800} + R_{670} + 0.16)}$	$L8\_OSAVI = \frac{(1+0.16)(B_5 - B_4)}{(B_5 + B_4 + 0.16)}$	$S2\_OSAVI = \frac{(1+0.16)(B_7 - B_4)}{(B_7 + B_4 + 0.16)}$	Rondeaux et al., 1996
Simple	Red/Green, Blue/Green,	$Hy_RGI = R_{690}/R_{550}$	$L8\_RGI = B_4/B_3$	$S2\_RGI = B_4/B_3$	Zarco-Tejada
Pigment	and Blue/Red Pigment indices (RGI, BGI, BRI)	$Hy_BGI_1 = R_{400}/R_{550}$	$L8\_BGI_1 = B_1/B_3$	$S2\_BGI_1 = B_1/B_3$	et al., 2005
	ndices (ndi, bdi, bni)	$Hy_BGI_2 = R_{450}/R_{550}$	$L8\_BGI_2 = B_2/B_3$	$ST\_BGI_2 = B_2/B_3$	
		$Hy_BRI_1 = R_{400}/R_{690}$	$L8\_BRI_1 = B_1/B_4$	$S2\_BRI_1 = B_1/B_4$	
		$Hy_BRI_2 = R_{450}/R_{690}$	$L8\_BRI_2 = B_2/B_4$	$ST\_BRI_2 = B_2/B_4$	
	Simple Ratio Pigment Index ( <i>SRPI</i> )	$Hy_SRPI = R_{430}/R_{680}$	$L8\_SRPI = B_1/B_4$	$S2\_SRPI = B_1/B_4$	Peñuelas et al., 1995
Red-Edge	Red-Edge Linear	Inflection point:	-	Inflection point:	Cho and
	Extrapolation	$\begin{array}{l} R_{re} = (R_{670} + R_{780})/2 \\ Hy\_REP = 700 + 40 \left(\frac{R_{re} - R_{700}}{R_{740} - R_{700}}\right) \end{array}$		$R_{re} = (B_4 + B_7)/2$ S2_REP = 700 + 40 $\left(\frac{R_{re} - B_5}{B_6 - B_5}\right)$	Skidimore, 2006

See Table 2 for band convolutions for synthesized Landsat-8 OLI and Sentinel-2 MSI.



growing season. Datasets of canopy height, dry biomass, and N concentration include 80 values each, while there was one missing value for canopy cover data. Also, LAI measurements were not recorded at final sampling (76 DAP), and four values were identified as outliers; hence a total of 56 values were used for LAI analyses.

### **Waveband Selection Approach**

Among parameters, the best prediction accuracy was observed for canopy height ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.86$ ), followed by canopy cover ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.81$ ), with the waveband selection approach (**Figures 3A,C**). In contrast,  $R^2_{\nu}$  for dry biomass and plant N concentration were 0.71 and 0.77, respectively (**Figures 3D,E**), and the lowest  $R^2_{\nu}$  (0.55) among measured canopy parameters of finger millet was noted for LAI (**Figure 3B**).

It should be noted that the results for dry biomass and LAI were based on only eight spectral bands, with the most optimal bands positioned within the electromagnetic wavelength range of 1,000–1,100 nm. In contrast, plant N concentration, canopy cover and canopy height used a relatively higher number of

spectral wavebands (52–59), with  $\sim$  25, 29, and 44% of selected spectral bands, respectively, within the near-infrared region (NIR; 700–1000 nm).

## **Vegetation Indices (VIs)**

VIs computed using Hyperspectral (*Hy*) data, synthesized Landsat-8 (*L8*), and Sentinel-2 (*S2*) data showed variable linear relationships with canopy height (**Table 4**). Within each of *Hy*, *L8*, and *S2* indices, the simple pigment blue/green index (*BGI*<sub>1</sub>) performed best at predicting canopy height through SLR models, with an  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.78 for *L8\_BGI*<sub>1</sub>, and  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.65 and 0.66 obtained for *Hy\_BGI*<sub>1</sub> and *L8\_BGI*<sub>1</sub>, respectively. In contrast, blue red index (*BRI*<sub>1</sub>) was the least accurate at estimating canopy height of finger millet, irrespective of tested spectral resolutions.

The MLR model resulted in greater prediction accuracy of canopy height than SLR models in each of three categories of VIs (*Hy*, *L8*, and *S2*; **Table 5**). The MLR model, comprised of two VIs, resulted in comparable  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.83-0.84 for *Hy* and *L8* indices, while  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.86 was obtained with an additional VI used in the model for *S2* data (**Table 5**).



Red/Green index (*RGI*), another simple pigment index, outperformed the other indices for canopy cover estimations within each category (**Table 6**). *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* data resulted in a comparable range of  $R^2_{\nu}$  (0.72– 0.76) values for the linear relationships between *RGI* and canopy cover. Besides *RGI*, all VIs calculated with *Hy* and *L8* data performed reasonably well at predicting canopy

<b>TABLE 4</b>   Validation statistics (RMSE <sub><math>\nu</math></sub> and R <sup>2</sup> <sub><math>\nu</math></sub> ) of simple linear regression
models of Hyperspectral (Hy) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (L8) and
Sentinel-2 (S2) indices for canopy height of finger millet.

Height	Hyperspectral (Hy) indices		Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> ) indices		Sentinel-2 (S2) indices	
	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_v$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_v$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$\mathbb{R}^{2}_{v}$
NDVI	8.52	0.34	8.58	0.34	8.34	0.32
SR	7.03	0.58	5.88	0.68	6.15	0.64
MSR	7.46	0.51	6.65	0.60	6.77	0.55
TVI	10.13	0.06	9.84	0.16	9.07	0.21
MSAVI	9.26	0.21	9.00	0.28	8.44	0.33
OSAVI	9.03	0.25	8.94	0.29	8.50	0.30
RGI	9.20	0.22	9.10	0.28	8.65	0.26
BGI₁	6.90	0.65	5.83	0.78	5.93	0.66
$BGI_2$	7.21	0.56	6.37	0.71	6.50	0.58
$BRI_1$	NS	NS	NS	NS	9.86	0.04
$BRI_2$	NS	NS	NS	NS	8.90	0.22
SRPI	10.38	0.02	NS	NS	9.86	0.04
REP	7.34	0.51	NA	NA	6.89	0.61

NDVI, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index; SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; TVI, Triangular Vegetation Index; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation; NS, non-significant; NA, not available. Bold values represent vegetation index with highest R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>.

cover with  $R_{\nu}^2 \ge 0.50$  for SLR models, except  $L8\_BGI_1$  (**Table 6**). For S2 data, five out of 13 indices resulted in  $R_{\nu}^2$  < 0.50, with  $S2\_BGI_1$  performing as the least accurate ( $R_{\nu}^2$  = 0.30).

Unlike canopy height, the resulting MLR models for canopy cover were consistently based on the same two VIs (*SR* and *RGI*; **Table 5**). Although MLR performed better ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.75$ -0.78) than

**TABLE 6** | Validation statistics (RMSE<sub>v</sub> and R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>) of simple linear regression models of Hyperspectral (*Hy*) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (*L*8) and Sentinel-2 (*S2*) indices obtained for canopy cover of finger millet.

	Hyperspectral (Hy) indices		Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> ) indices		Sentinel-2 (S2) indices	
	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_v$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_v$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	R <sup>2</sup> v
NDVI	12.22	0.67	11.10	0.66	8.83	0.69
SR	11.60	0.71	11.58	0.63	9.98	0.61
MSR	11.07	0.73	11.07	0.66	9.44	0.64
TVI	13.74	0.62	11.68	0.61	14.19	0.44
MSAVI	12.13	0.71	11.20	0.64	13.04	0.49
OSAVI	11.96	0.70	10.97	0.67	11.58	0.56
RGI	11.06	0.74	9.92	0.76	8.81	0.72
BGI1	15.18	0.50	15.42	0.36	13.60	0.30
$BGI_2$	13.71	0.59	13.48	0.50	12.47	0.39
BRI <sub>1</sub>	15.79	0.54	11.17	0.70	11.97	0.59
$BRI_2$	13.63	0.62	10.19	0.74	9.46	0.69
SRPI	11.91	0.71	11.17	0.70	11.97	0.59
REP	14.22	0.56	NA	NA	13.29	0.34

NDVI, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index; SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; TVI, Triangular Vegetation Index; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation; NS, non-significant; NA, not available. Bold values represent vegetation index with highest  $R^2_v$ .

**TABLE 5** | Validation statistics (RMSE<sub>v</sub> and R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>) of multilinear regression models of Hyperspectral (*Hy*) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (*L*8) and Sentinel-2 (*S2*) indices obtained for canopy height, canopy cover, dry biomass and nitrogen (N) concentration of finger millet.

Parameter	Indices	Regression equation	<b>RMSE</b> <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_{\nu}$
Canopy height	Hyperspectral (Hy)	Y = 3.64 <i>Hy_SR</i> - 66.21 <i>Hy_SRPI</i> + 34.16	3.20	0.84
	Landsat-8 (L8)	Y = 3.75 <i>L</i> 8_ <i>S</i> R - 86.22 <i>L</i> 8_ <i>B</i> Rl <sub>2</sub> - 55.04	3.36	0.83
	Sentinel-2 (S2)	Y = -56.55 S2_MSAVI - 176.47 S2_BGI <sub>1</sub> - 56.55 S2_REP - 2317	3.79	0.86
Canopy cover	Hyperspectral (Hy)	Y = 1.69 <i>Hy_SR</i> – 72.42 <i>Hy_RGI</i> + 93.29	10.26	0.78
	Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> )	Y = 2.19 <i>L</i> 8_ <i>SR</i> - 82.74 <i>L</i> 8_ <i>RGI</i> + 96.92	9.49	0.78
	Sentinel-2 (S2)	Y = 1.95 S2_SR - 79.62 S2_RGI + 93.74	9.81	0.75
Dry biomass	Hyperspectral (Hy)	Y = 16.7 Hy_SR - 365.47 Hy_BRI <sub>1</sub> + 122.37	59.89	0.50
	Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> )	Y = 20.21 <i>L8_SR</i> - 334.8 <i>L8_BRI</i> <sub>1</sub> - 153.53	34.43	0.55
	Sentinel-2 (S2)	Y = 20.27 S2_SR - 323.0 S2_BRI <sub>1</sub> + 150.27	63.59	0.52
N concentration	Hyperspectral (Hy)	$Y = 9.26 Hy_BGI_2 - 0.016 Hy_REP + 10.28$	0.46	0.88
	Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> )	$Y = 1.81 L8_OSAVI + 16.66 L8_BGI_1 - 6.54$	0.35	0.85
	Sentinel-2 (S2)	Y = 1.18 S2_MSAVI + 16.35 S2_BGI <sub>1</sub> - 5.83	0.33	0.81

SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Green Index; BR, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation.

SLR models at predicting canopy cover for each of three datasets, observed statistics ( $R^2_{\nu}$  and  $RMSE_{\nu}$ ) were not largely different.

The SLR model of simple ratio pigment index (*SRPI*) performed consistently ( $R^2_v = 0.53-0.59$ ) at estimating LAI, with *L8\_SRPI* performing best ( $R^2_v = 0.59$ ) among *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* indices (**Table 7**). Apart from *SRPI*, the predictive accuracy of *BRI*<sub>2</sub> was also relatively better ( $R^2_v = 0.52-0.57$ ) than the remaining indices. Besides, *SR*, *MSR*, and *RGI* indices developed comparable linear relationships with LAI and their  $R^2_v$  ranged between 0.43 and 0.51, regardless of spectral resolutions. However, in contrast to canopy height and canopy cover, MLR models did not result in any significant combination of VIs that could outperform the SLR model for LAI prediction accuracies with either of three datasets.

Among the VIs, none of them resulted in a consistently best linear relationship with dry biomass for each of *Hy*, *L8*, and *S2* datasets (**Table 8**). Among *Hy* indices, the best linear relationship of dry biomass was observed with rededge linear extrapolation (*REP*) index ( $\mathbb{R}^2_v = 0.48$ ), while *BGI*<sub>1</sub>performed with an  $\mathbb{R}^2_v$  of 0.46 and 0.49 among *L8* and *S2* indices, respectively (**Table 8**). Other than *BGI*<sub>1</sub>, *SR* showed a consistent prediction accuracy, with  $\mathbb{R}^2_v$  ranging between 0.40 and 0.46, compared to remaining VIs in all three categories. In contrast, linear relationships of dry biomass with *BRI*<sub>1</sub>, *BRI*<sub>2</sub> and *SRPI* were least significant ( $\mathbb{R}^2_{cv} = 0.02-0.20$ ) among VIs.

The MLR model improved the prediction accuracy of dry biomass for all three datasets (**Table 5**). Among MLR models developed for dry biomass, best performance ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.55$ ) was

**TABLE 7** | Validation statistics (RMSE<sub>V</sub> and R<sup>2</sup><sub>V</sub>) of simple linear regressionmodels of Hyperspectral (Hy) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (L8) andSentinel-2 (S2) indices obtained for leaf area index (LAI) of finger millet.

observed with L8 indices, accompanied by S2 ( $R_v^2 = 0.52$ ) and	
$L8 (R^2_{\nu} = 0.50)$ indices.	

Among VIs, the best predictive accuracy for N concentration was obtained with  $BGI_1$  within each of Hy, L8, and S2 indices (**Table 9**). The greatest  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.83 was observed for  $Hy_BGI_1$ , followed by  $S2_BGI_1$  ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.80$ ). Whereas,  $L8_BGI_1$  had a relatively lower  $R^2_{\nu}$  of 0.70 for N concentration, which was otherwise higher than the remaining L8 indices. As observed for canopy height and dry biomass, the least effective SLR models for estimating N concentration were observed with  $BRI_1$ ,  $BRI_2$ , and *SRPI* indices.

MLR models, comprising two VIs, improved prediction accuracies of N concentration compared to SLR models within each category (**Table 5**), though little difference was observed for performance given by *Hy* indices. The best MLR model performance ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.90$ ) was noticed for *S2* data, followed by *Hy* and *S2* data ( $R^2_{\nu} = 0.83-0.88$ ).

### DISCUSSION

Though not generally grown in large-scale commercial settings, finger millet is still an essential cereal crop in many droughtprone areas around the world. Therefore, the ability to estimate different parameters of crop canopies of finger millet through remote sensing could be important for improving in-season management. Remote sensing applications have not been widely applied to finger millet, and this study showed that relationships between hyperspectral reflectance and different canopy parameters using the PLSR based procedure for

**TABLE 8** | Validation statistics (RMSE<sub>v</sub> and R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>) of simple linear regression models of Hyperspectral (*Hy*) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (*L*8) and Sentinel-2 (*S2*) indices obtained for dry biomass of finger millet.

LAI	Hyperspectral (Hy) indices		Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> ) indices		Sentinel-2 (S2) indices	
	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_{\nu}$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_{\nu}$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_v$
NDVI	0.631	0.42	0.751	0.41	0.727	0.38
SR	0.667	0.48	0.711	0.45	0.663	0.51
MSR	0.657	0.49	0.711	0.45	0.676	0.47
TVI	0.702	0.41	0.803	0.35	0.674	0.50
MSAVI	0.698	0.41	0.769	0.39	0.682	0.48
OSAVI	0.673	0.46	0.757	0.41	0.700	0.44
RGI	0.644	0.49	0.697	0.47	0.695	0.43
BGI1	0.844	0.11	0.927	0.09	0.871	0.12
BGI <sub>2</sub>	0.791	0.27	0.828	0.25	0.831	0.20
BRI <sub>1</sub>	0.644	0.50	0.616	0.59	0.631	0.54
BRI <sub>2</sub>	0.632	0.52	0.629	0.57	0.631	0.53
SRPI	0.621	0.53	0.616	0.59	0.631	0.54
REP	0.848	0.13	NA	NA	0.827	0.24

NDVI, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index; SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; TVI, Triangular Vegetation Index; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Green Index; BR, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation; NS, non-significant; NA, not available. Bold values represent vegetation index with highest R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>.

Biomass	Hyperspectral (Hy) indices		Landsat-8 (L8) indices		Sentinel-2 (S2) indices	
	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$R^2_{\nu}$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$\mathbb{R}^{2}_{v}$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	R <sup>2</sup> v
NDVI	71.89	0.29	63.24	0.31	77.14	0.30
SR	65.35	0.40	57.64	0.46	69.78	0.44
MSR	66.42	0.38	58.80	0.43	71.33	0.41
TVI	76.75	0.21	61.95	0.33	78.97	0.25
MSAVI	71.50	0.31	60.47	0.37	75.89	0.32
OSAVI	72.18	0.29	61.63	0.34	76.66	0.31
RGI	75.50	0.22	66.64	0.22	80.37	0.23
BGI <sub>1</sub>	65.82	0.42	59.40	0.46	70.30	0.49
BGI <sub>2</sub>	66.20	0.40	61.95	0.38	73.55	0.42
BRI1	NS	NS	72.04	0.06	88.02	0.04
BRI <sub>2</sub>	NS	NS	69.90	0.12	82.51	0.19
SRPI	83.48	0.04	72.04	0.06	88.02	0.04
REP	63.53	0.48	NA	NA	73.17	0.32

NDVI, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index; SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; TVI, Triangular Vegetation Index; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation; NS, non-significant; NA, not available. Bold values represent vegetation index with highest  $R^2_{v}$ .

<b>TABLE 9</b>   Validation statistics (RMSE <sub><math>\nu</math></sub> and R <sup>2</sup> <sub><math>\nu</math></sub> ) of simple linear regression
models of Hyperspectral (Hy) indices, and synthesized Landsat-8 (L8) and
Sentinel-2 (S2) indices obtained for N concentration of finger millet.

N	Hyperspectral (Hy) indices		Landsat-8 ( <i>L8</i> ) indices		Sentinel-2 (S2) indices	
	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$\mathbb{R}^2_v$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$\mathbb{R}^2_{v}$	RMSE <sub>v</sub>	$\mathbb{R}^2_v$
NDVI	0.625	0.39	0.574	0.36	0.632	0.36
SR	0.550	0.54	0.463	0.57	0.560	0.50
MSR	0.567	0.50	0.492	0.52	0.586	0.47
TVI	0.713	0.19	0.660	0.24	0.675	0.23
MSAVI	0.681	0.27	0.612	0.33	0.653	0.31
OSAVI	0.660	0.31	0.605	0.32	0.650	0.32
RGI	0.621	0.39	0.597	0.31	0.665	0.32
BGI₁	0.368	0.83	0.397	0.70	0.362	0.80
$BGI_2$	0.394	0.76	0.420	0.66	0.408	0.74
BRI <sub>1</sub>	NS	NS	0.705	0.03	0.794	0.05
$BRI_2$	0.761	0.08	0.685	0.09	0.758	0.20
SRPI	0.729	0.15	0.705	0.03	0.794	0.05
REP	0.735	0.19	NA	NA	0.615	0.31

NDVI, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index; SR, Simple Ratio; MSR, Modified Simple Ratio; TVI, Triangular Vegetation Index; MSAVI, Modified Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; OSAVI, Optimized Soil Adjusted Vegetation Index; RGI, Red/Green Index; BG, Blue/Red Index; SRPI, Simple Ratio Pigment Index; REP, Red-Edge Linear Extrapolation; NS, non-significant; NA, not available. Bold values represent vegetation index with highest R<sup>2</sup><sub>v</sub>.

selecting wavebands have value. Further, given the cost of spectroradiometers, the complexity of the approach used in waveband selection, and the production of finger millet by mostly small farmers in developing countries, indicates simpler methods based on VIs derived from *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* datasets may also have great value.

Canopy height is an important parameter characterizing plant growth, and it is often required as input for determining energy balance components using remote sensing data (Hunsaker et al., 2003). The predictive accuracy of canopy height by VIs remained lower through SLR approach in this study. Similarly, Payero et al. (2004) reported lower prediction accuracy for plant height of a grass (Festuca arundinacea) using the linear function of 11 similar VIs. Whereas, the predictive performance was significantly improved using MLR models based on VIs calculated from Hy, L8, and S2 data, even when compared to the waveband selection procedure (Figure 4), which suggests a strong potential for height estimations of finger millet with this approach. The unavailable REP index for L8 data could explain a slightly lower prediction accuracy of the L8-multilinear model compared to other MLR models developed for canopy height. Nonetheless, it appeared that MLR models allowed the use of effective information of different VIs, and hence improved the prediction accuracy of canopy height in finger millet.

The predictive performance of canopy cover estimations by MLR was comparable ( $R_v^2 = 0.75-0.78$ ) to the best SLR model obtained for the *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* datasets, though PLSR based waveband selection resulted in a slightly greater prediction accuracy (**Figure 4**). These findings suggest that estimations of



selection procedure, and Hyperspectral (*Hy*) indices and synthesized Landsat-8 (*L8*) and Sentinel-2 (S2) indices with simple linear regression (SLR) and multilinear regression (MLR) models, for estimation of different canopy parameters of finger millet. Within each group, SLR models with the best statistics were selected for comparison.

green canopy cover could be directly achieved with sufficient accuracy in finger millet using RGI. Likewise, the green cover was reported as highly correlated with RGI in another grasslands study (Cundill et al., 2015). Canopy cover estimation involves sensing healthy green grass, dry grass (litter), and bare soil. If the proportion of litter and bare soil is greater, the reflectance in red region increases more than in the green region and vice versa (Asner, 1998). Therefore, the combination of green cover, litter and bare soil can be better assessed by VI<sub>S</sub> such as RGI since it accounts for both red and green regions. It is important to emphasize that prediction accuracy for detecting green cover remained similar across VIs, regardless of bandwidths associated with different instruments. This is in agreement with previous studies (Broge and Leblanc, 2001; Zhao et al., 2007b), which suggested that narrow-band and broad-band indices could result in similar performance for some parameters, like canopy cover, depending on the optimum waveband positions.

The prediction accuracy of LAI obtained in this study was lower than the other canopy parameters, which could be due to fewer data points (56 vs. 80) available for calibration and validation of LAI models. It is generally argued that narrowband indices result in better estimation of important canopy parameters such as LAI (Sahoo et al., 2015; Din et al., 2017). However, broad-band indices computed from both L8 and S2 outperformed the narrower bands of Hy indices in this study. The better performance of S2 and L8 indices could be explained by the reduction in surrounding environmental noise with aggregated bands, which otherwise exist within the original narrow-band hyperspectral data (Kawamura et al., 2005; Flynn et al., 2020). Further, the predictive performance of SRPI in estimating LAI exceeded the most commonly used VIs, involving NDVI (Tan et al., 2020), REP (Dong et al., 2019), SR (Nguy-Robertson et al., 2012), or modified soil-adjusted vegetation index (MSAVI; Din

et al., 2017). These findings supported that LAI-VI relationships are not universal but crop-specific (Kang et al., 2016; Dong et al., 2020).

Another interesting finding observed from PLSR waveband selection was that both LAI and dry biomass of finger millet were strongly related to the spectral bands within the electromagnetic range of 1,000-1,100 nm. Since all VIs were derived from spectral bands ranging between 400 and 900 nm, it explains the lower prediction performance observed with both SLR and MLR models of all VIs, especially in the case of dry biomass estimations, compared to the standard PLSR based waveband selection approach. The optimal wavebands determined for finger millet biomass were 686, 694, and 774-814 nm were reported in earlier research in India by Dayananda et al. (2019), using a hyperspectral sensor with the spectral range of 450-998 nm. However, our findings suggest it is essential to focus on the spectral range of 1,000-1,100 nm to improve the prediction accuracy of biomass in future precision agriculture research related to finger millet.

In agreement with results of this study, Tong et al. (2019) also observed an improvement in the predictive performance of aboveground biomass using MLR methods on VIs. Therefore, such VI-multilinear algorithms should also be encouraged for improved estimation of pasture biomass with hyperspectral or multispectral instruments in other crops.

The PLSR waveband selection revealed that several hyperspectral regions between 400 and 2,200 nm were important for predicting nitrogen content in finger millet. Similar findings were reported in other studies estimating nitrogen from hyperspectral data (Caporaso et al., 2018; Flynn et al., 2020). While it was also noted that equal or better predictive accuracy for N concentration in finger millet could be achieved using the SLR approach involving VIs, potentially avoiding the complexity related to PLSR waveband selection procedure. Based on  $R_{\nu}^2$  and RMSE<sub> $\nu$ </sub> values obtained for simple linear relationships between VIs and N concentration, simple pigment indices (BGI1) derived from blue and green spectral bands, irrespective of band widths, resulted in more accurate estimations of plant N concentration than other traditional VIs, such as NDVI and SR (Zhu et al., 2008; Zhao et al., 2018). Simple pigment indices were also good predictors of biochemical components in another cereal crop known as tef (*Eragrostis tef*; Flynn et al., 2020).

Although blue bands are less commonly adopted for detecting nutritional quality, the combination of blue and green bands through *BGI* have been found more useful than *BRI* in retrieving chlorophyll contents in barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) and vineyard (*Vitis vinifera*) (Zarco-Tejada et al., 2005; Aasen et al., 2015). Similarly, Hansen and Schjoerring (2003) found only visible wavelengths, particularly the combination of blue and green bands, as strongly correlated to N concentrations. Moreover, *BGI* was earlier reported best at predicting N concentration in wheat (Prey and Schmidhalter, 2019). Results also suggested that the application of MLR models could further enhance the N prediction accuracy for *Hy*, *L8* and *S2* datasets by 14%, and hence the approach has a major significance for precision agriculture.

## CONCLUSION AND IMPLICATIONS

Hyperspectral reflectance data could be effectively utilized to estimate canopy parameters for rapid and improved in-season management decisions of finger millet. In the case of SLR models, the best prediction accuracies were observed with simple pigment indices for all of the tested crop parameters in this study. BGI1 performed best for canopy height, dry biomass, and N concentration, while RGI and SRPI were found strongly related to canopy cover and LAI of finger millet, respectively. Also, results showed that the application of MLR approach on VIs could provide a predictive performance better than the methods, involving SLR models and PLSR waveband selection procedure, for the estimation of canopy height and N concentration in finger millet. Whereas, dry biomass of finger millet was estimated with greater accuracy using waveband selection procedure than approaches involving VIs, owing to optimal spectral bands positioned within the electromagnetic range of 1,000–1,100 nm.

This study demonstrated that VIs derived from hyperspectral data could be translated to multispectral bands of Landsat-8 and Sentinel-2 satellite data with similar (or greater) prediction accuracy for canopy parameters of finger millet. Hence, there is a great potential of utilizing such readily accessible sources of satellite data for developing methods of precision agriculture related to finger millet, especially in the developing countries where the crop is mostly cultivated. Future research needs to be focused on evaluating the effectiveness of VIs developed from Landsat-8 and Sentinel-2 data at predicting nutritive value of forage, and grain yields, of finger millet across environmental gradients.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

## FUNDING

Authors would like to acknowledge Cooperative Agreement with USDA-ARS Grazinglands Research Laboratory and Oklahoma Agriculture Experiment Station Hatch project OKL03132 for funding this research.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors would like to thank Jay Prater for planting the crop and ARS technicians, Kory Bollinger, Jeff Weik, and Cindy Coy, for their assistance in managing experimental sites, collecting, processing, and analyzing samples.

### REFERENCES

- Aasen, H., Burkart, A., Bolten, A., and Bareth, G. (2015). Generating 3D hyperspectral information with lightweight UAV snapshot cameras for vegetation monitoring: from camera calibration to quality assurance. *ISPRS J. Photogramm. Remote Sens.* 108, 245–259. doi: 10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2015.08.002
- Asner, G. P. (1998). Biophysical and biochemical sources of variability in canopy reflectance. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 64, 234–253. doi: 10.1016/S0034-4257(98)00014-5
- Baath, G., Northup, B., Gowda, P., Rocateli, A., and Turner, K. (2018a). Adaptability and forage characterization of finger millet accessions in US Southern great plains. *Agronomy* 8:177. doi: 10.3390/agronomy8090177
- Baath, G. S., Baath, H. K., Gowda, P. H., Thomas, J. P., Northup, B. K., Rao, S. C., et al. (2020). Predicting forage quality of warm-season legumes by near infrared spectroscopy coupled with machine learning techniques. *Sensors* 20:867. doi: 10.3390/s20030867
- Baath, G. S., Northup, B. K., Rocateli, A. C., Gowda, P. H., and Neel, J. P. (2018b). Forage potential of summer annual grain legumes in the southern great plains. *Agronomy J.* 110, 2198–2210. doi: 10.2134/agronj2017.12.0726
- Becker, B. L., Lusch, D. P., and Qi, J. (2005). Identifying optimal spectral bands from in situ measurements of Great Lakes coastal wetlands using second-derivative analysis. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 97, 238–248. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2005.04.020
- Bégué, A., Arvor, D., Bellon, B., Betbeder, J., De Abelleyra, D., Pd Ferraz, R., et al. (2018). Remote sensing and cropping practices: a review. *Remote Sens.* 10:99. doi: 10.3390/rs10010099
- Broge, N. H., and Leblanc, E. (2001). Comparing prediction power and stability of broadband and hyperspectral vegetation indices for estimation of green leaf area index and canopy chlorophyll density. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 76, 156–172. doi: 10.1016/S0034-4257(00)00197-8
- Cammarano, D., Fitzgerald, G. J., Casa, R., and Basso, B. (2014). Assessing the robustness of vegetation indices to estimate wheat N in Mediterranean environments. *Remote Sens.* 6, 2827–2844. doi: 10.3390/rs6042827
- Caporaso, N., Whitworth, M. B., and Fisk, I. D. (2018). Protein content prediction in single wheat kernels using hyperspectral imaging. *Food Chem.* 240, 32–42. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2017.07.048
- Chen, J. (1996). Evaluation of vegetation indices and modified simple ratio for boreal applications. *Can. J. Remote Sens.* 22, 229–242. doi: 10.1080/07038992.1996.10855178
- Cho, M. A., and Skidimore, A. K. (2006). A new technique for extracting the red edge position from hyperspectral data: the linear extrapolation method. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 101, 181–193. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2005.12.011
- Cundill, S. L., Van Der Werff, H., and Van Der Meijde, M. (2015). Adjusting spectral indices for spectral response function differences of very high spatial resolution sensors simulated from field spectra. *Sensors* 15, 6221–6240. doi: 10.3390/s150306221
- Dayananda, S., Astor, T., Wijesingha, J., Thimappa, S. C., Chowdappa, H. D., Nidamanuri, R. R., et al. (2019). Multi-temporal monsoon crop biomass estimation using hyperspectral imaging. *Remote Sens.* 11:1771. doi: 10.3390/rs11151771
- Din, M., Zheng, W., Rashid, M., Wang, S., and Shi, Z. (2017). Evaluating hyperspectral vegetation indices for leaf area index estimation of *Oryza sativa* L. at diverse phenological stages. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8:820. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00820
- Dong, T., Liu, J., Qian, B., He, L., Liu, J., Wang, R., et al. (2020). Estimating crop biomass using leaf area index derived from Landsat 8 and Sentinel-2 data. *ISPRS J. Photogramm. Remote Sens.* 168, 236–250. doi: 10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2020.08.003
- Dong, T., Liu, J., Shang, J., Qian, B., Ma, B., Kovacs, J. M., et al. (2019). Assessment of red-edge vegetation indices for crop leaf area index estimation. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 222, 133–143. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2018.12.032
- Efron, B. (1979). Bootstrap methods: another look at the jackknife. *Ann. Stat.* 7, 1–26. doi: 10.1214/aos/1176344552
- Fang, H., and Liang, S. (2008). "Leaf area index models" in *Encyclopedia of Ecology*, eds S. E. Jørgensen, and B. D. Fath (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 2139–2148. doi: 10.1016/B978-008045405-4.00190-7
- Feng, W., Yao, X., Zhu, Y., Tian, Y., and Cao, W. (2008). Monitoring leaf nitrogen status with hyperspectral reflectance in wheat. *Eur. J. Agron.* 28, 394–404. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2007.11.005

- Flynn, K. C., Frazier, A. E., and Admas, S. (2020). Performance of chlorophyll prediction indices for Eragrostis tef at Sentinel-2 MSI and Landsat-8 OLI spectral resolutions. *Precis. Agric.* 21, 1057–1071. doi: 10.1007/s11119-020-09708-4
- Foster, A., Kakani, V., and Mosali, J. (2017). Estimation of bioenergy crop yield and N status by hyperspectral canopy reflectance and partial least square regression. *Precis. Agric.* 18, 192–209. doi: 10.1007/s11119-016-9455-8
- Fox, J., Weisberg, S., Adler, D., Bates, D., Baud-Bovy, G., Ellison, S., et al. (2012). *Package "car.*" Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available online at: https://cran.microsoft.com/snapshot/2017-06-17/web/packages/car/ car.pdf (accessed September 03, 2020).
- Fritz, M., and Berger, P. D. (2015). Chapter 10 can you relate in multiple ways? Multiple linear regression and stepwise regression. Improving the User Experience Through Practical Data Analytics. Boston, MA: Morgan Kaufmann. p. 239–269. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800635-1.00010-0
- Gowda, P. H., Prasad, P. V., Angadi, S. V., Rangappa, U. M., and Wagle, P. (2015). Finger millet: an alternative crop for the southern high plains. *Am. J. Plant Sci.* 6:2686. doi: 10.4236/ajps.2015.616270
- Hansen, P. M., and Schjoerring, J. K. (2003). Reflectance measurement of canopy biomass and nitrogen status in wheat crops using normalized difference vegetation indices and partial least squares regression. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 86, 542–553. doi: 10.1016/S0034-4257(03)00131-7
- Hatfield, J. L., and Prueger, J. H. (2010). Value of using different vegetative indices to quantify agricultural crop characteristics at different growth stages under varying management practices. *Remote Sens.* 2, 562–578. doi: 10.3390/rs2020562
- Hatfield, J. L., Prueger, J. H., Sauer, T. J., Dold, C., O'Brien, P., and Wacha, K. (2019). Applications of vegetative indices from remote sensing to agriculture: past and future. *Inventions*. 4:71. doi: 10.3390/inventions4040071
- Hunsaker, D. J., Pinter, P. J., Jr., Barnes, E. M., and Kimball, B. A. (2003). Estimating cotton evapotranspiration crop coefficientswith a multispectral vegetation index. *Irrigation Sci.* 22, 95–104. doi: 10.1007/s00271-003-0074-6
- Jain, N., Ray, S. S., Singh, J., and Panigrahy, S. (2007). Use of hyperspectral data to assess the effects of different nitrogen applications on a potato crop. *Precis. Agric.* 8, 225–239. doi: 10.1007/s11119-007-9042-0
- Jiang, Z., Huete, A. R., Didan, K., and Miura, T. (2008). Development of a twoband enhanced vegetation index without a blue band. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 112, 3833–3845. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2008.06.006
- Jordan, C. F. (1969). Derivation of leaf area index from quality of light on the forest floor. *Ecology* 50, 663–666. doi: 10.2307/1936256
- Kang, Y., Özdogan, M., Zipper, S. C., Román, M. O., Walker, J., Hong, S. Y., et al. (2016). How universal is the relationship between remotely sensed vegetation indices and crop leaf area index? A global assessment. *Remote Sens.* 8:597. doi: 10.3390/rs8070597
- Kawamura, K., Akiyama, T., Yokota, H.-O., Tsutsumi, M., Yasuda, T., Watanabe, O., et al. (2005). Quantifying grazing intensities using geographic information systems and satellite remote sensing in the Xilingol steppe region, Inner Mongolia, China. Agric. Ecosys. Environ. 107, 83–93. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2004.09.008
- Kawamura, K., Ikeura, H., Phongchanmaixay, S., and Khanthavong, P. (2018). Canopy hyperspectral sensing of paddy fields at the booting stage and PLSL regression can assess grain yield. *Remote Sens.* 10:1249. doi: 10.3390/rs10081249
- Kawamura, K., Watanabe, N., Sakanoue, S., and Inoue, Y. (2008). Estimating forage biomass and quality in a mixed sown pasture based on partial least squares regression with waveband selection. *Grassl. Sci.* 54, 131–145. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-697X.2008.00116.x
- Kuhn, M. (2008). Building predictive models in R using the caret package. J. Stat. Softw. 28, 1–26. doi: 10.18637/jss.v028.i05
- le Maire, G., Francois, C., and Dufrene, E. (2004). Toward universal broad leaf chlorophyll indices using PROSPECT simulated database and hyperspectral reflectance measurements. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 89, 1–28. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2003.09.004
- Li, F., Mistele, B., Hu, Y., Chen, X., and Schmidhalter, U. (2014). Reflectance estimation of canopy nitrogen content in winter wheat using optimised hyperspectral spectral indices and partial least squares regression. *Eur. J. Agron.* 52, 198–209. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2013.09.006
- Muharam, F., Maas, S., Bronson, K., and Delahunty, T. (2015). Estimating cotton nitrogen nutrition status using leaf greenness and ground

cover information. Remote Sens. 7, 7007-7028. doi: 10.3390/rs706 07007

- Nguyen, H. T., and Lee, B.-W. (2006). Assessment of rice leaf growth and nitrogen status by hyperspectral canopy reflectance and partial least square regression. *Eur. J. Agron.* 24, 349–356. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2006.01.001
- Nguy-Robertson, A., Gitelson, A., Peng, Y., Viña, A., Arkebauer, T., and Rundquist, D. (2012). Green leaf area index estimation in maize and soybean: combining vegetation indices to achieve maximal sensitivity. *Agronomy J.* 104, 1336–1347. doi: 10.2134/agronj2012.0065
- Patrignani, A., and Ochsner, T. E. (2015). Canopeo: a powerful new tool for measuring fractional green canopy cover. Agronomy J. 107, 2312–2320. doi: 10.2134/agronj15.0150
- Payero, J. O., Neale, C. M. U., and Wright, J. L. (2004). Comparison of eleven vegetation indices for estimating plant height of alfalfa and grass. *Appl. Eng. Agric.* 20:385. doi: 10.13031/2013.16057
- Peñuelas, J., Baret, F., and Filella, I. (1995). Semi-empirical indices to asses carotenoids/chlorophyll a ration from leaf spectral reflectance. *Photosynthetica*. 31, 221–230.
- Prey, L., and Schmidhalter, U. (2019). Temporal and spectral optimization of vegetation indices for estimating grain nitrogen uptake and late-seasonal nitrogen traits in wheat. *Sensors* 19:4640. doi: 10.3390/s19214640
- Qi, J., Chehbouni, A., Huete, A. R., Kerr, Y. H., and Sorooshian, S. (1994). A modified soil adjusted vegetation index (MSAVI). *Remote Sens. Environ.* 48, 119–126. doi: 10.1016/0034-4257(94)90134-1
- Rondeaux, G., Steven, M., and Baret, F. (1996). Optimization of soiladjusted vegetation indices. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 55, 95–107. doi: 10.1016/0034-4257(95)00186-7
- Rouse, J. W., Haas, R. H., Schell, J. A., Deering, D. W., and Harlan, J. C. (1974). Monitoring the vernal advancements and retrogradation of natural vegetation (NASA/GSFC final report). Greenbelt, MD: NASA/GSFC. p. 371.
- Sahoo, R. N., Ray, S., and Manjunath, K. (2015). Hyperspectral remote sensing of agriculture. *Curr. Sci.* 108, 848–859. Available online at: https://www.jstor.org/ stable/24216514
- Savitzky, A., and Golay, M. J. E. (1964). Smoothing and differentiation of data by simplified least squares procedures. *Anal. Chem.* 36, 1627–1639. doi: 10.1021/ac60214a047
- Singh, P., and Raghuvanshi, R. S. (2012). Finger millet for food and nutritional security. Afr. J. Food Sci. 6, 77–84. doi: 10.5897/AJFSX10.010
- Sumathi, P., Joel, A. J., and Muralidharan, V. (2005). Combining ability and heterosis for grain yield and its component traits in finger millet under irrigated conditions. *Int. Sorghum Millets Newslett.* 46, 92–95. Available online at: http:// oar.icrisat.org/1192/ (accessed September 03, 2020).
- Tan, C. W., Zhang, P. P., Zhou, X. X., Wang, Z. X., Xu, Z. Q., Mao, W., et al. (2020). Quantitative monitoring of leaf area index in wheat of different plant types by integrating NDVI and Beer-Lambert law. *Sci. Rep.* 10:929. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-57750-z
- Thenkabail, P. S., Smith, R. B., and De Pauw, E. (2000). Hyperspectral vegetation indices and their relationships with agricultural crop characteristics. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 71, 158–182. doi: 10.1016/S0034-4257(99)00067-X
- Thenkabail, P. S., Smith, R. B., and De Pauw, E. (2002). Evaluation of narrowband and broadband vegetation indices for determining optimal hyperspectral wavebands for agricultural crop characterization. *Photogramm. Eng. Remote Sensing.* 68, 607–621.
- Tong, X., Duan, L., Liu, T., and Singh, V. P. (2019). Combined use of in situ hyperspectral vegetation indices for estimating pasture biomass at peak productive period for harvest decision. *Precis. Agric.* 20, 477–495. doi: 10.1007/s11119-018-9592-3
- Upadhyaya, H., Sarma, N., Ravishankar, C., Albrecht, T., Narasimhudu, Y., Singh, S., et al. (2010). Developing a mini-core collection in finger millet using multilocation data. *Crop Sci.* 50, 1924–1931. doi: 10.2135/cropsci.2009.11.0689
- USDA-NRCS (1999). Soil survey of Canadian County, Oklahoma, supplement manuscript. Available online at: https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE\_ MANUSCRIPTS/oklahoma/OK017/0/Canadian\_OK.pdf (accessed September 03, 2020).

- Viña, A., Gitelson, A. A., Nguy-Robertson, A. L., and Peng, Y. (2011). Comparison of different vegetation indices for the remote assessment of green leaf area index of crops. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 115, 3468–3478. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2011.08.010
- Wang, F. M., Huang, J. F., and Wang, X. Z. (2008). Identification of optimal hyperspectral bands for estimation of rice biophysical parameters. J. Integr. Plant Biol. 50, 291–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-7909.2007.00619.x
- Wu, Z., and Yu, L. (2016). Seasonal prediction of the East Asian summer monsoon with a partial-least square model. *Clim. Dyn.* 46, 3067–3078. doi: 10.1007/s00382-015-2753-4
- Xue, J., and Su, B. (2017). Significant remote sensing vegetation indices: a review of developments and applications. *J. Sens.* 1353691. doi: 10.1155/2017/1353691
- Yue, J., Yang, G., Li, C., Li, Z., Wang, Y., Feng, H., et al. (2017). Estimation of winter wheat above-ground biomass using unmanned aerial vehicle-based snapshot hyperspectral sensor and crop height improved models. *Remote Sens.* 9:708. doi: 10.3390/rs9070708
- Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Berjón, A., López-Lozano, R., Miller, J. R., Martín, P., Cachorro, V., et al. (2005). Assessing vineyard condition with hyperspectral indices: leaf and canopy reflectance simulation in a row-structured discontinuous canopy. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 99, 271–287. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2005.09.002
- Zhang, Z. (2016). Variable selection with stepwise and best subset approaches. *Ann. Transl. Med.* 4:136. doi: 10.21037/atm.2016.03.35
- Zhao, B., Duan, A., Ata-Ul-Karim, S. T., Liu, Z., Chen, Z., Gong, Z., et al. (2018). Exploring new spectral bands and vegetation indices for estimating nitrogen nutrition index of summer maize. *Eur. J. Agron.* 93, 113–125. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2017.12.006
- Zhao, D., Huang, L., Li, J., and Qi, J. (2007b). A comparative analysis of broadband and narrowband derived vegetation indices in predicting LAI and CCD of a cotton canopy. *ISPRS J. Photogramm. Remote Sens.* 62, 25–33. doi: 10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2007.01.003
- Zhao, D., Reddy, K. R., Kakani, V. G., Read, J. J., and Koti, S. (2007a). Canopy reflectance in cotton for growth assessment and lint yield prediction. *Eur. J. Agron.* 26, 335–344. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2006.12.001
- Zhao, D., Reddy, K. R., Kakani, V. G., and Reddy, V. (2005). Nitrogen deficiency effects on plant growth, leaf photosynthesis, and hyperspectral reflectance properties of sorghum. *Eur. J. Agron.* 22, 391–403. doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2004.06.005
- Zhu, Y., Yao, X., Tian, Y., Liu, X., and Cao, W. (2008). Analysis of common canopy vegetation indices for indicating leaf nitrogen accumulations in wheat and rice. *Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinf.* 10, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.jag.2007.02.006

**Disclaimer:** The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) prohibits discrimination in all its programs and activities on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, and where applicable, sex, marital status, familial status, parental status, religion, sexual orientation, genetic information, political beliefs, reprisal, or because all or part of an individual's income is derived from any public assistance program. (Not all prohibited bases apply to all programs.) Persons with disabilities who require alternative means for communication of program information (Braille, large print, audiotape, etc.) should contact USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TDD). To file a complaint of discrimination, write to USDA, Director, Office of Civil Rights, 1400 Independence Avenue, S.W., Washington, D.C. 20250-9410, or call (800) 795-3272 (voice) or (202) 720-6382 (TDD). USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Baath, Flynn, Gowda, Kakani and Northup. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Native Rhizobia Strains Enhance Seed Yield of Groundnut Varieties in Northern Ghana

Godfre Wilson<sup>1</sup>, Jacob Ulzen<sup>2\*</sup>, Robert Clement Abaidoo<sup>3,4</sup>, Andrews Opoku<sup>1</sup>, Samuel Adjei-Nsiah<sup>2</sup> and Ophelia Osei<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Crop and Soil Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> Forest and Horticultural Crops Research Center, College of Basic and Applied Science, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana, <sup>3</sup> Department of Theoretical and Applied Biology, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana, <sup>4</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Ibadan, Nigeria, <sup>5</sup> Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR) – Soil Research Institute, Kumasi, Ghana

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Magdi T. Abdelhamid, National Research Centre, Egypt

#### Reviewed by:

John M. Maingi, Kenyatta University, Kenya Rafaela Simão Abrahão Nóbrega, Federal University of the Recôncavo of Bahia, Brazil El-Sayed Mohamed Desoky, Zagazig University, Egypt Saad Farouk, Mansoura University, Egypt

> \***Correspondence:** Jacob Ulzen jakeulzen@yahoo.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Plant-Soil Interactions, a section of the journal Frontiers in Agronomy

Received: 13 January 2021 Accepted: 06 April 2021 Published: 14 May 2021

#### Citation:

Wilson G, Ulzen J, Abaidoo RC, Opoku A, Adjei-Nsiah S and Osei O (2021) Native Rhizobia Strains Enhance Seed Yield of Groundnut Varieties in Northern Ghana. Front. Agron. 3:653044. doi: 10.3389/fagro.2021.653044

Rhizobia inoculation with effective strains is an environmentally friendly approach for enhancing nodulation and yield of legumes. To obtain an ideal strain for inoculant production, the strain's performance must be matched to the environmental conditions. A 2  $\times$  9 cross-factorial experiment laid in a randomized complete block design with three replications on farmers' fields in the northern part of Ghana was set up to evaluate the rhizobia's performance. The factors were groundnut varieties (Chinese and Samnut 22) and nine strains consisting of five native rhizobia (KNUST 1001, 1002, 1003, 1032, and 1031), two commercial strains (Biofix and BR3267), and a positive (N+) and absolute control (N-). In addition, the population of the strains was assessed after a cropping season. The strains' performance on groundnut was location and variety dependent. At Cheshegu, KNUST 1031 and 1002 significantly increased seed yield of the Chinese variety compared to other strains; however, KNUST 1031 elicited a 24% vield increase while KNUST 1002 caused a 16% yield increase over the control. Strain KNUST 1031 increased the seed yield of the Chinese variety by 24% while KNUST 1002 increased the seed yield of Samnut by 16%. Only KNUST 1002 elicited a significant seed yield increase in Samnut 22 at Cheshegu. At Binduri, strain KNUST 1003 significantly increased the seed yield of the Chinese variety by 35% relative to the control. Samnut 22 did not show a clear preference for any of the strains. The Chinese variety did not show a clear response to the strains at Tanina. However, Samnut 22 responded to KNUST 1002 as it increased seed yield by 45% relative to the control. On average, the seed yield at Tanina (846.15 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) was less than the seed yield recorded at Binduri (1,077.66 kg) $ha^{-1}$ ) and Cheshequ (1,502.78 kg  $ha^{-1}$ ). Inoculation with strains KNUST 1002, 1003, and 1031 was all profitable under the current experimental conditions as they recorded value cost ratios (VCRs) above the threshold of 3-4. The study has shown that strains KNUST 1002, 1003, and 1031 have the potential to be used in inoculant formulation to increase groundnut production and enhance the income of smallholder groundnut farmers in northern Ghana.

Keywords: native strains, value cost ratio, biological nitrogen fixation, grain yield, smallholder farmers

## INTRODUCTION

Groundnut is an important source of protein and forms part of many delicacies in Ghana. The crop provides income to smallholder farmers through the sale of its seed and the oil produced from it. Groundnut biomass and haulms are used to improve the fertility of soils. The annual production of groundnut in Ghana is 521,030 Mt from an area of 319,680 ha (Statistics, Research and Information Directorate (SRID), 2019). The northern part of Ghana contributes about 75.6% of the annual production (Breisinger et al., 2008).

Grain legumes such as groundnut (*Arachis hypogea* L.) require high amounts of nitrogen for optimum growth (Peoples and Herridge, 1990). The nitrogen demand of such crops can be met through mineral nitrogen fertilization or inoculation with highly competitive and effective rhizobia strains. Nitrogen fertilization is very effective under optimum field conditions; however, the high cost and accessibility limit its use by most smallholder farmers in sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) (Zengeni et al., 2006). Mineral nitrogen fertilizers are one of the main sources of nitrous oxide, which contributes to greenhouse gas emissions and ultimately climate change and its attendant effects (Erbas and Solakoglu, 2017). Also, mineral nitrogen fertilizers have been identified as a major source of water pollution (Erbas and Solakoglu, 2017). These negative effects on the environment threaten the sustainable use of mineral nitrogen fertilizers.

Rhizobia inoculation with highly effective strains is a feasible environmentally friendly approach for enhancing the grain yield of legumes. Several reports in SSA show the positive effect of inoculating groundnut with appropriate rhizobia strain (Yakubu et al., 2010; Kabir et al., 2013; Biswas and Gresshoff, 2014).

However, smallholder farmers have difficulty in accessing quality inoculant(s) partly because there are few inoculantproducing centers in SSA. The quality of inoculants is sometimes compromised before and/or after the farmer(s) receives them due to poor handling and storage practices as well as a lack of strong quality control measures. There has been contrasting reports on field evaluation of imported inoculants due to the degree of effectiveness of the strains and their adaptability to local conditions in SSA (Mathu et al., 2012; Thuita et al., 2012; Masso et al., 2016; Ulzen et al., 2016), creating doubt about the contribution of rhizobia inoculants to legume grain yields. In recent times, there has been a renewed interest in inoculant production in SSA by N2AFRICA (www.n2africa.org) and COMPRO II (www.compro2.org) projects. This has led to the establishment of an inoculant production facility in the northern part of Ghana, necessitating the need to bioprospect, from the indigenous rhizobia population, highly saprophytic and effective strains to feed this production center and to boost groundnut production in northern Ghana.

Several types of research aimed at selecting effective rhizobia for use as inoculants revealed that effective strains capable of inducing high  $N_2$  fixation exist within the native rhizobia populations (Ampomah et al., 2008; Yakubu et al., 2010; Kawaka et al., 2014; Osei et al., 2018). Also, the native rhizobia are well-adapted to local conditions and are therefore presumed to have a highly competitive advantage. An equally important attribute is the high saprophytic competence relative to exotic strains, which allows researchers to make informed decisions about subsequent inoculation practices. Thus, bioprospecting for and characterizing native rhizobia to identify effective and persistent strains for use in prescribed doses as inoculants will increase the likelihood of successful inoculation responses. Although this is an entry point for successful inoculation, the success or otherwise of rhizobia inoculation is influenced by the specificity between rhizobia, legume genotype used, and environmental conditions as well as management practices (Woomer et al., 2014). Consequently, studies geared toward matching superior rhizobia strains with improved crop varieties under different environmental conditions are needed. The present study hypothesized that superior effective strains with saprophytic abilities that can meet the N requirement of groundnut exist in soils of Ghana and can effectively increase seed yields of groundnut. This study was, therefore, conducted to (i) determine the response of groundnut to inoculation with rhizobia originating from native populations in soils of northern Ghana and (ii) quantitively assess the population of the introduced strains after a cropping season. Identifying effective and saprophytic competent strains will not only be a major step toward increasing groundnut production and seed yield but will also reduce the frequency of reinoculation.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **Site Selection and Characteristics**

The field trials were conducted at three different locations in the northern part of Ghana during the 2015 cropping season. The experimental sites were located at Cheshegu (northern region) (latitude N09°27'18.2" to longitude W000°57'22.4"), Binduri (upper east region) (latitude N10°56'57.6" to longitude W000°18'52.0"), and Tanina (upper west region) (latitude N09°53'13.0" to longitude W002°27'48.5"). The study sites have a unimodal rainfall distribution with an annual rainfall amount of 1,000-1,200 mm and mean temperature between 26 and 30°C with little variation within the year. The rainfall distribution during the cropping season is presented as Supplementary Figures 1A-C. All the fields had no known history of rhizobia inoculation. Before planting, five soil core samples were taken from each plot and thoroughly mixed, and composite samples were taken into transparent polythene bags and kept in the refrigerator at 4°C before laboratory analysis. The soil parameters analyzed were particle size (hydrometer method), soil pH (1:2.5 soil to distilled water ratio), organic carbon (OC) (modified Walkley and Black procedure) as described by Nelson and Sommers (1996), total nitrogen (Kjeldahl method) as described by Bremner and Mulvaney (1982), available soil phosphorus (Bray No. 1 solution) as described by Olsen (1982), and exchangeable potassium [ammonium acetate (NH<sub>4</sub>OAc) extract] as described by Helmke and Sparks (1996); details of the characteristics are given in Table 1. Calcium and magnesium were also determined in 1.0 M ammonium acetate (NH<sub>4</sub>OAc) extract (Black, 1965). The study was conducted under rainfed conditions; hence, no manual irrigation was carried out.

Soil parameters	Cheshegu	Binduri	Tanina
Total N (%)	$0.024 \pm 0.001^{*}$	0.022 ± 0.0011	$0.03 \pm 0.001$
Available P (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	$17.61 \pm 0.01$	$17.61 \pm 0.011$	$20.54 \pm 0.005$
Exch. K (cmol <sub>(+)</sub> $kg^{-1}$ )	$0.03 \pm 0.004$	$0.016 \pm 0.0003$	$0.015 \pm 0.003$
Organic carbon (%)	$0.42 \pm 0.006$	$0.96 \pm 0.005$	$0.62\pm0.006$
pH (1:2.5, H <sub>2</sub> O)	$6.1 \pm 0.01$	$6.24 \pm 0.012$	$6.38\pm0.001$
Exch. Ca (cmol <sub>(+)</sub> kg <sup>-1</sup> )	$3.64 \pm 0.012$	$2.54 \pm 0.015$	$2.6\pm0.015$
Exch. Mg (cmol <sub>(+)</sub> kg <sup>-1</sup> )	$0.22 \pm 0.002$	$0.28 \pm 0.0006$	$0.18 \pm 0.0001$
Exch. Na (cmol <sub>(+)</sub> kg <sup>-1</sup> )	$0.39 \pm 0.026$	$0.28 \pm 0.0005$	$0.35\pm0.004$
% Sand	$56.4 \pm 0.002$	$78.6 \pm 0.005$	$84.56 \pm 0.005$
% Clay	$5.88 \pm 0.003$	$14.56 \pm 0.002$	$5.88 \pm 0.005$
% Silt	$37.72 \pm 0.002$	$6.84 \pm 0.006$	$9.56\pm0.015$
Texture	Sandy loam	Loamy sand	Loamy sand
MPN (rhizobia cell g <sup>-1</sup> soil)	26.3	11.2	32.8

\*Standard deviation.

## **Estimation of Rhizobia Population**

Enumeration of indigenous rhizobia population was done using the most probable number (MPN) of plant infection techniques (Vincent, 1970; Somasegaran and Hoben, 2012) before planting and after a cropping season. Soil samples were taken from a depth of 0–20 cm using the W design and bulked. A composite sample was taken and used for the MPN count. Seeds of groundnut varieties (Samnut 22 and Chinese) were used as a trap host for the estimation of the indigenous rhizobia population. The groundnut seeds were surface-sterilized with 95% ethanol and 3% (v/v) hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) solution. The seeds were rinsed in five successive changes of sterilized distilled water and pre-germinated on moistened filter paper in Petri dishes at a temperature of 30°C. After 2 days, well-grown healthy seedlings of similar radicle length were transferred aseptically into growth pouches containing 65 ml nitrogen-free mineral nutrient solution (Broughton and Dilworth, 1971). Twenty grams of the composite soil sample was serially diluted in distilled water using the fivefold, six-step serial dilution method  $(5^{-1})$  and was mixed thoroughly on a vortex mixer. One milliliter of each dilution was used to inoculate seedlings. Four seedlings were inoculated per dilution level. Plants were watered as and when required. The setup was monitored for 28 days, after which scoring was done for the presence or absence of nodules. Population estimates were assigned using the MPNES software (Woomer et al., 1990).

### **Inoculant Preparation**

The peat-based inoculant was prepared at the soil microbiology laboratory of Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, as previously described by Ulzen et al. (2016) following the method of Somasegaran and Hoben (2012).

# Field Preparation, Experimental Design, and Treatments

The field at Cheshegu was planted on July 13, that at Binduri on July 18, and that at Tanina on July 28, 2015. The experimental fields were disc plowed and harrowed using a harrow to a depth

of 15 cm. Each plot measured 4  $\times$  4 m with an alley of 1 m within plots and 2 m between blocks. Each experiment was 9  $\times$ 2 cross factorial, laid out in randomized complete block design (RCBD) with three replications. The treatment factors were rhizobia strains and varieties. There were nine strains consisting of five native rhizobia strains (KNUST 1001, 1002, 1032, 1003, and 1031) (Osei et al., 2018), two reference strains (BR3267 and Biofix, USDA 110), a positive control with 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, and an absolute control (uninoculated and without mineral N). The strain BR3267 is from Brazil and has originally been described by Leite et al. (2018). The two groundnut varieties were Chinese and Samnut 22. The seeds were inoculated under a shade with a peatbased inoculum of respective strains at a rate of 5 g peat  $kg^{-1}$ of seeds using 10% of gum Arabic solution as a sticker. Three seeds of the groundnut varieties, Samnut 22 and Chinese, were sown per hill at a spacing of  $60 \times 20$  cm at each location. The seedlings were thinned to two, after 2 weeks to maintain optimum plant population. Other cultural practices such as weeding and earthing-up were carried out accordingly as and when needed. Samnut 22 is a dual-purpose groundnut cultivar with good oil content, high haulms, and high pod yield (Ajeigbe et al., 2015). It matures within 115–120 days with a potential yield of 2.5 t  $ha^{-1}$ (Ajeigbe et al., 2015). The Chinese variety is an early-maturing (100 days) cultivar with a potential yield of about  $3.5 \text{ t ha}^{-1}$ . A basal dose of 20 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> in the form of triple superphosphate (46% P2O5) was applied through band placement 2 weeks after planting. Nitrogen (urea) was split-applied at  $20 \text{ kg N} \text{ ha}^{-1} 2$ weeks after emergence and 80 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> at mid-flowering.

## Measurement of N<sub>2</sub> Fixation

The amount of nitrogen derived from the atmosphere through biological nitrogen fixation (BNF) was estimated using the total nitrogen difference (TND) method in both field and greenhouse experiments. Guinea grass (*Panicum maximum*) was used as a reference plant (Ashworth et al., 2015). The total amounts of nitrogen in the shoot at mid-flowering and in the reference plant were assessed, and the amount of N<sub>2</sub> fixed was calculated using the modified equations of Viera-Vargas et al. (1995). To account for the nitrogen that remained in the roots and/or was lost in the soil, the calculated value was then multiplied by a factor of 1.4 (Unkovich and Baldock, 2008).

$$Total N in plant = \frac{Shoot dry weight x \% N in shoot}{100}$$
(1)

 $\label{eq:mount} \mbox{Amount of N fixed} = \mbox{Total N in legume} - \mbox{Total N in reference plant} \end{tabular} \end{tabular}$ 

## Harvesting for Nodulation and Grain Yield

At the  $R_1$  stage (beginning bloom) (Fehr et al., 1971) of Samnut 22 and Chinese varieties in the field, 10 plants were randomly selected from the row directly adjacent to the border rows for each treatment plot. With the help of a spade, the selected plants were carefully uprooted by digging 15 cm around each plant, after which the shoots were separated from roots. The adhered soil on the roots was carefully washed in 1-mm sieve mesh after, which the nodules were detached and counted. The nodules and shoots were oven-dried separately at 60°C for 72 h, after which the dry weights were recorded. At the  $R_8$  stage (Fehr et al., 1971), the plants were harvested for their pods and grains.

## Economic Viability of Using Indigenous Rhizobia Isolates

The profitability of using indigenous rhizobia strains in inoculant formulation was determined through the value cost ratio (VCR) (Roy et al., 2006; Dittoh et al., 2012).

$$VCR = \frac{A(\$ha^{-1})}{B(\$ha^{-1})}$$
(3)

where A represents total benefits as a result of the applied treatment and B represents the total treatment cost. Rhizobia inoculant was estimated at a cost of US\$6 ha<sup>-1</sup>. The cost of 1 kg of groundnut from the open market was US\$0.7. An exchange rate of US\$1 to GH 3.60 was used in the conversion of the cost to US dollars. A VCR value greater than a threshold of 3–4 was considered profitable (Dittoh et al., 2012).

### **Statistical Analysis**

The data from each location were checked for normality using Shapiro–Wilk's test. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was applied to the data through Sisvar version 5.6 (Ferreira, 2008). The Scott–Knot test at 5% probability was used to compare treatment means.

## RESULTS

## Physical and Chemical Properties and the Most Probable Rhizobia Count

The physical and chemical soil properties of the study sites are shown in **Table 1**. The texture of the soils from Binduri and Tanina was loamy sand while that from Cheshegu was sandy loam. The soil pH levels (6.10–6.38) were considered to be in the medium range. The OC levels at all the study sites were very low: 0.42% at Cheshegu, 0.96% at Binduri, and 0.62% at Tanina. Total N at all the study sites was generally very low, ranging from 0.022

to 0.030%. Available phosphorus (P) ranged from low to medium (17.61–20.54 mg kg<sup>-1</sup>). In general, the fertility status of the soil at the study sites was very low. The estimated population sizes of the indigenous rhizobia at the study sites were 26.3, 11.2, and 32.8 cells  $g^{-1}$  soil for Cheshegu, Binduri, and Tanina, respectively.

# Nodulation, N<sub>2</sub> Fixation, Pod Formation, and Grain Yield

The results showed a significant interaction between the strains and groundnut variety for all the parameters measured at Cheshegu. The seed yield increases of the Chinese variety inoculated with strain KNUST 1031 was statistically higher than all the other treatments except strain KNUST 1002 and the mineral N-fertilized treatment. Except for strains KNUST 1002 and 1031, the seed yield of all other test strains was not significantly different from that of the control treatment. Strains KNUST 1002 and 1031 increased seed yield over the control by 16% and 24%, respectively. The Samnut 22 variety, however, responded better to the KNUST 1002 strain as it markedly increased seed yield over the control and the other strains. The seed yield increase by KNUST 1002 on Samnut 22 was comparable only to the yield of plants that received mineral N fertilizer (Table 2). Strain KNUST 1002 significantly increased seed yield over control by 30% and above 22% over the other strains. The results followed a definite pattern at Cheshegu and showed a clear response of the Chinese variety to KNUST 1031 and of Samnut 22 to KNUST 1002 in all the measured parameters. For instance, KNUST 1031 increased the seed yield of the Chinese variety by 24% compared to Samnut 22. Meanwhile, KNUST 1002 increased seed yield on Samnut 22 by 21% compared to the Chinese variety. Generally, seed yields observed for the control treatment on both varieties were at par with all the inoculated treatments (test strains and reference strains) except KNUST 1031 on the Chinese variety and KNUST 1002 on Samnut 22. The two strains KNUST 1031 and KNUST 1002 increased nodulation, shoot biomass, pod number, and BNF of Chinese and Samnut 22 varieties, respectively, relative to the control and the other strains (Table 2).

At Binduri, a significant interaction between the strains and groundnut variety was observed. Unlike Cheshegu, the Chinese variety showed a response to KNUST 1003. The isolate KNUST 1003 significantly increased shoot biomass, BNF, pod number, and seed yield of the Chinese variety relative to the other strains. KNUST 1003 increased the seed yield of the Chinese variety by 35% over the control treatment (**Table 3**). On the other hand, Samnut 22 did not show a clear response to one particular strain. Although KNUST 1003 recorded the highest grain yield, it was only significant compared to KNUST 1032, BR3267, and the control (**Table 3**). A seed yield increase of 21% over the control was recorded by strain KNUST 1003 on Samnut 22. The isolate KNUST 1003 recorded a significantly higher yield on Samnut 22 than on the Chinese variety.

Similar to the results at Cheshegu and Binduri, a significant interaction was observed between the strains and groundnut varieties at Tanina for all the parameters measured. On average, the seed yield recorded at Tanina was lower than that recorded at Cheshegu and Binduri (**Table 4**). The pattern of results was

Strains (S) Variety (V)		Nodule number (10 plants <sup>-1</sup> )	Nodule dry weight (mg 10 plants <sup>-1</sup> )	Shoot dry weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	BNF (kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Pod number (plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Seed yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )
KNUST 1001	Chinese	$103\pm1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$0.26 \pm 0.0173^{\text{Bb}}$	$763.7 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bc}$	$26.48 \pm 1.15^{Bc}$	$24\pm1.73^{\rm Ad}$	$1,267.5\pm57.8^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1002		$119\pm1.15^{\text{Ba}}$	$0.34\pm0.0173^{\text{Ba}}$	$1,186.8 \pm 28.9^{\text{Ba}}$	$44.2\pm1.15^{\text{Ba}}$	$51 \pm 1.15^{Aa}$	$1,594.7\pm 55.8^{\rm Ba}$
KNUST 1032		$100\pm1.15^{\mathrm{Bb}}$	$0.24\pm0.0173^{\text{Bb}}$	$697.8 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bc}$	$25.92 \pm 1.15^{\rm Bc}$	$27\pm0.577^{\text{Ad}}$	$1,393.3\pm 57.4^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1003		$97\pm1.15^{\rm Ac}$	$0.22 \pm 0.0173^{Bc}$	$741.6\pm28.9^{\rm Bc}$	$29.85\pm1.15^{\text{Bb}}$	$32\pm1.45^{\rm Ac}$	$1,264.4 \pm 58.7^{\rm Bb}$
KNUST 1031		$121\pm1.15^{\rm Aa}$	$0.38 \pm 0.0173^{Aa}$	$1,206.6 \pm 28.9^{\rm Aa}$	$46.78 \pm 1.15^{Aa}$	$52\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1,704.8 \pm 56.3^{\rm Aa}$
Biofix		$104\pm1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$0.26 \pm 0.0173^{\text{Bb}}$	$716.8 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bc}$	$26.5 \pm 1.15^{\rm Bc}$	$26\pm1.2^{\text{Ad}}$	$1,304.6 \pm 57.4^{\rm Bb}$
BR3267		$101 \pm 1.15^{\rm Bb}$	$0.24\pm0.0173^{Ab}$	$847.6\pm28.9^{\rm Bb}$	$29.99\pm1.15^{\rm Bb}$	$32\pm1.45^{\rm Ac}$	$1,341.9 \pm 62^{\rm Bb}$
N–		$97 \pm 1.15^{Bc}$	$0.19 \pm 0.0173^{Bc}$	$531.8 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bd}$	$21.49 \pm 1.15^{\text{Bd}}$	$31\pm0.882^{\rm Ac}$	$1,372.7\pm54.5^{\rm Ab}$
N+		$94 \pm 1.15^{Bc}$	$0.19 \pm 0.0173^{Bc}$	$1,124.8 \pm 28.9^{Ba}$	$32.98 \pm 1.15^{\text{Bb}}$	$44\pm0.882^{\rm Ab}$	$1,685.6\pm 60.9^{\rm Aa}$
KNUST 1001	Samnut 22	$106\pm1.15^{\rm Ac}$	$0.36\pm0.0173^{\text{Ab}}$	$1,214.1 \pm 28.9^{\rm Ab}$	$42.23\pm1.15^{\text{Ab}}$	$24\pm0.882^{\rm Ac}$	$1,365.2\pm 60.8^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1002		$135\pm1.15^{Aa}$	$0.49 \pm 0.0173^{Aa}$	$1,307 \pm 28.9^{Aa}$	$49.63 \pm 1.15^{Aa}$	$42\pm1.76^{\text{Ba}}$	$1,933.9\pm 50.6^{\rm Aa}$
KNUST 1032		$111\pm1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$0.33 \pm 0.0173^{\text{Ac}}$	$1,070.4 \pm 28.9^{\rm Ac}$	$37.76 \pm 1.1 \mathrm{A^{5c}}$	$25\pm0.882^{\rm Ac}$	$1,458.5 \pm 56.9^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1003		$99\pm1.15^{\rm Ad}$	$0.23 \pm 0.0173^{\rm Ae}$	$1,050.3 \pm 28.9^{\rm Ac}$	$40.25 \pm 1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$27\pm1.45^{\text{Bc}}$	$1,520.7\pm54.1^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1031		$94 \pm 1.15^{Be}$	$0.19 \pm 0.0173^{\text{Be}}$	$932.7 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bd}$	$31.13 \pm 1.15^{\rm Bd}$	$21\pm0.882^{\text{Bd}}$	$1,371.7\pm 59.2^{\rm Bb}$
Biofix		$101 \pm 1.15^{\mathrm{Ad}}$	$0.33 \pm 0.0173^{Ac}$	$967.7 \pm 28.9^{\rm Ad}$	$36.05 \pm 1.15^{\rm Ac}$	$22\pm1.15^{\text{Bd}}$	$1,537.4 \pm 48.5^{\rm Ab}$
BR3267		$105\pm1.15^{\rm Ac}$	$0.28\pm0.0173^{\text{Ad}}$	$1,186.3 \pm 28.9^{\rm Ab}$	$43\pm1.15^{\text{Ab}}$	$31\pm1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$1,590.9 \pm 54.9^{\rm Ab}$
N-		$106\pm1.15^{\rm Ac}$	$0.38\pm0.0173^{\text{Ab}}$	$1,025.2 \pm 29^{\rm Ac}$	$41.93 \pm 1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$31\pm0.882^{\rm Ab}$	$1,490.2\pm 54.3^{\rm Ab}$
N+		$98\pm1.15^{\rm Ad}$	$0.32 \pm 0.0173^{\rm Ac}$	$1,375.3 \pm 28.9^{\rm Aa}$	$41.02 \pm 1.15^{\rm Ab}$	$39\pm0.882^{\text{Ba}}$	$1,852.1 \pm 55^{Aa}$
P-values							
S		0.0005	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001
V		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	<0.00001
$S \times V$		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.0001
CV (%)		1.95	9.45	4.95	5.3	6.22	6.59

TABLE 2 | The response of groundnut to rhizobia inoculation and mineral N application at Cheshegu.

Figures followed by the same small letters compare the same variety among different strains, while figures followed by capital letters compare the same strain between different varieties.

different from Cheshegu and Binduri. Between the varieties, the Chinese variety did not show a clear response to the strains; however, Samnut 22 responded to KNUST 1002 (**Table 4**). The strain BR3267 recorded the highest seed yield on the Chinese variety but was only significantly different from the yields recorded by the control, Biofix, KNUST 1001, and KNUST 1003 (**Table 4**). KNUST 1002 significantly increased the seed yield of Samnut 22 over all the other strains except the mineral N-fertilized treatment. KNUST 1002 increased the seed yield of Samnut 22 over the control by 45%. Strain KNUST 1002 performed better on Samnut 22 than on the Chinese variety as it significantly increased all parameter measures on Samnut 22 compared to the Chinese variety.

## Economic Viability of Using Indigenous Rhizobia Isolates

About five of the strains (KNUST 1001, 1003, and 1032; Biofix; and BR3267) had VCRs below the threshold of 3–4 at Cheshegu (**Figure 1A**). Strains KNUST 1002 and 1031 had VCRs of 5.6 and 8.3 for the Chinese variety, which were above the threshold of 3–4. Only strain KNUST 1002 was profitable on Samnut 22 with a VCR of 11.

The VCR results at Binduri showed that strain KNUST 1003 recorded the highest VCR of 7.83 on the Chinese variety. The other strains had a VCR less than or within the range of 3–4. On the other hand, strains KNUST 1002, 1003, and 1031 recorded

VCR values of 4.24, 5.87, and 4.09, respectively, on Samnut 22 (Figure 1B).

None of the tested strains were profitable on the Chinese variety at Tanina per the threshold of 3–4. Only the industrial strain BR3267 had a VCR of 4.17. However, strain KNUST 1002 had a VCR of 9.04 for Samnut 22 at Tanina. The other strains had VCR values that were less than or within the threshold of 3–4 (**Figure 1C**).

## Rhizobia Population After a Cropping Season of Introduction Into the Soil

The rhizobia population count varied among the strains and across different locations; however, strain KNUST 1002 demonstrated consistency in persistence. The highest rhizobia population count (283.4 cells  $g^{-1}$  soil) after a cropping season was recorded at Binduri by strains KNUST 1002 and 1003. However, only strain KNUST 1002 persisted in high numbers at Cheshegu and Tanina (**Figure 2**). The population of KNUST 1002 in inoculated soils was more than double that of the uninoculated plots after a year of introduction at all three study locations.

## DISCUSSION

Until recently, groundnut was regarded as a promiscuous grain legume that nodulated freely with indigenous rhizobia and therefore did not require inoculation during establishment.

Strains (S)	Variety (V)	Nodule number (plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Nodule dry weight (mg plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Shoot dry weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	BNF (kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Pod number (plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Seed yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )
KNUST 1001	Chinese	$84\pm1.15^{\mathrm{Bb}}$	$0.14 \pm 0.0115^{Bc}$	$524.3 \pm 28.3^{Bd}$	$24.47\pm1.13^{\rm Bc}$	$20\pm1.73^{\text{Bb}}$	$912.1 \pm 29^{Bc}$
KNUST 1002		$92\pm2.08^{\text{Bb}}$	$0.14 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Bc}$	$517.4\pm29.8^{\text{Bd}}$	$24.48\pm1.26^{\text{Bc}}$	$19\pm1.73^{\text{Bb}}$	$893.3\pm29^{\rm Bc}$
KNUST 1032		$97\pm2.89^{\rm Bb}$	$0.1\pm0.0115^{\text{Bd}}$	$531.2\pm29.1^{\text{Bd}}$	$27.51 \pm 1.26^{\rm Bc}$	$21\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$824.3\pm31^{\rm Bc}$
KNUST 1003		$105\pm2.89^{\text{Ba}}$	$0.38 \pm 0.0115^{\text{Ba}}$	$882.1 \pm 28.6^{\rm Aa}$	$36.41 \pm 1.11^{Ba}$	$33\pm1.73^{\text{Aa}}$	$1195.8 \pm 29.4^{\text{Ba}}$
KNUST 1031		$93\pm2.89^{\rm Bb}$	$0.23\pm0.0115^{Ab}$	$727.8\pm29.9^{\text{Ab}}$	$31.64\pm1.21^{\rm Bb}$	$24\pm1.73^{\text{Bb}}$	$985.7\pm29^{\rm Bc}$
Biofix		$106\pm2.89^{\rm Aa}$	$0.35 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Aa}$	$744.6\pm28.2^{\text{Ab}}$	$31.47\pm1.19^{\rm Bb}$	$23\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$892.9\pm29.9^{\rm Bc}$
BR3267		$88\pm2.89^{\rm Bb}$	$0.11 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Bd}$	$635.6 \pm 29.3^{\rm Ac}$	$29.54\pm1.04^{\rm Ab}$	$22\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$857.2 \pm 29.4^{\rm Bc}$
N–		$92\pm2.89^{\text{Bb}}$	$0.13 \pm 0.0115^{\text{Bc}}$	$496.5\pm27^{\text{Bd}}$	$23.82 \pm 1.11^{\rm Ac}$	$18\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$882.8\pm27.9^{\rm Bc}$
N+		$90\pm2.89^{\text{Bb}}$	$0.06 \pm 0.0115^{\text{Be}}$	$845.4\pm28.4^{\text{Aa}}$	$31.52 \pm 1.12^{\rm Ab}$	$32\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1076.9 \pm 27.9^{\text{Bb}}$
KNUST 1001	Samnut 22	$127\pm2.89^{\rm Ab}$	$0.43\pm0.0115^{\text{Ab}}$	$825.3\pm28.6^{\text{Aa}}$	$39.41 \pm 1.05^{\rm Aa}$	$31\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1275.7 \pm 26.5^{\rm Aa}$
KNUST 1002		$128\pm2.89^{\rm Ab}$	$0.23 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ad}$	$825.3\pm28^{\rm Aa}$	$41.66 \pm 1.25^{Aa}$	$33 \pm 1.73^{Aa}$	$1,293.9 \pm 27^{Aa}$
KNUST 1032		$117\pm2.89^{\rm Ac}$	$0.21 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ae}$	$730.8\pm29.2^{\text{Ab}}$	$35.69 \pm 1.12^{\rm Ab}$	$23\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$973.4\pm28.9^{\rm Ac}$
KNUST 1003		$144 \pm 2.89^{Aa}$	$0.47 \pm 0.0115^{Aa}$	$885.3 \pm 27.1^{\rm Aa}$	$41.36 \pm 1.22^{Aa}$	$37 \pm 1.73^{Aa}$	$1,359.1 \pm 29.4^{\rm Aa}$
KNUST 1031		$128\pm2.89^{\rm Ab}$	$0.24 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ad}$	$794.9\pm29.9^{\rm Aa}$	$40.57\pm1^{Aa}$	$32\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1,287.9 \pm 28.2^{Aa}$
Biofix		$105\pm2.89^{\text{Ad}}$	$0.3 \pm 0.0115^{Bc}$	$725.8\pm28.5^{\text{Ab}}$	$35.34\pm1.13^{\rm Ab}$	$25\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$1,191.4 \pm 28.6^{\rm Aa}$
BR3267		$119\pm2.89^{\rm Ac}$	$0.18 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ae}$	$717.3\pm27.5^{\text{Ab}}$	$32.42\pm1.2^{\rm Ab}$	$19\pm1.73^{\mathrm{Ab}}$	$1,112.9 \pm 29^{\rm Ab}$
N-		$128\pm2.89^{\rm Ab}$	$0.2\pm0.0115^{\text{Ae}}$	$651.5 \pm 29.1^{\rm Ab}$	$34.73\pm1.25^{\rm Ab}$	$20\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$1,124.3 \pm 28.1^{\rm Ab}$
N+		$126\pm2.89^{\rm Ab}$	$0.19 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ae}$	$821.6 \pm 28.6^{\rm Aa}$	$34.75\pm0.974^{\text{Ab}}$	$30\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1,258.2 \pm 29.7^{Aa}$
P-value							
S		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001
V		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001
$S \times V$		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.0003	0.0009
CV (%)		4.28	8.54	7.03	6.23	11.97	4.74

Figures followed by the same small letters compare the same variety among different strains, while figures followed by capital letters compare the same strain between different varieties.

This skepticism has been challenged by the outcome of several inoculation studies (Ashraf et al., 2006; Sajid et al., 2010; Yakubu et al., 2010; Biswas and Gresshoff, 2014; Grönemeyer et al., 2016; Osei et al., 2020). Groundnut has been reported to respond positively to inoculation with effective rhizobia, leading to enhanced nodulation, BNF, and ultimately yields in Ghana and elsewhere (Ashraf et al., 2006; Sajid et al., 2010; Yakubu et al., 2010; Osei et al., 2020, Grönemeyer et al., 2016). The results of this study corroborate these reports as inoculation with effective native strains particularly KNUST 1002, 1031, and 1003 elicited seed yield increases of Samnut 22 and Chinese varieties at different locations, thus confirming the widely known assertion that most strains are site specific and variety specific (Date, 2000; Woomer et al., 2014). The significant interaction response indicates that the strain performance varied with location and variety. The positive response observed in this study may have been influenced by the superior symbiotic effectiveness of the introduced strains over the indigenous rhizobia population, the low population of native rhizobia before the establishment of the experiment, and the low fertility of soils at the study sites. Buri et al. (2010) indicated that soils in the Savanna zones of Ghana are predominantly low in organic matter, nitrogen, and available P. These low nutrient contents, particularly N (ranging between 0.022 and 0.03%), coupled with the rhizobia population, which was below the threshold reported by Thies et al. (1991) to obviate inoculation response, revealed a need for plant N that was impossible to obtain from the soil by groundnut plants. Hence, introducing effective native strains led to an efficient symbiosis, subsequently making N available for plant growth and increased yields. Mathenge (2017) reported that the potential of legumes to fix nitrogen is likely to be high when the mineral N of the soil is low compared to when soils have higher N levels. The response of groundnut varieties (Chinese and Samnut 22) to inoculated strains, which varied significantly, could be due to the specificity in the interaction between rhizobia and plant genotype (de Alcantara et al., 2014). For instance, inoculation with strain KNUST 1031 enhanced nodulation of the Chinese variety compared to Samnut 22 at Cheshegu. Furthermore, nodulation of the negative control was higher for Samnut 22 than for the Chinese variety. This shows that although the native rhizobia population was low, Samnut 22 was highly compatible with the native soil rhizobia, giving them a competitive advantage over some of the introduced strains. According to Sanginga et al. (2000), genotypes of the same legume may differ in terms of their nodulation and N<sub>2</sub> fixation capacities, hence influencing the performance of strain(s). Abi-Ghanem et al. (2011) also reported that crop genotype and its interaction with rhizobia significantly influence nitrogen fixation. This is due to the inherent genetic capacity of a strain. Perret et al. (2000) reported

Strains (S)	Variety (V)	Nodule number (plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Nodule dry weight (mg plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Shoot dry weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	BNF (kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Pod number (plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Seed yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )
KNUST 1001	Chinese	$88 \pm 1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$0.11 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$646\pm30.1^{\rm Ac}$	$20.80\pm1.1^{\rm Ac}$	$22\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$756.6\pm27.9^{\rm Ab}$
KNUST 1002		$85\pm1.73^{\mathrm{Bb}}$	$0.12 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Bc}$	$697.6 \pm 28.9^{\rm Bc}$	$21.37 \pm 1.15^{Bc}$	$23\pm1.73^{\text{Ba}}$	$826.3\pm27.6^{\text{Ba}}$
KNUST 1032		$87\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$0.12 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$561\pm28.5^{\rm Bd}$	$17.52 \pm 1.01^{\text{Bd}}$	$25\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$807.9\pm28.9^{\rm Aa}$
KNUST 1003		$85\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$0.1 \pm 0.0115^{Ba}$	$586.3\pm31^{\rm Bd}$	$17.47 \pm 1.21^{\rm Ad}$	$20\pm1.73^{\text{Ba}}$	$744.8\pm30.9^{\text{Bb}}$
KNUST 1031		$92\pm1.73^{\text{Aa}}$	$0.18 \pm 0.0115^{\text{Ab}}$	$963.9\pm28.7^{\text{Ba}}$	$33.73 \pm 1.44^{Aa}$	$23\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$833.5\pm30.3^{\rm Aa}$
Biofix		$89\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$0.15 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$694\pm27.6^{\rm Bc}$	$22.35\pm1.2^{Bc}$	$19\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$765.2\pm27.7^{\text{Bb}}$
BR3267		$95\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$0.2\pm0.0115^{\text{Aa}}$	$975\pm28.2^{\rm Aa}$	$34.3\pm1.18^{\rm Aa}$	$27 \pm 1.73^{Aa}$	$873.7\pm28.7^{\rm Aa}$
N-		$86\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$0.15 \pm 0.0115^{\text{Bb}}$	$835.3\pm28.3^{\rm Ab}$	$30.45\pm1.09^{\rm Ab}$	$20\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$707.1 \pm 29.1^{\text{Bb}}$
N+		$86\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$0.14 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ab}$	$974.5 \pm 27.2^{Aa}$	$29.63\pm0.93^{\text{Bb}}$	$23\pm1.73^{\text{Ba}}$	$813.8\pm29.6^{\text{Ba}}$
KNUST 1001	Samnut 22	$84\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.14 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$705.1\pm27^{\text{Ad}}$	$23.56\pm1.37^{\rm Ad}$	$24\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$796.3\pm28.6^{\rm Ac}$
KNUST 1002		$108 \pm 1.73^{Aa}$	$0.3 \pm 0.0115^{Aa}$	$1074.9 \pm 27.8^{Aa}$	$42.74 \pm 1.21^{Aa}$	$34 \pm 1.73^{Aa}$	$1185.5 \pm 28.4^{Aa}$
KNUST 1032		$86\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.12 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$763.8\pm28.4^{\text{Ad}}$	$26.26 \pm 1.16^{\rm Ac}$	$19\pm1.73^{\text{Bb}}$	$757.2\pm29.9^{\rm Ac}$
KNUST 1003		$87\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.2\pm0.0115^{Ab}$	$993.6\pm26.9^{\rm Ab}$	$33.59 \pm 1.23^{\text{Bb}}$	$28 \pm 1.73^{\text{Aa}}$	$975.1\pm29^{\rm Ac}$
KNUST 1031		$91\pm1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$0.16 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ab}$	$838.2\pm29.4^{\text{Ad}}$	$27.56\pm0.96^{\rm Bc}$	$22\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$756.4\pm27.7^{\rm Ac}$
Biofix		$86\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.13 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$876.5\pm29.6^{\rm Ac}$	$27.55 \pm 1.25^{\rm Ac}$	$24\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$873.8\pm28.9^{\rm Ac}$
BR3267		$92\pm1.73^{\text{Ab}}$	$0.18\pm0.0145^{Ab}$	$975.6\pm27^{\text{Ab}}$	$35.347 \pm 1.14^{\rm Ab}$	$23\pm2.03^{\text{Ab}}$	$814.6\pm59.8^{\rm Ac}$
N-		$85\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.11 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$914.9\pm28.4^{\text{Ab}}$	$29.60\pm1.18^{\rm Ac}$	$21 \pm 1.73^{\rm Ab}$	$824.1 \pm 30.1^{\rm Ac}$
N+		$87\pm1.73^{\rm Ac}$	$0.13 \pm 0.0115^{\rm Ac}$	$1024.4 \pm 28.9^{Aa}$	$33.36 \pm 1.16^{\rm Ab}$	$30\pm1.73^{Aa}$	$1118.8 \pm 24.1^{Aa}$
P-value							
S		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.0035	<0.00001
V		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.0012	<0.00001
$S \times V$		0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.00001	0.0003	<0.00001
CV (%)		3.44	12.65	5.86	7.32	12.79	6.48

**TABLE 4** | The response of groundnut to rhizobia inoculation and mineral N application at Tanina.

Figures followed by the same small letters compare the same variety among different strains, while figures followed by capital letters compare the same strain between different varieties.

that the specificity between symbiotic partners minimizes the formation of non-fixing nodules by the host plant to enhance  $N_2$  fixation.

The fact that introduced rhizobia strains increased nodulation over the native rhizobia population suggests that the introduced strains were probably competitive for nodulation sites. The performance of some of the introduced strains was comparable to the commercial strain, suggesting their potential for use in inoculant formulation. Even though nodulation was higher in this study, it was limited by moisture stress at Tanina as indicated in Supplementary Figure 1C. Moisture stress has also been reported to generally affect nodulation (Bordeleau and Prévost, 1994; Hungria and Vargas, 2000). Moisture stress compromises plant and rhizobia growth and is a major cause of nodulation failure due to its effect on rhizobia survival, growth, and population structure in soil; the formation and longevity of nodules; synthesis of leghemoglobin; and nodule function (O'Hara, 2001).

Our results suggest the potential saprophytic competence abilities of the introduced strain, especially KNUST 1002, as its population was higher compared to other strains after a cropping season of its introduction. Confirming the strain's ability to sustain effectiveness after a cropping season will be a major step toward reducing the number of successive inoculations. This has positive implications for groundnut farmers, as inoculants are rarely available in the remote areas and thus costs are cut down.

The VCR values showed that the strains varied in profitability between groundnut varieties and across locations. Using the threshold of 3–4 indicated by Dittoh et al. (2012), strains KNUST 1002 and 1031 were profitable on Samnut 22 at Cheshegu, while KNUST 1003 was profitable on the Chinese variety and KNUST 1002, 1003, and 1031 were profitable on Samnut 22 at Binduri. Per the threshold, only KNUST 1002 was profitable on Samnut 22 at Tanina. Ronner et al. (2016) and Ulzen et al. (2018) indicated that the use of rhizobia inoculant is financially rewarding for farmers in northern Ghana and northern Nigeria. Thus, this study has demonstrated that not only will the use of the test strains improve yields of groundnut for smallholder farmers under similar environmental conditions but that it will also increase their livelihoods.

## CONCLUSION

The findings of this study support the hypothesis that superior effective strains with saprophytic abilities that can meet the N requirement of groundnut exist in soils of Ghana and can effectively increase seed yields of groundnut. The study



which a treatment is considered profitable.



has shown the potential of strains KNUST 1002, 1003, and 1031 as possible candidates for use in the commercial production of rhizobia inoculant for Samnut 22 and Chinese varieties in Cheshegu, Binduri, and Tanina as the grain yields produced by these strains were better or comparable

to those produced by mineral N-fertilized treatment. Strain KNUST 1002 can persist in the soil for at least one cropping season irrespective of the location. The study also revealed that strains KNUST 1002, 1031, and 1003 were highly profitable under the current environmental conditions of the study. Our results showed that with the same rhizobia strain, genotypes, and management practices, environmental conditions are the most important factors that limit rhizobia efficiency. Long-term studies are required to unravel the mechanisms underlying rhizobia survival under field conditions and the interaction between environmental conditions and rhizobia strains.

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the Corresponding author.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

GW, JU, RA, AO, OO, and SA-N designed the experiment. GW, JU, RA, AO, and OO planned the research activities. GW, JU, and OO conducted the field work, collected and analyzed the data, and drafted the manuscript. RA, AO, and SA-N fine-tuned the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### REFERENCES

- Abi-Ghanem, R., Carpenter-Boggs, L., and Smith, J. L. (2011). Cultivar effects on nitrogen fixation in peas and lentils. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 47, 115–120. doi: 10.1007/s00374-010-0492-6
- Ajeigbe, H. A., Waliyar, F., Echekwu, C. A., Kunihya, A., Motagi, B. N., Eniaiyeju, D., et al. (2015). A Farmer's Guide to Profitable Groundnut Production in Nigeria. Telangana: ICRISAT.
- Ampomah, O. Y., Ofori-Ayeh, E., Solheim, B., and Svenning, M. M. (2008). Host range, symbiotic effectiveness and nodulation competitiveness of some indigenous cowpea bradyrhizobia isolates from the transitional savanna zone of Ghana. *Afr. J. Biotechnol.* 7:8.
- Ashraf, M., Ahmad, M., and Bakush, H. M. (2006). Efficacy of rhizobia isolates for groundnut inoculation under rain fed conditions. *Pak. J. Agri. Sci.* 43, 3–4.
- Ashworth, A. J., West, C. P., Allen, F. L., Keyser, P. D., Weiss, S. A., Tyler, D. D., et al. (2015). Biologically fixed nitrogen in legume intercropped systems: comparison of nitrogen-difference and nitrogen-15 enrichment techniques. *Agron. J.* 107, 2419–2430. doi: 10.2134/agronj1 4.0639
- Biswas, B., and Gresshoff, P. M. (2014). The role of symbiotic nitrogen fixation in sustainable production of biofuels. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 15, 7380–7397. doi: 10.3390/ijms15057380
- Black, C. A. (1965). Methods of soil analysis: physical and mineralogical properties, including statistics of measurement and sampling. Part 2. Chemical and microbiological properties. *Agronomy* 9, 1387–1388. doi: 10.2134/agronmonogr9.1
- Bordeleau, L., and Prévost, D. (1994). Nodulation and nitrogen fixation in extreme environments. *Plant Soil* 161, 115–125. doi: 10.1007/BF021 83092
- Breisinger, C., Diao, X., Thurlow, J., and Al-Hassan, R. M. (2008). Agriculture for Development in Ghana. Available online at: https://www.ifpri.org/publication/ agriculture-development-ghana (accessed March 12, 2021).
- Bremner, J. M., and Mulvaney, C. (1982). Nitrogen—Total. Methods of soil analysis. Part 2. Chemical and microbiological properties. Agronomy 9, 595–624. doi: 10.2134/agronmonogr9.2.2ed.c31
- Broughton, W., and Dilworth, M. (1971). Control of leghaemoglobin synthesis in snake beans. *Biochem. J.* 125:1075. doi: 10.1042/bj12 51075

#### FUNDING

The authors gratefully acknowledge the financial contribution made toward this work by the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation through a grant (OPP1020032) to the Plant Production Systems Group of Wageningen University and research on the project N2Africa-Putting Nitrogen Fixation to Work for Smallholder Farmers in Africa.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors express their appreciation to Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology for technical and infrastructural assistance.

### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fagro. 2021.653044/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Rainfall distribution during the cropping season [(A): Cheshegu, (B): Binduri, and (C): Tanina].

- Buri, M. M., Issaka, R., Fujii, H., and Wakatsuki, T. (2010). Comparison of soil nutrient status of some rice growing environments in the major agro-ecological zones of Ghana. J. Food Agric. Environ. 8, 384–388.
- Date, R. A. (2000). Inoculated legumes in cropping systems of the tropics. Field Crops Res. 65,123–136. doi: 10.1016/S0378-4290(99)00082-9
- de Alcantara, M. C., Xavier, G. R., Rumjanek, N. G., de Moura Rocha, M., and dos Santos Carvalho, J. (2014). Eficiencia simbiotica de progenitores de cultivares brasileiras de feij? o-caupi. *Rev. Ciên Agron* 45, 1–9. doi: 10.1590/S1806-66902014000100001
- Dittoh, S., Omotosho, O., Belemwire, A., Akuriba, M., and Haider, K. (2012). Improving the effectiveness, efficiency and sustainability of fertilizer use in sub-Saharan Africa. Briefing Paper Number 3. Washington, DC: GDNA Agriculture Policy Series.
- Erbas, C. B., and Solakoglu, G. E. (2017). In the presence of climate change, the use of fertilizers and the effect of income on agricultural emissions. *Sustainability* 9:1989. doi: 10.3390/su9111989
- Fehr, W. R., Caviness, C. E., Burmood, D. T., and Pennington, J. S. (1971). Stage of development descriptions for soybeans, *Glycine Max* (L.) merrill. *Crop Sci.* 11, 929–931. doi: 10.2135/cropsci1971.0011183X001100060051x
- Ferreira, D. (2008). SISVAR: a program for statistical analysis and teaching. *Rev. Symp.* 6, 36–41.
- Grönemeyer, J. L., Hurek, T., Bünger, W., and Reinhold-Hurek, B. (2016). Bradyrhizobia vignae sp. nov., a nitrogen-fixing symbiont isolated from effective nodules of Vigna and Arachis. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 66, 62–69. doi: 10.1099/ijsem.0.000674
- Helmke, P. A., and Sparks, D. (1996). "Lithium, sodium, potassium, rubidium, and cesium," in *Methods of Soil Analysis Part 3—Chemical Methods*, eds D. L. Sparks, A. L. Page, P. A. Helmke, R. H. Loeppert, P. N. Soltanpour, and M. A. Tabatabai (Madison: American Society of Agronomy), 551–574. doi: 10.2136/sssabookser5.3.c19
- Hungria, M., and Vargas, M. A. (2000). Environmental factors affecting N<sub>2</sub> fixation in grain legumes in the tropics, with an emphasis on Brazil. *Field Crops Res.* 65, 151–164. doi: 10.1016/S0378-4290(99)00084-2
- Kabir, R., Yeasmin, S., Islam, A., and Sarkar, M. R. (2013). Effect of phosphorus, calcium and boron on the growth and yield of groundnut (*Arachis hypogea* L.). *IJBST* 5, 51–60.
- Kawaka, F., Dida, M. M., Opala, P. A., Ombori, O., Maingi, J., Osoro, N., et al. (2014). Symbiotic efficiency of native rhizobia nodulating common

bean (Phaseolus vulgaris L.) in soils of Western Kenya. Int. Sch. Res. Notices 2014:258497. doi: 10.1155/2014/258497

- Leite, J., Passos, S. R., Simoes-Araujo, J. L., Rumjanek, N. G., Xavier, G. R., and Zilli, J. E. (2018). Genomic identification and characterization of the elite strains *Bradyrhizobium yuanmingense* BR 3267 and Bradyrhizobium pachyrhizi BR 3262 recommended for cowpea inoculation in Brazil. *Braz. J. Microbiol.* 49, 703–713. doi: 10.1016/j.bjm.2017.01.007
- Masso, C., Mukhongo, R., Thuita, M., Abaidoo, R., Ulzen, J., Kariuki, G., et al. (2016). "Biological inoculants for sustainable intensification of agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa smallholder farming systems," in *Climate Change and Multi-Dimensional Sustainability in African Agriculture*, eds R. Lal, D. Kraybill, D. Hansen, B. Singh, T. Mosogoya, and L. Eik (Cham: Springer), 639–658. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41238-2\_33
- Mathenge, C., and N. (2017). Soybean (Glycine Max) Response to Rhizobia Inoculation as Influenced by Soil Nitrogen Levels. Nairobi: Kenyatta University.
- Mathu, S., Herrmann, L., Pypers, P., Matiru, V., Mwirichia, R., and Lesueur, D. (2012). Potential of indigenous bradyrhizobia versus commercial inoculants to improve cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. walp.) and green gram (*Vigna radiata* L. wilczek.) yields in Kenya. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 58, 750–763. doi: 10.1080/00380768.2012.741041
- Nelson, D. W., and Sommers, L. E. (1996). "Total carbon, organic carbon, and organic matter," in *Methods of Soil Analysis Part 3—Chemical Methods*, eds D. L. Sparks, A. L. Page, P. A. Helmke, R. H. Loeppert, P. N. Soltanpour, M. A. Tabatabai, et al. (Madison: American Society of Agronomy), 961–1010. doi: 10.2136/sssabookser5.3.c34
- O'Hara, G. (2001). Nutritional conisolatets on root nodule bacteria affecting symbiotic nitrogen fixation: a review. *Aust. J Exp. Agric.* 41: 417–433. doi: 10.1071/EA00087
- Olsen, S. (1982). "Phosphorus," in *Methods of Soil Analysis, Part 2*, ed A. L. Page (Wymondham: American Society of Agronomy), 403–430. doi: 10.2134/agronmonogr9.2.2ed.c24
- Osei, O., Abaidoo, R. C., Ahiabor, B. D., Boddey, R. M., and Rouws, L. F., (2018). Bacteria related to *Bradyrhizobia yuanmingense* from Ghana are effective groundnut micro-symbionts. *Appl. Soil Ecol.* 127, 41–50. doi: 10.1016/j.apsoil.2018.03.003
- Osei, O., Abaidoo, R. C., Opoku, A., Rouws, J. R., Boddey, R. M., Ahiabor, B. D., et al. (2020). Native *bradyrhizobium* strains from Ghana can enhance grain yields of field-grown cowpea and groundnut. *Front Agron.* 2:2. doi: 10.3389/fagro.2020.00002
- Peoples, M. B., and Herridge, D. F. (1990). Nitrogen fixation by legumes in tropical and subtropical agriculture. Adv Agron. 44, 155–223. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2113(08)60822-6
- Perret, X., Viprey, V., and Broughton, W. J. (2000). *Physical and Genetic Analysis of the Broad Host-Range Rhizobia* sp. NGR234. Wymondham: Horizon Scientific Press.
- Ronner, E., Franke, A. C., Vanlauwe, B., Dianda, M., Edeh, E., Ukem, B., et al. (2016). Understanding variability in soybean yield and response to P-fertilizer and *rhizobia* inoculants on farmers' fields in northern Nigeria. *Field Crops Res.* 186, 133–145. doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2015. 10.023
- Roy, R. N., Finck, A., Blair, G. J., and Tandon, H. L. S. (2006). Plant nutrition for food security. A guide for integrated nutrient management. FAO Fertilizer Plant Nutr. Bull. 16:368. doi: 10.1017/S0014479706394537
- Sajid, M., Rab, A., Wahid, F., Shah, S., Jan, I., Khan, M., et al. (2010). Influence of *rhizobia* inoculation on growth and yield of groundnut cultivars. *SJA*. 27, 573–576.

- Sanginga, N., Thottappilly, G., and Dashiell, K. (2000). Effectiveness of rhizobia nodulating recent promiscuous soyabean selections in the moist savanna of Nigeria. Soil Biol. Biochem. 32, 127–133. doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(99)00143-1
- Somasegaran, P., and Hoben, H. J. (2012). *Handbook for Rhizobia: Methods in Legume-Rhizobia Technology*. Wymondham: Springer Science and Business Media.
- Statistics, Research and Information Directorate (SRID). (2019). Agriculture in Ghana; Facts and Figures, 2018. Accra: Ministry of Food and Agriculture (MoFA).
- Thies, J. E., Singleton, P. W., and Bohlool, B. B. (1991). Influence of the size of indigenous rhizobial populations on establishment and symbiotic performance of introduced rhizobia on field-grown legumes. *Appl. Environ. Microbial.* 57, 19–28. doi: 10.1128/AEM.57.1.19-28.1991
- Thuita, M., Pypers, P., Herrmann, L., Okalebo, R. J., Othieno, C., Muema, E., et al. (2012). Commercial rhizobial inoculants significantly enhance growth and nitrogen fixation of a promiscuous soybean variety in Kenyan soils. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 48, 87–96. doi: 10.1007/s00374-011-0611-z
- Ulzen, J., Abaidoo, R. C., Masso, C., Owusu-Ansah, E. D. J., and Ewusi-Mensah, N. (2018). Is there a need for Bradyrhizobia yuanmingense and *B. japonicum* reinoculation in subsequent cropping seasons under smallholder farmers' conditions? *Appl. Soil Ecol.* 128, 54–60. doi: 10.1016/j.apsoil.2018.04.003
- Ulzen, J., Abaidoo, R. C., Mensah, N. E., Masso, C., and AbdelGadir, A. H. (2016). *Bradyrhizobia* inoculants enhance grain yields of soybean and cowpea in Northern Ghana. *Front Plant Sci.* 7:1770. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01770
- Unkovich, M., and Baldock, J. (2008). Measurement of asymbiotic  $N_2$  fixation in Australian agriculture. Soil Biol. Biochem. 40, 2915–2921. doi: 10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.08.021
- Viera-Vargas, M. S., Souto, C. M., Urquiaga, S., and Boddey, R. M. (1995). Quantification of the contribution of  $N_2$  fixation to tropical forage legumes and transfer to associated grass. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 27, 1193–1200. doi: 10.1016/0038-0717(95)00022-7
- Vincent, J. M. (1970). A Manual for the Practical Study of the Root-Nodule Bacteria. Wymondham: Wiley.
- Woomer, P., Bennett, J., and Yost, R. (1990). Overcoming the inflexibility of most-probable-number procedures. Agron J. 82, 349–353. doi: 10.2134/agronj1990.00021962008200020035x
- Woomer, P., Huising, J., Giller, K., Baijukya, F., Kantengwa, S., Vanlauwe, B., et al. (2014). N2Africa Final Report of the First Phase: 2009–2013.
- Yakubu, H., Kwari, J., and Ngala, A. (2010). N<sub>2</sub> Fixation by grain legume varieties as affected by rhizobia inoculation in the sandy loam soil of Sudano-Sahelian zone of North Eastern Nigeria. NJBAS 18. doi: 10.4314/njbas.v18i2.64325
- Zengeni, R., Mpepereki, S., and Giller, K. E. (2006). Manure and soil properties affect survival and persistence of soybean nodulating rhizobia in smallholder soils of Zimbabwe. *Appl. Soil Ecol.* 32, 232–242. doi: 10.1016/j.apsoil.2005.06.001

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Wilson, Ulzen, Abaidoo, Opoku, Adjei-Nsiah and Osei. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Response of Peanut Varieties to Phosphorus and Rhizobium Inoculant Rates on Haplic Lixisols of Guinea Savanna Zone of Ghana

Richard Naabe Yaro  $^1$ , Ahmed Rufai Mahama  $^1$ , Joseph Xorse Kugbe  $^{1,2}$  and Albert Berdjour  $^{1,3\ast}$ 

<sup>1</sup> Department of Agronomy, University for Development Studies, Tamale, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> Division of Ecology and Natural Resources Management, Center for Development Research (ZEF), University of Bonn, Bonn, Germany, <sup>3</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Tamale, Ghana

Peanut forms a major component of the predominantly cereal-based farming systems in Northern Ghana. However, yields are low, prompting the need to evaluate the effects of phosphorus (PR) and rhizobium inoculant (IR) rates on growth, nodulation, and yield of peanut varieties. On-station and on-farm experiments were conducted to determine the interaction effects of three P rates (0, 30, and 60 kg  $P_2O_5/ha$ ), three IR rates (0, 3, and 6 g/kg seed), and two peanut varieties [Chinese and Nkatie Savannah Agricultural Research Institute (SARI)] on growth, nodulation, and yield of peanut on Haplic Lixisols of Northern Ghana. Both experiments were conducted using a split-split plot design replicated three times for the on-station experiment and on six farmer's fields (on-farm experiment). In both experiments, combined application of 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha and IR at 6 g/kg seed increased pod number in the Nkatie SARI and Chinese varieties compared to their control counterparts.  $PR \times V$  interaction influenced growth, effective nodule number, and podding capacity with 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha combined with Nkatie SARI to produce significantly higher values. The interaction of IR  $\times$  V improved pod number, nodule number, and harvest index, such that inoculant at 6 g/kg seed combined with Nkatie SARI gave the best performance. PR × IR also had a significant interactive influence on peanut grain yield. Higher grain yields were recorded from  $60 \text{ kg P}_2 O_5/\text{ha}$ in combination with 6 g/kg seed of rhizobium inoculant. Therefore, these results suggest that the use of P fertilizer at 60 kg/ha and rhizobium inoculant at 6 g/kg seed increase peanut productivity on Haplic Lixisols in Northern Ghana. However, it was prudent not to suggest any recommendations from the P rates in interaction with IR, since the result between the on-station and on-farm experiments appeared not consistent.

Keywords: peanut varieties, phosphorus, inoculant, nitrogen fixation, grain yield

## INTRODUCTION

Peanut (*Arachis hypogea* L.) is among the three most important grain legumes in West Africa, which forms a major component of the predominantly cereal-based farming systems. It is primarily grown as food and cash income, but in the dry savannas of Western Africa, the haulms and husk after harvest are excellent sources of quality livestock feed (Adjei-Nsiah et al., 2018). According to

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Ole Mertz, University of Copenhagen, Denmark

#### Reviewed by:

Gabriel da Silva Medina, University of Brasilia, Brazil Alpha Kamara, International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA), Nigeria

> \*Correspondence: Albert Berdjour berdjourjunior@gmail.org

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 10 October 2020 Accepted: 03 May 2021 Published: 11 June 2021

#### Citation:

Naabe Yaro R, Rufai Mahama A, Kugbe JX and Berdjour A (2021) Response of Peanut Varieties to Phosphorus and Rhizobium Inoculant Rates on Haplic Lixisols of Guinea Savanna Zone of Ghana. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:616033. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.616033 the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO, 2018) estimate for 2018, 28.5 million hectares of peanut were harvested worldwide, of which the West African sub-region harvested 7.1 million hectares. In Ghana, 95% of the total national production of peanut occurs in Northern Ghana (Ministry of Food and Agriculture, 2012). Despite this, peanut yield on farmers' fields is low due to several biotic and abiotic factors, three of which are low and declining soil fertility, high cost and/or unavailability of inputs (seed, fertilizer, an inoculant), and use of low-yielding varieties (Kolawole, 2012).

Phosphorus (P) is an important mineral nutrient that promotes the growth of leguminous crops to produce their own N sources. Therefore, P deficiency can negatively affect access to atmospheric N by legumes (Adjei-Nsiah et al., 2018). In confirming this, Asante et al. (2020) indicated that rhizobium activity and N2 fixation are negatively affected when the system lacks phosphorus (P) since P serves as an energy source for the rhizobia. Similarly, the requirement of P in nodulating legumes is higher compared to non-nodulating crops as it contributes significantly to root development (Tang et al., 2001), root nodulation (Nwaga and Ngo Nkot, 1998), and shoot uptake of N, P, and K (Ramesh et al., 1997) in legumes. Due to the important role played by P in plant growth, its addition to P-deficient soils leads to an increase in grain yield (Uchida, 2000). However, there are conflicting results on the optimum application rate of P on yield of peanut as some authors have reported higher yields at 60 kg P2O5/ha (Panwar and Naidu, 2002) while no significant effect on yield was recorded by Taruvinga (2014), when P rate was increased beyond 45 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha. This has therefore renewed interest for further research.

Leguminous crops are also able to meet a significant portion of their nitrogen requirement when they are cultivated in the presence of effective rhizobia (Bekere and Hailemariam, 2012). It has been reported that leguminous plants with symbiotic nitrogen-fixing bacteria are able to fix about 15–210 kg/ha of nitrogen per season (Dakora and Keya, 1997). However, the effective functioning of rhizobia can be influenced by the availability of other soil nutrients, especially P. In confirming this, Asante et al. (2020) stated that rhizobium activity is reduced when the soil lacks phosphorus (P). Thus, in the presence of P, the inoculation of peanut with the appropriate rate of rhizobium inoculant can be a beneficial strategy to improve productivity.

In addition to phosphorus and rhizobium inoculant application, the grain yield of peanut may be increased through the cultivation of improved peanut varieties. According to Zhou et al. (2016), the identification and use of P-efficient legume genotypes is a sustainable P management strategy for enhancing yield and P use efficiency. While studies have shown that the use of improved varieties (Konlan et al., 2013) and the application of the appropriate rate of P fertilizer (Kamara et al., 2011) and rhizobium inoculant (Catroux et al., 2001) have the potential to improve the productivity of peanut, there is limited information on the interaction effects of variety, phosphorus rate, and rate of rhizobium inoculation on the yield of peanut varieties under on-farm conditions. Similarly, there is a gap in knowledge on the effect of P fertilizer and rhizobium inoculant rates on productivity of peanut varieties in Ghana. The need therefore arises to undertake a study on the comparative and interactive effects of P fertilization and rhizobium inoculation on productivity of peanut varieties to help inform measures that aim to increase productivity of the legume.

In this paper, we study the comparative and interactive effects of P fertilization and rhizobium inoculation on growth, nodulation, yield, and nutrient uptake in two peanut varieties on Haplic Lixisols in the Guinea savanna zone of Ghana.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was conducted under both on-station and on-farm conditions in the Guinea savanna agro-ecological zone of Ghana during the 2018 cropping season (July–October).

## **On-station Experiment**

This was carried out at the experimental field of the Faculty of Agriculture, University for Development Studies (UDS), Nyankpala, in the northern region of Ghana. The site is located on latitude  $9^{\circ}25'$ N, longitude  $0^{\circ}59'$ W (**Figure 1**) and at an altitude of 183 m above sea level. The total annual rainfall received by the area ranges between 800 and 1,200 mm, which occurs from May to October, with a dry season characterized by harmattan winds occurring between October and April. The mean monthly temperatures range from 25°C in December to 38°C in April. The soil of the study area was Haplic Lixisols (International Union of Soil Sciences Working Group, 2014) with organic carbon of about 4.2 g/kg, total nitrogen of 4 g/kg, exchangeable potassium of 42.6 mg/kg, and available phosphorus of 6 mg/kg.

## **On-farm Experiment**

The on-farm experiment was carried out in two communities in the Guinea savanna agro-ecological zone of Ghana. These were at Gurumanchenyili (9°24'N, 1°0'W) and Zangbalun Fandu (9°36'N, 0°58'W) (**Figure 1**). The climate is warm, semiarid tropical and has a unimodal rainfall of 800–1,200 mm, which increases from March until a maximum is reached in August/September. There is considerable variation between years in the time of onset, duration, and amount of rainfall. The vegetation is basically Guinea savanna which is interspersed with trees and grassland that are drought resistant. Bush fire is an annual event, which usually destroys the vegetation (Amoako et al., 2018). The fires are noted to result in substantial losses of plant nutrients, which has a negative impact on the livelihood of the people.

# Experimental Design and Agronomic Management

### **On-station Experiment**

The experimental field was plowed and harrowed with a tractor, after which the field was laid out. The experimental design was a split-split plot arranged in a randomized complete block with three replications. The treatments were made up of three rhizobium inoculant rates (IR) (0, 3, and 6 g/kg seed) as the main plot factor, three P fertilizer rates (PR) (0, 30, and 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha) as the sub-plot factor, and two peanut varieties (V)



[Chinese and Nkatie Savannah Agricultural Research Institute (SARI)] as the sub-sub-plot factor. Variety was used as the subsub-plot, followed by P fertilization as the sub-plot and inoculant rate as the main plot to reduce potential error attributable to factor migration. Variety is the least migrating factor, followed by P, while the bacteria in the inoculant are the most mobile during the growing season. The inoculant rates were halved to understudy productivity of nodulation under a limited- or scarceinoculant condition. The sub-plot size was  $4 \times 2.4$  m, and an alley of 1 and 2 m separated sub-plots within and between replications, respectively. The sub-plot consisted of six rows, each 4 m long with an inter-row spacing of 40 cm and an intra-row spacing of 20 cm. The peanut was sown at two seeds per stand and thinned to one seedling per stand 2 weeks after planting.

#### **On-farm Experiment**

The same experimental design, planting distance, and treatment combinations as used in the on-station experiment were used in the on-farm experiment. These included three rates of rhizobium inoculant, three rates of P fertilizer, and the two peanut varieties. The treatments were replicated on six farmers' fields across the two communities, thus one replication per farmer. To ensure minimal soil variation, farmers' fields with similar soil type, slope, and minimal shading with no history of peanut cultivation in previous years were selected.

#### Agronomic Management

Two groundnut varieties—Chinese, a spreading type with 100 days of maturity duration, and Nkatie SARI, an erect bunch habit with 110 days of maturity duration released by the Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR)—were used in the experiment. A commercial *Bradyrhizobium* inoculant product, SARIFIX, containing strain BR 3267 was obtained from the

Savanna Agricultural Research Institute, Tamale, Ghana, for the experiment.

Seed inoculation was performed just before planting by weighing 1 kg of seeds into a plastic container and adding 10 ml of dissolved gum Arabic solution as a sticker. The seeds and gum Arabic solution were mixed thoroughly, and the respective mass of SARIFIX inoculant (strain BR 3267) at 10 g/kg seeds of a 100g pack was applied to the seed and mixed thoroughly to ensure that all the seeds were effectively covered with the inoculant before planting.

## **Data Collection**

#### Soil Sampling and Analysis

Prior to treatment application and before planting, representative soil samples were collected from a depth of 0-20 cm using a soil auger. Similar sampling was done after harvest on each treatment plot. A composite was made from 30 samples (onstation experiment) and 10 samples (per farmer's field) collected randomly from different parts of the plot and thoroughly mixed, sub-sampled, air-dried, and then sieved with a 2-mm sieve. The sieved soil samples were analyzed at SARI for chemical and physical soil properties. The soil pH was determined according to the electrometric method. Organic carbon was analyzed by the Walkley-Black procedure as described by Nelson and Sommers (1982), total N by the Kjeldahl method as described by KIT (1984), P by the Bray-1 method as described by Bray and Kurtz (1945), and K by the flame photometer method as described by Hald (1947). Particle size distribution was carried out by the hydrometer method as described by Bouyoucos (1962).

#### Growth and Nodulation Assessment

At 8 weeks after sowing, data on growth (plant height) and nodulation assessment were collected for both on-station and

on-farm experiments. The plant height of five peanut plants was measured from the two central rows of each plot. The average height of the five plants were then calculated for each plot. For nodulation assessment, five plants outside the two central rows of each plot were carefully uprooted and placed in a plastic bowl containing water for 20 min to loosen adhering soil on the roots. The nodules were then removed, counted, and dissected to determine effective nodules using the procedure described by Ishizawa and Toyoda (1955).

#### Yield and Yield Components

At physiological maturity, plants from the two middle rows of each sub-sub-plot  $(3.2 \text{ m}^2)$  were harvested, after which

five plants were randomly selected from the harvested plants for each sub-sub-plot to determine their podding capacities (pod number and weight). The average number and weight of pods were then calculated for each sub-sub-plot, after which both plant and pods were added back to the harvested plants for each sub-sub-plot. The plants (whole plant with pod) from the harvested area ( $3.2 \text{ m}^2$ ) were weighed with an electronic scale, after which the pods were removed and shelled. The seed was then weighed and subtracted from the initial weight (whole plant with pod) to obtain the haulm weight per plot. It was then expressed in kg/ha. Grain yield per hectare was determined by shelling the pods from the harvested area ( $3.2 \text{ m}^2$ ) of each sub-sub-plot. The shelled seeds

#### **TABLE 1** | Chemical and physical properties of soil at the experimental sites.

Properties	On-station experiment			On-farm e	experiment		
		Site 1	Site 2	Site 3	Site 4	Site 5	Site 6
pН	4.93	5.13	5.12	5.14	5.12	5.13	5.13
<sup>†a</sup> OC (%)	1.05	1.09	1.09	1.09	1.09	1.09	1.09
<sup>b</sup> TN (%)	0.05	0.05	0.04	0.07	0.05	0.06	0.05
°P (%)	0.06	0.03	0.03	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.02
<sup>d</sup> K (%)	0.02	0.05	0.06	0.06	0.05	0.04	0.04
Sand (%)	72.6	54.9	60.0	56.2	59.9	58.9	56.2
Silt (%)	16.8	10.3	5.0	9.1	6.1	6.3	6.1
Clay (%)	12.2	34.8	35.0	34.7	34.0	34.8	37.7
Texture	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loan

<sup>†</sup><sup>a</sup> OC, organic carbon.

<sup>b</sup> TN, total nitrogen.

<sup>c</sup> P, available phosphorus.

<sup>d</sup> K, available potassium.

TABLE 2 | Summary of ANOVA for variety (V), phosphorus (PR), and rhizobium inoculant rate (IR) effects on plant height, nodulation, yield, and yield components of groundnut in the on-station and on-farm experiments.

Source of variation			On-station	experimen	ıt				On-f	arm experi	ment		
	Degree of freedom	Plant height (cm) at 8 WAP	Pod no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Grain yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Haulm weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Harvest index	Degree of freedom	Nodule no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Effective nodules no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Pod wt. (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	N uptake (%)	P uptake (%)	K uptake (%)
Rep	2						5						
IR	2	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.522	0.040	2	0.833	0.131	0.006	0.000	0.000	0.000
Error Rep $\times$ IR	4						10						
PR	2	0.121	0.000	0.031	0.012	0.086	2	0.285	0.522	0.000	0.000	0.004	0.000
$IR \times PR$	4	0.080	0.000	0.011	0.068	0.061	4	0.193	0.771	0.886	0.004	0.041	0.048
$\begin{array}{l} {\sf Error}\; {\sf Rep}\times{\sf IR}\\ \times{\sf PR} \end{array}$	12						30						
V	1	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.056	0.001	1	0.577	0.159	0.362	0.000	0.766	0.976
$IR \times V$	2	0.987	0.026	0.401	0.000	0.024	2	0.009	0.197	0.946	0.038	0.919	0.007
$PR \times V$	2	0.001	0.000	0.074	0.417	0.279	2	0.163	0.023	0.004	0.554	0.647	0.008
$IR\timesPR\timesV$	4	0.563	0.004	0.562	0.402	0.444	4	0.115	0.451	0.810	0.002	0.984	0.222
$\begin{array}{l} {\sf Error}\; {\sf Rep} \times {\sf IR} \\ \times {\sf PR} \times {\sf V} \end{array}$	18						45						
Total	53						107						

were then oven-dried at 65°C to a moisture of 13% to measure grain yield.

Plant nutrient analysis was not performed for the on-station experiment. At physiological maturity, a quadrat  $(0.5 \text{ m}^2)$ was placed outside the two central rows of each plot, and representative plants per each farmer's plot were harvested to determine the effects of PR, IR, and V on nutrient uptake. Plant shoots and roots from on-farm experiments were cut into pieces and then oven-dried at 70°C for 2 days to a constant weight. The oven-dried samples were then milled and analyzed chemically for N using the Kieldahl method (Bremner and Muluvaney, 1982), P using the VV/VIS spectrophotometer through colorimetric determination, and K using the flame photometer (Myers et al., 1947). To determine biological nitrogen fixation (BNF), the reference crop used (maize) was sown on plots that received application rates of P and rhizobium inoculant as the peanut plots. Whole plants of both maize and peanut were sampled by treatment and prepared for the quantitative determination of total nitrogen, using the Kjeldahl method. The amount of nitrogen fixed (N%) in the plant was then calculated by using the nitrogen difference technique (Mweetwa et al., 2014; Anglade et al., 2015) as follows:

Q = N yield (groundnut) – N yield (maize) + [N soil (groundnut) – N soil (maize)]

where

Q = Quantity of legume N derived from  $N_2$  fixation

N yield (groundnut) = Total N in groundnut plant

N yield (maize) = Total N in maize plant

 $N \mbox{ soil (groundnut)} = Soil mineral <math display="inline">N \mbox{ for groundnut plots}$  after harvest

N soil (maize) = Soil mineral N for maize plots after harvest.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The general linear model procedure of the Statistix 10 analytical package (Statistix, 2013) for Windows was used to analyse data from the two experiments. The Duncan multiple-range test was used to separate treatment means of significant difference at the 5% probability level.

### RESULTS

#### Soil Properties at Study Sites

**Table 1** shows the physicochemical properties of soil for both experiments (on-station and on-farm). Generally, the soil at the study sites was sandy loam with a slightly acidic pH (**Table 1**). The rating for the soil was done according to the classification by Sela (2020). The organic carbon level was very low (1.05–1.09%), while available phosphorus was low (0.02–0.03%); similarly, the exchangeable potassium range of 0.04–0.06% for the onfarm sites was low. The exchangeable potassium value of 0.02% recorded for the on-station site was low. The total nitrogen recorded before planting at the sites was generally very low.

#### Growth, Yield, and Yield Components On-station Experiment

The IR  $\times$  PR  $\times$  V, likewise IR  $\times$  PR and IR  $\times$  V, was not significant on plant height. However, the PR  $\times$  V and the effect of

IR and V were significant on plant height (**Table 2**), such that PR at 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha combined with the Chinese variety produced significantly higher values for plant height than did Nkatie SARI (**Figure 2**).

IR  $\times$  PR  $\times$  V and IR  $\times$  PR, IR  $\times$  V, and PR  $\times$  V were not significant on nodulation parameters. However, significant differences in nodule number per plant and effective nodule number per plant occurred among IR, PR, and V treatments. Inoculation or P application increased nodule number per plant by an average of 26 or 50%, respectively, compared with their control, while the use of Nkatie SARI over the Chinese variety increased nodule number per plant by 7% (**Table 3**). Applying inoculant or P alone increased significantly the effective number of nodules per plant by an average of 46 or 25%, respectively, compared to their control, while sowing with Nkatie SARI produced 29% more effective nodule number per plant than did the Chinese variety (**Table 3**).

The effects of IR, PR, and V and their interactions on podding capacity were not consistent. For pod number per plant, the effects of IR × PR × V, IR × PR, IR × V, and PR × V were significant (**Table 2**). Inoculation and P application either alone or in combination with variety increased significantly the pod number per plant compared with the control. However, inoculation and P application appeared to favor higher pod number in Nkatie SARI than in the Chinese variety (**Figure 3**). Conversely, pod weight followed a different trend as that for the pod number. The IR × PR × V interaction was not significant on pod weight; however, the effects of IR and PR contributed significantly to pod weight such that IR at 6 g/kg seed and PR at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha produced the heaviest pod weight compared with un-inoculated and un-applied control plots, respectively.

IR  $\times$  PR  $\times$  V, IR  $\times$  V, and PR  $\times$  V were not significant on grain yield; however, significant differences in grain yield occurred among IR, PR, V, and IR  $\times$  PR treatments (**Table 2**). Grain yield of IR at 3 and 6 g/kg seed combined with PR at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha increased significantly compared with the control (**Figure 4**). Grain yield was positively correlated with effective





TABLE 3 | Plant height, nodulation, yield, and yield components of groundnut as affected by variety, phosphorus, and rhizobium inoculation rates in the on-station experiment.

Treatment	Plant height (cm) at 8 WAP	Nodule no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Effective nodules no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Pod no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Pod wt. (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Grain yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Haulm weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Harvest index
Rhizobium in	oculation rate (IR)	(kg/ha)						
0	$14\pm0.26^{c}$	$23 \pm 7.75^{c}$	$15\pm3.60^c$	$22\pm7.04^{c}$	5,538 ± 2,774.10 <sup>c</sup>	1,510 ± 581.90 <sup>b</sup>	10,677 ± 3,504.90 <sup>a</sup>	$0.14 \pm 0.03^{b}$
3	$15\pm0.26^{b}$	$25\pm7.85^b$	$20\pm3.50^{b}$	$25 \pm 7.32^{b}$	6,493 ± 2,877.20 <sup>b</sup>	2,101 ± 565.21ª	9,479 ± 2,954.90 <sup>a</sup>	$0.25 \pm 0.10^{a}$
6	$16\pm0.34^a$	$33\pm8.00^{a}$	$25\pm3.50^{\text{a}}$	$29\pm8.43^{a}$	7,638 ± 3,433.70ª	2,014 ± 688.19 <sup>a</sup>	9,913 ± 3,949.70 <sup>a</sup>	$0.25 \pm 0.13^{a}$
Phosphorus	rate (PR) (kg/ha)							
0	14 ± 0.27 <sup>a</sup>	$20 \pm 4.97^{c}$	$17 \pm 4.79^{c}$	$20\pm6.57^c$	2,881 ± 1,353.90 <sup>c</sup>	1,441 ± 452.29 <sup>b</sup>	7,361 ± 3,462.00 <sup>b</sup>	$0.26 \pm 0.17^{a}$
30	$15\pm0.22^{a}$	$23 \pm 4.31^{b}$	$20 \pm 4.75^{b}$	$26\pm6.60^{b}$	7,378 ± 1,109.50 <sup>b</sup>	1,962 ± 676.26ª	11,059 ± 2,807.70ª	$0.18 \pm 0.06^{b}$
60	$15\pm0.38^{a}$	37 ± 5.24 <sup>a</sup>	$23\pm4.66^{a}$	30 ± 7.71 <sup>a</sup>	9,409 ± 1,846.90 <sup>a</sup>	2,222 ± 633.12 <sup>a</sup>	11,649 ± 2,467.20 <sup>a</sup>	$0.20 \pm 0.06^{ab}$
Variety (V)								
Chinese	$15\pm0.25^{a}$	$26 \pm 9.13^b$	$17 \pm 4.45^{b}$	$19 \pm 4.72^{b}$	6,597 ± 2,968.90 <sup>a</sup>	1,516 ± 5,32.19 <sup>b</sup>	9,595 ± 3,599.60 <sup>a</sup>	$0.18 \pm 0.08^{b}$
Nkatie SARI	$14 \pm 0.21^{b}$	$28\pm8.36^{\text{a}}$	$22\pm4.69^{a}$	$32 \pm 5.33^{a}$	6,516 ± 3,296.60 <sup>b</sup>	2,234 ± 418.00ª	10,451 ± 3,333.60ª	$0.25 \pm 0.14^{a}$
P-value								
$PR \times IR$	0.080	0.672	0.110	0.000	0.308	0.011	0.068	0.027
$PR \times V$	0.001	0.703	0.646	0.000	0.093	0.074	0.417	0.279
$IR \times V$	0.987	0.670	0.286	0.026	0.360	0.401	0.000	0.024
$PR\timesIR\timesV$	0.563	0.553	0.304	0.004	0.245	0.562	0.402	0.444

a.b.c Mean values followed by the same letters in each column are not significantly different from one another.



**FIGURE 3** | Interactive effect of P-rate (PR), inoculant rate (IR), and variety (V) on pod number of groundnut grown in Haplic Lixisols of northern Ghana. Bars with different letters (in horizontal direction) show significantly different means. Error bars represent standard error of mean.



**FIGURE 4** | Interactive effect of P-rate (PR) and inoculant rate (IR) on grain yield of groundnut grown in Haplic Lixisols of northern Ghana. Bars with different letters (in horizontal direction) show significantly different means. Error bars represent standard error of mean.

nodules and pod number (**Table 5**). These results indicate that when the number of effective nodules and pods increases, grain yield also increases.

IR  $\times$  PR  $\times$  V, IR  $\times$  PR, and PR  $\times$  V were not significant on haulm weight and harvest index (HI); however, significant

differences occurred among IR × V treatments (**Table 2**). IR at 6 g/kg seed had higher (P < 0.05) haulm weight and HI at all levels of peanut variety compared with other IR at all levels of peanut variety (**Figure 5**).



#### **On-farm Experiment**

The IR × PR × V, IR × PR, PR × V, and IR × V as well as the effects of IR and PR did not affect (P > 0.05) plant height of peanut. However, the effect of V was significant on plant height, with Nkatie SARI recording higher (P < 0.05) plant height than the Chinese variety (**Table 4**).

For nodulation parameters, significant differences in nodule number per plant and effective nodule number per plant occurred among IR  $\times$  V and PR  $\times$  V treatments, respectively (Table 2). Applying the inoculant at 6 g/kg seed to Nkatie SARI increased significantly the nodule number per plant by 13% compared with that for the non-inoculated Nkatie SARI plots. However, applying the inoculant at 3 g/kg seed appeared to favor the Chinese variety, as it increased (P < 0.05) nodule number per plant in the Chinese variety by 8 and 7% compared to IR at 6 g/kg seed and the non-inoculated Chinese variety, respectively (Figure 6A). The application of  $30 \text{ kg} \text{ P}_2\text{O}_5/\text{ha}$ combined with Nkatie SARI increased (P < 0.05) effective nodule number compared with the control (Figure 6B). Furthermore, the effective nodule number per plant observed from Nkatie SARI at each level of P was higher than that of the Chinese variety at each level of P.

The IR × PR × V, IR × PR, PR × V, and IR × V, likewise the effect of IR and PR, were not significant on pod number per plant; however, the effect of V significantly increased pod number per plant, with the Chinese variety recording higher (P < 0.05) pod number than did Nkatie SARI (**Table 4**). Pod weight was significantly influenced by PR × V (**Table 2**). PR at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha combined with the Chinese and Nkatie SARI varieties increased (P < 0.05) pod weight compared with the control (**Figure 7**).

IR × PR × V, IR × V, and PR × V, likewise the effect of V, were not significant on grain yield; however, significant differences occurred among IR and PR treatments. The grain yield of IR at 6 g/kg seed and PR at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha contributed to higher (*P* < 0.05) grain yields, respectively. Furthermore, the lowest grain yields from both IR and PR were recorded in their respective controls (**Table 4**). Grain yield was positively correlated with pod weight (**Table 5**). This indicates that an increase in pod weight results in a corresponding increase in grain yield.

IR × PR × V, IR × V, and PR × V, likewise the effect of V, were not significant on both haulm weight and HI; however, the effects of IR and PR were significant on both haulm weight and HI (**Table 4**). The haulm weight of IR at 0 g/kg seed increased significantly compared with that of the inoculated plots. Conversely, the HI of IR at 0 g/kg seed reduced significantly compared with that of the inoculated plots (**Table 4**). Similarly, the effect of PR on haulm weight and HI followed a similar trend as that for IR. The highest (P < 0.05) haulm weight and the lowest HI were observed in the control (0 g/kg seed) (**Table 4**).

### Plant Nitrogen Fixation and Nutrient Uptake

#### **On-farm Experiment**

The IR, PR, and V interactions, likewise the effect of V, did not significantly contribute to N fixed in soil; conversely, the effects of IR and PR influenced N fixation in soil, with their respective controls performing poorly (**Table 6**).

The IR × PR × V, IR × PR, and IR × V were significant on N uptake in the shoot and root (**Table 2**). N uptake at the inoculant rate of 6 g/kg seed and P rate at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha combined with Nkatie SARI increased significantly compared to the control under both varieties (**Figure 8**). Furthermore, at all levels of IR × PR, uptake of N in the shoot and root appeared to be higher in Nkatie SARI than in the Chinese variety (**Figure 8**).

The IR × PR × V, PR × V, and IR × V were not significant on P uptake in the shoot and root; however, IR × PR interaction significantly improved P uptake (**Table 2**), such that the inoculant rate of 6 g/kg seed combined with P rate at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha gave the best performance (**Figure 9**). In contrast with the other levels of PR, 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha at all levels of IR influenced higher (P < 0.05) uptake of P in the root and shoot (**Figure 9**).

The IR  $\times$  PR  $\times$  V was not significant on K uptake in the shoot and root; however, the IR  $\times$  PR, PR  $\times$  V, and IR  $\times$  V were significant on K uptake in the shoot and root. K uptake in the shoot and root of IR at 6 g/kg seed combined with PR at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha increased significantly compared with the control (**Figure 10A**).
TABLE 4 | Plant height, nodulation, yield, and yield components of groundnut as affected by variety, phosphorus, and rhizobium inoculation rates in the on-farm experiment.

Treatment	Plant height (cm) at 8 WAP	Nodule no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Effective nodules no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Pod no. 5 plants <sup>-1</sup>	Pod wt. (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Grain yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Haulm weight (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Harvest index
Rhizobium in	oculation rate (IR)	(kg/ha)						
0	$12\pm4.50^{a}$	$40\pm 6.38^{a}$	$13\pm1.85^{a}$	$15 \pm 1.50^{b}$	3,090 ± 1,580.70 <sup>b</sup>	1,380 ± 560.89 <sup>b</sup>	5,608 ± 1,993.20 <sup>a</sup>	$0.31 \pm 0.13^{b}$
3	13 ± 4.41 <sup>a</sup>	$39\pm7.84^{a}$	$12\pm1.91^{a}$	$16 \pm 1.74^{ab}$	3,064 ± 1,577.30 <sup>b</sup>	1,641 ± 777.67 <sup>a</sup>	4,748 ± 1,881.10 <sup>b</sup>	$0.43\pm0.12^{\rm a}$
6	$13 \pm 4.711^{a}$	$39\pm6.25^a$	$13\pm1.81^{a}$	17 ± 1.81 <sup>a</sup>	3,550 ± 1,819.30 <sup>a</sup>	1,719 ± 806.29ª	5,238 ± 1,963.00 <sup>a</sup>	$0.41 \pm 0.12^{a}$
Phosphorus r	ate (PR) (kg/ha)							
0	$12 \pm 4.95^{a}$	$41\pm6.98^{a}$	$13\pm1.59^{a}$	17 ± 1.64 <sup>a</sup>	1,597 ± 857.54c	955 ± 325.14c	5,738 ± 1,936.70 <sup>a</sup>	$0.19 \pm 0.02^{b}$
30	$12\pm5.08^{a}$	$38\pm7.22^{a}$	$12\pm1.88^{a}$	17 ± 1.65ª	3,290 ± 1,057.70 <sup>b</sup>	1,641 ± 514.17 <sup>b</sup>	4,891 ± 2,049.60 <sup>b</sup>	$0.44 \pm 0.14^{a}$
60	$13\pm3.31^a$	$39\pm6.12^a$	$13\pm2.12^{a}$	17 ± 1.85ª	4,818 ± 1,121.50ª	2,144 ± 728.69ª	4,965 ± 1,835.60 <sup>ab</sup>	$0.51 \pm 0.18^{a}$
Variety (V)								
Chinese	$10\pm3.97^b$	$39\pm6.43^a$	$12\pm1.88^{a}$	17 ± 2.06 <sup>a</sup>	3,142 ± 1,689.30ª	1,580 ± 764.06 <sup>a</sup>	5,087 ± 2,405.70ª	$0.43 \pm 0.15^{a}$
Nk <sup>a</sup> tie SARI	$15\pm3.87^a$	$40 \pm 7.22^{a}$	$13 \pm 1.83^{a}$	$16\pm1.14^a$	3,328 ± 1,646.00ª	1,551 ± 703.81ª	5,309 ± 1,400.90ª	$0.33\pm0.12^{\text{a}}$
P-value								
$PR \times IR$	0.750	0.193	0.771	0.249	0.886	0.228	0.321	0.922
$PR \times V$	0.235	0.163	0.023	0.094	0.004	0.787	0.561	0.594
$IR \times V$	0.641	0.009	0.197	0.683	0.946	0.752	0.978	0.939
$PR\timesIR\timesV$	0.654	0.115	0.451	0.405	0.810	0.667	0.689	0.857

<sup>a,b,c</sup>Mean values followed by the same letters in each column are not significantly different from one another.

TABLE 5 | Coefficient of correlation (r) among plant height, nodulation, yield, and yield components of groundnut in the on-station and on-farm experiments.

	† <b>PH</b>	NPP	ENP	PPP	PW	GY	HW	н
On-statio	on experiment							
PH	_							
NPP	0.22 <sup>ns</sup>	_						
ENP	0.03 <sup>ns</sup>	0.77***	_					
PPP	-0.29*	0.67***	0.82***	_				
PW	0.43***	0.80***	0.57***	0.55***	_			
GY	-0.34**	0.42***	0.55***	0.73***	0.36**	_		
HW	0.15 <sup>ns</sup>	0.34**	0.23 <sup>ns</sup>	0.40**	0.52***	0.27*	_	
HI	-0.38**	0.11 <sup>ns</sup>	0.31*	0.25 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.16 <sup>ns</sup>	0.51***	-0.61***	_
On-farm	experiment							
PH	_							
NPP	-0.06 <sup>ns</sup>	_						
ENP	0.19*	0.08 <sup>ns</sup>	_					
PPP	-0.11 <sup>ns</sup>	0.46**	0.06 <sup>ns</sup>	_				
PW	0.16 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.07 <sup>ns</sup>	0.17 <sup>ns</sup>	0.05 <sup>ns</sup>	_			
GY	0.04 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.15 <sup>ns</sup>	0.10 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.04 <sup>ns</sup>	0.69***	_		
HW	0.02 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.04 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.09 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.09 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.07 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.19*	_	
НІ	-0.05 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.12 <sup>ns</sup>	0.10 <sup>ns</sup>	-0.03 <sup>ns</sup>	0.49***	0.78***	-0.72***	

<sup>†</sup> PH, plant height (cm) at 8 WAP; NPP, nodule no. 5 plants<sup>-1</sup>; ENP, effective nodules no. 5 plants<sup>-1</sup>; PPP, pod no. 5 plants<sup>-1</sup>; PW, pod weight (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>); GY, grain yield (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>); HW, haulm weight (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>); HI, harvest index.

 $\pm ns, p > 0.05; *p \le 0.05; **p \le 0.01; ***p \le 0.001.$ 



The PR at 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha combined with the Chinese variety significantly increased K uptake in the shoot and root compared with the control (**Figure 10B**). Conversely, the IR at 6 g/kg seed combined with the Nkatie SARI variety increased K uptake in the shoot and root significantly compared to the control (**Figure 10C**).

# DISCUSSION

### Growth, Yield, and Yield Components

The significant interaction effect of PR  $\times$  V on plant height as observed in the on-station experiment could possibly be due to the supply of plant nutrients to peanut varieties from P application. Several authors (Shiyam, 2010; Kabir et al., 2013) have reported on the positive influence of P on peanut growth and development. Similarly, Adjei-Nsiah et al. (2018) attributed rapid plant growth in soybean to P fertilization. Although the results of the on-farm experiment did not show any significant interaction effect on plant height, there was a significant difference in plant height among peanut varieties;



**FIGURE 7** Interactive effect of P-rate (PR) and inoculant rate (IR) on pod weight of groundnut grown in Haplic Lixisols of northern Ghana. Bars with different letters (in horizontal direction) show significantly different means. Error bars represent standard error of mean.

the Nkatie SARI recorded higher plant height than the Chinese variety. The difference in plant height among the varieties could possibly be due to differences in genetic composition. In confirming this, Konlan (2010) observed significant differences in plant height among six peanut varieties (Adepa, Azivivi, Jenkaar, Kpanieli, Nkosour, and Manipintar) and attributed these differences to genetic factors. Similarly, Golakia et al. (2005) reported a significant difference in plant height between the Virginia runner type and the Spanish bunch type of peanut. However, the discrepancy in response of peanut plant height to inoculation and/or P application across experiments could be due to differences in prevailing soil conditions in the two experiments; although we did not assess soil temperature and moisture in our study, there is sufficient evidence that available soil moisture had a negative influence on peanut growth. In addition to soil nutrients and cultivar selection, germination, emergence, and plant vigor are primarily determined by the temperature and soil moisture in the seeding zone (Kumar et al., 2012).

The process of BNF heavily involves the formation of nodules. In this study, the nodule number and effective number of nodules were significantly influenced by  $IR \times V$  and  $PR \times V$  interactions, respectively, in the on-farm experiment. These results indicate that the ability to nodulate and further produce effective nodules is not only a genetic attribute but can also be influenced by the application of either P fertilizer or inoculant. In confirming this, several authors (Gentili et al., 2006; Lira et al., 2015) have reported on the significant influence of phosphorus and rhizobium inoculant on nodule and effective nodule formation in legumes. Similarly, Boddey et al. (2017) reported a higher nodule number in Northern Ghana due to the application of the Bradyrhizobium inoculant with P fertilizer. The study of Asante et al. (2020) on yield response of groundnut to inoculation and P application also supports this conclusion. In the on-station experiment, nodule and effective nodule formation did not differ significantly among IR, PR, and V interactions. This discrepancy in results between

Treatment	N fixation (%)		Shoot and root uptake (%)	
	N	N	Р	к
Rhizobium inoculation r	rate (IR) (kg/ha)			
0	$0.40 \pm 0.21^{b}$	$1.33 \pm 0.65c$	$0.27 \pm 0.13^{b}$	$0.52 \pm 0.24^{b}$
3	$0.76 \pm 0.45^{a}$	$1.68 \pm 0.55^{b}$	$0.31 \pm 0.17^{b}$	$0.64 \pm 0.26^{b}$
6	$0.95 \pm 0.51^{a}$	$2.22 \pm 0.83^{a}$	$0.41 \pm 0.18^{a}$	$0.98\pm0.37^a$
Phosphorus rate (PR) (k	(g/ha)			
0	$0.49 \pm 0.25^{b}$	$1.24 \pm 0.56c$	$0.09 \pm 0.05^{b}$	$0.36\pm0.09\mathrm{c}$
30	$0.61 \pm 0.35^{b}$	$1.71 \pm 0.57^{b}$	$0.29\pm0.07^{ab}$	$0.74\pm0.24^{b}$
60	$1.00 \pm 0.60^{a}$	$2.28 \pm 0.79^{a}$	$0.61 \pm 0.22^{a}$	$1.05 \pm 0.44^{a}$
Variety (V)				
Chinese	$0.65 \pm 0.39^{a}$	$1.56 \pm 0.70^{b}$	$0.33 \pm 0.15^{a}$	$0.72 \pm 0.43^{a}$
Nk <sup>a</sup> tie S <sup>a</sup> RI	$0.76 \pm 0.50^{a}$	$1.93 \pm 0.79^{a}$	$0.32 \pm 0.25^{a}$	$0.72 \pm 0.45^{a}$
$PR \times IR$	0.093	0.004	0.041	0.048
$PR \times V$	0.225	0.554	0.647	0.008
$IR \times V$	0.922	0.038	0.919	0.007
$PR\timesIR\timesV$	0.150	0.002	0.984	0.222

TABLE 6 | N fixation and N, P, and K uptake by groundnut as affected by variety, phosphorus, and rhizobium inoculation rates in the on-farm experiment.

<sup>a,b,c</sup>Mean values followed by the same letters in each column are not significantly different from one another.



the on-farm and the on-station experiments suggests that, in the on-station experiment, the varieties responded similarly to inoculation and/or P application. This could be attributed to the low soil pH (4.9) at the on-station experiment (**Table 1**), which might have reduced phosphorus availability and impaired nitrogen fixation. This finding is affirmed by the report of Sela (2020) that the optimal pH range for enhanced phosphorus availability to crops is between 6.0 and 7.0.

The significant interaction effect of  $IR \times PR \times V$  on pod number per plant could possibly be due to the supply of nutrients by P and the introduction of effective rhizobia for peanut formation. The above interaction result indicated that peanut varieties require the application of both P and rhizobium



inoculant to enhance its podding capacity. These results agree with earlier reports that inoculant combined with phosphorus fertilizer increased pod yield per plant more than the application of the inoculant or phosphorus fertilizer alone (Kyei-Boahen et al., 2017). Conversely, the interactive effect of IR, PR, and V did not affect (P < 0.05) pod weight. The failure of pod number to translate into pod weight could probably be due to drought conditions experienced during the pod filling period, which might have masked the positive influence of IR × PR on pod filling in the varieties. According to Martinson (2009), adequate soil moisture received during pod filling and seed formation periods results in rapid translocation of photosynthates to reproductive parts. PR × V influenced pod weight in the onfarm experiment. Statistically, Chinese and Nkatie SARI varieties



(A); P-rate (PR) and variety (V) (B): and inoculant rate (IR) and variety (V) (C) on K uptake of groundnut in Haplic Lixisols of northern Ghana. Bars with different letters (in horizontal direction) show significantly different means. Error bars represent standard error of mean.

combined with 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha produced the highest pod weight. This increase in pod weight could possibly be due to enhanced stimulation of pod filling in such treatment combinations. In confirming this, Hernanadez and Cuevas (2003) recorded increased pod weight under 100 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha application than the control (no P application).

The significant effect of IR  $\times$  PR on grain yield in the on-station experiment could possibly be due to the positive interactive effect of the P fertilizer and rhizobium inoculant. The increase in grain yield with P fertilizer and rhizobium

inoculant supports earlier findings that the combined application of P with rhizobium inoculant increased grain yield and nitrogenase activity as well as enhanced soil fertility (Fatima et al., 2007). Similarly, a study by Ulzen et al. (2018) reported significantly higher soybean grain yields from plots that received P and/or inoculation than those of the control plots. Accordingly, Ndakidemi and Semoka (2006) recommended that, for farmers who can afford P fertilization, its combined use with inoculants can further increase grain yield. In the on-farm experiment, grain yield did not differ significantly among IR, PR, and V interactions. It can be deduced that the IR and PR failed to play a complementary role with peanut varieties. This is corroborated by the insignificant response of P uptake (%) to  $IR \times PR \times V$ (Table 2). This observation contradicts research findings by Kyei-Boahen et al. (2017), where the application of P and inoculant affected (P < 0.05) grain yield of cowpea. Although there were no significant interaction effect on grain yield in the on-farm experiment, the effects IR and PR significantly affected grain yield. These results indicate that phosphorus and inoculant were the main deficient factors for peanut performance in the on-farm sites during this study, confirming earlier observations made by Stefanescu and Palanciuc (2000) that phosphorus and inoculation induced a pronounced effect on grain yield.

Haulm weight and HI were significantly affected by the interaction effect of  $IR \times V$  in the on-station experiment. This could possibly be due to the supply of nutrients as enhanced by the application of rhizobium inoculant. The above interaction results indicated that higher dry matter accumulation in peanut requires the application of rhizobium inoculant. Amos et al. (2001) reported significantly higher dry matter accumulation, when rhizobium inoculation and P fertilizer were applied to common bean (Phaseolus vulgaris). In the on-farm experiment, haulm weight, and HI were significantly influenced by the effects of PR and IR. This result is in consonance with the findings by Emmanuel et al. (2021), who reported that the application of P and Bradyrhizobium inoculant increased dry matter of cowpea in savanna soils of Ghana. The application of either P fertilizer or inoculant most often influenced nitrogenase activity, and this nitrogen helps in vegetative plant growth, which might explain the significant effect of P and inoculant on haulm yield in this study.

### N<sub>2</sub> Fixation and N, P, and K Nutrient Uptake

 $N_2$  fixed in the soil was significantly enhanced by the effect of the phosphorus rate and rhizobium inoculant rate. This observation could be due to the availability of phosphorus needed by rhizobium for  $N_2$  fixation, affirming the importance of both in peanut production. This result agrees with the report of Adjei-Nsiah et al. (2018) who stated that N fixation is strongly influenced by the availability of both P and effective rhizobium strain. However, in this study, the average nitrogen stored in plants was 148% higher in plants compared with that in the soil.

The significant effect of  $IR \times PR \times V$  interaction on N uptake in shoots and roots could possibly be attributed to the adequate plant nutrients supply by both P fertilizer and inoculant to peanut. P application influenced the growth of plant roots while the introduction of rhizobia ensured that there were enough bacteria in the rhizosphere of the root to enhance formation of nodules for N fixation. Similar findings were reported by Rodelas et al. (1999) when they attributed N uptake in the shoots of fava beans to enhanced root development, which resulted in increased nutrient uptake.

The results from this study indicate that the combined application of phosphorus and inoculant affected P uptake in the shoots and roots, with the highest P rate and IR combining to influence larger uptake of P. The value recorded under the interaction of 6 g/kg seed and 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha for P (0.73%) was higher than the sufficiency range for P (0.2–0.5%), as reported by Motsara and Roy (2008). This result suggests that a combined higher rate of P and inoculant application could lead to higher P uptake in the shoots and roots of peanuts. However, the results of our study contradict earlier reports by Taruvinga (2014) that higher P concentrations in the soil tend to "lock" and reduce the absorption and utilization of some soil nutrients.

The significant interaction effects of PR  $\times$  V and IR  $\times$  V on K uptake could possibly be due to the interactive effects of P and rhizobium to positively influence K uptake in the shoot and root. This concurs with earlier reports that P fertilizers and rhizobium inoculant may enhance root development and induce an increase in number of root hairs, thereby favoring nutrient uptake by exploring a larger volume of soils (Rodelas et al., 1999; Biswas et al., 2000). However, the observed values for K at all levels were not within the sufficiency or optimal range (1.0–5.0%) as described by Motsara and Roy (2008).

#### CONCLUSION

This study has revealed a variable response of peanut varieties to P fertilizer rates and rhizobium inoculant on Haplic Lixisols of the Guinea savanna zone of Ghana. P fertilizer rates combined with peanut varieties had a significant influence on growth, effective nodule number, and podding capacity. Nkatie SARI appears to have the potential to increase peanut productivity in P-deficient soils as it combined with 60 kg  $P_2O_5$ /ha to promote the best growth, nodulation, and podding capacity.

#### REFERENCES

- Adjei-Nsiah, S., Alabi, B. U., Ahiakpa, J. K., and Kanampiu, F. (2018). Response of grain legumes to phosphorus application in the Guinea Savanna agro-ecological zone of Ghana. Agron. J. 110, 1–8. doi: 10.2134/agronj2017.11.0667
- Amoako, E. E., Misana, S., Kranjac-Bersavijevic, G., Zizinga, A., and Ballu Duweija,
   A. (2018). Effect of seasonal burning on tree species in the Guinea savanna
   wood land, Ghana: implications for climate change mitigation. *Appl. Ecol. Environ. Res.* 16, 1935–1949. doi: 10.15666/aeer/1602\_19351949
- Amos, A. O., Ogendo, M., and Joshua, O. (2001). Response of common bean to Rhizobium inoculation and fertilizer. J. Food Technol. 6, 121–125. doi: 10.4314/jfta.v6i4.19303
- Anglade, J., Billen, G., and Garnier, J. (2015). Relationships for estimating N<sub>2</sub> fixation in legumes: incidence for N balance of legume-based cropping systems in Europe. *Ecosphere* 6, 37–41. doi: 10.1890/ES14-00353.1
- Asante, M., Ahiabor, B. D. K., and Atakora, W. K. (2020). Growth, nodulation and yield response of groundnut (Arachis hypogea L.) as influenced by combined application of Rhizobium Inoculant and phosphorus in the Guinea savanna zone of Ghana. *Int. J. Agron.* 2020, 2–7. doi: 10.1155/2020/8691757
- Bekere, W., and Hailemariam, A. (2012). Influences of inoculation methods and phosphorus levels on nitrogen fixation attributes and yield of soybean (*Glycine*

Peanut varieties treated with rhizobium inoculant improved pod number, nodule number, Haulm weight, and HI, with Nkatie SARI combined with inoculant at 6 g/kg seed giving the best performance. The interaction of IR × PR was significant on peanut grain yield. Higher grain yields were recorded in peanuts sown with P fertilizer rate at 60 kg P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>/ha in combination with inoculant at 6 g/kg seed. This points to the fact that limited use of P fertilizers and inoculants by farmers within the study location is among the factors that have affected peanut productivity. Our results show that the use of P fertilizer and rhizobium inoculant has the potential to increase peanut productivity in areas with similar soil characteristics. However, since the result between the on-station and on-farm experiments appeared inconsistent, further studies are required to determine if the yield from this interaction is stable enough to form the basis of recommendation of this treatment combination to small-scale peanut farmers.

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AR and JK designed the experiment and protocol. RN, AR, JK, and AB performed the data collection. RN and AB analyzed the data and interpreted the results. RN did the literature searches. AB wrote the manuscript. All authors read and approved the submitted version.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Collaborative staff, field, and data collection support from the Department of Agronomy, University for Development Studies, was greatly appreciated.

max L.) at Haru, Western Ethiopia. Am. J. Plant Nutr. Fertil. Technol. 2, 45–55. doi: 10.3923/ajpnft.2012.45.55

- Biswas, J. C., Ladha, J. K., and Dazzo, F. B. (2000). Rhizobium inoculation improves nutrient uptake and growth of lowland rice. *Pak. J. Bot.* 164, 1644–1650. doi: 10.2136/sssaj2000.6451644x
- Boddey, R. M., Fosu, M., Atakora, W. K., Miranda, C. H., Boddey, L. H., Guimaraes, A. P., et al. (2017). Cowpea (Vigna unguiculata) crops in Africa can respond to inoculation with rhizobium. *Exp. Agric.* 53, 578–587. doi: 10.1017/S0014479716000594
- Bouyoucos, G. J. (1962). Hydrometer method improved for making particle size analysis of soils. *Agron. J.* 53, 464–465. doi: 10.2134/agronj1962.00021962005400050028x
- Bray, R. H., and Kurtz, L. T. (1945). Determination of total organic and available forms of phosphorus in soil. *Soil Sci.* 599, 39–45. doi: 10.1097/00010694-194501000-00006
- Bremner, J. M., and Muluvaney, C. S. (1982). "Nitrogen-total," in *Methods of Soil Analysis Part 2: Chemical and Microbiological Properties, 2nd Edn.*, eds A. L. Page, R. H. Miller, and D. R. Keeney (Madison, WI: American Society of Agronomy and Soil Science), 593–624.
- Catroux, G., Hartmann, A., and Revellin, C. (2001). Trends in Rhizobia inoculants production and use. *Plant Soil* 230, 21–30. doi: 10.1023/A:1004777115628

- Dakora, F. D., and Keya, S. O. (1997). Contribution of legume nitrogen fixation to sustainable agriculture in Sub-Saharan Africa. Soil Biol. Biochem. 29, 809–817. doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(96)00225-8
- Emmanuel, O. C., Akintola, O. A., Tetteh, F. M., and Babalola, O. O. (2021). Combined application of inoculant, phosphorus and potassium enhances cowpea yield in Savanna Soils. *Agronomy* 11:15. doi: 10.3390/agronomy11010015
- FAO (2018). FAO Agricultural Statistics. Retrieved from: www.FAOSTAT.org (accessed April 7 2020).
- Fatima, Z., Zia, M., and Chaudhary, M. F. (2007). Interactive effect of Rhizobium strains and P on soybean yield, nitrogen fixation and soil fertility. *Pakis. J. Bot.* 39:255.
- Gentili, F., Wall, L. G., and Huss-Danelle, K. (2006). Effects of Phosphorus and Nitrogen on Nodulation are Seen Already at the Stage of Early Cortical Cell Divisions in Alnus incana, Annals of *Botany*, 98, 309–315. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcl109
- Golakia, P. R., Makne, V. G., and Monpara, B. A. (2005). Heritable variation and association in Virginia runner and Spanish bunch group of groundnut. *Natl. J. Plant Improv.* 7, 50–53.
- Hald, P. M. (1947). The flame photometer for the measurement of sodium and potassium in biological materials. *J. Biol. Chem.* 167, 499–510. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(17)31003-7
- Hernanadez, M., and Cuevas, F. (2003). The effect of inoculating with Arbuscular mycorrhiza and Radyrhizobium strains on soybean (*Glycine max* (l.) Merill) crop development. *Cultivos Trop.* 24, 19–21.
- International Union of Soil Sciences Working Group (2014). World Reference Base for Soil Resources 2014 International Soil Classification System for Naming Soils and Creating Legends for Soil Maps. World Soil Resource Reports 106. Rome: FAO.
- Ishizawa, S., and Toyoda, H. (1955). Comparative study on effective and ineffective nodules of leguminous plants. *Soil Sci. Plant Nutr.* 1, 47–48. doi: 10.1080/00380768.1955.10434369
- Kabir, R., Yeasmin, S., Mominul-Islam, A. K. M., and Sarkar, M. D. (2013). Effect of phosphorus, calcium and boron on the growth and yield of groundnut (*Arachis hypogea* L.). *Int. J. Biosci. Biotechnol.* 5, 51–60.
- Kamara, A. Y., Ekeleme, F., Kwari, J. D., Omoigu, L. O., and Chiloye, D. (2011). Phosphorus effect on growth and yield of groundnut varieties in the tropical savannas of northeast Nigeria. J. Trop. Agric. 49, 25–30.
- KIT (1984). Analytical Methods of the Service Laboratory for Soil, Plant and Water Analysis. Part 1: Methods of Soil Analysis. Amsterdam: Soils Laboratory Staff, Koninklijk Istituut voor de Tropen (Royal Tropical Institute).
- Kolawole, G. O. (2012). Effect of phosphorus fertilizer application on the performance of maize/soybean intercrop in the southern Guinea savanna of Nigeria. Archiv. Agron. Soil Sci. 58, 189–198. doi: 10.1080/03650340.2010.512723
- Konlan, S. (2010). Groundnut varietal response to spacing in the Guinea savannah and forest zones of Ghana (Ph.D. thesis), Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana.
- Konlan, S., Sarkodie-Addo, J., Asare, E., Adu-Dappah, H., and Kombiok, M. J. (2013). Groundnut (*Arachis hypogea*) varietal response to spacing in the humid forest zone of Ghana. *ARPN J. Agric. Biol. Sci.* 8, 642–651.
- Kumar, U., Singh, P., and Boote, K. J. (2012). Effect of climate change factors on processes of crop growth and development and yield of groundnut (*Arachis hypogea*). Adv. Agron. 166, 41–69. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-394277-7.00002-6
- Kyei-Boahen, S., Savala, C. E. N., Chikoye, D., and Abaidoo, R. C. (2017). Growth and yield responses of cowpea to inoculation and phosphorus fertilization in different environments. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8:646. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00646
- Lira, A. M. Jr., Nascimento, S. R. L., and Fracetto, M. G. G. (2015). Legume-rhizobia signal exchange: promiscuity and environmental effects. *Front. Microbial* 6:945. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.00945
- Martinson, S. (2009). *Growth and yield performance of four groundnut varieties in response to seed size* (M.Sc. thesis), Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana.
- Ministry of Food and Agriculture (2012). *Ghana Agriculture Facts and Figures*. Ghana: Ministry of Food and Agriculture.
- Motsara, M. R., and Roy, R. N. (2008). *Guide to Laboratory Establishment*. New Delhi: FAO Fertilizer and Plant Nutrition Bulletin.
- Mweetwa, M. A., Mulenga, M., Mulilo, X., Nyulube, M., Banda, K. S. J., Kapulu, N., et al. (2014). Response of cowpea, soybean and groundnuts to non-indigenous

legume inoculants. Sustain. Agric. Res. 3, 84–88. doi: 10.5539/sar. v3n4p84

- Myers, A. T., Dtal, R. S., and Borland, J. W. (1947). The flame photometerin soil and plant analysis. *Soil. Sci. Soc. Am. Proc.* 12, 127–130.
- Ndakidemi, P. A., and Semoka, J. M. R. (2006). Soil fertility survey in western Usambara mountains, northern Tanzania. *Pedosphere* 1692, 237–244. doi: 10.1016/S1002-0160(06)60049-0
- Nelson, D. W., and Sommers, L. W. (1982). "Total carbon, organic carbon and organic matter," in *Methods of Soil Analyses 2. Chemical and Microbial Properties*, eds A. L. Page, R. H. Miller, and D. R. Keeney (Madison, WI: American Society of Agronomy and Soil Science Society of America), 301–312.
- Nwaga, D., and Ngo Nkot, L. (1998). In vitro acid tolerance of rhizobia isolated from Vigna unguiculata in cameroon in comparison with Bradyrhizobium japonicum. *Cahiers Agic*. 407–410.
- Panwar, J. D. S., and Naidu, V. S. G. R. (2002). Recent advances in physiology and genetics of nodulation and nitrogen fixation in cereals. *Adv. Plant Physio.* 4, 373–382.
- Ramesh, R. Shanthamalliah, M. R., Jayadeva, A. M., and Hiermath, R. R. (1997). Seed yield and nutrient uptake of groundnut as influenced by sources of phosphate, FYM and phosphate solubilizing microorganisms. *Curr. Res. Bangalore Univ.* 26, 2002–2004.
- Rodelas, B., Lithgow, J. K., Wisniewski-Dye, F., Hardman, A., Wilkinson, A., Economou, A., et al. (1999). Analysis of quorum-sensing-dependent control of rhizosphere-expressed (rhi) genes in *Rhizonium leguminosarum* bv. *Viciae. J. Bacteriol.* 181, 3816–3823 doi: 10.1128/JB.181.12.3816-3823.1999
- Sela, G. (2020). Fertilization and Irrigation: Theory and Best Practices, 2020 Edn. Hod Hasharon: Cropaia.
- Shiyam, J. O. (2010). Growth and yield response of groundnut (*Archis hypogea* L.) to plant densities and phosphorus on an ultisol in Southeastern Nigeria. *Libyan Agric. Res. Centre J. Int.* 1, 211–214. doi: 10.4314/naj.v40i1-2.55549
- Statistix (2013). Statistix 10 Analytical Software 2013. Tallahasee, FL: Analytical Software.
- Stefanescu, M., and Palanciuc, V. (2000). Efficiency of bacterial inoculation and mineral nitrogen and phosphorus fertilization in rainfed soybean. *Roman. Agric. Res.* 13, 75–83.
- Tang, C., Hisinger, P., Drewn, J., and Jaillard, B. (2001). Phosphorus deficiency impairs early nodule functioning and enhances proton release in roots of *Medicago truncatuta L. Ann. Bot.* 88, 131–138. doi: 10.1006/anbo.2001.1440
- Taruvinga, B. (2014). Nutritional and soil fertility benefits: Influece of fertilizers on groundnut (Arachis hypogea L.) yield and soil nitrogen contribution for smallholder farmers in Uganda (Thesis), Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands.
- Uchida, R. (2000). "Essential nutrients for plant growth: nutrient functions and deficiency symptoms," in *Plant Nutrient Management in Hawaii's Soils, Approaches for Tropical and Sub-Tropical Agriculture*, eds J. A. Silva and R. Uchida (Hawaii: College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resource, University of Hawaii at Manoa), 31–55.
- Ulzen, J., Abaidoo, R. C., Ewusi-Mensah, N., and Masso, C. (2018). On-farm evaluation and determination of sources of variability of soybean response to Bradyrhizobium inoculation and phosphorus fertilizer in northern Ghana. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 267, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2018.08.007
- Zhou, Q. H., Chen, Q., Tong, T. L., and Wang, Y. L. (2016). Light-induced ambient degradation of few-layer black phosphorus: mechanism and protection. *Angew. Chem.* 128, 11609–11613. doi: 10.1002/ange.201605168

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer AK declared a past co-authorship with one of the authors AB to the handling Editor.

Copyright © 2021 Naabe Yaro, Rufai Mahama, Kugbe and Berdjour. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Rhizosphere P-Enzyme Activity, Mineral Nutrient Concentrations, and Microbial Community Structure Are Altered by Intra-Hole Cropping of Cowpea With Cereals

Sanjay K. Jaiswal<sup>1</sup>, Mpelang P. Maredi<sup>2</sup> and Felix D. Dakora<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Chemistry, Tshwane University of Technology, Pretoria, South Africa, <sup>2</sup> Department of Crop Sciences, Tshwane University of Technology, Pretoria, South Africa

In Africa, intercropping and intra-hole cropping systems are common practices used by smallholder farmers to optimize land use and tap the benefits of plant-to-plant interactions. The aim of this study was to evaluate mineral nutrient concentrations, P-enzyme activity and changes in microbial communities in the rhizospheres of sole cropped and intra-hole planted cowpea (cvs. TVu 546 and PAN 311), maize (cv. ZM 521), and sorghum (cv. M48). Cowpea cv. TVu546 intra-hole planted with sorghum (i.e., TVu546+M48) produced the highest rhizosphere acid phosphatase (APase) activity (230.0 µg p-nitrophenol.g<sup>-1</sup> soil.h<sup>-1</sup>). From 16S rRNA Miseq Illumina sequencing, the rhizosphere bacterial community structure was altered by intra-hole cropping, and was dominated by Actinobacteria, Acidobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Firmicutes, Planctomycetes, Proteobacteria, and Verrucomicrobia, which together accounted for about >95% of the total sequences. The Sphingobacteria phylum was the dominant microbial group in the rhizosphere soil of all the cropping systems. The Proteobacteria phylum was the second most abundant in this study, which included the beneficial bacteria in all the rhizosphere soils studied. In contrast, typical pathogens like Ralsotonia and Agrobacterium were completely absent, indicating that the intra-hole cropping system can provide protection against soil-borne diseases possibly through elimination by antibiotics and/or phytoalexins present in plant and microbial exudates in the rhizosphere. Mucilaginibacter and Flavobacterium were however selectively present with intra-hole cropping.

Keywords: intra-hole and sole cropping, acid phosphatase activity, microbial community, 16S rRNA, Miseq Illumina sequencing

# INTRODUCTION

Intercropping, defined as the planting of two or more crops on the same piece of land within the same cropping season, is an ancient cultural practice common among smallholder farmers, especially in Africa. The intercropping system can vary from intra-row intercropping, inter-row intercropping to intra-hole cropping, which involves two or more different plant species. These intercropping systems are a common practice used by smallholder farmers in Africa to optimize

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Samuel Adjei-Nsiah, University of Ghana, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Bharati Kollah, Indian Institute of Soil Science (ICAR), India Rouhollah Amini, University of Tabriz, Iran

> \*Correspondence: Felix D. Dakora dakorafd@tut.ac.za

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Plant-Soil Interactions, a section of the journal Frontiers in Agronomy

Received: 10 February 2021 Accepted: 04 June 2021 Published: 02 July 2021

#### Citation:

Jaiswal SK, Maredi MP and Dakora FD (2021) Rhizosphere P-Enzyme Activity, Mineral Nutrient Concentrations, and Microbial Community Structure Are Altered by Intra-Hole Cropping of Cowpea With Cereals. Front. Agron. 3:666351. doi: 10.3389/fagro.2021.666351

42

land use as well as tap the benefits of plant-to-plant interaction. This practice is regarded as low-input and self-sustaining, in that, it enhances the amount of biomass and yield that is harvested per unit land area (Matusso and Mucheru-Muna, 2014). With this practice, yield reliability and insurance against crop failure are key, with intercrops tending to have higher yield stability than sole crops especially in areas prone to extreme weather conditions (Papastylianou, 2004; Wang et al., 2014). Where intercropped plants have different root architecture, soil fertility is improved as roots of such crops explore a larger soil volume through increased root length and density, as well as root distribution (Li et al., 2013). Where a legume is intercropped with non-legume, direct transfer of fixed-N from the legume to the non-legume can occur, leading to enhanced N nutrition of the companion crop (Xiao et al., 2004).

Intra-hole cropping is a system where two different crop species (e.g., legume and cereal) are planted in the same hole (Dakora et al., 2008). The intra-hole legume/cereal pairing is often practiced where soils are low in N. As a result, the legume's N-rich compounds excreted by root nodules, released through rhizodeposition, leached from leaves, as well as N transferred through mycorrhizal fungal mycelia become available to the associated cereal plant belowground, in addition to products of organic matter decomposition becoming more available to succeeding crops (Hamel and Smith, 1991; Fustec et al., 2010).

Enhanced P nutrition of cereals from intercropping with legumes has been attributed to P-solubilization in the rhizosphere by symbiotic rhizobia and the secretion of P compounds in root exudates (Dakora and Phillips, 2002; Maseko and Dakora, 2013). However, the root exudates also contain phosphatases that can decouple unavailable P from complexes (Gunes et al., 2007), organic acids that can lower soil pH and make P more available (Li et al., 2007), and protons released during nitrogen fixation that can readily acidify the rhizosphere for increased P availability (Shen et al., 2011). Where roots of the intercropped species are intermingled and/or in close proximity, the solubilized P can benefit the component non-legume plant. In fact, Makoi et al. (2010) have shown that a sorghum/cowpea intercrop increased APase and AlkPase activity, leading to enhanced P nutrition, greater plant growth, and higher grain yield. A soybean/sugarcane intercrop in the glasshouse also resulted in increased total soil microbe number when compared to the monocultures (Li et al., 2013).

Being indigenous to the African continent, both cowpea and sorghum are widely adapted to different soil ecologies, including tolerance to drought, and are used as food and cash crops by most smallholder and commercial farmers in Africa together with maize. During intra-hole cropping, where the legume and cereal are planted in the same hole, the roots of the two species can become interwoven, leading to direct nutrient acquisition and increased mobilization (Li et al., 2010). There are also reports that an increase in rhizosphere microbial biomass and P-enzymes can lead to improved nutrient supply to both partners compared to either sole crop (Inal et al., 2007; Makoi et al., 2010). However, soil and plant management practices can have much greater influence on soil microbial mass (Gupta and Germida, 1988; Dick et al., 1994; Alvey et al., 2003), with monocultures tending to show reduced microbial biomass and activity in comparison with mixed cultures (Moore et al., 2000). Furthermore, legumes generally accumulate greater microbial biomass in the soil than cereals (Walker et al., 2003).

Although there is considerable information on the relationship between soil management and soil microbial activity, little is known about it under mixed cultures commonly practiced by smallholder farmers in Africa (Dick et al., 1988; Deng and Tabatabai, 1996; Yang et al., 2015). Although rhizosphere microbial composition used to be studied by culturing the bacteria for single species interactions, now however, root-microbe interactions and the composition of root-associated microbial community have become easier to assess, with the development of next generation sequencing (Mendes et al., 2013; Hacquard et al., 2015). Furthermore, while several studies have been conducted on intercropping (Wahua, 1984; Li and Wu, 2018; Dang et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020), to our knowledge little is known about intra-hole cropping of legumes and cereals. We hypothesized that intra-hole cropping of cowpea-maize, and cowpea-sorghum would influence soil P-enzyme activity, mineral nutrient accumulation and microbial communities based on the partners used in the intra-hole cropping system. Therefore, the aim of this study was to evaluate P-enzyme activity, mineral nutrient accumulation and microbial community structure in the rhizosphere of sole and intra-hole cropped cowpea with cereals (namely, sorghum and maize).

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# Description of the Experimental Site and Experimental Design

The field experiment was carried out at the Marapyane Campus of the Lowveld College of Agriculture (24°57′53.777″S and 28°45′41.544″E), Mpumalanga Province of South Africa. The experimental field was grass fallow for over 30 years, but frequently grazed by livestock before the experiment was established in the 2013/2014 cropping season. The Mpumalanga Province is dominated by savanna vegetation and is semiarid in climate with cold winter and warm summer seasons. The temperature and average rainfall can vary from 15.9 to 32.5°C and 0 to 34.4 mm, respectively, during planting summer season.

The experimental field layout consisted of plots measuring 4.2 m long and 2.4 m wide with an inter-row spacing of 80 cm, intra-row spacing of 30 cm and 90 cm between plots. The treatments included two cropping systems (monoculture and intra-hole cropping), two cowpea genotypes (PAN 311 and TVu 546), and two cereal species (maize cv. ZM521 and sorghum cv. M48). The experiment was laid out using a randomized complete block design with three replications. With sole cropping, two seeds were planted per hole for each crop species (cowpea, maize and sorghum), and later thinned to one plant per stand at 2 weeks after planting. With the intra-hole cropping system, four seeds (two of cereal and two of legume) were planted per hole, and later thinned to one plant of cereal per stand at 2 weeks after sowing. The plants were naturally

rain-fed without irrigation. Weeds were controlled manually, when necessary.

# **Collection and Processing of Rhizosphere** Soils

At 86 d after planting (DAP), samples of rhizosphere soil (defined here as soil adhering to the plant roots) were collected from each treatment, namely, sole cowpea, sole maize, sole sorghum, intrahole cropped cowpea with maize and intra-hole cropped cowpea with sorghum. With the monocultures, soil adhering to the root system of each treatment was shaken off into a pre-labeled zipper plastic bag and sealed. With intra-hole planting, however, the soil around the intermingled roots of both cowpea and cereal was collected. The rhizosphere soil samples were immediately put into dry ice in a cooler box and transported to the laboratory where each sample was divided into three parts. One part was kept at  $-4^{\circ}$ C for later use in APase and AlkPase assay, the second part stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C for later use in soil microbial DNA extraction, and the third part air-dried at room temperature, sieved (2 mm), and stored for mineral analysis.

### Determination of pH and Chemical Properties of the Soil Samples

To measure pH, 50 mL 0.01 M  $CaCl_2$  was added to 10 g of airdried and sieved (2 mm) soil sample. The mixture was mixed thoroughly using an end-to-end shaker at 100 rpm for 3 h. After shaking, the suspension was allowed to settle for 30 min and the pH measured using a BT-675 pH benchtop meter [Boeckel + Co (GmbH + Co) KG, Hamburg, Germany].

# Assay of Acid and Alkaline Phosphatase Activity in Rhizosphere Soils

APase and AlkPase activity in the rhizosphere soils was assayed as described by Tabatabai (1994). The solution was filtered through Whatman #2 filter paper and the absorbance of the supernatant was measured at 420 nm using a UV–VIS spectrophotometer (JENWAY 7300, Bibby Scientific Ltd, Stone, Staffs, UK). The absorbances of filtrates were compared with *p*-nitrophenol standards. For each assay, a control was included to account for non-enzymatic substrate hydrolysis, and the enzyme activity expressed as  $\mu g p$ -nitrophenol g<sup>-1</sup> F wt soil h<sup>-1</sup>.

# Analysis of Mineral Nutrients in Rhizosphere Soils

The rhizosphere soil samples that were processed and kept for mineral analysis were used to analyze for P, K, Ca, Mg, Cu, Zn, and Fe according to the citric acid method developed by Dyer (Dyer, 1894) and modified by the Division of Chemical Services (1956), and later by Du Plessis and Burger (1965). The acid digestion method was employed to determine soil concentrations of P, K, Ca, and Mg and the EDTA method for Cu, Zn, and Fe using plasma-mass spectrometer (ICP-MS) (IRIS/AP HR DUO Thermo Electron Corporation, Franklin, Massachusetts, USA).

# Extraction of Rhizosphere Soil Microbial DNA

The rhizosphere soils collected from each treatment plot were bulked together to obtain one composite sample. Genomic DNA was extracted from 0.5 g of the composite samples using PowerSoil<sup>TM</sup> DNA Isolation Kit (MO BIO Laboratories, Inc., Carlsbad, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The DNA concentrations were measured using PicoGreen (Invitrogen, cat. # P7589) method and Victor 3 fluorometry. Fluorescence was measured for three cycles of 30 s at 25°C in 96 well plates, and a standard curve generated by means of the fluorescence results, was used to determine the DNA concentration and adjusted to a final level of 3.5 ng/ $\mu$ l. The DNA samples with known concentrations were sent to Macrogen (The Netherlands) for sequencing.

### Library Preparation and Cluster Generation

The sequencing library was prepared by random fragmentation of the DNA sample, followed by 5' and 3' adapter ligation. All samples of rhizosphere microbial DNA were subjected to PCR amplification in duplicates using primer pairs retaining the adapter-ligated fragments 5'TCGTCGGCAGCGT CAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGCCTACGGGNGGCWGCAG3' and 5'GTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAG GACTACHVGGGTATCTAATCC3' targeting variable regions V3-V4 of the 16S rDNA gene (Klindworth et al., 2013). The polymerase chain reaction (PCR) was carried out with about 10–15 ng DNA in 25  $\mu$ l reaction volume containing 12.5  $\mu$ l 2× KAPA HiFi hotstart ready mix, and 5  $\mu$ l of each primer (1  $\mu$ M) with the following temperature profile: 95°C-30 s, 25×(95°C- $30 \text{ s}, 55^{\circ}\text{C}-30 \text{ s}, 72^{\circ}\text{C}-30 \text{ s}), 72^{\circ}\text{C}-5 \text{ min}.$  To verify the size of PCR enriched fragments, we checked the template size distribution by running it on an Agilent Technologies 2100 Bioanalyzer using a DNA 1000 chip. Subsequently, PCR amplified products were cleaned using AMPure XP beads. The sample libraries were quantified using qPCR according to the Illumina qPCR Quantification Protocol Guide. The PCR amplified products were indexed by ligation of indexing adapters to the DNA fragments, and amplified by PCR. The amplified products were again purified using AMPure XP beads.

For cluster generation, the library was loaded onto a flow cell where fragments were captured on a lawn of surface-bound oligos complementary to the library adapters. Each fragment was then amplified into distinct, clonal clusters through bridge amplification. After completion of clustering, the templates were sequenced.

# Sequencing

Illumina SBS technology was used for paired-end-sequencing, a proprietary reversible terminator-based method that detects single bases as they get incorporated into DNA template strands. As all four reversible, terminator-bound dNTPs are present during each sequencing cycle, natural competition minimizes incorporation bias and greatly reduces raw error rates compared to other technologies. The results were a highly accurate base-by-base sequencing that virtually eliminated



sequence-context-specific errors, even within repetitive sequence regions and homopolymers.

version 10.1. The Duncan's multiple range test was used to separate means at  $p \le 0.05$ .

# **Data Assembling and Statistical Analysis**

During data analysis and alignment, the newly identified sequence reads were aligned using FLASH to reference genome. The raw sequences were processed in CD-HIT-OTU for quality control (QC) assessment to remove noise data and to ultimately generate cluster files for each sample. All processed and QC passed cluster files were analyzed using Qunatitative Insights into Material Ecology (QIIME) pipeline (Caporaso et al., 2010). The representative reads from non-chimeric clusters were grouped using a greedy algorithm into OTUs at a user-specified OTU cutoff (e.g., 97% ID at species level). Genetic distance was calculated and sequences were clustered into operational taxonomic units (OTUs). The alpha diversity index (Chao1, Shanon, and Simpson) was calculated for each sample at both distances. The taxonomical abundance (%) of microbial communities of each rhizosphere soil sample was calculated using read files as queries against removed and de-replicated set of sequences from the small subunit (SSU) UCLUST (Edgar, 2010). The principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) was carried out using make\_rd\_plot.py of QIIME with output data of beta diversity (pairwise sample dissimilarity). Rarefaction analysis was performed at species level for each sample using alpha\_rarefaction.py of QIIME. The data were submitted to NCBI Sequence Read Archive under the project Bioproject ID PRJNA397662. Soil APase/AklPase and nutrient data were statistically analyzed using STATISTICA software program

# RESULTS

# Soil pH

Rhizosphere soil acidity ranged from pH 6.05–7.07 for the test species. Sole planted maize (cv. ZM 521) had soil pH 7.0, and sorghum (cv. M48) pH 6.61. In contrast, the two cowpea genotypes showed much lower soil pH levels, with cv. TuV 546 recording pH 6.34, and cv PAN 311 pH 6.28. When planted with sorghum in a single hole, cowpea cv. PAN311 lowered soil pH to 6.05, in contrast to cv. TVu546, which increased rhizosphere soil pH to 7.07 when planted in the same hole with sorghum. Planting cowpea cv. TVu 546 with maize (cv. ZM 521) in the same hole produced a slightly acidic rhizosphere soil reaction (pH 6.43).

#### Effect of Cropping System and Plant Species on Mineral Nutrient Concentrations in Rhizosphere Soils Rhizosphere Levels of Fe, Cu, and Zn

Available Fe in the soil ranged from 88.75 to 111.70 mg/kg for all treatments (**Figure 1**). Fe concentration in the rhizosphere of maize and sorghum monocultures (102.36 and 111.70 mg/kg, respectively) was much higher than that of the sole-grown cowpea cultivars. Cowpea cv. PAN 311 also showed greater Fe level in its rhizosphere (99.28 mg/kg) than cv. TVu 546 (88.75 mg/kg).



Intra-hole planting of sorghum with the two cowpea genotypes increased Fe levels in the rhizosphere soil relative to sole cowpea, but decreased it compared to sole sorghum (**Figure 1**). Planting maize with cowpea cv. TVu 546 also increased rhizosphere Fe relative sole cv. TVu 546.

Available Cu levels were generally similar in the rhizosphere soil of all the treatments, and ranged from 8.34 to 9.14 mg/kg. The concentration of Zn in the rhizosphere of all the treatments ranged from 1.96 to 8.06 mg/kg (**Figure 1**). The rhizosphere soil of cowpea cv. TVu 546 showed 2-fold higher Zn concentration (8.1 mg/kg) than cv. PAN 311 (3.9 mg/kg). However, the Zn level in the rhizosphere soil of the two cereals, sorghum (M 48) and maize (ZM 521), was much higher (6.30 and 7.74 mg/kg, respectively) relative to cowpea cv. PAN 311, but lower than cv. TVu 546. Intra-hole planting of sorghum or maize with the two cowpea cultivars decreased Zn levels relative to the monocultures of cowpea, sorghum, and maize (**Figure 1**).

#### Rhizosphere Levels of Ca, Mg, K, and P

The concentration of Ca in the rhizosphere soil of the test species ranged from 1012 to 11758 mg/kg (**Figure 2**), with the two cereals (maize and sorghum) registering the highest levels (11758 and 2118 mg/kg, respectively) relative to the legume. Cowpea cv. TVu 546 recorded 1287 mg/kg Ca and cv. PAN 311 1214 mg/kg. Intra-hole planting of maize with the two cowpea genotypes lowered Ca concentration in the rhizosphere relative to sole maize, but increased it when maize was planted in the same hole with cowpea cv. PAN 311 (**Figure 2**). Intra-hole planting of sorghum with each of the cowpea cultivars decreased rhizosphere Ca relative to monocultures of sorghum, cowpea cv. TVu 546 and cv. PAN 311.

The level of Mg in plant rhizospheres ranged from 324 to 605.10 mg/kg, with sole maize and sorghum exercising much greater concentration compared to sole cultures of the two cowpea genotypes (**Figure 2**). Planting maize with each of the two cowpea cultivars in same hole lowered Mg concentrations relative to monocultures of maize and cowpea cv. TVu 546, just as intrahole planting of sorghum with the cowpea cultivars decreased the concentration of Mg in the rhizospheres of sorghum, cowpea cv. TVu 546 and cv. PAN 311 monocultures (**Figure 2**).

Potassium concentration ranged from 143.3 to 246.9 mg/kg in the rhizosphere soil of the test plants (**Figure 2**), with sole cowpea genotypes exhibiting greater K levels than the sole maize and sorghum. Intra-hole planting of maize with the cowpea genotypes increased rhizosphere K relative to sole-planted maize, as well as TVu 546 co-planted in one hole with maize. However, sowing sorghum seeds and cowpea seeds in one hole lowered rhizosphere K level when compared to sole-planted sorghum and cowpea (**Figure 2**).

Plant-available P in the rhizosphere soil of the test species ranged from 5.5 to 10.0 mg/kg, with cowpea cv. PAN 311 recording the highest P (10.00 mg/kg; **Figure 2**). Intra-hole planting of maize with cowpea increased the concentration of rhizosphere P relative to sole maize and cowpea cv. TVu 546, but decreased it when compared to sole maize and cowpea cv. PAN 311 (**Figure 2**). Similarly, planting sorghum and cowpea cv. PAN 311 in the same hole led to a decrease in P relative to monocultures of sorghum and cv. PAN 311, but had no effect with cv. TVu 546 (**Figure 2**).

### Effect of Cropping System and Plant Species on APase and AlkPase Activity in Rhizosphere Soils

Relative to APase, AlkPase activity was generally higher in the rhizosphere of the test species. Furthermore, the APase and AlkPase activity of sole-planted cowpea cultivars was much greater than that of their cereal counterparts (Figure 3). Intrahole planting of maize with each of the two cowpea cultivars resulted in an increase in rhizosphere AlkPase activity relative to sole-planted maize, and a decrease relative to monocultured cowpea genotypes. However, planting maize in the same hole with cowpea cv. TVu 546 increased rhizosphere APase activity relative to sole-planted TVu 546, while with PAN 311, it decreased APase activity when compared with sole stands of maize and cv. PAN 311. Intra-hole planting of sorghum with cowpea cv. TVu 546 increased APase activity relative to soleplanted sorghum and cowpea cv. TVu 546, while with cv. PAN 311, it decreased it relative to sole stands of sorghum and cv. PAN 311. Planting sorghum in the same hole with cowpea cv. TVu 546



**TABLE 1** | Information about number of generated raw sequences, quality sequences, chao1, and OTUs.

Sample name	Total bases	Raw read count	GC (%)	Q20 (%)	Q30 (%)	Chao1	Good coverage	OTUs
		count						
PAN311	53,424,001	118,025	55	96.99	87.46	806.09	0.98	642.0
TVu546	56,515,556	125,260	55.4	97.01	87.43	850.45	0.98	694.0
ZM 521	71,367,953	158,022	55.6	97.08	87.73	873.06	0.98	704.0
M48	54,653,244	120,691	55.4	97.1	87.73	847.43	0.98	694.0
PAN311+ZM521	77,105,901	170,531	55.2	96.99	87.43	923.34	0.98	780.0
TVu546+ZM521	76,938,622	169,559	54.1	96.99	87.48	910.79	0.99	739.0
PAN311+M48	63,795,130	141,302	55.5	97.0	87.44	832.36	0.98	721.0
TVu546+M48	78,365,292	173,180	54.8	97.11	87.78	906.85	0.99	778.0

or PAN 311 decreased AlkPase activity relative to sole-planted cowpea cvs. TVu 546 and PAN 311, but increased AlkPase activity when compared with sole-planted sorghum (**Figure 3**).

# Analysis of Rhizosphere Microbial Community

The results of sequencing microbial DNA extracted from rhizosphere soils showed that the intra-hole planting system exhibited higher nucleotide sequences when compared to sole planting. Intra-hole planting of cowpea cv. TVu 546 with sorghum (cv. M 48) revealed the highest sequence bases (>78 million), while sole-planted cowpea cv. PAN311 recorded the lowest (<54 million). The highest GC (55.6%) was found in the rhizosphere metagenome sequences of maize (ZM 521), but Q20 and Q30 were highest in the rhizosphere metagenome of

intra-hole planted cowpea (TVu 546) with sorghum (M 48) (Table 1).

A total of 1,176,570 raw reads were generated from analysis of the eight rhizosphere soil samples collected from sole and intrahole planted maize, sorghum and cowpea. There were variations in read output across the analyzed samples, with >100,000reads obtained per sample (**Table 1**). With subsequent analysis, however, 107,171 quality sequences were added which resulted in 11,677 as a median per sample with a range of 9523–22907. The read length was 300 bp. All quality sequences were aligned at >97% sequence identity using QIIME to determine operational taxonomic units (OTUs). The reads were all successfully classified as belonging to the domain bacteria. The coverage was between 98 and 99% for each of the eight test samples. The highest OTU (780) was found in the rhizosphere metagenome of cowpea (PAN 311) co-planted in the same hole with maize (ZM 521), and the



least (642) in sole-planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 (**Table 1**). Both the observed and estimated richness (Chao 1) were higher in the rhizosphere soil of cowpea (cv. PAN 311) planted in one hole with maize cv. ZM 521 (**Table 1**). The Shannon diversity index was 7.8 for rhizosphere soils from sole maize (cv. ZM 521) and intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311) with maize, 7.7 for sole cowpea (cv. TVu 546) and cowpea (cv. PAN 311) co-planted with sorghum in one hole, 6.4 for rhizosphere soils of sole-planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311), 7.3 for sole sorghum, 5.9 for cowpea (cv. TVu 546) planted in the same whole with maize, and 6.8 for cowpea (cv. TVu 546) planted in one hole with sorghum (**Figure 4**).

The alpha rarefaction graph (**Figure 5**) for each soil sample did not reach the plateau phase, which indicates that more reads are required to capture all the diversity associated with the plateau part of the graph.

When the observed reads were assigned to high taxonomic ranks, the occurrence and relative abundance of different phyla suggested a strong dissimilarity among bacterial communities in all the rhizosphere soil samples tested. Except for cowpea (cv. PAN 311) co-planted with sorghum, the intra-hole planting system generally showed higher microbial phyla than sole cropping. Results showed that including undefined phylum the highest number of phyla (20) were found in the rhizosphere soil of intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311) with maize, with the least number of phyla (16) detected in the rhizosphere soil of intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311) with sorghum

(Figure 6). The most dominant phyla in all the test samples were Actinobacteria, Acidobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Firmicutes, Planctomycetes, Proteobacteria, and Verrucomicrobia, as they accounted for >95% of the total bacteria observed. The microbial community profiles in the rhizosphere soils analyzed were not similar at the class, order and family levels due to little differences in the relative abundance of some bacteria. The rhizosphere soils of sole cowpea (cv. PAN 311), sole maize, and cowpea (cv. TVu 546) co-planted with maize showed 18 bacterial phyla, while sole cowpea (cv. TVu 546), sole sorghum and cowpea (cv. TuV546) intra-hole planted with sorghum revealed 17 bacterial phyla with some slight differences in relative presence and absence of certain bacterial phyla. For example, Thermomicrobia was absent in the rhizosphere soil of sole maize, as well as the two cowpea genotypes co-planted with sorghum (i.e., PAN311+M48 and TVu546+M48), but was present in the rhizosphere soils of sole-planted cowpea cultivars (i.e., cv. PAN 311 and TVu546), sole planted sorghum, and maize intra-hole planted with the two cowpea genotypes (i.e., PAN311+ZM521 and TuV546+ZM521). Similarly, Fibrobacteres was present in the rhizosphere soil of sole maize and maize intra-hole planted with the two cowpea cultivars (i.e., PAN311+ZM521, TVu546+M48), but absent in all other samples. Also, Parcubacteria was present in the rhizosphere soils of only sole sorghum and cowpea co-planted with maize. The phyla Aerophobetes and Tenericutes were present exclusively in the rhizosphere soils of intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311) with maize, and sole-planted maize.



At the class and order level, the Sphingobacteria was the most dominant microbial community present in all rhizosphere soils (except for the rhizosphere of sole cowpea (cv. PAN 311) which was dominated by Gammaproteobacteria). Alphaproteobacteria was the second dominant microbial community present in the rhizosphere soils of sole cowpea (cv. TVu 546) (16.44%), sole maize (17.03%), intra-hole planted cowpea (cv PAN 311) with maize (13.7%) and intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311 with sorghum (14.7%). By proportions, Sphingobacteria represented 14.2% of the microbial community in the rhizosphere of sole cowpea (cv. PAN 311), Gammaproteobacteria 19.9% in the rhizosphere of sole-planted sorghum and Flavobacteria 14.5% in the rhizosphere of intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. TVu546) with maize. The phylum Cyanobacteria was present in the rhizosphere soils of all treatments, except cowpea (cv. TVu 546) intra-hole planted with maize.

At the genus level, *Lysobacter* was dominantly present in the rhizospheres of monocultured cowpea (cv. PAN 311) (20.9%)

and sorghum (15.5%), as well as cowpea (cv. PAN311) coplanted in one hole with maize (7.4%), while Sphingomonas was dominant (8.1%) in the rhizosphere soil of sole-planted maize. In contrast, Mucilaginibacter was the most abundant genus in the rhizosphere soils of intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. TVu 546) with maize (27.7%) and cowpea (cv. TVu 546) co-planted in one hole with maize (11.9%). The genus Flavobacterium was dominant in the rhizosphere soils of sole cowpea (cv. PAN311) (8.9%), sole sorghum (1.2%), intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. PAN 311) with maize (4.6%), cowpea (cv. TVu546) co-planted with maize (10.0%), and intra-hole planted cowpea genotypes TVu 546 and PAN 311 with sorghum (7.2 and 8.4%, respectively). An undefined genus of the Chitinophagaceae family was the most abundant in rhizosphere soil of sole-planted cowpea cv. TVu 546. Despite the presence of diverse bacterial species in the test rhizosphere soils, most of them were classified as unculturable.

To compare microbial community variation between samples, principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) was done using weighted

Jaiswal et al



FIGURE 6 | Average distribution of 16S rRNA sequences classified at order level in rhizosphere of solo and intra-hole planted cowpea, sorghum, and maize.

UniFrac metric. The PCoA of the UniFrac metric illustrated clustering of soil microbial communities by number of sequences generated from each soil sample. Based on operational taxonomic units or OTUs (97% 16S rRNA identity), the results showed that the microbial communities were separated by rhizosphere soil of the test crop species and the cropping systems, indicating that there was a difference in the community composition (**Figure 7**). The two principal components (PC1 and PC2) accounted for 86.49% of the total microbial community variations in the rhizosphere soil samples tested. Despite this clear separation, the first axis in PC1 vs. PC2 explained 70.79% of the variance within the data, indicating that the relative abundance of the most OTUs was diverse between the rhizosphere soils of all the treatments.

The number of sequences attributed to each taxon was compared between and among the rhizospheres of the test treatments based on distance matrix estimated with UPGMA algorithm represented in the phylogenetic tree (**Figure 8**). The results yielded one major cluster with two subclusters (Subcluster Ia and Ib). The microbial communities from the rhizosphere of sole-planted sorghum, sole cowpea (cv. PAN 311), and intra-hole planted cowpea (cv. TVu 546) with maize and sorghum stood separately, which clearly indicated the presence of diverse microbial community structures in the rhizosphere soils analyzed. The results further showed that the microbial communities in the rhizosphere soils of cowpea (cv. PAN 311) co-planted with sorghum or maize in one hole (Subcluster 1a), or sole-planted cowpea (cv. TVu546) and maize (Subcluster 1b) were very close when compared to the other cropping systems. The results of this study therefore suggest that the changes in microbial community structure in the rhizosphere soil samples were most distinct in intra-hole cropping systems relative to monocultures.

# DISCUSSION

## Effect of Cropping System and Plant Species on P-Enzyme Activity in the Rhizosphere

Rhizosphere functioning is plant species-dependent, but can be altered by many biological processes, including soil enzyme activity, microbial numbers, root border cells, mineral nutrient



concentrations, and root exudates (Dakora and Phillips, 2002; Jaiswal et al., 2019). Soil nutrient profiles are often affected not only by plant species but also by soil enzymes and root border cells, and could be bio-indicators for soil fertility (Dick and Tabatabai, 1993; Dick et al., 2000). For example, soil enzymes such as APase and AlkPase, whether in plants or soils, are biomarkers for P nutrition, especially in nodulated legumes (Maseko and Dakora, 2013).

In this study, APase and AlkPase activities in the rhizosphere of monocultures of the two cowpea genotypes were generally higher than those of the cereals, be it sorghum or maize (**Figure 3**). This is consistent with the findings by Li et al. (2004) which showed that chickpea secreted greater amount of APase than maize. Izaguirre-Mayoral et al. (2002) also found that phosphatase activity in plants can differ with crop species and varieties. The higher phosphatase activity in the rhizosphere of cowpea was not unexpected as nodulated legumes have a greater P requirement to support symbiotic functioning in root

nodules when compared to non-legumes (Israel, 1987; Maseko and Dakora, 2013).

These enzyme activities were however altered by the cropping system. For example, co-planting of cowpea cv. TVu546 with sorghum in one hole significantly increased APase activity, whether compared with sole cowpea or sole sorghum, and is consistent with the results of other intercropping studies involving legumes and cereals (Li et al., 2004; Inal et al., 2007). It was further found that intra-hole cropping of cowpea cv. TVu546 with sorghum or maize showed greater enzyme activity relative to both sole legume and cereal. In contrast, co-planting cowpea cv. PAN 311 with any of the two cereals lowered APase activity relative to sole legume and cereal (Figure 3). Because APase activity of sole cowpea cv. TVU 546 was less than that of cv. PAN 311, the former would require higher APase activity to meet its P needs when compared to the latter. These results can therefore be interpreted to mean that intra-hole cropping of cowpea cv. TVU 546 with sorghum or maize optimizes P nutrition in both



the cereal and cowpea cv. TVU 546 via plant-plant interaction in the rhizosphere. Other studies have also suggested that the legume facilitates P availability for uptake by the cereal partner in the cropping system (El Dessougi et al., 2003; Li et al., 2004).

Rhizosphere AlkPase activity was much higher than APase activity in the rhizospheres of monocultured cowpea cv. TVu 546 and cv. PAN 311 (**Figure 3**), implying that microbial biota which are responsible for secreting AlkPases in the rhizosphere contributed significantly to P nutrition of the cowpea plants. The AlkPase activity in the rhizosphere soil of intra-hole planted cowpea cv. TVu 546 with maize or sorghum was always lower than the sole legume, but higher than sole cereals, a finding consistent with a report by Makoi et al. (2010). As a result, co-planting of cowpea cv. PAN 311 in one hole with sorghum increased AlkPase activity relative to sole cereal, but decreased it when compared to sole cv. PAN 411.

# Effect of Cropping System and Plant Species on Mineral Accumulation in the Rhizosphere

In this study, there were strong species differences in mineral accumulation in the rhizosphere of cowpea, maize and sorghum. In general, the mineral concentrations (Na, Mg, Ca, S, Fe, and Cu) in the rhizosphere of sole cowpea were much lower than maize and sorghum. This is not unexpected as the symbiotic process in legumes imposes a greater demand on the host

plant for enhanced mineral nutrition to support  $N_2$  fixation (O'Hara, 2001). It has also been shown that high  $N_2$  fixation in legumes generally results in greater mineral uptake from the soil compared to low-fixing symbiosis (Belane et al., 2014).

In this study, available P in the rhizosphere soil of the test species ranged from 5.5 to 10.0 mg/kg, with cowpea cv. PAN 311 recording the highest P (10.0 mg/kg; Figure 2). P supply in the rhizosphere is influenced by a number of factors, including the exudation of P-enzymes. As shown in Figure 1, cowpea cv. PAN 311 secreted more APases an AlkPases than all the test species, and this can explain the high P concentration in the rhizosphere of cv. PAN 311. However, the activity of P-solubilizing rhizobia has also been reported to increase P availability in rhizosphere soils of legumes (Rodríguez and Fraga, 1999). The fact that intrahole planting of maize with cowpea increased P concentration in the rhizosphere relative to sole maize and sole cowpea cv. TVu 546, but decreased it when compared to sole maize and cowpea cv. PAN 311 (Figure 2) could suggest differences in microbial populations within the rhizospheres of the two systems. Any variation in the microbial community can affect P-solubilization and phosphatase secretion, and thus affect P availability.

The level of Ca and Mg were greater in the rhizospheres of sole maize and sorghum compared to monocultured cowpea cultivars TVu 546 and PAN 311. While this could be species-dependent,  $N_2$ -fixing legumes tend to accumulate more mineral nutrients than cereals (Gardner and Boundy, 1983). Intra-hole planting of sorghum or maize with each of the cowpea cultivars decreased

rhizosphere Ca relative to monocultures of sorghum, cowpea cv. TVu 546 and cv. PAN 311. This can be attributed to plant-plant competition by the species for nutrient uptake in the rhizosphere.

In this study, soil Cu levels were more than sufficient to support plant growth. Rhizosphere concentration of Fe and Zn varied among the treatments, but were generally higher in the rhizosphere of sole-planted maize and sorghum than the two cowpea genotypes, possibly due to greater uptake by the legume for symbiotic functioning. Intra-hole planting of sorghum or maize with cowpea cultivars TVu 546 and PAN 311 increased Fe levels in the rhizosphere relative to sole cowpea (**Figure 1**). While this could be attributed to increased secretion of phytosiderophores by the plant partners for Fe mobilization, the microsymbionts nodulating the legume probably also produced extra bacterial siderophores for increased Fe availability (Xue et al., 2016). Whatever the case, positive changes in mineral nutrient concentrations in the rhizosphere can be regarded as one of the benefits of legume/cereal intercropping systems.

## Response of Rhizosphere Microbial Community to Cropping Systems

Plants and microorganisms are intricately inter-linked for growth and survival. Plant interactions with rhizosphere microbial community play a crucial role in agricultural productivity, in addition to contributing to the resilience of the ecosystem to climatic stress. Understanding plant/microbe interactions could reveal novel ways of using these microbes to promote plant health and productivity, and thus change ecosystem functioning. In this study, we performed sequence analysis of the bacterial communities in the rhizospheres of sole and intra-hole planted cowpea and cereals using the MiSeq Illumina method. The results revealed the presence of many unculturable bacterial populations in the plant rhizospheres, as earlier reported by Jaiswal et al. (2019). There were distinct bacterial community members across the rhizosphere environments of both sole and intra-hole cropped plants, which probably denoted differences in bacterial community function.

Although the reads were applied to species level, the sequences were summarized and classified according to bacterial phylum to ascertain the overall composition of the microbial community at a high phylogenetic resolution. The results showed differences in microbial communities between rhizosphere soils of sole and intra-hole planted cowpea with maize and sorghum. The differences in OTU richness, both within and among phyla, increased non-linearly with test plant species which suggested that selection of rhizosphere microflora was highly sole and intrahole specific (Micallef et al., 2009; Turner et al., 2013). Although intra-hole planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 with maize recorded the highest number of phyla (20), cv. PAN 311 with sorghum showed only 16 microbial phyla. This suggests that specific plant combinations define the bacterial community composition in the rhizosphere, and this is probably influenced by plant-related changes in the soil such as root exudation (Marschner et al., 2001; Micallef et al., 2009; Jaiswal et al., 2019). In fact, root exudates are a crucial determinant of rhizosphere microbial diversity (Lynch and Whipps, 1990; Barea et al., 2005; Badri and Vivanco, 2009). The results also suggest that microbial biomass is more likely to increase where intra-hole cropped plant partners share close root proximity and/or exhibit intermingling of their roots.

Though present in the rhizosphere soil of sole-planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 and cowpea cv. TVu 546 co-planted with maize in the same hole, the phylum Thermomicrobia was absent in the rhizosphere soil of sole maize. Similarly, Fibrobacteres was present in the rhizosphere of sole maize, but absent in the rhizosphere soil of monocultured cowpea cv. PAN 311 and cowpea cv. TVu 546 co-planted with maize. The phylum Parcubacteria was also present in the rhizosphere of sole sorghum, but absent in sole cowpea cv. TuV 546 and cv. TVu 546 co-planted with sorghum. However, the phyla Aerophobetes and Tenericutes were exclusively present only in the rhizosphere soils of intra-hole planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 with maize, and sole-planted maize. The presence or absence of microbial phyla in some plant rhizospheres, but not in others, can be interpreted in number of ways. Components of plant root exudates generally serve as a source of carbon for many bacteria, and as chemoattractants for mutualistic microbes (Aguilar et al., 1988; Compton et al., 2020), often leading to the establishment of symbiotic relationships. In contrast, some components of plant root exudates also serve as defense molecules for warding off soil-borne pathogens (Dakora et al., 1993a,b). Various studies (Dakora et al., 1993a,b) have shown that both pathogens and rhizobial symbionts can elicit phytoalexin exudation in the rhizosphere of N2-fixing legumes, and thus control populations of other microbes. Whether in this study any of these scenarios functioned to create the observed differences in rhizosphere microbial communities remains to be determined. Additionally, pioneer microbes in the rhizosphere can also produce antibiotics that reduce the populations of other microbial communities, but again, this was not assessed in this study. Similarly, the fact that the rhizospheres of the two test cowpea cultivars (cv. PAN 311 and cv. TVu 546) revealed different bacterial phyla can be attributed to differences in the profile of seed and root exudates produced (Tsamo et al., 2018, 2020). Root exudate composition can vary with plant taxa, and even within closely related plant species, as well as with genotypes and accessions of the same species (Czarnota et al., 2003; Warembourg et al., 2003; Micallef et al., 2009).

Cropping system per se has been reported to have an effect on rhizosphere microbial populations. For example, rhizosphere bacterial counts were found to increase with intercropping, and reportedly greater in intra-row than inter-row planting (Wahua, 1984). Because legumes and cereals release root exudates with different chemical profiles into their rhizospheres, intercropping and/or crop rotations are likely to significantly alter rhizosphere microbial communities (Alvey et al., 2003). Except for soleplanted cowpea cv. PAN 311, Sphingobacteria was the dominant microbial group in the rhizosphere soil of all the other cropping systems, followed by Alphaproteobacteria, which is home to the many rhizobial symbionts nodulating legumes. Similarly, all rhizosphere soils except that of cowpea cv. TVu 546 coplanted with maize showed high proportions of Cyanobacteria. These major groups were earlier identified in a PCR-based and metatranscriptomic study of both bulk and rhizosphere soils (Urich et al., 2008; Inceoglu et al., 2011; Lundberg et al., 2012; Turner et al., 2013). Despite the fact that soil remains the richest microbial ecosystems on earth, our study has revealed that only a few bacterial phyla (namely, Actinobacteria, Acidobacteria, Bacteriodetes, Firmicutes, Planctomycetes, Verrucomicrobia, and Proteobacteria) actually colonize the rhizosphere, a finding similar to the results of earlier studies (Peiffer et al., 2013; Figuerola et al., 2015; Shi et al., 2015; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015; Coleman-Derr et al., 2016; Jaiswal et al., 2019). In this study, the major contributors to microbial community diversity in the rhizosphere included the Flavobacteriales, Sphingobacteriales, Bacillales, Phycisphaerae, Rhizobiales, Sphingomonadales, Burkholderiales, and Xanthomonadales, which are well-known for their mutualistic interactions with plant roots in the rhizosphere (Lu et al., 2006). Recently, Yang et al. (2016) found that intercropping of groundnut with sorghum was beneficial to the composition of bacterial communities in the rhizosphere.

In addition to identifying rhizobia and other beneficial bacterial taxa in this study, we also found the highest community of *Lysobacter* in the rhizosphere of sole-planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 (20.8%) and sorghum (15.5%), as well as in the rhizosphere of cowpea cv. TVu 546 co-planted with sorghum in one hole (10.8%) and cv. PAN 311 intra-hole planted with maize (7.4%). The genus *Lysobacter* is widely distributed in soil and has high P-solubilizing ability (Reichenbach, 2006). Its dominance in the rhizosphere of cv. PAN 311 probably explains the highest AlkPase activity observed in the rhizosphere soil of cv. PAN 311 (see **Figure 3**).

Furthermore, *Lysobacter* is reported to be an important source of new enzymes such as chitinases, glucanases, proteases, lipases, elastases, keratinases, phosphatases, endoauylases, and esterases (Zhang et al., 2001; Folman et al., 2003; Palumbo et al., 2005; Reichenbach, 2006; Stepnaya et al., 2008; Ko et al., 2009; Gökçen et al., 2014; Vasilyeva et al., 2014) that promote plant growth and enhance defense against pathogens (Gómez Expósito et al., 2015). Crop treatment with *Lysobacter* has been shown to enhance plant defense and decrease diseases in bean (Zhang et al., 2001), rice (Ji et al., 2008), pepper (Ko et al., 2009), cucumber (Folman et al., 2004; Postma et al., 2009) grapevine (Puopolo et al., 2014), and sugar beet, spinach (Islam et al., 2005).

The rhizosphere of sole-planted cowpea cv. PAN 311 was dominated by 8.9% Flavobacterium, and cv. PAN 311 coplanted with sorghum by 8.4%. The bacterium occurs in soil and other habitats (Bernardet and Bowman, 2006), and has extracellular macromolecular-degrading enzymes (amylase, cellulose, chitinase, peptidases and glycoside hydrolases) which enable it to digest degradable polymers like starch or chitin and therefore plays an important role in the degradation of bacteria, fungi, insects and nematodes (Peterson et al., 2006). Additionally, 70% of the rhizosphere carbon turnover is due to Flavobacterium (Johansen et al., 2009). As a result, Flavobacterium is a major member of the microbial community in the rhizosphere of pepper (Graber et al., 2010), lettuce (Cardinale et al., 2015), peanut (Haldar et al., 2011), and Arabidopsis thaliana (Lundberg et al., 2012; Bodenhausen et al., 2013). Recently, Qin et al. (2016) reported 0.9-8.5% Flavobacterium genera in wheat rhizosphere, and its presence correlated positively with plant biomass (Manter et al., 2010), plant disease resistance (Kolton et al., 2014), and bio-control against *Phytophthora capsici* in pepper (Sang et al., 2008). *Flavobacterium* also contains ACC deaminase activity for promoting plant growth (Maimaiti et al., 2007), in addition to the ability of some *Flavobacterium* isolates to elevate Rubisco gene expression and increase plant biomass in wheat and barley (Flynn et al., 2014).

The genus *Mucilaginibacter*, a member of the family *Sphingobacteriaceae* (Steyn et al., 1998; Pankratov et al., 2007) and phylum *Bacteroidetes*, was more abundant by 27.1 and 11.9%, respectively, in the rhizospheres of intrahole planted cowpea cv. TVu546 with maize and sorghum. They are extracellular polysaccharide (EPS)-producing, plantgrowth-promoting bacteria that were also isolated from cotton rhizosphere soil (Madhaiyan et al., 2010).

However, bacterial genera such as *Pedobacter*, *Pseudomonas*, *Flavisolibacter*, *Bacillus*, *Rhizobium*, *Sphingomonas*, and *Streptomyces*, which are beneficial microbes, were present in all the rhizosphere soils studied, thus indicating their general presence in the rhizosphere of crop species. A few studies have implicated *Bacillus* in the solubilization of Zn, Cu, and K in the rhizosphere (Pirhadi et al., 2016; Sunithakumari et al., 2016). Functionally, *Sphingomonas* is associated with IAA production in the rhizosphere of soybean for enhanced plant growth (Sugiyama et al., 2014), *Pseudomonas*, *Bacillus*, and *Rhizobium* with P solubilisation in the rhizosphere (Rodríguez and Fraga, 1999), and *Streptomyces*, *Bacillus*, and *Pseudomonas* with siderophore production for enhanced Fe mobilization (Matsuoka et al., 2013).

Although several studies have been undertaken on intercropping of legumes and cereals, few (if any) have addressed belowground processes involving critical analysis of the cowpea-sorghum intra-hole cropping system in terms of microbial community structure and mineral nutrition. This is possibly because data obtained from rhizosphere studies of mixed-cultured systems are often complex and difficult to interpret when compared to monocultures. The rhizosphere is home to millions of different microbial phyla, genera, families and species; and the complexity of this system increases with intercropping, especially with intra-hole planting where roots of legumes and cereals are closely interwoven and intermingled. In such an intimate system, there are plant-plant, plant-microbe and microbe-microbe interactions that are constantly occurring in the rhizosphere with different outcomes from mutualism and warfare. These interactions involve chemical products present in plant and microbial exudates. According to Dakora and Phillips (2002), plant root exudates consist of a complex mixture of enzymes, root border cells, phytosiderophores, phenolics, organic acids, gaseous molecules, organic and inorganic ions, as well as mineral nutrients, which are important for defense and promoting mineral uptake by roots. Soil microbes similarly secrete enzymes, organic acids and anions, siderophores and antibiotics for improving mineral nutrition and self-defense (Dakora and Phillips, 2002). For example, typical pathogens like Ralsotonia and Agrobacterium were completely absent in the rhizosphere of intra-hole cropping system possibly due to elimination by antibiotics and/or phytoalexins present in plant and microbial exudates (Dakora and Phillips, 1996). It is also therefore likely that the *Pseudomonas* and *Xanthomonas* species found in the *Proteobacteria* phylum in this study were the beneficial rather than pathogenic species, given the greater abundance of mutualistic microbes such as *Flavobacteriales*, *Sphingobacteriales*, *Bascillales*, *Phycisphaerae*, *Rhizobiales*, and *Sphingomonadales* found in this same study. Dang et al. (2020) found similar changes in some bacterial taxa, especially Proteobacteria, in a mung bean-millet intercropping system. Even with a tomato/potato-onion intercropping devoid of legumes, there was an alteration in soil microbial communities (Li et al., 2020), suggesting that changes in rhizosphere microflora is not unique to legume-cereal systems, but more likely an outcome of the composition of root exudates released by the intercropped partners.

In conclusion, intercropping of legumes with cereals is an old cultural practice perceived with the lens of "old science." With new tools and techniques, however, more data can be generated on belowground processes that would advance our understanding of both plant-plant and plantmicrobe interactions in the rhizosphere with potential for increasing crop yields. In this study, APase and AlkPase enzyme activity, mineral nutrient accumulation and microbial community structure in the rhizosphere were influenced by crop species (legume and cereals), as well as cropping system. The cropping system promoted an increase in the numbers and diversity of some functional and unculturable

### REFERENCES

- Aguilar, J. M. M., Ashby, A. M., Richards, A. J. M., Loake, G. J., Watson, M. D., and Shaw, C. H. (1988). Chemotaxis of *Rhizobium leguminosarum* biovar phaseoli towards Flavonoid Inducers of the Symbiotic Nodulation Genes. *Microbiology* 134, 2741–2746. doi: 10.1099/00221287-134-10-2741
- Alvey, S., Yang, C.-H., Buerkert, A., and Crowley, D. E. (2003). Cereal/legume rotation effects on rhizosphere bacterial community structure in West African soils. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 37, 73–82. doi: 10.1007/s00374-002-0573-2
- Badri, D. V., and Vivanco, J. M. (2009). Regulation and function of root exudates. Plant. Cell Environ. 32, 666–681. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2009.01926.x
- Barea, J. M., Werner, D., Azcón-Guilar, C., and Azcón, R. (2005). "Interactions of arbuscular mycorrhiza and nitrogen-fixing symbiosis in sustainable agriculture," in *Nitrogen Fixation in Agriculture, Forestry, Ecology, and the Environment* (Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag), 199–222.
- Belane, A. K., Pule-Meulenberg, F., Makhubedu, T. I., and Dakora, F. D. (2014). Nitrogen fixation and symbiosis-induced accumulation of mineral nutrients by cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.). Crop Pasture Sci. 65, 250–258. doi: 10.1071/CP13283
- Bernardet, J.-F., and Bowman, J. P. (2006). "The genus flavobacterium," in *The Prokaryotes*, eds M. Dworkin, S. Falkow, E. Rosenberg, K. H. Schleifer, and E. Stackebrandt (New York, NY: Springer New York), 481–531.
- Bodenhausen, N., Horton, M. W., Bergelson, J., Wolf, J., van der, and Yanni, Y. (2013). Bacterial communities associated with the leaves and the roots of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *PLoS ONE* 8:e56329. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0056329
- Caporaso, J. G., Kuczynski, J., Stombaugh, J., Bittinger, K., Bushman, F. D., Costello, E. K., et al. (2010). QIIME allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. *Nat. Methods* 7:335. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.f.303
- Cardinale, M., Grube, M., Erlacher, A., Quehenberger, J., and Berg, G. (2015). Bacterial networks and co-occurrence relationships in the lettuce root microbiota. *Environ. Microbiol.* 17, 239–252. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12686

rhizosphere microbes. Intra-hole cropping significantly altered rhizosphere microbial community structure when compared with monoculture.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/, PRJNA397662.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

SJ executed molecular work and drafted the manuscript. MM did soil analysis. FD conceived the idea, edited and approved the final version of the paper. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### FUNDING

FD was grateful to the NRF, Tshwane University of Technology (TUT) and the South African Research Chair in Agrochemurgy and Plant Symbiosis for continued funding of his research. SJ and MM also respectively acknowledge the NRF and TUT for support of their postdoctoral and Master's fellowships through the Research Chair.

- Coleman-Derr, D., Desgarennes, D., Fonseca-Garcia, C., Gross, S., Clingenpeel, S., Woyke, T., et al. (2016). Plant compartment and biogeography affect microbiome composition in cultivated and native *Agave* species. *New Phytol.* 209, 798–811. doi: 10.1111/nph.13697
- Compton, K. K., Hildreth, S. B., Helm, R. F., and Scharf, B. E. (2020). An updated perspective on Sinorhizobium meliloti chemotaxis to alfalfa flavonoids. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:581482. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.581482
- Czarnota, M. A., Rimando, A. M., and Weston, L. A. (2003). Evaluation of root exudates of seven sorghum accessions. J. Chem. Ecol. 29, 2073–2083. doi: 10.1023/A:1025634402071
- Dakora, F. D., Chimphango, S. B. M., Valentine, A. J., Elmerich, C., and Newton, W. E. (eds.). (2008). Biological Nitrogen Fixation: Towards Poverty Alleviation Through Sustainable Agriculture. Dordrecht: Springer.
- Dakora, F. D., Joseph, C. M., and Phillips, D. A. (1993a). Alfalfa (*Medicago sativa* L.) root exudates contain isoflavonoids in the presence of *Rhizobium meliloti*.
   *Plant Physiol.* 101, 819–824. doi: 10.1104/pp.101.3.819
- Dakora, F. D., Joseph, C. M., and Phillips, D. A. (1993b). Common bean root exudates contain elevated levels of daidzein and coumestrol in response to *Rhizobium* inoculation. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 6, 665–668. doi: 10.1094/MPMI-6-665
- Dakora, F. D., and Phillips, D. A. (1996). Diverse functions of isoflavonoids in legumes transcend anti-microbial definitions of phytoalexins. *Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol.* 49, 1–20. doi: 10.1006/pmpp.1996.0035
- Dakora, F. D., and Phillips, D. A. (2002). Root exudates as mediators of mineral acquisition in low-nutrient environments. *Plant Soil* 245, 35–47. doi: 10.1023/A:1020809400075
- Dang, K., Gong, X., Zhao, G., Wang, H., Ivanistau, A., and Feng, B. (2020). Intercropping alters the soil microbial diversity and community to facilitate nitrogen assimilation: a potential mechanism for increasing proso millet grain yield. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:2975. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020. 601054

- Deng, S. P., and Tabatabai, M. A. (1996). Effect of tillage and residue management on enzyme activities in soils. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 22, 202–207. doi: 10.1007/BF00382513
- Dick, R. P., Rasmussen, P. E., and Kerle, E. A. (1988). Influence of longterm residue management on soil enzyme activities in relation to soil chemical properties of a wheat-fallow system. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 6, 159–164. doi: 10.1007/BF00257667
- Dick, R. P., Sandor, J. A., and Eash, N. S. (1994). Soil enzyme activities after 1500 years of terrace agriculture in the Colca Valley, Peru. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 50, 123–131. doi: 10.1016/0167-8809(94)90131-7
- Dick, W. A., Cheng, L., and Wang, P. (2000). Soil acid and alkaline phosphatase activity as pH adjustment indicators. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 32, 1915–1919. doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(00)00166-8
- Dick, W. A., and Tabatabai, M. A. (1993). Significance and Potential Uses of Soil Enzymes:Soil Microbial Ecology: Application in Agricultural and Environmental Management. New York, NY: Marcel Dekker, 95–125.
- Du Plessis, R. D. T., and Burger, R. F. (1965). A comparison of chemical extraction methods for the evaluation of phosphate availability of top soils. *South African J. Agric. Sci.* 8, 1113–1122.
- Dyer, B. (1894). XV—On the analytical determination of probably available "mineral" plant food in soils. *J. Chem. Soc. Trans.* 65, 115–167. doi: 10.1039/CT8946500115
- Edgar, R. C. (2010). Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. *Bioinformatics* 26, 2460–2461. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btq461
- El Dessougi, H., zu Dreele, A., and Claassen, N. (2003). Growth and phosphorus uptake of maize cultivated alone, in mixed culture with other crops or after incorporation of their residues. *J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci.* 166, 254–261. doi: 10.1002/jpln.200390037
- Figuerola, E. L. M., Guerrero, L. D., Türkowsky, D., Wall, L. G., and Erijman, L. (2015). Crop monoculture rather than agriculture reduces the spatial turnover of soil bacterial communities at a regional scale. *Environ. Microbiol.* 17, 678–688. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12497
- Flynn, B., Graham, A., Scott, N., Layzell, D. B., and Dong, Z. (2014). Nitrogen fixation, hydrogen production, and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. *Can. J. Plant Sci.* 94, 1037–1041. doi: 10.4141/cjps2013-210
- Folman, L., De Klein, M. J. E., Postma, J., and van Veen, J. (2004). Production of antifungal compounds by *Lysobacter enzymogenes* isolate 3.178 under different conditions in relation to its efficacy as a biocontrol agent of *Pythium aphanidermatum* in cucumber. *Biol. Control* 31, 145–154. doi: 10.1016/j.biocontrol.2004.03.008
- Folman, L. B., Postma, J., and van Veen, J. A. (2003). Characterisation of *Lysobacter enzymogenes* (Christensen and Cook 1978) strain 3.1T8, a powerful antagonist of fungal diseases of cucumber. *Microbiol. Res.* 158, 107–115. doi: 10.1078/0944-5013-00185
- Fustec, J., Lesuffleur, F., Mahieu, S., and Cliquet, J.-B. (2010). Nitrogen rhizodeposition of legumes. A review. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 30, 57–66. doi: 10.1051/agro/2009003
- Gardner, W. K., and Boundy, K. A. (1983). The acquisition of phosphorus by Lupinus albus L. IV. The effect of interplanting wheat and white lupin on the growth and mineral composition of the two species. *Plant Soil* 70, 391–402. doi: 10.1007/BF02374894
- Gökçen, A., Vilcinskas, A., and Wiesner, J. (2014). Biofilm-degrading enzymes from *Lysobacter gummosus. Virulence* 5, 378–387. doi: 10.4161/viru.27919
- Gómez Expósito, R., Postma, J., Raaijmakers, J. M., and De Bruijn, I. (2015). Diversity and activity of lysobacter species from disease suppressive soils. *Front. Microbiol.* 6:1243. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.01243
- Graber, E. R., Meller Harel, Y., Kolton, M., Cytryn, E., Silber, A., Rav David, D., et al. (2010). Biochar impact on development and productivity of pepper and tomato grown in fertigated soilless media. *Plant Soil* 337, 481–496. doi: 10.1007/s11104-010-0544-6
- Gunes, A., Bagci, E. G., and Inal, A. (2007). Interspecific facilitative root interactions and rhizosphere effects on phosphorus and iron nutrition between mixed grown chickpea and barley. *J. Plant Nutr.* 30, 1455–1469. doi: 10.1080/01904160701555648
- Gupta, V. V. S. R., and Germida, J. J. (1988). Distribution of microbial biomass and its activity in different soil aggregate size classes as affected by cultivation. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 20, 777–786. doi: 10.1016/0038-0717(88) 90082-X

- Hacquard, S., Garrido-Oter, R., González, A., Spaepen, S., Ackermann, G., Lebeis, S., et al. (2015). Microbiota and host nutrition across plant and animal kingdoms. *Cell Host Microbe* 17, 603–616. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2015.04.009
- Haldar, S., Roy Choudhury, S., and Sengupta, S. (2011). Genetic and functional diversities of bacterial communities in the rhizosphere of *Arachis hypogaea*. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek* 100, 161–170. doi: 10.1007/s10482-011-9570-5
- Hamel, C., and Smith, D. L. (1991). Plant development in a mycorrhizal field-grown mixture. Soil Biol. Biochem. 23, 661–665. doi: 10.1016/0038-0717(91)90080-4
- Inal, A., Gunes, A., Zhang, F., and Cakmak, I. (2007). Peanut/maize intercropping induced changes in rhizosphere and nutrient concentrations in shoots. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 45, 350–356. doi: 10.1016/j.plaphy.2007.03.016
- Inceoglu, Ö., Al-Soud, W. A., Salles, J. F., Semenov, A. V., and van Elsas, J. D. (2011). Comparative analysis of bacterial communities in a potato field as determined by pyrosequencing. *PLoS ONE* 6:e23321. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023321
- Islam, M. T., Hashidoko, Y., Deora, A., Ito, T., and Tahara, S. (2005). Suppression of damping-off disease in host plants by the rhizoplane bacterium Lysobacter sp. strain SB-K88 is linked to plant colonization and antibiosis against soilborne Peronosporomycetes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 3786–96. doi: 10.1128/AEM.71.7.3786-3796.2005
- Israel, D. W. (1987). Investigation of the role of phosphorus in symbiotic dinitrogen fixation. *Plant Physiol.* 84, 835–840. doi: 10.1104/pp.84.3.835
- Izaguirre-Mayoral, M., Flores, S., and Carballo, O. (2002). Determination of acid phosphatase and dehydrogenase activities in the rhizosphere of nodulated legume species native to two contrasting savanna sites in Venezuela. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 35, 470–472. doi: 10.1007/s00374-002-0477-1
- Jaiswal, S. K., Mohammed, M., and Dakora, F. D. (2019). Microbial community structure in the rhizosphere of the orphan legume Kersting's groundnut [Macrotyloma geocarpum (Harms) Marechal andamp; Baudet]. Mol. Biol. Rep. 46, 4471–4481. doi: 10.1007/s11033-019-04902-8
- Ji, G.-H., Wei, L.-F., He, Y.-Q., Wu, Y.-P., and Bai, X.-H. (2008). Biological control of rice bacterial blight by Lysobacter antibioticus strain 13-1. *Biol. Control* 45, 288–296. doi: 10.1016/j.biocontrol.2008.01.004
- Johansen, J. E., Nielsen, P., and Binnerup, S. J. (2009). Identification and potential enzyme capacity of flavobacteria isolated from the rhizosphere of barley (*Hordeum vulgare L.*). Can. J. Microbiol. 55, 234–241. doi: 10.1139/W08-116
- Klindworth, A., Pruesse, E., Schweer, T., Peplies, J., Quast, C., Horn, M., et al. (2013). Evaluation of general 16S ribosomal RNA gene PCR primers for classical and next-generation sequencing-based diversity studies. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 41:e1. doi: 10.1093/nar/gks808
- Ko, H.-S., Jin, R.-D., Krishnan, H. B., Lee, S.-B., and Kim, K.-Y. (2009). Biocontrol ability of lysobacter antibioticus HS124 against phytophthora blight is mediated by the production of 4-hydroxyphenylacetic acid and several lytic enzymes. *Curr. Microbiol.* 59, 608–615. doi: 10.1007/s00284-009-9481-0
- Kolton, M., Frenkel, O., Elad, Y., and Cytryn, E. (2014). Potential role of flavobacterial gliding-motility and type IX secretion system complex in root colonization and plant defense. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 27, 1005–1013. doi: 10.1094/MPMI-03-14-0067-R
- Li, H., Shen, J., Zhang, F., Marschner, P., Cawthray, G., and Rengel, Z. (2010). Phosphorus uptake and rhizosphere properties of intercropped and monocropped maize, faba bean, and white lupin in acidic soil. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 46, 79–91. doi: 10.1007/s00374-009-0411-x
- Li, L., Li, S.-M., Sun, J.-H., Zhou, L.-L., Bao, X.-G., Zhang, H.-G., et al. (2007). Diversity enhances agricultural productivity via rhizosphere phosphorus facilitation on phosphorus-deficient soils. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 11192–11196. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0704591104
- Li, N., Gao, D., Zhou, X., Chen, S., Li, C., and Wu, F. (2020). Intercropping with potato-onion enhanced the soil microbial diversity of tomato. *Microorganisms* 8:834. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms8060834
- Li, S., and Wu, F. (2018). Diversity and co-occurrence patterns of soil bacterial and fungal communities in seven intercropping systems. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1521. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01521
- Li, S. M., Li, L., Zhang, F. S., and Tang, C. (2004). Acid phosphatase role in chickpea/maize intercropping. Ann. Bot. 94, 297–303. doi: 10.1093/aob/mch140
- Li, X., Mu, Y., Cheng, Y., Liu, X., and Nian, H. (2013). Effects of intercropping sugarcane and soybean on growth, rhizosphere soil microbes,

nitrogen and phosphorus availability. Acta Physiol. Plant. 35, 1113-1119. doi: 10.1007/s11738-012-1148-y

- Lu, Y., Rosencrantz, D., Liesack, W., and Conrad, R. (2006). Structure and activity of bacterial community inhabiting rice roots and the rhizosphere. *Environ. Microbiol.* 8, 1351–1360. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2006.01028.x
- Lundberg, D. S., Lebeis, S. L., Paredes, S. H., Yourstone, S., Gehring, J., Malfatti, S., et al. (2012). Defining the core Arabidopsis thaliana root microbiome. *Nature* 488, 86–90. doi: 10.1038/nature11237
- Lynch, J. M., and Whipps, J. M. (1990). Substrate flow in the rhizosphere. *Plant Soil* 129, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/BF00011685
- Madhaiyan, M., Poonguzhali, S., Lee, J.-S., Senthilkumar, M., Lee, K. C., and Sundaram, S. (2010). Mucilaginibacter gossypii sp. nov. and Mucilaginibacter gossypiicola sp. nov., plant-growth-promoting bacteria isolated from cotton rhizosphere soils. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 60, 2451–2457. doi: 10.1099/ijs.0.018713-0
- Maimaiti, J., Zhang, Y., Yang, J., Cen, Y.-P., Layzell, D. B., Peoples, M., et al. (2007). Isolation and characterization of hydrogen-oxidizing bacteria induced following exposure of soil to hydrogen gas and their impact on plant growth. *Environ. Microbiol.* 9, 435–444. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2006.01155.x
- Makoi, J. H. J. R., Chimphango, S. B. M., and Dakora, F. D. (2010). Elevated levels of acid and alkaline phosphatase activity in roots and rhizosphere of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.) genotypes grown in mixed culture and at different densities with sorghum (Sorghum bicolor L.). *Crop Pasture Sci.* 61:279. doi: 10.1071/CP09212
- Manter, D. K., Delgado, J. A., Holm, D. G., and Stong, R. A. (2010). Pyrosequencing reveals a highly diverse and cultivar-specific bacterial endophyte community in potato roots. *Microb. Ecol.* 60, 157–166. doi: 10.1007/s00248-010-9658-x
- Marschner, P., Yang, C.-H., Lieberei, R., and Crowley, D. (2001). Soil and plant specific effects on bacterial community composition in the rhizosphere. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 33, 1437–1445. doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(01)00052-9
- Maseko, S. T., and Dakora, F. D. (2013). Rhizosphere acid and alkaline phosphatase activity as a marker of P nutrition in nodulated *Cyclopia* and *Aspalathus* species in the Cape fynbos of South Africa. South African J. Bot. 89, 289–295. doi: 10.1016/j.sajb.2013.06.023
- Matsuoka, H., Akiyama, M., Kobayashi, K., and Yamaji, K. (2013). Fe and P solubilization under limiting conditions by bacteria isolated from carex kobomugi roots at the hasaki coast. *Curr. Microbiol.* 66, 314–321. doi: 10.1007/s00284-012-0276-3
- Matusso, J. M. M., and Mucheru-Muna. (2014). Potential role of cereallegume intercropping systems in integrated soil fertility management in smallholder farming systems of Sub-Saharan Africa. *Res. J. Agric. Environ. Manag.* 3, 162–174. Available online at: https://www.scopus. com/record/display.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85013826983&origin=inward&txGid= a78dd0a5a92a9a0972582cfe425f111d
- Mendes, R., Garbeva, P., and Raaijmakers, J. M. (2013). The rhizosphere microbiome: significance of plant beneficial, plant pathogenic, and human pathogenic microorganisms. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 37, 634–663. doi: 10.1111/1574-6976.12028
- Micallef, S. A., Shiaris, M. P., and Colón-Carmona, A. (2009). Influence of Arabidopsis thaliana accessions on rhizobacterial communities and natural variation in root exudates. J. Exp. Bot. 60, 1729–1742. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erp053
- Moore, J. M., Klose, S., and Tabatabai, M. A. (2000). Soil microbial biomass carbon and nitrogen as affected by cropping systems. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 31, 200–210. doi: 10.1007/s003740050646
- O'Hara, G. W. (2001). Nutritional constraints on root nodule bacteria affecting symbiotic nitrogen fixation: a review. Aust. J. Exp. Agric. 41, 417–433. doi: 10.1071/EA00087
- Palumbo, J. D., Yuen, G. Y., Jochum, C. C., Tatum, K., and Kobayashi, D. Y. (2005). Mutagenesis of  $\beta$ -1,3-Glucanase genes in *Lysobacter enzymogenes* Strain C3 results in reduced biological control activity toward bipolaris leaf spot of tall fescue and pythium damping-off of sugar beet. *Phytopathology* 95, 701–707. doi: 10.1094/PHYTO-95-0701
- Pankratov, T. A., Tindall, B. J., Liesack, W., and Dedysh, S. N. (2007). Mucilaginibacter paludis gen. nov., sp. nov. and Mucilaginibacter gracilis sp. nov., pectin-, xylan- and laminarin-degrading members of the family Sphingobacteriaceae from acidic Sphagnum peat bog. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 57, 2349–2354. doi: 10.1099/ijs.0.65100-0

- Papastylianou, I. (2004). Effect of rotation system and N fertilizer on barley and vetch grown in various crop combinations and cycle lengths. J. Agric. Sci. 142, 41–48. doi: 10.1017/S0021859604004009
- Peiffer, J. A., Spor, A., Koren, O., Jin, Z., Tringe, S. G., Dangl, J. L., et al. (2013). Diversity and heritability of the maize rhizosphere microbiome under field conditions. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 6548–6553. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1302837110
- Peterson, S. B., Dunn, A. K., Klimowicz, A. K., and Handelsman, J. (2006). Peptidoglycan from *Bacillus cereus* mediates commensalism with rhizosphere bacteria from the Cytophaga-Flavobacterium group. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72, 5421–5427. doi: 10.1128/AEM.02928-05
- Pirhadi, M., Enayatizamir, N., Motamedi, H., and Sorkheh, K. (2016). Screening of salt tolerant sugarcane endophytic bacteria with potassium and zinc for their solubilizing and antifungal activity. *Agric. Commun. Biosci. Biotech. Res. Comm.* 9, 530–538. doi: 10.21786/bbrc/9.3/28
- Postma, J., Stevens, L. H., Wiegers, G. L., Davelaar, E., and Nijhuis, E. H. (2009). Biological control of *Pythium aphanidermatum* in cucumber with a combined application of *Lysobacter enzymogenes* strain 3.1T8 and chitosan. *Biol. Control* 48, 301–309. doi: 10.1016/j.biocontrol.2008.11.006
- Puopolo, G., Giovannini, O., and Pertot, I. (2014). Lysobacter capsici AZ78 can be combined with copper to effectively control *Plasmopara viticola* on grapevine. *Microbiol. Res.* 169, 633–642. doi: 10.1016/j.micres.2013.09.013
- Qin, Y., Fu, Y., Dong, C., Jia, N., and Liu, H. (2016). Shifts of microbial communities of wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) cultivation in a closed artificial ecosystem. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 100, 4085–4095. doi: 10.1007/s00253-016-7317-y
- Reichenbach, H. (2006). "The genus lysobacter," in *The Prokaryotes*, eds M. Dworkin, S. Falkow, E. Rosenberg, K. H. Schleifer, and E. Stackebrandt (New York, NY: Springer New York), 939–957.
- Rodríguez, H., and Fraga, R. (1999). Phosphate solubilizing bacteria and their role in plant growth promotion. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 17, 319–339. doi: 10.1016/S0734-9750(99)00014-2
- Sang, M. K., Chun, S.-C., and Kim, K. D. (2008). Biological control of Phytophthora blight of pepper by antagonistic rhizobacteria selected from a sequential screening procedure. *Biol. Control* 46, 424–433. doi: 10.1016/j.biocontrol.2008.03.017
- Shen, J., Yuan, L., Zhang, J., Li, H., Bai, Z., Chen, X., et al. (2011). Phosphorus dynamics: from soil to plant. *Plant Physiol.* 156, 997–1005. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.175232
- Shi, S., Nuccio, E., Herman, D. J., Rijkers, R., Estera, K., Li, J., et al. (2015). Successional trajectories of rhizosphere bacterial communities over consecutive seasons. *MBIO* 6:e00746. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00746-15
- Stepnaya, O. A., Tsfasman, I. M., Chaika, I. A., Muranova, T. A., and Kulaev, I. S. (2008). Extracellular yeast-lytic enzyme of the bacterium Lysobacter sp. XL 1. *Biochem* 73, 310–314. doi: 10.1134/S0006297908030115
- Steyn, P. L., Segers, P., Vancanneyt, M., Sandra, P., Kersters, K., and Joubert, J. J. (1998). Classification of heparinolytic bacteria into a new genus, Pedobacter, comprising four species: *Pedobacter heparinus* comb. nov., Pedobacter piscium comb. nov., Pedobacter africanus sp. nov. and Pedobacter saltans sp. nov. Proposal of the family Sphingobac. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 48, 165–177. doi: 10.1099/00207713-48-1-165
- Sugiyama, A., Ueda, Y., Zushi, T., Takase, H., and Yazaki, K. (2014). Changes in the bacterial community of soybean rhizospheres during growth in the field. *PLoS ONE* 9:e100709. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0100709
- Sunithakumari, K., Devi, S. N. P., and Vasandha, S. (2016). Zinc solubilizing bacterial isolates from the agricultural fields of Coimbatore, Tamil Nadu, India. *Curr. Sci.* 110, 196–205. doi: 10.18520/cs/v110/i2/196-205
- Tabatabai, M. A. (1994). "Soil enzymes," in Methods of Soil Analysis, Part 2: Microbiological and Biochemical Properties, 775–833.
- Tsamo, A. T., Mohammed, H., Mohammed, M., Papoh Ndibewu, P., and Dapare Dakora, F. (2020). Seed coat metabolite profiling of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.) accessions from Ghana using UPLC-PDA-QTOF-MS and chemometrics. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 34, 1158–1162. doi: 10.1080/14786419.2018.1548463
- Tsamo, A. T., Ndibewu, P. P., and Dakora, F. D. (2018). Phytochemical profile of seeds from 21 Bambara groundnut landraces via UPLC-qTOF-MS. *Food Res. Int.* 112, 160–168. doi: 10.1016/j.foodres.2018.06.028

- Turner, T. R., Ramakrishnan, K., Walshaw, J., Heavens, D., Alston, M., Swarbreck, D., et al. (2013). Comparative metatranscriptomics reveals kingdom level changes in the rhizosphere microbiome of plants. *ISME J.* 7:2248. doi: 10.1038/ismej.2013.119
- Urich, T., Lanzén, A., Qi, J., Huson, D. H., Schleper, C., and Schuster, S. C. (2008). Simultaneous assessment of soil microbial community structure and function through analysis of the meta-transcriptome. *PLoS ONE* 3:e2527. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002527
- Vasilyeva, N. V., Shishkova, N. A., Marinin, L. I., Ledova, L. A., Tsfasman, I. M., Muranova, T. A., et al. (2014). Lytic peptidase L5 of Lysobacter sp. XL1 with broad antimicrobial spectrum. *J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 24, 59–66. doi: 10.1159/000356838
- Wahua, T. A. T. (1984). Rhizosphere bacterial counts for intercropped maize (Zea mays L.), cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L.) and 'egusi' melon (Colosynthis vulgaris L.). Field Crop. Res. 8, 371–379. doi: 10.1016/0378-4290(84) 90084-4
- Walker, T. S., Bais, H. P., Grotewold, E., and Vivanco, J. M. (2003). Root exudation and rhizosphere biology. *Plant Physiol*. 132, 44–51. doi: 10.1104/pp.102.019661
- Wang, Z.-G., Jin, X., Bao, X.-G., Li, X.-F., Zhao, J.-H., Sun, J.-H., et al. (2014). Intercropping enhances productivity and maintains the most soil fertility properties relative to sole cropping. *PLoS ONE* 9:e113984. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0113984
- Warembourg, F. R., Roumet, C., and Lafont, F. (2003). Differences in rhizosphere carbon-partitioning among plant species of different families. *Plant Soil* 256, 347–357. doi: 10.1023/A:1026147622800
- Xiao, Y., Li, L., and Zhang, F. (2004). Effect of root contact on interspecific competition and N transfer between wheat and fababean using direct and indirect <sup>15</sup>N techniques. *Plant Soil* 262, 45–54. doi: 10.1023/B:PLSO.0000037019.34719.0d

- Xue, Y., Xia, H., Christie, P., Zhang, Z., Li, L., and Tang, C. (2016). Crop acquisition of phosphorus, iron, and zinc from soil in cereal/legume intercropping systems: a critical review. Ann. Bot. 117, 363–377. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcv182
- Yang, A., Liu, N., Tian, Q., Bai, W., Williams, M., Wang, Q., et al. (2015). Rhizosphere bacterial communities of dominant steppe plants shift in response to a gradient of simulated nitrogen deposition. *Front. Microbiol.* 6:789. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.00789
- Yang, Z., Yang, W., Li, S., Hao, J., Su, Z., and Sun, M. (2016). Variation of bacterial community diversity in rhizosphere soil of sole-cropped versus intercropped wheat field after harvest. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0150618. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0150618
- Zarraonaindia, I., Owens, S. M., Weisenhorn, P., West, K., Hampton-Marcell, J., Lax, S., et al. (2015). The soil microbiome influences grapevine-associated microbiota. *MBio* 6, e02527–e02514. doi: 10.1128/mBio.02527-14
- Zhang, Z., Yuen, G. Y., Sarath, G., and Penheiter, A. R. (2001). Chitinases from the Plant disease biocontrol agent, *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia* C3. *Phytopathology* 91, 204–211. doi: 10.1094/PHYTO.2001.91.2.204

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Jaiswal, Maredi and Dakora. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Estimating Soil Loss for Sustainable Crop Production in the Semi-deciduous Forest Zone of Ghana

Ephraim Sekyi-Annan<sup>1\*</sup>, Ekow Gaisie<sup>1</sup>, Roland Nuhu Issaka<sup>1</sup>, Gabriel Willie Quansah<sup>1</sup>, Sadick Adams<sup>1</sup> and Enoch Bessah<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR)-Soil Research Institute, Private Mail Bag, Academy Post Office, Kumasi, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> Department of Agricultural and Biosystems Engineering, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana

Quantitative information on soil loss is relevant for devising soil conservation and crop management strategies to ensure sustainable fertility management and crop production. Estimations from runoff/erosion plots are expensive and laborious and thus requiring the exploration of other less expensive but reliable methods such as modeling. This study aimed to estimate current and future rates of soil loss for conservation planning toward sustainable crop production in the semi-deciduous forest zone of Ghana. The Universal Soil Loss Equation (USLE), which took into consideration the rainfall characteristics of the study area, inherent soil physicochemical and hydraulic properties, variations in slopes and terrain differences, land cover types, and soil management practices, was employed to estimate the magnitude and rate of soil loss in the study area. Output from three regional climate models (RCMs) from Coordinated Regional Climate Downscaling Experiment including CCCma-CanESM2, GFDL-ESM2M, and HadGEM2-ES were used to estimate the impact of climate change on soil erosion in the study area. The results showed that soil loss estimated for bare soils was high ranging from 12.7 to 163.8 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> largely due to variation in slopes coupled with soil physicochemical and hydraulic properties. The simulated annual soil losses under various land cover options showed variable degrees of soil loss for maize cultivation under conventional tillage (8.2-106.5 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>), soya bean monocropping (4.4–57.3 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>), and low soil loss for oil palm plantation with grass or leguminous cover (2.5–32.8 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>). Evaluation of the RCMs showed excellent performance for CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M. Predictions of climate change impact using outputs from CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M indicated that 9–39% increase in soil loss is expected by 2070, and it will be more severe (16-42%) by 2100. The model predictions indicate that the adoption of site-specific land cover management strategies such as tree-cover crop intercropping and reduced tillage has a huge potential to reduce soil loss and sustain soil fertility. The model can be used as an advisory tool for mapping areas for appropriate cropping systems for a particular site.

Keywords: soil loss, universal soil loss equation, climate change, land use land cover, modeling, semi-deciduous forest of Ghana

### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Kwame Agyei Frimpong, University of Cape Coast, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Mohammed Jashimuddin, University of Chittagong, Bangladesh Artemi Cerdà, University of Valencia, Spain

> \*Correspondence: Ephraim Sekyi-Annan sekyiannan@yahoo.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 02 March 2021 Accepted: 31 May 2021 Published: 05 July 2021

#### Citation:

Sekyi-Annan E, Gaisie E, Issaka RN, Quansah GW, Adams S and Bessah E (2021) Estimating Soil Loss for Sustainable Crop Production in the Semi-deciduous Forest Zone of Ghana. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:674816. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.674816

# INTRODUCTION

Achieving a land degradation-free world by 2030 requires the implementation of urgent actions including the accurate estimation of the extent of soil erosion toward restoring degraded land and soils (Griggs et al., 2013; Keesstra et al., 2018a). These mostly short-term actions aimed at providing sustainable solutions should be embedded in long-term landscape planning, as the realization of the aforementioned United Nations' Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) of land degradation neutrality and restoration (i.e., SDG 15.3) requires a transition toward integrated nature-based solutions founded on an eco-socioeconomic system analysis (Keesstra et al., 2018a). Furthermore, a combination of initiatives, steering of knowledge flows, and regular assessment of the status of the transition process for planning further steps in the transition framework are crucial for achieving the SDGs by 2030 (Visser et al., 2019). Soil erosion, the most visible and widespread form of land degradation, coupled with low fertilizer application is the major cause of nutrient depletion in most sub-Saharan African countries resulting in low agricultural productivity and thereby a threat to food security (Obalum et al., 2012; Bashagaluke et al., 2018). The on-site effect of soil erosion on arable land is evidenced by the loss of the topsoil that supports crop productivity (Stocking, 2003). Apart from the reduction in soil depth, soil loss almost always occurs alongside depletion of soil organic matter and plant nutrients referred to as fertility erosion (Mesele, 2014).

In sub-Sahara Africa (SSA), soil degradation is driven by a myriad of interrelated natural and anthropogenic factors including, but not limited to, high population growth and unemployment rate, agricultural expansion and intensification, poor agronomic practices, land tenure insecurity, and climate change impact (Tully et al., 2015; Nkonya et al., 2016; Borrelli et al., 2020). Sand winning from inland valleys and lowlands, whose naturally nutrient-rich status supports livelihoods of smallholder farmers through year-round crop production and the provision of ecosystem services, is currently a major problem. Inland valleys (i.e., "flat-floored and shallow valleys that occur in the extensive plains and plateaus found across the African landscape") and lowlands cover an area of 1.9 M ha in Ghana and 190 M ha in SSA and support the production of food crops like rice, maize, sorghum, cowpea, soybean, vegetables, oil palm, cocoa, oranges, cassava, yam, plantain, and mangoes (Namara et al., 2012). Unfortunately, the aforementioned potential of inland valleys and lowlands is being threatened by indiscriminate sand winning across SSA (Aromolaran, 2012; Salifu, 2016). In Ghana, poor agronomic practices such as plowing along the slope and low fertilizer use by poor smallholder farmers result in increased soil erosion and nutrient mining, respectively (Buri et al., 2015). Excessive burning of vegetation (during land preparation) and biomass after harvesting is another farmer practice that degrade the soil by killing beneficial macroorganisms (e.g., mites, earthworms, millipedes, etc.) and microorganism (e.g., fungi) living in it (Tully et al., 2015) as well as oxidization of some important elements such as nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P), and potassium (K). The occurrence of bushfire is prevalent in northern Ghana, especially in the dry season when the vegetation is very dry. The region is consequently prone to wind erosion. Overgrazing also causes soil degradation in SSA, and especially in nomadic communities (Nkonya et al., 2016). Uncontrolled grazing by livestock renders the soil bare and prone to water and wind erosion (Tully et al., 2015; Zingore et al., 2015). According to the FAO and ITPS (2015) report, overgrazing accounts for 50% of physical soil degradation in Africa. Land tenure insecurity is a primary driver of soil degradation in Ghana and SSA at large. Smallholder tenant farmers are unwilling or averse to investing in good but expensive and/or laborious sustainable land management practices (Namara et al., 2012; Vlek et al., 2017), as they are not sure if they could keep their croplands in the next season. Land owners could easily abrogate a contract or amend it for their own interest engendering insecurity among migrant or tenant farmers.

Soil erosion (by water) is the largest threat to soil productivity in SSA, as it could occur gradually over a long period of time and elude detection until its adverse impacts are realized in low crop yields (Obalum et al., 2012; Desta et al., 2021). Soil erosion by water has a greater potential to limit soil productivity in most African regions characterized by humid tropical climate due to the torrential nature of rainfall in those regions (Obalum et al., 2012) as well as across the Mediterranean region (Rodrigo-Comino et al., 2020; Novara et al., 2021).

Although very few studies have estimated rates of soil loss from agricultural lands in Ghana (e.g., Owusu, 2012; Badmos et al., 2015; Bashagaluke et al., 2018, 2019), to the best of our knowledge, none has predicted the impact of climate change on soil erosion considering increasing rainfall variability in the region.

Methods commonly used for soil erosion estimation including runoff/erosion plots (Bashagaluke et al., 2018, 2019) and remote sensing and modeling (Owusu, 2012; Badmos et al., 2015; Gelagay and Minale, 2016; El Jazouli et al., 2017; Diwediga et al., 2018) are either laborious and expensive or qualitative (and therefore subjective). The Universal Soil Loss Equation (USLE) developed by Wischmeier and Smith (1978), which predicts long-term average annual soil loss comes in handy to provide easy but rigorous quantitative assessment of the magnitude of erosion, which is a prerequisite in designing an appropriate strategy for controlling soil erosion. According to Benavidez et al. (2018), USLE and related models including the Revised Universal Soil Loss Equation (RUSLE), the Revised Universal Soil Loss Equation version 2 (RUSLE2), and the Modified Universal Soil Loss Equation (MUSLE) have been applied globally to improve the estimation of soil loss. Furthermore, regional climate models (RCMs) from the Rossby Center Regional Atmospheric model (RCA4) and the Coordinated Regional Climate Downscaling Experiment (CORDEX) project at 44 km spatial resolution have been used in projecting climate change impact in many part of Africa (Vanvyve et al., 2008; Giorgi et al., 2009; Hewitson et al., 2012; Laprise et al., 2013; Dosio and Panitz, 2016; Nikiema et al., 2016; Sylla et al., 2016; Kisembe et al., 2018) and in Ghana (Owusu and Kluste, 2013; Bessah et al., 2018, 2020; Okafor et al., 2019).

From the foregoing context, this study aimed to estimate current and future rates of soil loss for soil conservation planning toward sustainable crop production in the Semi-deciduous Forest Zone of Ghana. The objectives of the study, therefore, include the following: (i) to quantitatively estimate soil loss under different land cover and soil management options using the USLE and (ii) to assess the impact of climate change and variability on soil erosion using outputs of applicable RCMs from CORDEX including CCCma-CanESM2, GFDL-ESM2M, and HadGEM2-ES.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Study Area Description**

The study was conducted in 2014 at Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology (KNUST) research field at Anwomaso located in the Ejisu Municipality of the Ashanti region of Ghana (Figure 1). It lies within latitude  $6^{\circ} 40'57''N$  and  $6^{\circ} 42'30''N$ longitude 1° 30'2"W and 1° 31'44"W. The area covers  $\sim$ 50 ha of semi-deciduous forest with some patches of cultivated oil palm, citrus, and cassava. The site is currently being encroached by urbanization (Figure 1C). The study area is characterized by a bimodal rainfall pattern occurring in March-July (major season) and September-November (minor season), which allows for two cropping seasons within a year. The total annual rainfall in the semi-deciduous forest agroecological zone of Ghana ranges between 1,300 and 1,500 mm (Fuji et al., 2009; Nkrumah and Adukpo, 2014). However, the total rainfall amount in a major and minor cropping season in the area is averagely 834 and 412 mm, respectively, for the period 1991-2014 (Bessah et al., 2021). Predominant crops cultivated by smallholder farmers in the area include oil palm, cassava, maize, cowpea, and soya bean. The soils of the site are mainly developed over deeply weathered granitic parent material consisting of heterogeneous soil series along the catena including Boamang, Bomso, Kotei, Akroso, and Nta (Table 1).

#### **Model Description**

The USLE (Equation 1) is an empirical erosion model that estimates the long-term mean annual rate of soil loss on a specific field slope based on salient biophysical variables including rainfall, topography, soil type, and cropping system, as well as soil management practices (Wischmeier and Smith, 1978; Renard et al., 1997). Although USLE has been developed for application in cropping and soil management systems and rangeland, it is applicable to non-agricultural conditions such as construction sites (Renard et al., 1997). Furthermore, USLE only predicts the amount of soil erosion resulting from sheet or rill erosion on a specific slope but does not account for additional soil losses that might occur from gully, wind, or tillage erosion (Wischmeier and Smith, 1978). Input parameters for simulations in USLE are as follows: (i) rainfall-runoff erosivity factor (R)-a function of rainfall amount and its maximum intensity in 30 min-measures the erosive force and intensity of rain in a normal year and represents a geographical location within an agroecological zone; (ii) soil erodibility factor (K), measures the susceptibility of soil particles to detachment and transport by rainfall and runoff and

affected by soil structure, organic matter, and permeability; (iii) slope length and steepness factor (LS), quantifies the combined effect of slope length and slope steepness and represents a ratio of soil loss per unit area on a specific site corresponding to soil loss from a 22.13-m long experimental plot with a slope steepness of 9%; (iv) land cover management factor (C), the ratio of soil loss from land under specified crop or mulch conditions to the corresponding soil loss from tilled, bare soil and determines the relative effectiveness of soil and crop management systems for preventing soil loss; and (v) support practice factor (P), the ratio of soil loss with a given surface condition to soil loss with up-and-down hill plowing and reflects the effectiveness of the support practices that will reduce the amount and rate of runoff, and thus reduce the amount of erosion; the most commonly used supporting cropland practices are cross-slope cultivation, contour farming, and strip cropping. Each of the aforementioned factors is the numerical estimate of a specific condition that affects the severity of erosion at a specific location.

$$A = R \times K \times LS \times C \times P \tag{1}$$

where A is the annual amount of soil loss (t  $ha^{-1} year^{-1}$ ); R is the rainfall erosivity (MJ mm  $ha^{-1} h^{-1} year^{-1}$ ); K is the soil erodibility (t ha h  $ha^{-1} MJ^{-1} mm^{-1}$ ); LS is the slope length and steepness factor (dimensionless); C is the land cover management factor (dimensionless); and P is the support practice factor (dimensionless).

#### Data Collection and Analysis Landscape and Vegetation Survey

A baseline and traverses were demarcated throughout the field at predetermined distances (100 m) using compasses, ranging poles, and a 100-m tape measure. Chisel and auger holes were dug along the grid points of 50 m on the traverses to examine, identify, and describe the soils at specific recording points. Sampling points were also recorded on the base map, and boundaries of soil units were drawn by interpolation of the points identified to create a rigid grid on the base map. The line level method was used to measure the length and steepness of slope of the identified soils in the study area. Records of observed vegetation types were taken.

#### Soil Profile Sampling and Analysis

Five soil profile pits were dug on identified soil series after the soil survey for a detailed soil profile description. A double ring infiltrometer was installed *in situ* for the measurement of the soil-water infiltration rate of the identified soil types (Touma and Albergel, 1992). The soil physical (texture, bulk density), chemical (organic carbon), and hydraulic (moisture content) properties were determined using standard procedures as described by Allison (1960) and Ibitoye (2006) at the analytical laboratory of the CSIR-Soil Research Institute in Ghana.

#### Rainfall Data

Rainfall data for the period 1981–2005 were accessed from the Kumasi synoptic station of Ghana Meteorological Agency (GMet) as well as simulated historical data (1981–2005) and future rainfall data (2011–2100) from CORDEX via Climate for Impact platform of the EU (climate4impact.eu). Climate



FIGURE 1 | Map of the study site showing (A) regions in Ghana, (B) Ejisu Municipality, and (C) KNUST Research Field at Anwomaso from Google Earth Image on 21 May 2021.

Soil series	Soil type (FAO, 2014)	Section along the catena	Characteristics
Boamang	Orthic-Ferric Acrisol	Upper slope	<ul> <li>Consists of a red well-drained soil developed over deeply weathered granite.</li> <li>The soil occurs on nearly level summit and on gentle to moderate steep upper slopes.</li> <li>The topsoil is reddish-brown, loamy sand; the subsoil is red and has a gritty texture.</li> <li>The soil is free from concretions and gravels.</li> </ul>
Bomso	Plinthic–Ferric Acrisol	Middle slope	<ul> <li>It is a reddish gravelly, well-drained soil developed over sedentary granite parent material.</li> <li>The topsoil is sandy loam with granular structure; the subsoil is yellowish to dark red with clay</li> <li>There were quartz and ironstone gravel in the subsoil and the occurrence of white mica flakes on the soil surface.</li> </ul>
Kotei	Albic Arenosol	Middle slope	<ul> <li>Consists of red and moderately well-drained and gravely soils developed over granite parent rock</li> <li>The topsoil is dark gray and dark yellowish-brown clay loam; the subsoil is strong brown to yellowish red and gravely</li> </ul>
Akroso	Gleyic Lixisol	Lower slope	<ul> <li>It is brown to yellowish-brown, a moderately well-drained soil developed in colluviums of gentle slopes.</li> <li>The soils are characteristically free from gravels up to underlying subsoil concretions.</li> <li>The topsoil is dark brown sandy loam with fine granular structure; the subsoil is a strong brown to yellowish brown with gritty sandy loam to clay loam texture.</li> </ul>
Nta	Gleyic Arenosol	Lower slope	<ul> <li>It is light yellowish brown, pale brown to brown, imperfectly drained sand and loamy sand developed in colluviums of gentle lower slopes.</li> <li>The soils are free from gravel; the topsoil has a texture of fine sand, sandy loam or loam, and the subsoil sand and sandy loam</li> </ul>

model outputs were extracted in R software and bias corrected with the quantile–quantile mapping method in CMhyd software (Teutschbein and Seibert, 2012).

# Estimation of Soil Loss for Different Land Cover Options

The USLE was used to predict the amount of soil loss from the identified soil series in the study area under different land cover/crop management options including oil palm with cover crops, soya bean monocropping, and maize under conservation tillage. To this end, the input parameters of USLE for the different land cover options based on the field survey and land information were determined as follows.

#### Rainfall-Runoff Erosivity Factor

The modified Fournier index (MFI) method, which has proven to be suitable for the tropical region, was used to determine R by adopting the interpolation table of Elbasit et al. (2013). Based on the rainfall and erosivity interpolation table, 150 mm rainfall corresponds to 400 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> erosivity (Elbasit et al., 2013).

#### Soil Erodibility Factor

K was read from a soil erodibility nomograph for the identified soil types using site-specific physical and hydraulic soil characteristics including soil structure (very fine granular–blocky or massive), soil permeability (very slow–rapid), soil texture (% sand, % silt + very fine sand), and soil organic matter (low) (Wischmeier et al., 1971).

#### Slope Length and Steepness Factor

The slope steepness determined for the identified soil types from the field survey and the predetermined slope length of 100 m were used to calculate the LS values using Equation (2) (Stone and Hilborn, 2012). LS values for the different soil types include 0.26 (Boamang), 0.59 (Bomso), 2.10 (Kotei), 1.93 (Akroso), and 1.84 (Nta).

$$LS = [(0.065 + (0.0456 \times slope) + (0.006541 \times slope^{2})] \times (slope \, length \div 22.1)^{m}$$
(2)

where m = 0.5 if the percentage slope is  $\geq 5$ , 0.4 on slopes in the range of 3.5–4.5%, 0.3 on slopes of 1–3%, and on 0.2 on uniform gradients of <1%.

#### Land Cover Management Factor

C was adopted from Roose (1975) and Stone and Hilborn (2012) for the land cover options under study including bare soil (1.0), sole maize (0.65), oil palm with cover crop (0.2), and sole soya bean (0.35).

#### Support Practice Factor

P was assigned 1.0 for the entire study area, as farmers applied no soil conservation measure there (Shiono et al., 2002; Stone and Hilborn, 2012).

#### Climate Change Impact Assessment

Outputs from three RCMs from CORDEX were used to estimate the impact of climate change on soil erosion for all the different land cover types under study. The RCMs applied include the second-generation Canadian Earth System Model (CCCma-CanESM2) from the Canadian Center for Climate Modeling and Analysis, the General Fluid Dynamics Laboratory Earth System Model (GFDL-ESM2M), and the Hadley Global Environment Model (HadGEM2-ES). CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M have been found to be good models for projecting temperature and rainfall over the Pra River Basin where the current study is located (Bessah et al., 2018, 2020). HadGEM2-ES has been used by several studies over Ghana (Okafor et al., 2019). The emission scenario selected for this study was the Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP) 4.5, as tropical West Africa is reported to be a hotspot of climate change under RCP4.5 pathway projected to occur by late 2030s to early 2040s (Diffenbaugh and Giorgi, 2012; Mora et al., 2013).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The data were subjected to analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Genstat package. Significant influence of soil properties on soil loss were separated using least significant difference (LSD) at 5% probability.

### **Evaluating the Performance of the Regional Climate Models**

The performance of the RCMs was assessed with multiple statistical indicators using estimated erosivity based on observed rainfall data for the period 1981-2005 and those estimated with simulated historical rainfall data for the same period (i.e., 1981-2005). The statistical indicators include (i) the coefficient of determination  $(R^2)$ , indicating the proportion of the variance in observed data explained by the model and ranges between 0 (no agreement) and 1 (perfect agreement); typically,  $R^2 > 0.5$  is acceptable for watershed simulations (Moriasi et al., 2007); (ii) Nash-Sutcliffe model efficiency coefficient (EF), quantifying the relative magnitude of the residual variance in comparison to the variance of the observed data, and ranges from 1 (perfect match) to  $-\infty$  (poor predictability); (iii) Willmott's index of agreement (d), quantifying the extent to which the observed data correlates with the simulated data and ranges between 0 (no agreement) and 1 (perfect agreement); and (iv) normalized root mean square error (NRMSE), signifying the relative difference between the simulated results and the measured data, with NRMSE <10% showing excellent model performance, 10-20% (good), 20-30% (fair), and >30% (poor performance) (Loague and Green, 1991).

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Identified Soil Types in the Study Area

The identified soil types include Orthic-Ferric Acrisol, Plinthic-Ferric Acrisol, Albic Arenosol, Gleyic Lixisol, and Gleyic Arenosol (**Table 1**). The soils are well-drained to imperfectly drain from the uplands to the bottom soils. The texture was sandy loam to loamy sand, with soil depth above 1.8 m with no gravels except in parts of the middle slope (Kotei series) (**Table 2**). The soils studied have a detrimental tendency of forming a crystallized, cemented, and hardened irreversible ferric oxide (Petro-plinthite) beneath the surface that could restrict infiltration and aid excessive runoff during rainfall (Adu, 1969).

#### Rainfall–Runoff Erosivity and Soil Erodibility Factors

The mean observed (1981–2005) R applied in the study was 287.1547 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>, whereas the mean simulated historical (1981–2005) R values were 245.5028, 261.7396, and 112.4751 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> for CCCma-CanESM2, GFDL-ESM2M, and HadGEM2-ES, respectively (**Table 3**). Furthermore, mean R for the future periods (i.e., 2011–2040, 2041–2070, 2071–2100) estimated based on simulated rainfall data from the three RCMs using the aforementioned procedure have been presented in **Table 4**. The R values estimated from both observed and simulated rainfall data were found to be very high. According to Balogun et al. (2012), *R* values >160 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> are considered very high and characteristic of high erosion risk zones. Essel et al. (2016) reported R values in the range of 73.5–200.4 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>

**TABLE 3** Estimated erosivity based on observed (1981–2005) rainfall data from the Kumasi synoptic station and simulated observed rainfall data from three regional climate models for the period 1981–2005.

Month	R (MJ mm ha <sup>−1</sup> h <sup>−1</sup> year <sup>−1</sup> )						
	Observed	CCCma-CanESM2	GFDL-ESM2M	HadGEM2-ES			
January	50.9547	6.4779	0.0000	54.6475			
February	114.1867	60.6933	23.1147	102.3531			
March	312.9813	324.5536	279.5285	158.3413			
April	407.2427	425.4037	422.5291	113.3237			
Мау	423.2960	445.3451	450.0000	40.6891			
June	538.2080	528.2763	565.2171	57.6981			
July	365.4293	307.2981	409.7291	137.2277			
August	219.1573	217.0389	239.4155	111.6939			
September	420.5227	420.2059	378.3552	233.6149			
October	394.1333	176.4821	338.7829	180.3243			
November	123.8933	34.2581	34.2037	77.8080			
December	75.8507	0.0000	0.0000	81.9797			
Annual mean	287.1547	245.5028	261.7396	112.4751			

Soil series	Slope (%)	Drainage	Texture	Effective soil depth (mm)	Gravel and concretions
Boamang	1.4-2.1	Well-drained	Sandy loam	>200	No gravels
Bomso	3.3–4.1	Well-drained	Sandy loam	>200	No gravels
Kotei	8.2–9.6	Moderately well-drained		>200	Gravels
Akroso	6.2-10.5	Imperfectly drained	Loamy sand	>180	No gravels
Nta	6.9–9.3	Imperfectly drained	Loamy sand	>180	No gravels

zone of Ghana. Similarly, Roose (1976) found high R values ranging between 200 and 650 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> in Burkina Faso (formerly Upper Volta). However, very high R values in the range of 414.9–701.1 MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> have been estimated in the Guinea-sudano savanna zone of Ghana (Badmos et al., 2015).

Estimated K values for this study ranged between 0.17 and 0.31 (**Table 5**). These K values were considered moderate to high on tropical soils (Roose, 1976). K values in the range of 0.02–0.32 have been recorded across West Africa (Roose, 1976).

#### Effect of Soil Physicochemical Properties on Erosion

The results from the soil survey conducted showed variations in the indices related to the estimated erosion. There were significant differences between soil properties of the different soil series studied along the catena, namely, Boamang, Bomso, Kotei, Akroso, and Nta, and subsequent estimated soil losses (Tables 2, 5). A surface (0-20 cm) bulk density in the range of  $1.3-1.5 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$  (Table 5) suggests that soils were loose and showed less sign of compaction and thus will enhance infiltration during rainfall. The generally low soil organic matter content (1.01-2.12%) coupled with a compacted subsoil (i.e., bulk density  $\geq$  1.8 g m<sup>-3</sup>) will most likely restrict water infiltration into the soil and thus facilitate excess runoff causing detachment of loose soil particles. Increased soil erosion could result from the combined effect of low organic matter content, high bulk density, and low soil-water infiltration (Charman and Roper, 2007; Novara et al., 2021).

#### Effect of Slope Steepness on Soil Erosion

The results show a positive linear relationship ( $R^2 = 0.78$ ) between slope steepness and soil loss from bare soil resulting

**TABLE 4** Estimated erosivity (MJ mm ha<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>) for future periods between 2011 and 2100.

Period	CCCma-CanESM2	GFDL-ESM2M	HadGEM2-ES
2011–2040	268.8213	421.2404	159.3960
2041-2070	268.8240	429.8901	169.6079
2071-2100	292.6910	450.5689	216.1072

TABLE 5 | Erosion related properties of soils of the study site.

from a respective increase in the velocity and volume of surface runoff. The steepness of the slopes (1.8-8.9%) coupled with the soil physicochemical and hydraulic properties contributed to the varying amounts of eroded soil ranging from 12.7 to 163.8 t  $ha^{-1}$  year<sup>-1</sup> estimated for the various soil series (Figure 2). Boamang series found on the summit with a gentle slope (1.4-2.1%) experience less runoff that culminated in lower soil loss  $(12.7 \text{ t ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1})$  compared with the other soil series along the middle slope to the lower slope including Bomso, Kotei, Akroso, and Nta  $(37.3-163.8 \text{ t ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1})$ . There is, thus, the need to reduce the effect of the slope characteristics on soil erosion within the catchment area by planting strip crops (e.g., Vertiver spp.) or terracing to break the slopes and reduce the volume and speed of runoff (Stone and Hilborn, 2012; Cerdà and Rodrigo-Comino, 2019). However, Cerdà and Rodrigo-Comino (2019) found that runoff and soil erosion were evenly distributed along the top, middle, and lower slopes in a Mediterranean vineyard, which could be due to a homogenization effect of a millennia-old tillage practice in the study area.

# Effect of Vegetation Cover Type on Soil Erosion Control

Under oil palm with cover crop, quantity of eroded soil was similar for all the soil series (ranging from 2.5 to  $32.8 \text{ t} \text{ ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1}$ ) (**Figure 3**). This shows that growing oil palm with cover crops on any soil of similar characteristics will not result into excessive soil erosion even at 10% slope. Erosion is reduced when raindrop impact energy is absorbed on non-erodible surfaces like vegetation and mulches, and thus, initial detachment and subsequent transport of particles is reduced (Keesstra et al., 2018b).

Soil erosion under sole soya bean crop was similar for Boamang (1.8% slope) and Bomso (3.7% slope) soil series ranging from 4.4 to 13.0 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> (**Figure 3**). Growing soya bean on these soils is recommended since soil erosion is not severe. Under the same crop management (i.e., sole soya bean), soil erosion for Kotei (8.9% slope), Akroso (8.4% slope), and Nta (8.1%) were similar and higher than Boamang and Bomso soil series ranging from 33.0 to 57.3 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>. Sole cropping of soya bean or any crop of similar structure on slopes of above 5% will most likely result in excessive soil erosion of above 33 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>. Maize cultivation under conventional tillage is most appropriate in Boamang (8.2 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> soil loss) followed

Soil series	Soil organic matter (%)	Bulk density (g cm <sup>-3</sup> )		Mean infiltration (mm h <sup>-1</sup> )	K (t ha h ha <sup>-1</sup> MJ <sup>-1</sup> mm <sup>-1</sup> )
		0–20 cm	20–40 cm		
Boamang	1.43bc	1.5	1.7	30.0bc	0.17b
Bomso	2.12a	1.3	1.8	46.7a	0.22b
Kotei	1.69ab	1.5	1.7	32.5bc	0.23b
Akroso	1.58b	1.4	1.8	31.7bc	0.17b
Nta	1.01c	1.5	1.8	43.3ab	0.31a

Values with the same letters for the different soil types are not statistically different at P < 0.05.





by Bomso (24.2 t  $ha^{-1}$  year<sup>-1</sup> soil loss) soil series (**Figure 3**). However, soil erosion for Kotei, Akroso, and Nta were similar and significantly higher than Boamang and Bomso. Soil erosion ranged from 61.2 to 106.5 t  $ha^{-1}$  year<sup>-1</sup> for these soil series and highly inappropriate for maize cultivation under conventionally tilled conditions. Issaka et al. (2015) reported soil erosion of 8.2–10.7 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup> when maize was cultivated on a 5° (8.8%) slope under tilled conditions as against relatively low eroded soil (1.5–3.2 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>) under no-tilled conditions. With increasing slope, tillage should be reduced, and the use of cover crops





or mulch should be considered (Cerdà and Rodrigo-Comino, 2019).

The rates and quantities of soil loss depend on the cultural practices adopted by farmers. Estimates of soil loss for maize with no-till and oil palm with cover crop gave lower soil losses as compared with maize under conventional tillage on the same stretch of land. Capello et al. (2019) reported a reduction in runoff by 76% and soil loss by 83% under soil management with grass cover compared with tillage in northwest Italy. Soil is likely to be affected by the disturbance of the soil surface that affects soil aggregates especially during tillage; the soil is easily pulverized by the plow. The use of tractors for land preparation and other farm practices affect the structure and hydraulic properties of the soil (Krebstein et al., 2014; García-Tomillo et al., 2018; Novara et al., 2021), and thus, periodic subsoiling to reduce the compaction of the lower depths could be helpful. The soil with low clay and low organic matter contents lends its particles easily to detachment when pulverized, and they are splashed and carried away by runoff (Krebstein et al., 2014; García-Tomillo et al., 2018).

Estimated losses from the various crop factors used recorded a comparatively higher rate apart from the no-till maize and oil palm with cover crop. The values could as well be lowered when conservation practices were put in place. Farmers should engage in contour farming practices that would slow down runoff and thereby enhance water infiltration with a resultant reduction in soil loss (Stone and Hilborn, 2012; Desta et al., 2021). For example, planting of strips of *Vertiver* spp. at 30-m intervals on moderate slopes could also be a useful strategy to reduce surface runoff. Planting *Vicia sativa* is also recommended for controlling soil and water losses at the early stages of vineyard plantation (Rodrigo-Comino et al., 2020).

### Performance Evaluation of Climate Models Applied

Evaluation of the performance of the RCMs for simulation showed excellent performance (i.e.,  $R^2$ , E, and d approximately = 1, and NRMSE < 10%) for CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M (**Figures 4A,B**). However, the performance of HadGEM2-ES was only moderate, as  $R^2$  < 0.5 and NRMSE was in the range of 10–20% (**Figure 4C**). Hence, model outputs from CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M were more reliable. The excellent performance of these two RCMs confirms similar reports by Bessah et al. (2020) and Bessah et al. (2018). Sekyi-Annan et al. (2018) reported EF and d in the range of 0.65–0.83 and 0.87–0.96, respectively, and NRMSE between 17.7 and 42%, indicating good performance of an agro-hydrological model (i.e., AquaCrop) for simulating dry aboveground biomass of tomato in the Guinea-sudano-savanna agroecological zone of Ghana.

#### Impact of Climate Change on Soil Loss

Simulation of the impact of climate change on soil loss across all land cover types in the study area varied based on RCMs applied (**Figure 5**). For CCCma-CanESM2, the rate of soil loss is expected to increase by 9% during 2011–2040 and 2041–2070

and 16% during 2071–2100. For GFDL-ESM2M, increasing rate of soil loss by 38, 39, and 42% are expected during the periods 2011–2040, 2041–2070, and 2071–2100, respectively. HadGEM2-ES predicted 29, 34, and 48% increase in soil loss for the same periods.

Overall, predictions of climate change impact based on outputs from CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M indicated that 9-39% increase in soil loss is expected in the study area by 2070, and it will be more severe (16-42%) by 2100. The USLE's estimated high annual soil erosion rates in the study area is predicted to be exacerbated by the impact of climate change requiring urgent soil management interventions such as treecover crop intercropping and reduced tillage practices. Similarly, Routschek et al. (2014) predicted significant increase in soil erosion by 2050 in Germany resulting from climate change, and thus, a refusal to adapt soil management and land use would aggravate soil erosion rates. Furthermore, Borrelli et al. (2020) forecast 30-66% increase in global soil erosion due to climate change by 2070. However, Routschek et al. (2014) predicted a partial decrease in soil loss rates by 2100 in Germany probably due to differences in climate (i.e., temperate vs. tropical) and soil properties.

### CONCLUSIONS

Estimation of erosion loss and the effectiveness of erosion control measures are crucial in sustainable agricultural land management considering the increasing rate of land degradation and the impact of climate change across SSA. The USLE as a predictive tool provided a relatively easier but rigorous approach to estimating the rate and quantity of soil erosion, which serves as early warning signals for land users in order to implement appropriate erosion control measures. The extent of compaction indicated by high bulk density in the subsoil is useful information for agricultural extension staff in the planning and management of agricultural mechanization services. The simulated annual soil losses under various land cover options showed variable degrees of soil losses for maize cultivation under conventional tillage  $(8.2-106.5 \text{ t ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1})$  and for soya bean monocropping (4.4-57.3 t ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>) and low soil loss for oil palm plantation with grass or leguminous cover  $(2.5-32.8 \text{ t ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1})$ . There existed a strong correlation between observed and simulated soil loss for all three climate models applied including CCCma-CanESM2, GFDL-ESM2M, and HadGEM2-ES. Evaluation of the

### REFERENCES

- Adu, S. V. (1969). Soils of the Navrongo-Bawku area, Upper Region, Ghana. Kumasi: Soil Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, 1–95.
- Allison, L. E. (1960). Wet-combustion apparatus and procedure for organic and inorganic carbon in soil. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. Proc. 24, 36–40. doi: 10.2136/sssaj1960.03615995002400010018x
- Aromolaran, A. K. (2012). Effects of sand winning activities on land in Agrarian communities of Ogun State, Nigeria. Cont. J. Agric. Sci. 6, 41–49. doi: 10.5281/zenodo.844178
- Badmos, B. K., Agodzo, S. K., Villamor, G. B., and Odai, S. N. (2015). An approach for simulating soil loss from an agro-ecosystem using multi-agent simulation: a case study for semi-arid Ghana. *Land* 4, 607–626. doi: 10.3390/land4030607

RCMs showed excellent performance for CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M. Predictions of climate change impact based on outputs from CCCma-CanESM2 and GFDL-ESM2M indicated that soil loss in the study area will increase by 9-39% during 2011-2040 and 2041-2070, while it will be more severe (16-42%) during 2071-2100 owing to the impact of climate change and variability. Hence, the adoption of cropping systems and cultural practices that maintain a thick layer of mulch or surface contact vegetation to prevent exposure of the soil surface to the adverse effect of the weather is crucial. The model predictions indicate that the adoption of site-specific crop management strategies such as tree-cover crop intercropping and reduced tillage has a huge potential to reduce soil loss and sustain soil fertility. Additionally, the model can be used as an advisory tool for mapping areas for appropriate cropping system suitable for a particular site.

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

ES-A: conceptualization, data analysis, and writing original draft of manuscript. EG: conceptualization, data collection and analysis, and review and editing of manuscript. RI: data analysis and review and editing of manuscript. GQ: data collection and review and editing of manuscript. SA: review and editing of manuscript. EB: data collection and analysis and review and editing of manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors were grateful to Prof. Charles Quansah of the Department of Crops and Soil Science at the Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology for his guidance. Our sincere gratitude also goes to the Ghana Meteorological Agency (GMet) for observed data of Kumasi synoptic station and Climate for Impact of the EU (climate4impact.eu) for giving free access to CORDEX climate models. We also appreciate the development of CMhyd for free access to bias-correct the climate data.

- Balogun, I., Adegun, O., and Adeaga, O. (2012). An assessment of rainfall erosivity in parts of eastern Nigeria: a case study of Owerri and Enugu. *Hydrol. Disaster Manag.* 259–265.
- Bashagaluke, J. B., Logah, V., Opoku, A., Sarkodie-Addo, J., and Quansah, C. (2018). Soil nutrient loss through erosion: Impact of different cropping systems and soil amendments in Ghana. *PLoS ONE* 13:e0208250. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0208250
- Bashagaluke, J. B., Logah, V., Opoku, A., Tuffour, H. O., Sarkodie-Addo, J., and Quansah, C. (2019). Soil loss and run-off characteristics under different soil amendments and cropping systems in the semi-deciduous forest zone of Ghana. *Soil Use Manag.* 35, 617–629. doi: 10.1111/sum.12531
- Benavidez, R., Jackson, B., Maxwell, D., and Norton, K. (2018). A review of the (Revised) Universal Soil Loss Equation ((R)USLE): with a view to increasing its

global applicability and improving soil loss estimates. *Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci.* 22, 6059–6086. doi: 10.5194/hess-22-6059-2018

- Bessah, E., Raji, A. O., Taiwo, O. J., Agodzo, S. K., and Ololade, O. O. (2018). Variable resolution modeling of near future mean temperature changes in the dry sub-humid region of Ghana. *Model. Earth Syst. Environ.* 4, 919–933. doi: 10.1007/s40808-018-0479-0
- Bessah, E., Raji, A. O., Taiwo, O. J., Agodzo, S. K., and Ololade, O. O. (2020). The impact of varying spatial resolution of climate models on future rainfall simulations in the Pra River Basin (Ghana). J. Water Clim. Change 11, 1263–1283. doi: 10.2166/wcc.2019.258
- Bessah, E., Raji, A. O., Taiwo, O. J., Agodzo, S. K., Ololade, O. O., Strapasson, A., et al. (2021). Gender-based variations in the perception of climate change impact, vulnerability and adaptation strategies in the Pra River Basin. Int. J. Clim. Change Strateg. Manag. doi: 10.1108/IJCCSM-02-2020-0018
- Borrelli, P., Robinson, D. A., Panagos, P., Lugato, E., Yang, J. E., Alewell, C., et al. (2020). Land use and climate change impacts on global soil erosion by water (2015–2070). PNAS 117, 21994–22001. doi: 10.1073/pnas.20014 03117
- Buri, M. M., Issaka, R. N., Essien, A., and Biney, N. (2015). Effect of nitrogen rates on the growth and yield of three rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) varieties in rainfed lowland in the forest agro-ecological zone of Ghana. *Int. J. Agric. Sci.* 5, 878–885.
- Capello, G., Biddoccu, M., Ferraris, S., and Cavallo, E. (2019). Effects of tractor passes on hydrological and soil erosion processes in tilled and grassed vineyards. *Water* 11:2118. doi: 10.3390/w11102118
- Cerdà, A., and Rodrigo-Comino, J. (2019). Is the hillslope position relevant for runoff and soil loss activation under high rainfall conditions in vineyards? *Ecohydrol. Hydrobiol.* 20, 59–72. doi: 10.1016/j.ecohyd.2019.05. 006
- Charman, P. E. V., and Roper, M. M. (2007). "Soil organic matter," in Soils-Their Properties and Management, eds P. E. V. Charman and B. W. Murphy (Melbourne, VIC: Oxford University Press), 276–285.
- Desta, G., Tamene, L., Abera, W., Amede, T., and Whitbread, A. (2021). Effects of land management practices and land cover types on soil loss and crop productivity in Ethiopia: a review. *Int. Soil Water Conserv. Res.* doi: 10.1016/j.iswcr.2021.04.008
- Diffenbaugh, N. S., and Giorgi, F. (2012). Climate change hotspots in the CMIP5 global climate model ensemble. *Clim. Change* 114, 813–822. doi: 10.1007/s10584-012-0570-x
- Diwediga, B., Le, Q. B., Agodzo, S. K., Tamene, L. D., and Wala, K. (2018). Modelling soil erosion response to sustainable landscape management scenarios in the Mo River Basin (Togo,West Africa). *Sci. Tot. Environ.* 625, 1309–1320. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.12.228
- Dosio, A., and Panitz, H.-J. (2016). Climate change projections for CORDEX-Africa with COSMO-CLM regional climate model and differences with the driving global climate models. *Clim. Dyn.* 46, 1599–1625. doi: 10.1007/s00382-015-2664-4
- El Jazouli, A., Barakat, A., Ghafiri, A., El Moutaki, S., Ettaqy, A., and Khellouk, R. (2017). Soil erosion modeled with USLE, GIS, and remote sensing: a case study of Ikkour watershed in Middle Atlas (Morocco). *Geosci. Lett.* 4:25. doi: 10.1186/s40562-017-0091-6
- Elbasit, A. M. A., Ojha, C. S. P., Jinbai, H., Yasuda, H., Kimura, R., and Ahmed, Z. (2013). Relationship between rainfall erosivity indicators under arid environments: case of Liudaogou basin in Chinese Loess Plateau. *J. Food Agric. Environ.* 11, 1073–1077.
- Essel, P., Glover, E. T., Yeboah, S., Adjei-Kyereme, Y., Yawo, I. N. D., Nyarku, M., et al. (2016). Rainfall erosivity index for the Ghana Atomic Energy Commission site. *SpringerPlus* 5:465. doi: 10.1186/s40064-016-2100-1
- FAO (2014) World reference base for soil resources. International soil classification system for naming soils and creating legends for soil maps. (Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations), 1–192.
- FAO and ITPS (2015). *Status of the World's Soil Resources (SWSR)—Main Report.* Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and Intergovernmental Technical Panel on Soils.
- Fuji, H., Dawuni, B., Kulawardhana, W., Thenkabail, P., and Namara, R. (2009). Features of river flow in inland valleys in semi-deciduous forest zone in ghana.pdf. Trans. Jpn. Soc. Irrig. Drain. Rural Eng. 77, 637–644.

- García-Tomillo, A., de Figueiredo, T., Dafonte, J. D., Almeida, A., and Paz-González, A. (2018). Effects of machinery trafficking in an agricultural soil assessed by Electrical Resistivity Tomography (ERT). Open Agric. 3, 378–385. doi: 10.1515/opag-2018-0042
- Gelagay, H. S., and Minale, A. S. (2016). Soil loss estimation using GIS and remote sensing techniques: a case of Koga watershed, Northwestern Ethiopia. *Int. Soil Water Conserv. Res.* 4, 126–136. doi: 10.1016/j.iswcr.2016.01.002
- Giorgi, F., Jones, C., and Asrar, G. R. (2009). Addressing climate information needs at the regional level: the CORDEX framework. *World Meteorol. Organ. Bull.* 58, 175–183.
- Griggs, D., Stafford-Smith, M., Gaffney, O., Rockström, J., Öhman, M. C., Shyamsundar, P., et al. (2013). Policy: sustainable development goals for people and planet. *Nature* 495, 305–307. doi: 10.1038/495305a
- Hewitson, B., Lennard, C., Nikulin, G., and Jones, C. (2012). CORDEX-Africa: A Unique Opportunity for Science and Capacity Building. CLIVAR Exchanges 60. Southampton: International CLIVAR Project Office, 6–7.
- Ibitoye, A. A. (2006). Laboratory Manual on Basic Soil analysis, 2nd Edn. Akure: Foladave Nig. Itd., 32–36.
- Issaka, R. N., Buri, M. M., and Dugan, E. (2015). Soil Research Institute Annual Report. Soil Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, Kumasi, Ghana.
- Keesstra, S., Mol, G., de Leeuw, J., Okx, J., Molenaar, C., de Cleen, M., et al. (2018a). Soil-related sustainable development goals: four concepts to make land degradation neutrality and restoration work. *Land* 7:133. doi: 10.3390/land7040133
- Keesstra, S., Nunes, J. P., Saco, P., Parsons, T., Poeppl, R., Masselink, R., et al. (2018b). The way forward: can connectivity be useful to design better measuring and modelling schemes for water and sediment dynamics? *Sci. Tot. Environ.* 644, 1557–1572. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.06.342
- Kisembe, J., Favre, A., Dosio, A., Lennard, C., Sabiiti, G., and Imusiima, A. (2018). Evaluation of rainfall simulations over Uganda in CORDEX regional climate models. *Theor. Appl. Climatol.* 137, 1117–1134. doi: 10.1007/s00704-018-2643-x
- Krebstein, K., von Janowsky, K., Kuht, J., and Reintam, E. (2014). The effect of tractor wheeling on the soil properties and root growth of smooth brome. *Plant Soil Environ*. 60, 74–79. doi: 10.17221/804/2013-PSE
- Laprise, R., Hernandez-Diaz, L., Tete, K., Sushama, L., Separovic, L., Martynov, A., et al. (2013). Climate projections over CORDEX Africa domain using the fifth-generation Canadian Regional Climate Model (CRCM5). *Clim. Dyn.* 41, 3219–3246. doi: 10.1007/s00382-012-1651-2
- Loague, K., and Green, R. E. (1991). Statistical and graphical methods for evaluating solute transport models: overview and application. J. Contam. Hydrol. 7, 51–73. doi: 10.1016/0169-7722(91)90038-3
- Mesele, S. A. (2014). Quantifying maize yield and erosion influencing factors for soil loss prediction under different tillage and soil amendments (M.Sc. thesis). Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana.
- Mora, C. F. A. G., Longman, R. J., Dacks, R. S., Walton, M. M., Tong, E. J., Sanchez, J. J., et al. (2013). The projected timing of climate departure from recent variability. *Nature* 502, 183–187. doi: 10.1038/nature12540
- Moriasi, D. N., Arnold, J. G., Liew, M. W. V., Bingner, R. L., Harmel, R. D., and Veith, T. L. (2007). Model evaluation guidelines for systematic quantification of accuracy in watershed simulations. *Trans. ASABE* 50, 885–900. doi: 10.13031/2013.23153
- Namara, R., Hope, L., and Awuni, J. (2012). Inland Valleys in Ghana: Untapped Potential. AgWater Solutions Project Case Study. Accra: International Water Management Institute (IWMI). pp. 1–28.
- Nikiema, P. M., Sylla, M. B., Ogunjobi, K., Kebe, I., Gibbaa, P., and Giorgid, F. (2016). Multi-model CMIP5 and CORDEX simulations of historical summer temperature and precipitation variabilities over West Africa. *Int. J. Climatol.* 37, 2438–2450. doi: 10.1002/joc.4856
- Nkonya, E., Johnson, T., Kwon, H. Y., and Kato, E. (2016). "Economics of land degradation in Sub-Saharan Africa," in *Economics of Land Degradation and Improvement–A Global Assessment for Sustainable Development*, eds E. Nkonya, A. Mirzabaev, and J. von Braun (Washington, DC: International Food Policy Research Institute), 215–259.
- Nkrumah, F., and Adukpo, D. C. (2014). Rainfall variability over Ghana: model versus rain gauge observation. *Geoiogical Atmos. Sci. Publ.* 5, 673–83. doi: 10.4236/ijg.2014.57060

- Novara, A., Cerda, A., Barone, E., and Gristina, L. (2021). Cover crop management and water conservation in vineyard and olive orchards. *Soil Tillage Res.* 208: 104896. doi: 10.1016/j.still.2020.104896
- Obalum, S. E., Buri, M. M., Nwite, J. C., Hermansah, W. Y., Igwe, C. A., and Wakatsuki, T. (2012). Soil degradation-induced decline in productivity of sub-saharan african soils: the prospects of looking downwards the lowlands with the sawah ecotechnology. *Appl. Environ. Soil Sci.* 2012:673926. doi: 10.1155/2012/673926
- Okafor, G., Annor, T., Odai, S., and Agyekum, J. (2019). Volta basin precipitation and temperature climatology: evaluation of CORDEX-Africa regional climate model simulations. *Theor. Appl. Climatol.* 137, 1–25. doi: 10.1007/s00704-018-2746-4
- Owusu, G. (2012). A GIS-based estimation of soil loss in the Densu Basin in Ghana. West Afr. J. Appl. Ecol. 20, 41–51.
- Owusu, K., and Kluste, N. A. B. (2013). Simulation of the rainfall regime over Ghana from CORDEX. *Int. J. Geosci.* 4, 785–791. doi: 10.4236/ijg.2013.44072
- Renard, K. G., Foster, G. R., Weesies, G. A., McCool, D. K., and Yoder, D. C. (1997). Predicting Soil Erosion by Water: A guide to Conservation Planning with the Revised Universal Soil Loss Equation (RUSLE), Agriculture Handbook No. 703. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Agriculture.
- Rodrigo-Comino, J., Terol, E., Mora, G., Giménez-Morera, A., and Cerd,à, A. (2020). Vicia sativa Roth. Can reduce soil and water losses in recently planted vineyards (*Vitis vinifera L.*). *Earth Syst. Environ.* 4, 827–842. doi: 10.1007/s41748-020-00191-5
- Roose, E. J. (1975). Natural mulch or chemical conditioner for reducing soil erosion in humid tropical areas. *Soil Cond.* 7, 131–138. doi: 10.2136/sssaspecpub7.c12
- Roose, E. J. (1976). "Use of the universal soil loss equation to predict erosion in West Africa," in *Soil Erosion: Prediction and Control* (Ankeny, IA: Soil Conservation Society of America), 21, 60–74.
- Routschek, A., Schmidt, J., and Kreienkamp, F. (2014). Impact of climate change on soil erosion—a high-resolution projection on catchment scale until 2100 in Saxony/Germany. *Catena* 121, 99–109. doi: 10.1016/j.catena.2014.04.019
- Salifu, B. (2016). Implications of sand mining on the environment and livelihoods in brong ahafo region (M.Phil. thesis). Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology (KNUST), Kumasi, Ghana, 1–100.
- Sekyi-Annan, E., Tischbein, B., Diekkrüger, B., and Khamzina, A. (2018). Yearround irrigation schedule for a tomato-maize rotation system in reservoirbased irrigation schemes in Ghana. *Water* 10:624. doi: 10.3390/w10050624
- Shiono, T., Kamimura, K., Okushima, S., and Fukumoto, M. (2002). Soil loss estimation on a local scale for soil conservation planning. JARO 36, 157–161. doi: 10.6090/jarq.36.157
- Stocking, M. A. (2003). Erosion and Crop Yield in Marcel Dekker, Inc. Norwich: University of East Anglia.
- Stone, R. P., and Hilborn, D. (2012). Universal Soil Loss Equation [Factsheet]. Ontario: Queens's Print for Ontario.

- Sylla, B. M., Nikiema, P. M., Gibba, P., Kebe, I., and Klutse, N. A. B. (2016). "Climate change over West Africa: recent trends and future projections," in *Adaptation to Climate Change and Variability in Rural West Africa*, eds Yaro, J. A. and Hesselberg, J. (Cham: Springer International), 25–40.
- Teutschbein, C., and Seibert, J. (2012). Bias correction of regional climate model simulations for hydrological climate-change impact studies: review and evaluation of different methods. J. Hydrol. 456–457, 12–29. doi: 10.1016/j.jhydrol.2012.05.052
- Touma, J., and Albergel, J. (1992). Determining soil hydrologic properties from rain simulator or double ring infiltrometer experiments: a comparison. J. Hydrol. 135, 73–86. doi: 10.1016/0022-1694(92)90081-6
- Tully, K., Sullivan, C., Weil, R., and Sanchez, P. (2015). The state of soil degradation in sub-Saharan Africa: baselines, trajectories, and solutions. *Sustainability* 7, 6523–6552 doi: 10.3390/su7066523
- Vanvyve, E., Hall, N., Messager, C., Leroux, S., and Van Ypersele, J. (2008). Internal variability in a regional climate model over West Africa. *Clim. Dyn.* 30, 191–202. doi: 10.1007/s00382-007-0281-6
- Visser, S., Keesstra, S., Maas, G., de Cleen, M., and Molenaar, C. (2019). Soil as a basis to create enabling conditions for transitions towards sustainable land management as a key to achieve the SDGs by 2030. Sustainability 11:6792. doi: 10.3390/su11236792
- Vlek, P. L. G., Khamzina, A., Azadi, H., Bhaduri, A., Bharati, L., Braimoh, A., et al. (2017). Trade-offs in multi-purpose land use under land degradation. *Sustainability* 9:2196. doi: 10.3390/su9122196
- Wischmeier, W. H., Johnson, C. B., and Cross, B. V. (1971). Soil erodibility nomograph for farmland and construction sites. *Soil Water Conserv. J.* 26, 189–193.
- Wischmeier, W. H., and Smith, D. D. (1978). Predicting Rainfall Erosion Losses: A Guide to Conservation Planning. USDA Handbook 537. Washington, DC: USDA.
- Zingore, S., Mutegi, J., Agesa, B., Tamene, L., and Kihara, J. (2015). Soil Degradation in sub-Saharan Africa and crop production options for soil rehabilitation. *Better Crops* 99, 24–26.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Sekyi-Annan, Gaisie, Issaka, Quansah, Adams and Bessah. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




## Efficacy of Nutrient Management Options for Finger Millet Production on Degraded Smallholder Farms in Eastern Uganda

#### Peter Ebanyat<sup>1\*</sup>, Nico de Ridder<sup>2</sup>, Mateete Bekunda<sup>3</sup>, Robert J. Delve<sup>4</sup> and Ken E. Giller<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Agricultural Production, Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda, <sup>2</sup> Plant Production Systems Group, Wageningen University and Research Center, Wageningen, Netherlands, <sup>3</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Arushia, Tanzania, <sup>4</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, Rome, Italy

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Andrews Opoku, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Jacob Ulzen, College of Basic and Applied Sciences, University of Ghana, Ghana Benedicta Essel Ayamba, Soil Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR), Ghana

> \***Correspondence:** Peter Ebanyat peter.ebanyat@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 02 March 2021 Accepted: 06 August 2021 Published: 30 September 2021

#### Citation:

Ebanyat P, de Ridder N, Bekunda M, Delve RJ and Giller KE (2021) Efficacy of Nutrient Management Options for Finger Millet Production on Degraded Smallholder Farms in Eastern Uganda. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:674926. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.674926

Poor soil fertility is a major problem constraining crop productivity in smallholder farms of sub-Saharan Africa due to inadequate nutrient replenishment. Differential management of nutrients creates areas of accumulation and depletion of nutrients within farms with the latter increasing in spatial coverage. Nutrient additions are required to increase crop production in such degraded areas. We used experimental data to evaluate the potential of inorganic fertilizers and organic manures to offset finger millet yield differences or gap between degraded fields and former kraals, which are recognized as niches for obtaining the best yields within the Teso farming system in eastern Uganda. Nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) fertilizers were sole applied at 0, 30, 60, and  $90 \text{ kg} \text{ ha}^{-1}$ and in combination (N+P) at equal rates of sole application, and manure (3t ha<sup>-1</sup>) supplemented with N (0, 30, 60, and 90 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) to degraded fields located in upper and middle landscape positions in Chelekura and Onamudian villages. A second control treatment of finger millet grown on soils of former kraal sites (high fertility niches) was included as a benchmark to evaluate the efficacy of nutrient management options on degraded field. Average grain yield ranged from 404 to 2,026 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and differed significantly (p < 0.001) between villages and seasons. Significant effects (p < 0.05) of landscape position on grain yield were observed only in Onamudian village. Although the treatments significantly increased millet yields on degraded fields above the control, they could not eliminate the yield differences between degraded fields and former kraals. The largest average grain yields on degraded fields were obtained from combined application of N+P resulting in average grain yields of 800 and 1,171 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in Chelekura village and Onamudian village, respectively. These yield responses resulted in only 24 and 43% of yields obtained on former kraal fields in Chelekura and Onamudian, respectively. The physiological efficiencies, agronomic efficiencies, and apparent recoveries of N and P were low; often <25%. Pot experiments conducted in a greenhouse showed that Sulphur (S) and potassium (K) were additional limiting nutrients to N and P for finger

millet production in Chelekura and Onamudian and may partly explain the large yield differences of finger millet between fertilized fields and former kraals in the smallholder farming systems. Nutrient management strategies for sustainable millet production in these farming systems need consideration of site-specific nutrient limitations.

Keywords: integrated soil fertility management, nutrient use efficiencies, limiting nutrients, finger millet (*Eleusine coracana*), sub-Sahara Africa (SSA)

#### INTRODUCTION

The livelihood of smallholder farmers in sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) is hinged on agriculture to combat food insecurity and poverty through direct production of food and cash crops and sale of excess production to generate incomes. This is, however, threatened by poor soil fertility, now a major constraint to crop productivity in smallholder farms resulting from inadequate replenishment of nutrients removed (Holden, 2018). The magnitude of nutrient depletion varies across the different spatial scales from continent to farm (Buresh et al., 1997). Uganda is among the countries in the continent with the largest depletion rates: 20–40, 3.5–6.6, and 17–33 kg  $ha^{-1}$  year<sup>-1</sup> for N, P, and K, respectively (Smaling et al., 1997). Although negative nutrient balances are prevalent throughout SSA, areas of nutrient accumulation are created through management reinforcing heterogeneity in soil fertility and variability in crop productivity within farms (e.g., Rowe et al., 2006; Tittonell et al., 2007; Zingore et al., 2007). Continued depletion of nutrients results in poor fertility or degraded patches within farms.

The area covered by poor fertility fields in smallholder African farms is substantial and will increase if no action is taken to replenish and sustain soil fertility. Tittonell (2008) found the proportion of poor fertility fields according to farmers' categorization to account for  $\sim$ 30% of total farm fields in six farming systems in western and central Kenya and eastern Uganda. In two villages in Pallisa district, the degraded fields covered 13–29% of the land area (Ebanyat, 2009). Together with reducing farm size, this threatens the food security of smallholders who rely on farming for their livelihood.

Finger millet (Eleusine corocana (L.) Gaertn) is an important food and nutrition crop as well as an income crop for smallholder farmers in the Teso farming system in eastern Uganda (Esele, 1989; Wanyera, 2007; Ndungu-Magiroi et al., 2017). It is rated third after maize and sorghum in order of production among smallholder farmers, and 15% of the national production is from this region [Uganda Bureau of Statistics (UBOS), 2020]. However, soil fertility depletion and labor constraints have affected its productivity (<1 t ha<sup>-1</sup>) despite the availability of improved varieties (Tenywa et al., 1999; Kidoido et al., 2002; Owere et al., 2014). The farming system used to be a strongly integrated croplivestock system and sustained finger millet production until depletion of livestock through rustling, and due to decline in soil fertility and other factors has changed from a millet-based to a cassava-based farming system (Ebanyat et al., 2010a). The United Nations Convention to combat Desertification and Drought land degradation neutrality initiative proposes reversal of past degradation to improve productivity and enhance food security (Orr et al., 2017). Therefore, measures for improving/restoring fertility in degraded fields are needed for smallholders to sustain crop production and close yield differences within farms (Mueller et al., 2012).

Potential options to restore soil fertility include the use of inorganic fertilizers to optimize locally available organic inputs and addressing site-specific constraints to restore and improve soil fertility as guided in integrated soil fertility management paradigm (Vanlauwe et al., 2010). The use of inorganic fertilizers is constrained by high costs and inaccessibility, and a lack of economic returns (Morris et al., 2007; Barungi, 2012; Chianu et al., 2012; Bonilla Cedrez et al., 2020) as well as low soil organic matter (Barret et al., 2017). At the same time, amounts of organic resources available on smallholder farms are limited and their poor nutrient quality constrains their use and effectiveness in soil fertility management (Ridder et al., 2004). Combined use of organic and inorganic fertilizers is a potential approach to ameliorate soil fertility because of their complementary benefits (Vanlauwe et al., 2002; Chivenge et al., 2011; Stewart et al., 2020).

Strategies for fertility regeneration in smallholder farming systems can best be designed with the knowledge of field responsiveness to nutrient management interventions. Vanlauwe et al. (2010) propose a stepwise approach in targeting and adapting nutrient management interventions and germplasm to local variations as a way to moving toward integrated soil fertility management. The stepwise approach requires recognizable benchmarks to step up to and against which to evaluate efficacy of the intervention strategies. In the Teso farming system in eastern Uganda where this study was conducted, areas where manure accumulated over years of night corralling (former kraals) are fertile, give good yields of finger millet, and are readily observed by smallholders. We used these former kraal sites as benchmarks to assess within-farm differences in finger millet yield and to evaluate responsiveness of degraded fields to nutrient interventions in two study sites in Pallisa district. Nitrogen and phosphorus are the major nutrients limiting millet production in the low input farming systems in eastern Uganda (Tenywa et al., 1999). Research on nutrient limitations and management practices has concentrated more on major nutrients than on secondary nutrients and micronutrients (Kihara et al., 2016, 2017; Wortmann et al., 2019). A complete understanding of limiting nutrients is important for making appropriate soil and nutrient management recommendations for soil fertility remediation and needed to be done for degraded fields in the smallholder systems of eastern Uganda. We tested the hypothesis that differences in finger millet yield between the former kraals and degraded fields can be eliminated by application of N and P from organic and inorganic sources on degraded fields and results in improved nutrient use efficiencies by finger miller. The specific objectives of the study were (1) to determine finger millet yield response to applied nutrients of organic and inorganic origin on degraded fields and assess the extent to which yield differences between benchmark sites and degraded fields amended with nutrient inputs are reduced, (2) to determine nutrient use efficiencies by finger millet, and (3) to identify other nutrients limiting finger millet production in degraded fields.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **The Study Sites**

Field experiments were conducted in two villages: Chelekura in Chelekura parish (1°24'N; 33°30'E) and Onamudian in Akadot parish (1°11'N; 33°43'E) in Pallisa district (1°09'N, 33°48'E) representative of the Teso farming system in eastern Uganda. Soils of Chelekura are formed from lake deposits and those of Onamudian from basement complex rocks (granitic gneisses) (Harrop, 1970). The landscape is characterized by wide gently convex interfluves separated by wide swampy valleys (Ollier et al., 1969). The toposequence can be divided into three sub-zones: the upland zone at the summits (upper landscape positions), the midland zones located on pediments (middle landscape positions), and the valleys that may be seasonally or permanently wet (lower landscape positions). In both villages, soils are Ferralsols and Dystric Fluvisols in the uplands and valley bottoms, respectively (Ebanyat et al., 2010a).

Mean annual rainfall ranges from 900 to 1,200 mm and is distributed in a bimodal pattern. The first rains are from March to June and the second rains from August to October or November. A dry spell stretches from November to March. Both study sites were within the same rainfall zone of 900 mm year<sup>-1</sup>. Monthly temperature ranges from 15 to 36°C, with an annual mean of 25°C (Yost and Eswaran, 1990). Cumulative total rainfall during the growing period of short rainy season in 2005 (2005B) was low (≈400 mm), and above normal (≈615 mm) in both short rain season of 2006 (2006B) and long rain (≈580 mm) season of 2006 (2006A) (**Figure 1**).

### **Field Experiments**

#### Field Selection and Soil and Manure Characterization

Ten degraded fields (five on upper and five on middle landscape positions) based on farmers' perceptions of fertility status and five former kraal sites last used for night corralling five years before this study were selected for experimentation in each of two study villages of Chelekura and Onamudian. Five soil subsamples were taken from each field from 0 to 20 cm, thoroughly mixed, and by quarter sampling composite samples were obtained. Manure was collected from two (Chelekura) and three (Onamudian) former kraals and bulked together, and after thorough mixing, subsamples were taken for oven drying at  $65^{\circ}$ C for 48 h to obtain the average moisture content. Air-dried composite samples of soil (<2 mm) and manure samples were subjected to physico-chemical analysis at the World Agroforestry



Center (ICRAF) following spectral and standard wet chemistry analysis procedures (Shepherd and Walsh, 2002). Extractable P was determined at Kawanda National Agricultural Laboratories Research Institute in Uganda using the modified Olsen method (Anderson and Ingram, 1993).

#### Field Preparation and Experiment Establishment

The fields were ox-plowed twice and plots of  $3 \times 3 \,\mathrm{m}$ demarcated. Experimental design was a randomized complete block experiment with 10 replicates (farms) per village. Kraal manure, N (urea), and P as triple super phosphate (TSP) were applied as single replicates per farm and landscape position as follows: control (with no nutrient inputs), N and P alone at rates of 30, 60, and 90 kg  $ha^{-1}$  and combinations of N and P each at equal rates (i.e., 30N+30P, 60N+60P, and 90N+90P); kraal manure at 3 t  $ha^{-1}$  and kraal manure 3 t  $ha^{-1}$  with N at 30, 60, and 90 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (i.e., M+30N, M+60N, and M+90N). Manure and TSP fertilizer were basal applied by spreading and worked into soil with a hand hoe. Improved finger millet variety SEREMI 2 with yield potential of 2.5 t  $ha^{-1}$  and maturity period of 110 days was planted during the short rains of 2005 (2005B) at a spacing of 0.3 m between rows and thinned to 0.05 m within rows at 2 weeks after planting (WAP). Nitrogen was applied in two equal splits at first weeding (2 WAP) and second weeding (4 WAP). In the subsequent seasons of 2006A and 2006B, land preparation was done on a plot basis using a hand hoe and planting. Plots of similar size were established on former kraal sites as a second control but without addition of any nutrient inputs. The experiments were replanted in the same plots without any nutrient input additions in the long rainy season (2006A), but with nutrient inputs at the same rates during the short rainy season (2006B). All other agronomic operations were carried in the same way across the seasons.

#### Millet Sample Collection, Preparation, and Analysis

In 2005B, only straw was harvested because of poorly distributed rains (Figure 1) that did not allow panicle filling. In 2006, millet panicles were harvested by cutting with thumb knives (farmers' practice) and straw cut at 0.05 m above the ground surface from two quadrats of 1 m<sup>2</sup> along the three middle rows of each plot. The panicles and straw samples were oven dried at Makerere University's Soil and Plant analytical laboratories at 65°C for 72 h. Panicles were threshed and weights of grains and husks, and straw were obtained before they were ground to pass through a 1-mm sieve. The samples were analyzed at the ICRAF, Nairobi, Kenya for pH and total (Tot.) nutrients-N (nitrogen), K (potassium), Ca (calcium), and Mg (magnesium)using NIR spectroscopy as detailed in Shepherd et al. (2003). Total P was determined using the wet chemistry procedure as detailed by Anderson and Ingram (1993) for plant materials at Kawanda National Agricultural Laboratories Research Institute in Uganda.

#### **Greenhouse Pot Experiment**

Bulk soils were collected from five locations within the degraded fields used for experiments at 0-20 cm; three each from upper and middle landscape positions of each village. The samples were bulked and mixed using a manually rotated drum. The mixed soils of each village were weighed into 5-kg pots to provide a rooting volume of 2,000 cm<sup>3</sup>, i.e., 3.48 and 3.10 kg for degraded soils, and 2.84 and 2.78 kg for former kraal soils from Chelekura and Onamudian villages, respectively. Treatments applied constituted macro- and micronutrients N, N+P, N+P+K, N+P+K+S, N+P+K+S+Ca, N+P+K+S+Ca+Mg, N+P+K+S+ micronutrients, and N+P+K+S+Ca+Mg+ micronutrients. The source and amount of each nutrient applied (g  $pot^{-1}$ ) to soils from Chelekura and Onamudian village were N (NH4NO3; 0.2429, 0.2214), P (NaH2PO4; 0.1974, 0.1800), K (K<sub>2</sub>O; 0.0410, 0.0374), S [(NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>; 0.2104, 0.1918], Ca (CaO; 0.2380, 0.2170), Mg (MgO; 0.1133, 0.1033), Mo (Na2MoO4; 0.0010, 0.0009), Mn (MnSO4; 0.0200, 0.0183), Cu (CuSO<sub>4</sub>; 0.0150, 0.0137), Zn (ZnSO<sub>4</sub>; 0.0150, 0.0137), Bo (Na<sub>2</sub>B<sub>4</sub>O<sub>7</sub>; 0.0010, 0.0009), and Co (CoCl<sub>2</sub>; 0.0025, 0.0023). The nutrients were dissolved in the amounts of distilled, water required to bring the soils in pots to field capacity. The pots were left to stand for 2 days and then planted with 0.5 g of finger millet seed of improved variety, SEREMI 2, with a potential yield of 2.5 t ha<sup>-1</sup> and maturity period of 110 days. The experimental design was a complete randomized block with three replicates. At two weeks after emergence, only 20 plants were maintained per pot. Water was added after every 2 days to maintain moisture content of the pots at 70% of field capacity during the experimental period. Millet shoots were cut at 0.05 m from the soil surface at 8 weeks after planting (WAP) and oven dried at 65°C for 48 h to obtain shoot dry weights. Roots were recovered by washing soil from each pot through a 2-mm sieve. The roots were then oven dried to obtain root dry weights. Total biomass was a total of recovered roots and shoot biomass.

### **Data Calculations and Analysis**

Total nutrient uptake in straw and grain was determined as a product of straw or grain yield with mass respective percentage total N or total P and the nutrient physiological or internal nutrient efficiencies for N and P computed using the equation of Witt et al. (1999):

$$PhE = \frac{GYT}{UNT} \tag{1}$$

where *PhE* is physiological nutrient efficiency (kg kg<sup>-1</sup>), *GYT* is grain yield for treatment (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), and *UNT* is the total uptake of nutrient (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>).

Agronomic efficiency and apparent nutrient recovery fractions of nutrients applied to degraded fields were computed from the following equations:

$$AE = \frac{GYT - GYC}{RN}$$
(2)

where AE is agronomic efficiency (kg kg<sup>-1</sup>), GYT is grain yield of treatment (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), GYC is grain yield of control treatment (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), RN is rate of applied nutrient (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), and

$$ARN = \frac{UT - UC}{RN}$$
(3)

where *ARN* is apparent recovery of nutrient (kg kg<sup>-1</sup>), *UT* is total uptake of nutrient in straw and grain (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), *UC* is total uptake in straw and grain in the control treatment (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), and *RN* is the rate of applied nutrient (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>).

Statistical analysis was performed using the linear mixedeffects models of the Genstat 11.1 statistical package for field experiments with the fixed model term: Constant+Landscape position+Treatment+Season+Landscape position Х Treatment+Landscape position  $\times$  Season+Treatment  $\times$ Season+Landscape position × Treatment × Season, and the random term: Farm+Farm × Plot. Analysis was only conducted on data from 16 of the 20 farms because some plots were destroyed by livestock. Only data for the two seasons of 2006 are used in the analysis as the crop of 2005B season failed. For the greenhouse limiting-nutrient pot experiment, a two-way ANOVA was conducted on millet biomass and the factors compared were sites (villages) and nutrient application.

#### RESULTS

#### **Soil and Manure Quality**

Initial soil quality of degraded fields selected by farmers differed significantly in pH, SOC, total N, exchangeable Mg, CEC, and total P between sites but not between landscape positions (**Table 1**). In both sites, the fields were moderately acidic and poor in extractable P ( $<10 \text{ mg kg}^{-1}$ ). The former kraals differed significantly between sites in pH, SOC, total N, exchangeable Mg, CEC, and total P, but were richer reflecting niches of good soil fertility. Manure quality varied between sites and

Village/	pH (H <sub>2</sub> O)	SOC	Tot N	Extr. P	Exc. K	Exc. Ca	Exc. Mg	CEC	Total P	Sand	Clay	Silt
landscape position		(%)	(%)	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	(cmol <sub>c</sub> kg <sup>-1</sup> )					(%)		
Chelekura												
				Degrade	ed fields ( $n =$	: 10)						
Upper	6.2	0.59	0.06	4.7	0.30	2.5	0.7	3.2	0.01	69	20	11
Middle	6.1	0.55	0.06	6.2	0.26	2.4	0.6	3.9	0.01	70	18	12
SED	0.29	0.08	0.01	1.7	0.07	0.7	0.1	0.9	0.002	3	3	1
				Degrade	ed fields (n =	: 10)						
Onamudian												
Upper	5.3	0.90	0.11	4.56	0.30	2.04	0.86	8.6	0.03	60	27	13
Middle	6.3	0.81	0.09	7.13	0.41	2.74	1.19	6.6	0.02	69	20	11
SED	0.3	0.21	0.02	1.01	0.15	0.64	0.32	1.6	0.01	5	4	2
SED (village)	0.21*	0.11*	0.01*	1.00	0.08	0.48	0.17***	0.98**	0.003*	3	3	1
				Former	kraals ( $n =$	10)						
Chelekura												
Upper	7.2	1.7	0.15	14	0.8	4.5	1.2	7.5	0.03	68	22	10
Middle	7.3	1.6	0.16	18	1.1	5.2	1.3	8.4	0.04	66	23	11
SED	0.32	0.39	0.03	3.9	0.2	0.9	0.11	1.3	0.01	3.8	3.1	1
				Former	kraals ( $n =$	10)						
Onamudian												
Upper	6.6	2.1	0.20	24	0.7	5.4	2.0	12.0	0.06	59	26	15
Middle	6.7	2.4	0.23	21	0.8	5.1	1.70	11.2	0.05	66	25	9
SED	0.4	0.34	0.04	6.2	0.16	1.6	0.22	1.40	0.02	2.6*	1.95	1.5
SED (village)	0.24*	0.25*	0.03*	3.5	0.13	0.88	0.13***	0.89**	0.01*	2.5	1.71	1.4

TABLE 1 | Initial soil properties of degraded fields compared with poor fields and former kraals used for experimentation by landscape positions in the study villages.

Significance: \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*p < 0.001.

SOC, soil organic carbon; Tot N, total nitrogen; Extr. P, extractable P (Olsen); Exc. K, exchangeable K; Exc. Ca, exchangeable Ca; Exc. Mg, exchangeable Mg; CEC, cation exchange capacity; SED, standard error of difference.

Site/season	рН (H <sub>2</sub> O, 1:2.5)	Total C (%)	Total N (%)	Total P (%)	Total K (%)	Total Ca (%)	Total Mg (%)	C/N ratio
Chelekura								
2005B	8.0	5.24	0.55	0.15	0.57	0.56	0.14	10
2006B	9.5	7.99	0.71	0.26	0.94	0.62	0.19	11
Onamudian								
2005B	7.5	8.31	1.09	0.39	0.85	1.24	0.49	8
2006B	7.0	5.61	0.70	0.28	0.52	0.60	0.17	8

TABLE 2 | Chemical properties of cattle manure used in the experiments

seasons, and was poor in carbon (Table 2). The narrow C:N ratio (8–11) implies that manure used in both study sites was well decomposed.

# Finger Millet Yield, Nutrient Uptake, and Nutrient Use Efficiencies

Analysis of yield, nutrient uptake, and physiological efficiencies data showed significant (p < 0.001) differences between sites; thus, further analysis was conducted by site to assess landscape position, treatment, season, and their interaction effects. Landscape position was significant (p < 0.05) for only N uptake in Chelekura village and for grain yield and physiological P efficiency in Onamudian village. Treatments were highly

significantly different (p < 0.001) for almost all of the variables in both locations with the exceptions of PhEP and ANR in Chelekura. Landscape × treatment interactions were rare and only for PhEP and AEP in Chelekura and Onamudian villages, respectively.

#### **Seasonal Variations**

The relationship between inherent soil fertility, rates of fertilizer, and yield was investigated with the aid of threequadrant diagrams (Wit, 1992). With this procedure, fertilizer application and yield responses (quadrant i) are split into the relationships between total nutrient uptake and yield (quadrant ii) and between fertilizer rates and total nutrient



**FIGURE 2** Three-quadrant diagrams showing relationships between N application, N uptake, and grain yield of finger millet. (i) Yield against fertilizer rate (fertilizer use efficiency), (ii) yield against N uptake (physiological N use efficiency), (iii) N uptake against fertilizer application rate (fertilizer recovery) in degraded fields located on the upper and middle landscape positions in Chelekura (**A**,**B**) and Onamudian (**C**,**D**) village during seasons 2006A (**A**,**C**) and 2006B (**B**,**D**). Open square, N alone, upper landscape position; full square, manure (3 t ha<sup>-1</sup>) + N, upper landscape position; (full circle), nitrogen alone, middle landscape position; open circle, manure (3 t ha<sup>-1</sup>)+N, middle landscape position. Areas under bold line and dotted lines respectively represent ANR under 25% in the upper and middle landscape positions, respectively.

uptake (quadrant iii), for N (**Figure 2**) and P (**Figure 3**). These relationships were plotted for the grain yield of finger millet for treatments applied to degraded fields during seasons 2006A and 2006B by landscape position. Yield responses are related to nutrient uptake, which was influenced by the apparent nutrient recovery. Apparent nutrient recoveries were also determined by the indigenous nutrient supply by the soils and varied between seasons.

The indigenous supply of N was larger in both seasons in the upper than middle position with 19 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 13 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (2006A) and 15 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 8 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (2006B) in Chelekura village. In Onamudian, the indigenous supply of N was larger in

the upper landscape position  $(21 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$  than in the middle position  $(13 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$  in 2006A. Indigenous supply of N, however, declined in the upper landscape position  $(11 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$ but remained the same in the middle landscape position  $(13 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1})$ in the 2006B season. Apparent N recoveries (ANR) were <25% for both the N-only treatments and manure+N treatments on both landscape positions in Chelekura village in each of the seasons. In Onamudian, only a few cases did it approach 40%. These low recoveries contributed to small total N uptake, which in turn determined the generally rather flat yield response curves in both villages (quadrant i). The responses in 2006A are due to nutrient application in 2005B and those



use efficiency), (ii) yield against P uptake (physiological P use efficiency), (iii) P uptake against fertilizer application rate (fertilizer recovery) in degraded fields located on the upper and middle landscape positions in Chelekura (**A**,**B**) and Onamudian (**C**,**D**) village during seasons 2006A (**A**,**C**) and 2006B (**B**,**D**). Open square, P alone, upper landscape position; full square, N+P, upper landscape position; full circle, nitrogen alone, middle landscape position; open circle, N+P, middle landscape position. Areas under bold line and dotted lines respectively represent ANR under 25% in the upper and middle landscape positions, respectively.

for 2006B are due to nutrient application that season, plus any residual effect of P that was applied earlier. Application of manure with N occasionally gave slight increases in ANR, which was reflected in responses in N uptake and yield signifying an additive benefit from manure application, especially in the 2006A season.

The indigenous P supply was higher in 2006A than 2006B season for both landscape positions (**Figure 3**). In Chelekura village, indigenous P supply in the upper position  $(1.79 \text{ kg P } \text{ ha}^{-1})$  was larger than in the middle position  $(1.59 \text{ kg P } \text{ ha}^{-1})$  in 2006A and 1.61 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> in the upper position and 1.34 kg

P ha<sup>-1</sup> in the middle position in 2006B. Because of larger total P reserves, indigenous P supply in Onamudian village was larger than in Chelekura village: 1.93 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> (upper position) and 1.58 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> (middle position) in 2006A and 1.67 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> (upper position) and 1.70 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> (middle position) in 2006B. Apparent P recoveries (APR) were also small and usually <25% for both the P only and N+P treatments. P uptake was higher in N+P treatments than sole application of P in both study villages, implying that N and P were limiting in both sites. Yield responses were higher in 2006A than 2006B.

Landscape position/ Treatment	Straw yield	Grain yield	RYI	N uptake	P uptake	PhEN	PhEP	AEN	AEP	ARN	ARP
	kg h	<b>a</b> <sup>-1</sup>	%	kg l	na <sup>−1</sup>			kg	<b>kg</b> <sup>−1</sup>		
Upper											
Control	1,043	443	0	17	1.7	28	276	-	-	-	-
30N	1,305	441	-0.5	18	2.6	26	194	-0.1	-	0.06	-
60N	1,341	550	24	21	2.4	28	251	-0.1	-	0.08	-
90N	1,649	625	41	23	3.0	28	228	1.9	-	0.05	-
30P	1,212	571	29	16	3.2	33	205	-	0.6	-	0.09
60P	1,268	668	51	15	3.4	52	223	-	6.0	-	0.05
90P	1,251	598	35	18	3.6	33	192	-	1.7	-	0.03
Manure*	1,255	552	25	21	3.5	36	251	10.3	43.3	0.38	0.51
M+30N	1,510	685	55	21	3.4	33	235	0.5	5.6	0.01	0.21
M+60N	1,650	783	77	23	2.6	28	237	2.6	44.0	0.02	0.28
M+90N	2,012	766	73	26	4.1	33	240	2.8	54.3	0.03	0.28
30N+30P	1,516	715	61	21	3.9	34	211	9.0	9.1	0.16	0.09
60N+60P	2,109	854	93	27	4.0	33	252	6.8	6.0	0.20	0.05
90N+90P	2,322	749	69	25	3.7	34	228	3.4	3.4	0.12	0.04
Middle											
Control	1,024	418	0	10	1.5	43	285	-	-	-	-
30N	1,147	493	18	13	2.1	37	254	2.5	-	0.12	-
60N	1,193	404	-3	14	1.5	35	263	1.8	-	0.11	-
90N	1,172	576	38	16	2.4	42	265	1.7	-	0.07	-
30P	1,425	679	62	18	3.5	42	234	-	-1.1	-	0.06
60P	1,185	600	44	17	2.9	37	217	-	3.6	-	0.04
90P	1,408	646	55	18	3.5	35	202	-	2.8	-	0.02
Manure*	1,065	462	11	15	2.8	30	239	11.5	46.8	0.45	0.43
M+30N	1,175	709	70	19	3.5	45	223	7.5	76.9	0.26	0.74
M+60N	1,536	628	50	17	2.1	37	229	12.6	29.3	0.64	0.24
M+90N	1,850	569	36	23	2.2	24	256	2.3	52.8	0.11	0.26
30N+30P	1,240	625	50	16	3.6	40	181	6.6	5.2	0.37	0.06
60N+60P	1,633	858	105	23	4.1	38	217	7.7	11.5	0.22	0.07
90N+90P	1,846	1,069	156	26	4.9	40	227	6.9	6.3	0.24	0.05
SED											
LP	330ns	156ns		3.2*	0.8ns	7ns	6ns	4.8ns	27ns	0.21ns	0.19ns
TRT	427***	201**		3.3***	1.1***	9ns	29***	5.2*	26.8*	0.22ns	0.21**
$LP \times TRT$	380ns	180ns		3.2ns	0.9ns	8ns	18***	5.7ns	28.5ns	0.22ns	0.20ns

TABLE 3 | Average straw yield, grain yield, total nutrient uptake and internal nutrient use efficiencies, agronomic efficiencies, and recovery efficiencies of finger millet as affected by application of nutrient inputs to degraded fields on the upper and middle landscape positions in Chelekura village, 2 seasons of 2006.

PhEN, physiological efficiency of nitrogen; PhEP, physiological efficiency of phosphorus; AEN, agronomic efficiency of nitrogen; AEP, agronomic efficiency of phosphorus; ANR, apparent nitrogen recovery; % RYI, relative grain yield increase calculated as (grain yield treatment—control yield)/control yield × 100; SED, standard error of difference; LP, landscape position; TRT, treatment.

\*Amount of N and P in manure is computed based on % N and P in manure; see Table 2.

Significance: ns, not significant; \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001.

## **Across-Season Analysis**

Average straw and grain yield significantly differed between treatments (p < 0.01) but not between landscape positions nor treatment × landscape position interaction in Chelekura village (**Table 3**). Yield increased with increasing levels of nutrients and combinations in each landscape position. Grain yield ranged from 443 to 854 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and 418 to 1,069 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in the upper and middle landscape positions, respectively. The range of yield increase above the control or percent relative yield

increase (RYI) was from -0.1% (30N) to 93% (60N+60P) on the upper landscape position and from -3% (60N) to 156% (90N+90P) in the middle landscape position and was generally better on combination of N+P and manure+N. Uptake of N was significantly (p<0.05) higher on the upper than middle landscape position. It also differed significantly (p<0.001) between treatments with the highest uptake usually obtained from the N+P treatments. The average N uptake ranged from 17 (control) to 27 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (60N+60P) on the upper landscape

Landscape position / Treatment	Straw yield	Grain yield	GY increase	N uptake	P uptake	PhEN	PhEP	AEN	AEP	ARN	ARP
	kg ł	1a <sup>-1</sup>	%	kg l	na <sup>−1</sup>			kg	<b>kg kg</b> <sup>−1</sup>		
Upper											
Control	1,055	620	0	15	1.8	44	262	_	_	_	_
30N	1,381	826	33	20	3	41	217	7.0	_	0.15	-
50N	1,639	867	40	26	3.2	34	198	4.1	-	0.16	-
90N	1,863	987	59	31	3.6	32	200	4.2	-	0.18	-
30P	1,658	1,202	94	23	4.4	53	235	-	19.6	-	0.09
60P	1,938	1,077	74	23	4	50	200	-	7.7	-	0.05
90P	2,053	1,131	82	27	4.3	44	190	-	5.7	-	0.04
Manure	1,598	993	60	24	3.7	42	230	13.9	67.1	0.34	0.22
M+30N	1,564	1,037	67	26	3.7	41	233	6.6	37.2	0.15	0.19
M+60N	2,107	1,293	109	31	5.4	45	198	9.5	83.5	0.21	0.25
M+90N	2,374	1,241	100	36	5.8	35	154	5.2	67.1	0.16	0.62
30N+30P	2,154	1,405	127	27	4.7	57	231	25.7	19.6	0.53	0.12
50N+60P	2,527	1,889	205	37	8.2	56	157	12.0	12.2	0.31	0.10
90N+90P	2,803	1,102	78	32	4.4	39	151	4.8	5.0	0.20	0.05
Middle											
Control	823	482	0	13	1.6	39	250	-	-	-	_
30N	889	695	44	16	2.9	44	211	7.1	-	0.09	_
60N	1,524	766	59	22	3.5	37	156	4.7	_	0.15	-
90N	2,044	605	26	26	2.5	24	118	1.4	-	0.14	_
30P	1,174	798	66	19	3.1	45	214	-	10.5	-	0.05
60P	2,044	734	52	23	3.1	34	154	_	4.2	_	0.06
90P	1,387	717	49	20	3.2	38	167	-	2.6	-	0.02
Manure	1,417	790	64	24	3.7	34	159	12.5	31.5	0.40	0.29
M+30N	1,778	820	70	26	4.1	39	188	9.7	51.1	0.27	0.29
M+60N	1,413	858	78	22	4.1	36	150	3.7	22.2	0.10	0.52
M+90N	1,776	1,001	108	26	4.4	32	121	4.0	35.3	0.14	0.47
30N+30P	1,544	839	74	17	4.7	57	128	11.5	10.5	0.31	0.19
60N+60P	2,023	1,051	118	21	8.2	56	124	10.0	10.0	0.28	0.11
90N+90P	1,776	793	65	21	4.4	46	122	4.2	4.2	0.22	0.05
SED											
LP	347ns	153*		3.8 ns	0.59ns	4.0ns	25**	4.03ns	12.4ns	0.09ns	0.08ns
TRT	453***	195***		4.5***	0.76***	4.3***	26***	4.65***	13.3***	0.11***	0.09**
LP × TRT	401ns	175ns		4.2ns	0.68*	4.29ns	26ns	4.36ns	12.9*	0.10ns	0.09ns

TABLE 4 | Average straw yield, grain yield, total nutrient uptake and internal nutrient use efficiencies, agronomic efficiencies, and recovery efficiencies of finger millet as affected by application of nutrient inputs to degraded fields on the upper and middle landscape positions in Onamudian village, 2 seasons of 2006.

PhEN, physiological efficiency of nitrogen; PhEP, physiological efficiency of phosphorus; AEN, agronomic efficiency of nitrogen; AEP, agronomic efficiency of phosphorus; ANR, apparent nitrogen recovery; % RYI, relative grain yield increase calculated as (grain yield treatment—control yield)/control yield × 100; SED, standard error of difference; LP, landscape position; TRT, treatment.

\*Amount of N and P in manure is computed based on % N and P in manure; see **Table 2**.

Significance: ns, not significant; \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*p < 0.

position and from 10 (control) to 26 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (90N+90P) in the middle landscape position. Average P uptake also differed significantly (p<0.001) between treatments. Treatments that received P fertilizer generally resulted in significantly larger P uptake compared with the control. Only physiological P efficiencies differed significantly (p<0.001) between treatments and by treatment × landscape position and ranged from 192 to 276 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> and 181 to 285 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> in the upper landscape and middle landscape positions, respectively.

Agronomic efficiencies of N (AEN) were higher for manure+N and N+P treatments in both the upper and middle landscape positions. Manure treatments resulted in the highest agronomic efficiencies of P (AEP) ranging from 5.6 to 54 kg grain kg<sup>-1</sup> P and from 29 to 77 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> in the upper and middle landscape positions, respectively. Apparent N recovery (ARN) was <1 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> for all the treatments although it tended to be better for manure-based and N+P treatments. Apparent recoveries of P were also small although again they tended to be higher between 0.2 and 0.74 kg  $\rm kg^{-1}$  for manure treatments in the upper and middle landscape positions.

Trends in average responses of yield, uptake, and physiological efficiencies in Onamudian village (Table 4) were similar to those in Chelekura with some minor differences. Grain yield was significantly (p < 0.05) larger on the upper than the middle landscape position. The RYI ranged from 33 to 205% in the upper landscape position and 26 to 108% in the middle landscape position. The yields in Onamudian village were higher than those in Chelekura village. N uptake was not significantly different between landscape positions, but physiological N efficiencies were significantly higher (p < 0.001) between treatments in the upper than in the middle landscape positions. They ranged from 32 to 57 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> and from 24 to 57 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> on the upper and middle landscape positions, respectively. Physiological P efficiencies were significantly higher in the upper (151 to 262 kg  $kg^{-1}$ ) compared with the middle landscape position (118 to  $250 \text{ kg kg}^{-1}$ ).

Agronomic efficiencies (AE), apparent N recovery fractions (ANR), and apparent P recovery (APR) from N, P, and manure+N applied to degraded fields were generally low. The AEN ranged from 3.7 to 26 kg grain yield per kilogram of N with usually better AEN recorded with manure N+P at equal rates of 30 or 60 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> implying a complementarity role of P in agronomic use of N. The AEP were higher where manure and N were applied in both the upper and middle landscape positions reaching a highest level of 83.5 kg grain kg<sup>-1</sup> of P with M+60N in the upper landscape position. The range for ANR was 0.10–0.53 kg kg<sup>-1</sup> and for APR from 0.02 to 0.62 kg kg<sup>-1</sup>.

#### Within-Farm Yield Differences

Across application rates, grain yield responses to application of N, P, manure, manure+N, and N+P treatments on degraded fields were variable, but yields were increased above the control treatment (Figure 4). Responses were larger in Onamudian than Chelekura village although in both villages yields obtained with fertilizers were always less than those on the former kraal sites. In Chelekura village, all treatments produced yields <1,000 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, and in Onamudian village, only manure+N  $(1,036 \text{ kg ha}^{-1})$  and N+P (1,171 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) produced yields >1,000 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>. The trend in yield responses relative to the control were manure (0.21) < P (0.45) < N (0.47) < manure+N (0.62) < N+P (0.88) inChelekura and (0.43) < N (0.64) < P (0.70) < manure+N (0.87)< N+P (1.11) in Onamudian village. Treatment application to degraded fields resulted in closing of gaps in grain yields between former kraals and the control treatment  $(1,532 \text{ kg ha}^{-1})$  by 6% (manure) to 24% (N+P) in Chelekura village and in Onamudian village  $(1,442 \text{ kg ha}^{-1})$  by 16% (manure) to 43% (N+P). Overall, grain yield responded more strongly to N+P application than to sole applications of either N or P, implying that both nutrients are limiting on both sites.

### **Other Limiting Nutrients**

In the pot experiment conducted to explore whether nutrients other than N and P were limiting crop response in the field experiments (**Figure 5**), main effects of village and treatments were highly significant (p < 0.001) and village × treatment were

significant (p < 0.05) on millet biomass. N alone significantly increased biomass yields of finger millet in degraded soils from Onamudian but not in the soils from Chelekura. When N and P were applied together, shoot growth increased much more strongly in soils from Chelekura and the increase in growth was doubled on Onamudian soils compared with the sole nutrients. Addition of K, together with N and P, significantly increased growth above the N+P treatment only in the soil from Onamudian. Adding sulphur increased plant growth only in the soil from Chelekura. Based on total biomass production, it appears that multiple nutrients limit productivity of millet on the degraded fields but that plant growth response depended on the interactions of N  $\times$  P  $\times$  S in Chelekura and N  $\times$  P  $\times$  K in Onamudian village. These combinations respectively resulted in 63 and 74% of biomass yield on former kraals. Adding other cations (Ca and Mg) or other micronutrients did not result in significant increases in biomass; to the contrary, they tended to give slightly depressed biomass yields.

## DISCUSSION

Reversing nutrient depletion in smallholder farming systems is needed to assure food security for smallholders. Optimizing organic resources with inorganic nutrient sources together with improved germplasm and local adaptions can lead to restorative improvements of soil productivity (Vanlauwe et al., 2010). Knowledge on how to target nutrient resources is critical and using benchmarks within farming systems could be more realistic to evaluate the potential of nutrient interventions. In the Teso farming system, former kraal sites are the best for high productivity of finger millet and we used them as a benchmark

Application of N and P is recommended for improved millet productivity in the Teso farming system (Wortmann and Eledu, 1999). In this study, biomass production and yield of finger millet responded strongly when both N and P were supplied to the degraded fields, but in no case did yields match those found when finger millet was grown on former kraal sites. These former kraal sites are areas where manure has been accumulated over long periods of time through night corralling of cattle, although none of the sites where the experiments were situated had been used by cattle in the previous 5 years before this study. Persistence of good fertility in soils for at least four decades where kraals were formerly located has been reported from East Africa (Augustine, 2003).

The seasonal differences in millet yield response were strongly influenced by rainfall. No yield was obtained in the first season (2005B) due to drought. Yield and growth response in the subsequent season 2006A was dependent on nutrients applied as fertilizer and manure in the poor season (2005B), and thus observed variability in responses in 2006A may have been due to variability in nutrient losses. Although fertilizers and manure were applied again in the 2006B season, excessive rainfall (**Figure 1**) is likely to have caused substantial losses of N. Despite the excessive rainfall, strong responses in growth and yield of finger millet to combined applications of N and P were observed



in both 2006 seasons, although yields obtained were often only half those observed in the former kraal sites.

Soils differed between the two villages: the soils in Onamudian had greater silt+clay content (36%; sandy loam) than for those in Chelekura (31%; sandy clay loam). Silt + clay determine organic carbon storage through influencing physical protection of soil organic matter (Feller and Beare, 1997). In turn, these properties determine the capacity of soils to retain and supply cations. The soils in the former kraal sites had twice to three times as much SOC compared with the degraded fields in each of the landscape positions of each village. Variations in soil quality of former kraals between villages were also equally influenced by the differences in percent silt + clay of the soils, but could also vary due to different amounts of manure previously accumulated in those sites.

The effect of landscape position on millet response to fertilizer application was negligible and has been reported before in the area for legume-finger millet rotations (Ebanyat et al., 2010b). It implies that there is no strong soil fertility gradient in the villages but rather within locality or farm variability is critical for targeting and design of intervention options. The heterogeneity has been reinforced by lack of use of nutrient inputs affecting nutrient use efficiencies.

Internal, agronomic, and recovery efficiencies were generally low and explain the low millet yield response (Figures 2, 3). Better responses have been associated with higher indigenous supply of nutrients (Xu et al., 2015), through increased availability of nutrients. Further, manure treatments often resulted in higher agronomic and recovery efficiencies of N and P through increased total amounts of nutrients and probably improved moisture availability. It should, however, be noted that the high PhEP for manure treatments is because of the small amounts of P supplied under conditions of P deficiency. Combining N and P improved agronomic and internal efficiencies of N indicating co-limitations of the two nutrients (Figure 5). Phosphorus provides energy for nitrate reduction promoting N uptake and utilization in plants (Gupta et al., 2014), hence a better agronomic N efficiency when N is combined with P. Agronomic P efficiencies were higher



in manure treatments probably because manure enhanced P availability as reflected in the higher ARP from the same treatments (**Tables 3**, **4**). This highlights an important role for manure in improving nutrient availability in the degraded fields.

The two nutrients alone, however, resulted in <45% of yields on former kraals (**Figure 4**) due to other constraints. Multiple nutrient deficiencies of N, P, Ca, and Zn were reported to constrain rehabilitation of productivity on degraded sandy soils in Zimbabwe (Zingore et al., 2008). The limiting nutrient

experiment that we conducted in pots showed that S and K were additionally limiting millet growth in soils from Pallisa (**Figure 5**). We had expected that treatments where manure was added would have supplied other nutrients such as K, S, and micronutrients, but it seems that manure was unable to provide sufficient quantities of these nutrients in the short term. In field experiments in Zimbabwe, responses in growth and yield of maize to old kraal manure were seen only in the third year after application (Nyamangara et al., 2005; Zingore et al., 2007).

We further observed yield declines when P was applied at rates above 60 kg P ha<sup>-1</sup> that may be associated with Zn–P antagonism arising from precipitation of zinc phosphate (Marschner, 1995). Soil organic matter also determines the physical properties of soils. The soils in the area are prone to surface sealing and often crusts are observed following rain events. Enhanced soil organic matter contents can improve the water balance in the degraded fields by reducing the susceptibility to crusting and enhancing infiltration. The good productivity of finger millet on the former kraal sites could be attributed to the beneficial effects of manure on many aspects of soil fertility: improving structure, moisture availability, nutrient availability including micronutrient supply, and biological activity, which can enhance nutrient cycling.

It is noteworthy that the conditions created in soils at former kraals arise from long-term accumulation of manure. Improving the conditions in the degraded fields will therefore require substantial time and large applications of manure. The quantities of manure available in this region are limited and difficult to increase—the smallholder farmers lack grazing land to feed cattle producing manure (Ebanyat, 2009), which means that more cattle cannot be supported in the area. Fertilizer use and recovery efficiencies were low probably because of the low SOC in the degraded fields and other losses. Rehabilitation of the degraded fields will require building up of organic matter to thresholds that can enhance fertilizer use efficiencies (Tittonell et al., 2007; Musinguzi et al., 2016), but it is unclear how the required amounts of organic matter can be sourced or created.

Attention to balanced crop nutrition, ensuring that fertilizers supply all of the necessary nutrients for crop growth, may give sufficient crop residues, which, if returned to the soil, may contribute to increase soil organic matter contents. Our results indicate that the declaration of the African Fertilizer Summit made in Abuja 2006 to aim for farmers to use 50 kg of fertilizer per hectare needs careful consideration because it will not yield much unless degraded fields are first rehabilitated. Responses of finger millet differed between sites with fields in the Chelekura site being less responsive compared with Onamudian because of the initial soil quality. The degraded fields in Onamudian had higher amounts of SOC compared with Chelekura (Table 1). Different amounts of inputs are required to raise productivity of fields in these two different villages reiterating the need for site-specific nutrient management and that such blanket fertilizer recommendations are inappropriate. Our experiments over three seasons yielded reasonable responses to fertilizers and manure, and from the knowledge that the process of rehabilitation takes time, dynamic modeling may help in designing strategies for intensification (e.g., Tittonell et al., 2008). Further experimentation is required to determine the quantities of organic manure and nutrients needed and the period it may take to restore fertility. Further field experiments are needed to assess the effects of application of all the limiting nutrients, including S, K, and micronutrients, on millet yield in the degraded fields.

## CONCLUSION

Although growth and grain yield of finger millet in degraded soils were increased strongly by application of fertilizer and manure, none of the treatments could completely close the difference in yields obtained on sites of former kraals. The short-term nature of the experimentation, covering only three seasons, was insufficient to restore fertility of these degraded soils, even where cattle manure was applied in farmer's fields. The amounts of manure accumulated in former kraal sites were very large compared with the amounts added in the experiments, and probably insufficient to address the multiple nutrient limitations of S and K. Combined application of N+P fertilizer gave the strongest yield response compared with other options, but the strength of the crop response was variable with season, soil type, and, to a lesser extent, landscape position. Management aimed at increasing nutrient recovery efficiencies will need to accompany technological interventions to enhance sustainability. Thus, combining organic and inorganic resources (integrated nutrient management) because of their complementary benefits could lead to improved productivity of the degraded fields. Repeated applications of manure would be required to increase soil organic matter contents sufficiently to assist in improving capture (infiltration) and storage of water. The scarcity of manure in the area, due to the small number of cattle and the lack of grazing land, means that other means to restore soil organic matter contents of the soils and supply of other limiting nutrients must be sought.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

PE: field experimentation, data collection, analysis, and drafting of manuscript. NR, MB, KG, and RD: conceptualization and design experiments and editing of article. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

The field work was funded by the Rockefeller Foundation through the INSPIRE project, and the greenhouse experiments were funded by the Sida/SAREC small grants to the Faculty of Agriculture, Makerere University.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Patrick Okiring and Michael Orikoi for assistance with field experiments, Francis Ogwang for managing the greenhouse experiments, and farmers for availing land for experimentation.

## REFERENCES

- Anderson, J. M., and Ingram, J. S. I. (1993). Tropical Soil Biology and Fertility. A Handbook of Method (2nd ed.). Wallingford: CAB International.
- Augustine, D. J. (2003). Long-term, livestock-mediated redistribution of nitrogen and phosphorus in an East African savanna. J. Appl. Ecol. 40, 137–149. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2664.2003.00778.x
- Barret, C. B., Christiaensen, L., and Sheahan, M., Shimeles, A. (2017). On Structural Transformation of Rural Africa. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.
- Barungi, M. (2012). Constraints to fertiliser Use in Uganda: insights from uganda census of agriculture 2008/2009. J. Sustain. Develop. 5, 99–113 doi: 10.5539/jsd.v5n10p99
- Bonilla Cedrez, C., Chamberline, J., Guo, Z., and Hijmans, R. J. (2020). Spatial variation in fertiliser prices in sub-Saharan Africa. *PLoS ONE* 15:e0227764. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0227764
- Buresh, R. J., Sanchez, P. A., and Calhoun, F. (1997). Replenishing Soil Fertility in Africa. Madison, WI: SSSA, Special Publication No 51.
- Chianu, J. N., Chianu, J. N., and Mairura, F. (2012). Mineral fertilisers in farming systems of sub-Saharan Africa: a review. Agron. Sustain. Develop. 32, 545–566. doi: 10.1007/s13593-011-0050-0
- Chivenge, P., Vanlauwe, B. J., and Six, J. (2011). Does the combined application of organic and mineral nutrient sources influence maize productivity? a meta-analysis. *Plant Soil* 342, 1–30. doi: 10.1007/s11104-010-0626-5
- Ebanyat, P. (2009). A Road to Food- Efficacy of Nutrient Management Options Targeted to Heterogeneous Soilscapes in the Teso Farming System, Uganda. PhD Thesis Wageningen University, The Netherlands.
- Ebanyat, P., De Ridder, N., De Jager, A., Delve, R. J., Bekunda, M. A., and Giller, K. E. (2010a). Drivers of land use change and household determinants of sustainability in smallholder farming systems of Eastern Uganda. *Popul. Environ.* 31, 474–506. doi: 10.1007/s11111-010-0104-2
- Ebanyat, P., De Ridder, N., De Jager, A., Delve, R. J., Bekunda, M. A., and Giller, K. E. (2010b). Impacts of heterogeneity in soil fertility on legume-finger millet productivity, farmers' targeting and economic benefits. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 87, 209–231. doi: 10.1007/s10705-009-9329-9
- Esele, J. P. (1989). Cropping systems, production technology, pests and diseases of finger millet in Uganda. in *Small Millets in Global Agriculture*, eds A. Segal, K. W. Riley, G. Harinarayana (New Delhi, Oxford and IBH Publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd.), 293–300.
- Feller, C., and Beare, M. H. (1997). Physical control of soil organic matter dynamics in the tropics. *Geoderma* 79, 69–116. doi: 10.1016/S0016-7061(97)00039-6
- Gupta, S., Gupta, S. M., Gupta, A. K., Gaur, V. S., and Kumar, A. (2014). Fluctuation of Dof1/Dof2 expression ratio under the influence of varying nitrogen and light conditions: Involvement in differential regulation of nitrogen metabolism in two genotypes of finger millet (*Eleusine coracana L.*). *Gene* 546, 327–335. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2014.05.057
- Harrop, J. (1970). "Soils," in *Agriculture in Uganda*, eds J.D. Jameson (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 43–71.
- Holden, S. T. (2018). Fertiliser and sustainable intensification in sub-Saharan Africa. *Glob. Food Secur.* 18, 20–26. doi: 10.1016/j.gfs.2018.07.001
- Kidoido, M. M., Kasenge, V., Mbowa, S., Tenywa, J. S., and Nyende, P. (2002). socioeconomic factors associated with finger millet production in eastern Uganda. *Afr. Crop Sci. J.* 10, 111–120. doi: 10.4314/acsj.v10i1.27561
- Kihara, J., Nziguheba, G., Zingore, S., Coulibaly, A., Esilaba, A., Kabambe, V., et al. (2016). Understanding variability in crop response to fertiliser and amendments in sub-Saharan Africa. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 229:1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2016.05.012
- Kihara, J., Weldesemayat Sileshi, G., Nziguheba, G., Kinyua, M., Zingore, S., and Sommer, R. (2017). Application of secondary nutrients and micronutrients increases crop yields in SSA. Agronomy for Sustainable development. *Agron. Sustain. Develop.* 37:25. doi: 10.1007/s13593-017-0431-0
- Marschner, H. (1995). Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants. London: Academic press.
- Morris, M., Kelly, A. V., Kopicki, R. J., and Byerlee, D. (2007). *Fertilizer Use in African Agriculture-Lessons Learned and Good Practice Guidelines*. Washington DC: The World Bank.
- Mueller, N. D., Gerber, J. S., Johnston, M., Ray, D. K., Ramankutty, N., and Foley, J. A. (2012). Closing yield gaps through nutrient and water management. *Nature* 490, 254–257. doi: 10.1038/nature11420

- Musinguzi, P., Ebanyat, P., Tenywa, J. S., Basamba, T. A., Tenywa, M. M., and Mubiru, N. D. (2016). Critical soil organic carbon range for optimal crop response to mineral fertiliser nitrogen on a ferralsol. *Experim. Agric.* 52, 635–653. doi: 10.1017/S0014479715000307
- Ndungu-Magiroi, K. W., Kasozi, A., Kaizzi, K. C., Mwangi, T., Koech, M., Kibunja, C. N., et al. (2017). Finger millet response to nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium in Kenya and Uganda. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 108, 297–308. doi: 10.1007/s10705-017-9857-7
- Nyamangara, J., Mudhara, M., and Giller, K. E. (2005). Effectiveness of cattle manure and nitrogen fertilizer application on the agronomic and economic performance of maize. *South Afric. J. Plant Soil* 22, 59–63. doi: 10.1080/02571862.2005.10634682
- Ollier, C. D., Lawrence, C. J., Beckett, P. H. T., and Webster, R. (1969). *Terrain Classification and Data Storage, Land Use Systems of Uganda*. MEXE, Report No 959. Department of Agriculture, University of Oxford, Christchurch, Hampshire, England.
- Orr, B. J., Cowie, A. L., Castillo Sanchez, V. M., Chasek, P., Crossman, N. D., Erlewein, A., et al. (2017). *Scientific Conceptual Framework for Land Degradation Neutrality*. A Report of the Science-Policy Interface. United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (UNCCD), Bonn, Germany.
- Owere, L., Tongoona, P., Derera, J., and Wanyera, N. (2014). Farmers' perceptions of finger millet constraints, varietal preferences and their implications to finger millet breeding in Uganda. J. Agric. Sci. 6:126. doi: 10.5539/jas.v6n12p126
- Ridder, N., de, Breman, H., Keulen, H., and van, Stomph, T. J. (2004). Revisiting a 'cure against land hunger': soil fertility management and farming systems dynamics in the West African Sahel. *Agric. Syst.* 80, 109–131. doi: 10.1016/j.agsy.2003.06.004
- Rowe, E. C., Wijk, M. T., van, Ridder, N., and de, Giller, K. E. (2006). Nutrient allocation strategies across a simplified heterogeneous African smallholder farm. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 116, 335–345. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2006.03.019
- Shepherd, K. D., Palm, C. A., Gachengo, C. N., and Vanlauwe, B. (2003). Rapid characterization of organic resource quality for soil and livestock management in tropical agro-ecosystems using near infrared spectroscopy. *Agron. J.* 95, 1314–1322. doi: 10.2134/agronj2003.1314
- Shepherd, K. D., and Walsh, M. G. (2002). Development of reflectance libraries for characterisation of soil properties. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 66, 988–998. doi: 10.2136/sssaj2002.9880
- Smaling, E. M. A., Nandwa, S. M., and Janssen, B. H. (1997). "Soil fertility in Africa is at stake," in *Replenishing Soil Fertility in Africa*, eds R.J. Buresh, P.A. Sanchez and F. Calhoun (Madison, WI: SSSA, Special Publication), 47–61.
- Stewart, Z. P., Pierzynski, G. M., Jan Middendorf, B., and Vara Prasad, P. V. (2020). Approaches to improve soil fertility in sub-Saharan Africa. J. Exp. Bot. 71, 632–641. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erz446
- Tenywa, J. S., Nyende, P., Kidoido, M., Kasenge, V., Oryokot, J., and Mbowa, S. (1999). Prospects and constraints for finger millet production in eastern Uganda. Afr. Crop Sci. J. 7, 31–35. doi: 10.4314/acsj.v7i4.27751
- Tittonell, P. (2008). Musimu wa Kupanda- Targeting resources within diverse, heterogeneous and dynamic farming systems of East Africa. PhD Thesis, Wageningen University, Wageningen, The Netherlands.
- Tittonell, P., Corbeels, M., Wijk, M. T., van, Vanlauwe, B., and Giller, K. E. (2008). Combining organic and mineral fertilizers for integrated soil fertility management in smallholder farming systems of Kenya explorations using the crop-soil model FIELD. *Agron. J.* 100, 1511–1526. doi: 10.2134/agronj2007.0355
- Tittonell, P., Zingore, S., Wijk, M. T., van, Corbeels, M., and Giller, K. E. (2007). Nutrient use efficiencies and crop responses to N, P and manure applications in Zimbabwean soils: exploring management strategies across soil fertility gradients. *Field Crops Res.* 100, 348–368. doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2006.09.003
- Uganda Bureau of Statistics (UBOS) (2020). Uganda Annual Agricultural Survey 2018. Kampala, Uganda
- Vanlauwe, B., Bationo, A., Chianu, J., Giller, K. E., Merckx, R., Mokwunye, U., et al. (2010). Integrated soil fertility management: Operational definition and consequences for implementation and dissemination. *Outlook Agric*. 116:998. doi: 10.5367/000000010791169998
- Vanlauwe, B., Diels, J., Sanginga, N., and Merckx, R. (2002). Integrated plant nutrient management in Sub-Saharan africa. from concepts to practice. CAB International Wallingford, UK.

- Wanyera, N. M. W. (2007). "Finger Millet (Eleusine coracana (L.) Gaertn) in Uganda," in Creating Opportunities for Improving Production and Utilization of Finger Millet. Proceedings of the First International Finger Millet Stakeholder Workshop,eds M. A. Mgonja., J. M., Lenné, E. Manyasa., S. Sreenivasaprasad (DFID and ICRISAT), 1–9.
- Wit, C. T. (1992). Resource use efficiency in agriculture. Agric. Syst. 40, 125–151. doi: 10.1016/0308-521X(92)90018-J
- Witt, C. A., Dobermann, S., Abdulrachman, S., Gines, H. C., Guanghuo, W., Nagarajan, R., et al. (1999). Internal nutrient efficiencies in irrigated lowland rice of tropical and subtropical Asia. *Field Crops Res.* 63, 113–138. doi: 10.1016/S0378-4290(99)00031-3
- Wortmann, C. S., and Eledu, C. A. (1999). Uganda's Agroecological Zones: A guide for Planners and Policy Makers. Uganda: CIAT Kampala.
- Wortmann, C. S., Kaizzi, K. C., Maman, N., Cyamweshi, A., Dicko, M., Garba, M., et al. (2019). Diagnosis of crop secondary and micro-nutrient deficiencies in sub-Saharan Africa. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 113, 127–140. doi: 10.1007/s10705-018-09968-7
- Xu, X., Liu, X., He, P., Johnston, A. M., Zhao, S., Qiu, S., et al. (2015). Yield gap, indigenous nutrient supply and nutrient use efficiency for maize in China. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0140767. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 40767
- Yost, D., and Eswaran, H. (1990). *Major Land Resource Areas of Uganda*. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Zingore, S., Delve, R. J., Nyamangara, J., and Giller, K. E. (2008). Multiple benefits of manure: the key to maintenance of soil fertility and restoration

of depleted sandy soils on African smallholder farms. *Plant Soil* 80, 267–282. doi: 10.1007/s10705-007-9142-2

Zingore, S., Murwira, H. K., Delve, R. J., and Giller, K. E. (2007). Soil type, historical management and current resource allocation: Three dimensions regulating variability of maize yields and nutrient use efficiencies on African smallholder farms. *Field Crops Res.* 101, 296–305. doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2006.12.006

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Ebanyat, de Ridder, Bekunda, Delve and Giller. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Integrated Bioplant and Groundnut Husk Biochar Compost Application on Yield of Lettuce in a Rhodic Kandiustalf

#### Eric Kwesi Nartey<sup>1</sup>, Daniel Amoako Darko<sup>2\*</sup> and Nasirudeen Sulemana<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Soil Science, School of Agriculture, College of Basic and Applied Sciences, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> Institute for Environment and Sanitation Studies, College of Applied and Basic Sciences, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Kwame Agyei Frimpong, University of Cape Coast, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Benedicta Essel Ayamba, Soil Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR), Ghana Mukesh Kumar Awasthi, Northwest A&F University, China

\*Correspondence:

Daniel Amoako Darko dadarko@ug.edu.gh

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 06 March 2021 Accepted: 27 August 2021 Published: 01 October 2021

#### Citation:

Nartey EK, Darko DA and Sulemana N (2021) Integrated Bioplant and Groundnut Husk Biochar Compost Application on Yield of Lettuce in a Rhodic Kandiustalf. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:676776. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.676776

Bioplant is a liquid soil conditioner that contains a consortium of beneficial fungi and bacteria manufactured by Artemis and Angel Company Limited in Bangkok. Bioplant is purported to stimulate beneficial microbial activity in soil and hence increase crop yield. However, the efficacy of Bioplant has not been evaluated on Ghanaian soils. A screen house trial was consequently conducted to evaluate the efficacy or otherwise of Bioplant on the yield of lettuce in a Rhodic Kandiustalf amended with or without compost. The soil was mixed with compost at 20 parts soil to 80 parts compost and 60 parts soil to 40 parts compost (v/v) and potted in 1.7-L pots. There was another potted soil with no compost amendment. To each of these potted soils, Bioplant was applied at four rates, viz., zero, half the manufacturer's recommended rate, the manufacturer's recommended rate, and twice the manufacturer's recommended rate, and allowed to equilibrate for 2 weeks. Seedlings of lettuce of the variety Eden were transplanted into the pots, and the treatments kept at 80% field capacity. The treatments were replicated four times in a completely randomized design. At physiological maturity, the lettuce was harvested, and fresh and dry matter yields were taken. The C and N contents and N uptake in the harvested plants were also determined. Results indicate that conditioning the soil with Bioplant at half and the manufacturer's recommended rates increased N uptake, resulting in higher carbon accumulation with concomitant increases in both fresh and dry matter yields. The results also show that amending the Rhodic Kandiustalf with Bioplant at twice the manufacturer's rate suppressed yield. Application of Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate in combination with compost amended at 40 parts to 60 parts soil (v/v) saw a 47 and 90% respective significant yield increases in fresh weight and dry matter when only Bioplant was applied at the manufacturer's recommended rate. It is therefore recommended for Bioplant to be applied at the manufacturer's recommended rate of 825 mL/ha in combination with 40 parts of compost to 60 parts of soil (v/v).

Keywords: biochar, compost, nitrogen uptake, carbon, soil conditioner

## INTRODUCTION

Soils of Ghana, except for the few variants of Vertisols in the Accra plains, are generally low in fertility. Their organic carbon contents are <1%, and the levels of N and P are very low (SRID MoFA, 2007; Obiri-Nyarko, 2012). The soils are also dominated by low-activity clays, mainly kaolinites and sesquioxides, with a cation exchange capacity (CEC) usually below 15 cmol(+)/kg.

To obtain appreciable crop yields, the application of nutrient from external sources has become imperative. Application of inorganic fertilizers through the soil for plant uptake has been the commonest way by which nutrients are made available to crops in Ghana. Thus, there is application of mainly inorganic fertilizers, of which the ammonium-based ones (urea and sulfate of ammonia) are the most popular. Application of these fertilizers has also aggravated the acidity problem as a result of nitrification under aerobic conditions (Chang et al., 2007; Gong et al., 2009). Thus, about 85% of soils have become acidic (Buri et al., 2005), making them prone to P fixation. Consequently, the soils are low in productivity. Fertilizers are also expensive and generally beyond the reach of small-scale farmers, who are in the majority. The government subsidy policy on fertilizer implemented in 2008 has also not helped much because of cross-border smuggling (Yawson et al., 2010). Additionally, the inorganic fertilizers are usually not in close proximity to the farmers. Consequently, fertilizer use in Ghana as of 2019 stood at a paltry 20 kg/ha (SRID MoFA, 2019).

Nutrient use efficiency of the already low rate of fertilizers applied to soils in Ghana is low because of the poor nutrient holding capacities of the soils as a result of the low organic matter content and the presence of the low-activity clays. Returns on fertilizer application are thus low, negatively affecting soil and crop productivity, and consequently food security. Improving nutrient use efficiency would demand increasing the organic matter content of soils in Ghana to improve on their nutrient holding capacity (Tandy et al., 2009), while making the nutrient more readily available. An intervention to improve nutrient storage and increase nutrient use efficiency is to apply compost. Compost, while supplying nutrients in the readily available form, increases the soil humus content to improve on the nutrient holding capacity (Dutta et al., 2003). Compost, being a buffer and alkaline can offset pH decreases arising from nitrification under aerobic soil conditions (Akumah et al., 2021; Sulemana et al., 2021). The amendment also improves on the general health or quality of the soil (Meena et al., 2016), by boosting the micro and macro flora and fauna population and activity (Ros et al., 2003) and organic carbon content (Sulemana et al., 2021) in the soil. Composting could also be a way of closing the nutrient loop in circular photosynthesis by returning nutrient to the soil, thus minimizing nutrient mining.

A drawback of the use of compost, especially, in short duration crops is the slow release of nutrients (Zhang et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2013), which is not in synchrony with plant uptake. Should the availability of nutrients from compost be improved, it could be the panacea to the low fertility and productivity problem of Ghanaian soils. Any addition to compost that would accelerate the release of nutrients or make nutrients more readily available would be an impetus to improving the productivity of Ghanaian soils.

Bioplant is a soil conditioner manufactured by Artemis and Angel Company Limited in Bangkok, Thailand. Bioplant is a microbial liquid conditioner that contains bacteria and fungi and 7.00 g N/L, 4.00 g  $P_2O_5/L$ , and 5.10 g  $K_2O/L$  among other nutrients. It is purported to stimulate the activity of beneficial microbes in soil to improve nutrient uptake and hence increase crop yield. For Bioplant to be very effective, the soil must have high content of organic matter which would boost the proliferation of beneficial microbes and hence improve nutrient release<sup>1</sup> (Dutta et al., 2003).

Most soils in sub-Saharan Africa and particularly Ghana are low in organic carbon contents with levels lower than 10 g/kg (Jones et al., 2006). Bioplant may, therefore, not be very effective in such soils. As a means of increasing organic matter application to soils and managing organic waste, composting is being deployed in Ghana (Akumah et al., 2021). Many composting companies have thus sprung up in Ghana, and compost as a nutrient source has been included in the Ghanaian government's fertilizer subsidy program (SRID MoFA, 2019). Compost use, especially in northern Ghana where organic matter levels are exceptionally low, is expected to increase. Bioplant would be important to the Ghanaian farmer if it is applied in combination with compost to the soil. The efficacy of Bioplant would be ascertained better if it is applied with compost or decomposed organic matter under controlled conditions.

As a soil conditioner, Bioplant would be deemed efficacious if it aids in the release of nutrients rapidly to meet the demand of crops. This attribute could be evaluated best if Bioplant is assessed on short-duration crops. It is in the light of this that a screen house experiment was conducted using lettuce (Lactuca sativa), a leafy vegetable of short duration with a high N requirement as a test crop. Evaluation of the efficacy or otherwise of the conditioner was carried out on the Toje Series, a Rhodic Kandiustalf and one of the most widely cultivated soils of the Coastal Savanna Zone of Ghana but of poor fertility. Should Bioplant promote N uptake and increase yield of lettuce from the Toje Series amended with both the conditioner and compost over the crop grown only on a compost amended soil, then the conditioner would be deemed to be efficacious enough in enhancing the availability of nutrient from soils amended with organic fertilizers.

A screen house experiment was conducted using Bioplant as a booster for N availability in a compost-amended Toje Series with the hypothesis that the biofertilizer would enhance N availability and uptake and, consequently, increase the yield of lettuce.

The objectives of the study were two-fold:

i. to verify if the manufacturer's recommended application rate of the conditioner is effective in increasing N uptake and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>http://artemisthai.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Regenerative-Agriculture (accessed March 02, 2021).

hence yield of lettuce in a highly weathered Ghanaian Rhodic Kandiustalf of low fertility and

ii. to ascertain the efficacy of Bioplant when applied in combination with compost on the yield of lettuce.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Soil Sampling and Preparation**

The Toje Series, a Rhodic Kandiustalf, was used as the soil for the study. This soil is widely cultivated in the Coastal Savanna Zone of Ghana but is inherently low in fertility. The plow layer of the soil was sampled from an area that had had no known history of fertilizer and any soil conditioner application. The soil was air-dried and passed through a 2-mm sieve to obtain the fine earth fraction for some physicochemical analyses. Undisturbed soil samples were taken for the determination of bulk density and water holding capacity (WHC). The particle size distribution of the fine earth fraction was determined using the Bouyoucos hydrometer method (Day, 1965). Moisture content of the soil at maximum WHC was determined by covering the water-saturated sample of the undisturbed soil with polythene sheets and determining the moisture content after allowing gravitational water to drain for 48 h. Bulk density was determined using the core method by Blake and Hartge (1986). The pH and electrical conductivity (EC) of the fine earth were determined electrometrically in water using a 1:1 soil-water ratio (w/v) on an Oakton PC 2700 pH and EC meters. Organic carbon content of the fine earth was determined on a Leco TruMac CNS analyzer after destruction of carbonates in the soil with 6 M HCl. Total N in the fine earth fraction was analyzed using the Leco TruMac CNS analyzer with total P being extracted by wet digestion using perchloric and nitric acids. Available P in the fine earth fraction was extracted according to the method of Bray and Kurtz (1945). Total and available P concentrations in the extracts were determined on a UV spectrophotometer after color development using the Murphy and Riley (1962) method. The CEC of the soil was determined by the ammonium acetate method.

### **Screen House Experiment**

Maize stubble was co-composted with groundnut husk biochar in the ratio of eight parts of the maize stubble to two parts of groundnut husk biochar on volume-to-volume basis.

An unprocessed Toje Series (unprocessed soil) was packed into 1.7-L plastic pots with drainage holes to attain the field bulk density of the soil. Subsequently, the soil was mixed with the compost in two soil-to-compost ratios of 20:80 (C80) and 60:40 (C40) on a volume basis and packed. To another pot, only soil was packed (C0), and this served as the control. Bioplant (BP) as a conditioner was applied to the potted soils at four rates of zero (BP0), half the manufacturer's rate (BP1), the manufacturer's recommended rate (825 mL/ha) (BP2), and twice the manufacturer's rate (BP3). All the soils were allowed to equilibrate for 2 weeks amidst watering to attain 80% WHC. While allowing the soils to equilibrate, lettuce seeds of the variety Eden were nursed. At the end of the 2 weeks, the seedlings were transplanted at two per pot. The moisture content of the media for growth (soil  $\pm$  compost  $\pm$  Bioplant) was maintained at 80% WHC to avoid leaching. These were replicated four times. Thus, with three compost application rates of 0, 40, and 80 and four Bioplant application rates and four replications arranged in a completely randomized design, there were a total of 48 experimental units.

## **Agronomic Evaluation**

At maturity, the lettuce was harvested, and the fresh weight determined. The lettuce was then dried in an oven at 65°C until a constant weight was attained and the dry matter content taken. The dried lettuce leaves were then milled, and the C and N contents determined on a TruMac C–N analyzer. The N uptake in the leaves per pot for each treatment was estimated by multiplying the leaf N content with the dry weight.

### **Residual Soils**

After harvest, the soils from the various pots were poured out into plastic bowls, homogenized, and subsampled for air-drying. These were then sieved to obtain the fine earth fraction and analyzed for pH, organic carbon, total N, and available P as described earlier.

## **Data Analysis**

The aforementioned measured parameters were subjected to analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Genstat 12th edition to establish, if any, significant treatment effects at p < 0.05. Mean separations were done using Tukey's least significant difference (LSD) (0.05).

## RESULTS

### **Characterization of Soil**

Some physical and chemical properties of the soil used for the study are presented in **Table 1**. The sand fraction of the soil at 74.4% was 12 times more than the clay fraction of 6.2%. The silt content was 19.4%, giving the soil a loamy sand texture. The bulk density of the soil was 1.3 Mg/m<sup>3</sup>. The soil had a moderately acidic pH of 5.7 with a low EC of 0.35 dS/m. Typical of Ghanaian soils, the organic carbon content (8.0 g/kg) was below 10 g/kg. Consequently, total N and available P were also low with values of 0.7 g/kg and 5.96 mg/kg, respectively. The total P concentration of 108.2 mg/kg was also low. The CEC of 5.62 cmol(+)/kg was low and characteristic of highly weathered tropical soil with low-activity clay.

Some chemical properties of the compost used in the study are presented in **Table 2**. The compost had an ideal neutral pH of 7.4 with an EC of 4.67 dS/m. The total carbon content was 326.0 g/kg with a total N content of 13.2 g/kg and a low available N concentration of 0.9 g/kg. Consequently, the compost had a C:N ratio of approximately 24.7, which was slightly above the critical value of 20. The compost had a very high total P content of 7,366.7 mg/kg, of which about 5% was in the available form (370.0 mg/kg). The total calcium content of the compost was 6.05 g/kg, with the magnesium content of about 5.41 g/kg being 10% lower. The compost had a low sodium content of 2.16 g/kg, with the total potassium content of 50.03 g/kg accounting for almost 79% of the total bases.

#### TABLE 1 | Some physicochemical properties of Toje Series\*.

Sand	Silt	Clay	Bulk density	pН	EC	ос	TN	Av. P	CEC
	%		Mg/m <sup>3</sup>	(H <sub>2</sub> O)	dS/m	g/kg		(mg/kg)	cmol(+)/kg
74.4	19.4	6.2	1.3	5.7	0.35	8.0	0.7	5.96	5.62

\*EC, electrical conductivity; OC, organic carbon; TN, total nitrogen; Av. P, available phosphorus; CEC, cation exchange capacity.

#### TABLE 2 | Some chemical properties of the compost used.

Parameters	Results
pH (1:1) <sub>water</sub>	7.4
EC (dS/m)	4.67
Total carbon (g/kg)	326.4
Total nitrogen (g/kg)	13.2
Available nitrogen (g/kg)	0.9
Total P (mg/kg)	7,366.7
Available P (mg/kg)	370.0
Total Ca (g/kg)	6.05
Total Mg (g/kg)	5.41
Total Na (g/kg)	2.16
Total K (g/kg)	50.03

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 4}}\xspace$  | Effect of Bioplant on fresh and dry matter yields and N uptake of lettuce.

Treatment	Fresh weight	Dry weight	С	Ν	N uptake
	(g	)	(g/l	(g)	(g/pot)
BP0	94.73a	3.33a	397.0a	32.3a	0.11a
BP1	146.52b	7.09c	452.2b	38.9b	0.29c
BP2	200.28c	9.9d	458.9b	37.9b	0.41d
BP3	134.82b	5.77b	447.8b	38.5b	0.22b
Cv (%)	18	17.8	4.5		8.8

Means with the same alphabet are not significantly (p < 0.05) different.

BP0, no Bioplant application; BP1, Bioplant at half the manufacturer's rate; BP2, Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate; BP3, Bioplant at twice the manufacturer's rate. Cv, coefficient of variation.

TABLE 3 | Effect of compost on yield, nutrient composition and N uptake in lettuce\*.

Treatment	Fresh weight	Dry weight	С	Ν	N uptake	
	(9	a)	(g/	(g/kg) (g/po		
CO	104.27a	3.98a	410.8a	36.7ab	0.15a	
C40	220.7b	12.01b	473.2c	39.1b	0.49b	
C80	107.3a	3.58a	432.8b	34.9a	0.13a	
Cv (%)	18	17.8	4.5	8.8	18.5	

\*Means with the same alphabet are not significantly (p < 0.05) different.

C0, no application of compost; C40, compost-to-soil application ratio of 40:60; C80, compost-to-soil application ratio of 80:20; Cv, coefficient of variation.

### Compost Effect on Fresh and Dry Matter Yields and Nutrient Content of Lettuce

The effect of compost on lettuce yield, nutrient content, and uptake is presented in **Table 3**. The un-amended soil produced lettuce with fresh and dry matter weights of 104.3 g and almost 4 g, respectively. On amending the soil with 40 parts of compost (C40), the fresh and dry matter yields of the crop saw 2.1-fold and 3-fold significant increases, respectively (p < 0.05), to 220.7 and 12.01 g.

Increasing the volume of compost applied to 80 parts decreased yield by almost 51% from 220.7 g in the C40 amended soil to 107.3 g fresh weight (p < 0.05), statistically similar to the fresh weight of lettuce from the un-amended soil. The dry matter, which was 12 g in the C40 treatment, also decreased to 3.58 g, statistically similar (p < 0.05) to the dry matter yield of lettuce in the un-amended soil.

The carbon content of the lettuce in the un-amended soil was 410.8 g/kg. On application of 40 parts of the growing medium with compost (C40), the carbon content of the lettuce increased (p < 0.05) by 62.4 g/kg to 473.2 g/kg. A further 40-part increase in volume of compost added to the soil (C80), however, decreased carbon content in the lettuce to 432.8 g/kg, albeit 22 g/kg significantly higher (p < 0.05) than the carbon content in lettuce grown in the un-amended soil. The nitrogen content of lettuce from the un-amended soil was 36.7 g/kg, which was statistically similar (p < 0.05) to the 39.1 g/kg in lettuce grown in the soil amended with 40 parts of compost (C40). However, when 80 parts of compost were applied to the soil, the N content in the lettuce decreased significantly by 4.2 g N/kg from that in the C40 soils to 34.9 g/kg, albeit similar (p < 0.05) to the N contents in lettuce grown in the un-amended soil. Uptake of N by lettuce was in the order (p < 0.05) C40 > C0 = C80. It is worth noting that lettuce uptake of N in the soil amended with 40 parts of compost was over three times higher than that from the un-amended and amended soils with 80 parts of compost.

#### Effect of Bioplant on Fresh and Dry Matter Yields and Nutrient Content of Lettuce

The effect of Bioplant on fresh and dry matter yields of lettuce is presented in **Table 4**. The fresh weight of lettuce grown in the non-conditioned soil (BP0) was 94.73 g. On addition of the Bioplant at half the manufacturer's rate (BP1), there was an almost 55% increase (p < 0.05) in the fresh weight of lettuce to 146.52 g. Dry matter yield, which was 3.33 g in the nonconditioned soil, increased (p < 0.05), 2.13-fold to 7.09 g on addition of Bioplant.

Increasing further the Bioplant application rate to that of the manufacturer recommendation (BP2) saw a 2.1-fold and almost

1.4-fold increases in fresh weight of lettuce over those grown in BP0 and BP1 soils, respectively.

Carbon accumulations were generally statistically similar (p < 0.05) in lettuce grown in the Bioplant-amended soils, irrespective of application rate as the carbon contents were approximately between 450 and 460 g/kg.

Nitrogen levels in the lettuce followed a similar pattern as carbon, with the lettuce from the Bioplant-amended soils being similar in concentrations of the primary nutrient accumulated, albeit with significantly higher (p < 0.05) values than those accumulated in plants grown in the un-amended soils. The positive attribute of Bioplant was also evident in the 2.64-fold increase in N uptake of lettuce grown in soil conditioned with Bioplant at half the manufacturer's rate (BP1) over lettuce plants grown in the unconditioned soil (BP0). At the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP2), N uptake increased (p < 0.05) approximately 41% over uptake in lettuce grown in the soils amended with Bioplant at half the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP1).

Increasing the application rate to twice the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP3) saw a 33% reduction in fresh matter yield from that of lettuce plants grown in soils conditioned with Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate. Uptake of N consequently decreased to almost half that in lettuce at the recommended rate. Uptake of N in lettuce induced by Bioplant application was in the order (p < 0.05) BP2 > BP1 > BP3 > BP0.

# Interactive Effect of Bioplant and Compost on Yield and Nutrient Content

The interactive effect of both compost and Bioplant application on yield of lettuce is presented in **Table 5**. From the table, when the compost at 40 parts was applied in combination with Bioplant at half the manufacturer's recommended rate, the fresh and dry matter of lettuce harvested were almost 240 and 14.38 g, respectively. Carbon content in lettuce was 486.2 g/kg, much higher (p < 0.05) than when either compost or Bioplant only was applied at any of the rates. Nitrogen accumulation in the lettuce was 42.20 g/kg, which is 3.1 g N/kg higher (p < 0.05) than the highest accumulation in lettuce when either compost or Bioplant alone was amended to the soil. Uptake of N in lettuce, which was 0.61 g/pot, was far higher than when either of the two amendments only was applied to the soil.

On doubling the rate of Bioplant to the full recommended rate while maintaining the compost rate at 40 parts (C40), the fresh weight of the lettuce did not increase significantly from that at the half rate of Bioplant. However, the dry matter yield increased almost by 31% from 14.38 to 18.85 g. Carbon and N accumulations were similar to those in lettuce when the half Bioplant rate and C40 compost were applied to the soil. Nitrogen uptake increased significantly (p < 0.05) from that at the half Bioplant rate and C40 from 0.61 to 0.85 g/pot.

At twice the manufacturer's recommended rate of Bioplant application in combination with C40, both fresh and dry matter yields of lettuce declined significantly from those at the manufacturer's rate, corroborating the decline in yield when twice the recommended rate was applied with no compost amendment. Combining Bioplant at the recommended rate with 40 parts of compost produced lettuce that is almost 95 g heavier in fresh weight and 9 g heavier in dry matter than the corresponding lettuce grown in only Bioplant-conditioned soil at the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP2). These increases represented 47 and 90% significant yield increases (p < 0.05) in fresh weight and dry matter, respectively, in the combined application over the application of only Bioplant. Similarly, application of Bioplant at the recommended rate in combination with 40 parts of compost gave lettuce that is almost 74 g heavier in fresh weight and 6.84 g heavier in dry matter weight than lettuce counterparts grown in soil amended with only 40 parts of compost. These significant increases in yield represented 34 and 57% increment over yield of lettuce grown in compost only at 40 parts application rate to soil.

It is noteworthy that combining C40 and Bioplant at half the recommended rate produced lettuce with fresh weight that was statistically similar to the fresh weight obtained when C40 was combined with Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended application rate. However, when the former (C40 + BP1) is compared with only Bioplant at half the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP1), there was a 64% increase in fresh weight of lettuce compared with the C40 + BP1-amended soil.

Combining 40 parts of the compost with all the three rates of Bioplant did not show any changes in C and N accumulation in the lettuce leaves, with the levels of carbon ranging between 471.2 and 504.7 g/kg and those of N between 35 and 45 g/kg. Nitrogen uptake among the treatments, however, was significantly different. Amendment of Bioplant and 40 parts of compost to the Toje Series saw N uptake in the following order: manufacturer's recommended rate > half the manufacturer's rate > double the manufacturer's rate (Table 5). Combination of 40 parts of compost with Bioplant at both half and full manufacturer's recommended rates gave more than 1.5-fold increases in N uptake in lettuce over lettuce grown in Bioplantamended soils only (Tables 3, 5). Nitrogen uptake of lettuce from the soil amended with C40 and twice the recommended Bioplant application rate (0.28 g/pot) was, however, similar to the uptake when lettuce was grown in the soil amended with only Bioplant at half and twice the manufacturer's recommended application rates.

When the compost was applied at 80 parts on a volume basis to 20 parts of the soil in combination with the three different rates of Bioplant, the yield of lettuce decreased with respect to those at similar rates of Bioplant and 40 parts compost amendment. At half the Bioplant recommended application rate with C40 compost amendment, fresh lettuce weight was 239.9 g, more than twice the weight when the same rate of Bioplant was amended with soils to which 80 parts of compost had been applied (**Table 5**). Similarly, when the full recommended rate of Bioplant was applied to C40 compost-amended soils, fresh lettuce weight was 1.88 times higher than the lettuce counterparts from the same rate of Bioplant application to a C80-amended soil. It is thus clear that compost application at 80 parts to 20 parts of soil is not conducive for cultivation of lettuce.

There was no difference in carbon contents of the leaves of lettuce among the three rates of Bioplant applied to 80 parts of

	Conditioner	Fresh weight	Dry matter	С	Ν	N uptake
		(g)		(g/k	(g)	(g/pot)
C40	No application	172.53e	6.59de	430.6bc	34.6abc	0.23cd
	Half rate	239.99f	14.38f	486.2de	42.2cd	0.61e
	Full rate	295.33f	18.85g	504.7e	45.1cd	0.85f
	Double rate	174.96e	8.23e	471.2.cde	34.6abc	0.28d
C80	No application	39.36a	1.00a	380.8a	29.4a	0.03a
	Half rate	107.53bcd	3.27abc	436.7bc	35.7abc	0.12abc
	Full rate	156.74de	5.79cde	448.8bcd	32.1ab	0.19bcd
	Double rate	125.57bcde	4.25bcd	464.8cde	42.4d	0.18bcd
Cv (%)	18	17.8	4.5	8.8	18.5	

Means with the same alphabet are not significantly (p < 0.05) different. C40, compost-to-soil application ratio of 40:60; C80, compost-to-soil application ratio of 80:20; Cv, coefficient of variation.

TABLE 6	Effect of compost application on some residual soil properties*.
---------	--

Treatment	рН (Н <sub>2</sub> О)	EC (ds/m)	OC (g/kg)	TN (g/kg)	Avail. P (mg/kg)
CO	5.8	0.37	7.8a	0.528a	3.20a
C40	6.5	1.45	11.8b	0.757b	11.45b
C80	7.1	2.34	14.5c	0.905b	18.10c

Means with the same alphabet are not significantly (p < 0.05) different.

\*EC, electrical conductivity; TC, total carbon; TN, total nitrogen; Avail. P, available phosphorus; C0, no application of compost; C40, compost-to-soil application ratio of 40:60; C80, compost-to-soil application ratio of 80:20.

compost-amended soil. However, doubling the manufacturer's recommended rate of Bioplant application reflected in the superior N accumulation to the other rates at 80 parts of compost amendment to the soil. This superior accumulation of N in lettuce grown in pots with double the manufacturer's recommended rate did not affect uptake of N as all the Bioplant treatments had statistically similar levels of N uptake under 80 parts of compost amended to the soil.

## Effect of Compost on Residual Soil Characteristics

Some chemical properties of the residual soil after harvest are presented in **Table 6**. The pH of the residual soil which had had no amendment was 5.8, similar to that of the original soil before cultivation (5.7). There were, however, respective 0.7 and 1.3 pH increases to 6.5 and 7.1 in the residual soils which had been amended with compost at 40 and 80 parts compared with the soil before cultivation. It is worthy of note that the EC of the original soil, which was 0.35 dS/m, did not change in the residual non-conditioned soil after harvest. However, the EC increased over four-fold and six-fold in the residual C40 and C80 soils, respectively, after harvest. Organic carbon contents of the residual soil with no amendment (7.8 g/kg) was also similar to that of the original soil (7.8 g/kg). Total nitrogen and available P of the residual un-amended soil decreased marginally from the levels before planting with respective concentrations of 0.53 g/kg and 3.2 mg/kg. Organic carbon and available P levels of the residual soil seemed to increase with increasing application of the compost. There were almost 1.5-fold and 1.8-fold respective increases in organic carbon contents of the C40 and C80 residual soils and corresponding two-fold and three-fold increases in available P contents. Total N of the compost-amended residual soils was statistically similar (0.76–0.91 g/kg). It is, however, noteworthy that the nitrogen levels in the residual soils were between 0.23 and 0.38 g/kg higher than the contents in the residual un-emended soil.

#### DISCUSSION

#### **Soil Characteristics**

The loamy sand texture of the soil coupled with the bulk density of 1.3 Mg/m<sup>3</sup> gave a good indication of the soil's physical suitability for root growth and permeability, which are very important for the soil-plant-water relationship (McKenzie et al., 2004). The low organic carbon, total N, and available P contents are indications that the Rhodic Kandiustalf (Toje Series), chosen for the study, is indeed inherently low in fertility. Additionally, the loamy sand texture, coupled with the low organic carbon content, is likely to contribute to a low WHC of the soil and promote leaching of nutrients. These soil types should therefore not be irrigated above field capacity. They should rather be irrigated to a fraction of moisture content at field capacity and more regularly for optimum moisture availability to crops. The low clay content of the soil, which has been found to be dominated by low-activity clays like kaolinite (Eze, 2008), may, in part, explain the low CEC of 5.62 cmol(+)/kg. The moderately acidic pH of the soil in water coupled with the low organic carbon contents and the kaolinitic nature of the clay would promote low P availability (Nartey et al., 1997; Sulemana et al., 2021) as corroborated by the 5.96 mg/kg concentration. The poor fertility status of the soil justifies its choice and use as a medium for testing the efficacy of Bioplant. Lettuce grown on this Toje Series should respond positively to external inputs of fertilization and conditioning to improve soil and lettuce productivity.

## Effect of Soil Amendments on Fresh and Dry Matter Yields and Nutrient Content of Lettuce

The addition of compost to soil generally helps to improve the structure and fertility status of the soil. Additionally, amendment of the soil with the biochar-compost should increase the pH of the moderately acidic soils to near neutral to enhance P availability and dry matter yield (Latifah et al., 2018; Sulemana et al., 2021) as evident in the pH and available P content, especially of the residual C40 soils. The respective 2.1-fold and 3-fold increases in fresh and dry matter yields over the lettuce grown in the un-amended soil following the application of 40 parts of compost (C40) may be due to higher availability of N and P from the compost. The increase in lettuce biomass indicates an improvement in nutrient availability in the soils after the amendment of (C40) as found elsewhere by Sulemana et al. (2021). This assertion is corroborated by the neutral pH, elevated total N, and available P contents in the residual levels of C40 treatments (Table 6). Increasing the volume of compost to 80 parts (C80), however, led to a 51% yield decline in fresh weight compared to amending the soil with only 40 parts of compost. This decline in yield was due to the 73% decrease in N uptake in the plants grown on soil with C80 amendments compared to those that had application of 40 parts compost as indicated in Table 3. The biochar compost used was in a ratio of two-part groundnut husk biochar to eight parts maize stover. The high Ca and K in the biochar certainly elevated the level of the two basic cations in the compost product. Addition of 80 parts of the biochar-compost to 20 parts of the soil must have elevated the Ca and K levels in the growing medium. This must have induced an osmotic stress on the lettuce roots, thus limiting N uptake with a concomitant lower leaf expansion, carbon accumulation, and hence fresh and dry matter yields. The EC of the residual C40 soil being lower than that of the C80 (Table 6) gives credence to the fact that absorption of nitrogen by lettuce would be hindered more from the C80 pots. The higher total N and available P levels in the residual C80 soil compared to the residual C40, albeit with a lower uptake in lettuce grown in the former, are an indication of the fact that even though the nutrients may be available, uptake was hindered.

As indicated in **Table 4**, addition of the soil conditioner (Bioplant) at half the recommended rate and the manufacturer's recommended rate resulted in 1.55-fold and 2.11-fold increases, respectively, in fresh weight of lettuce compared to those grown in the soil without any conditioner. These yield increases also translated into increases in dry matter yield of lettuce. The significant increases in both fresh and dry matter yields following the application of the soil conditioner could be a reflection of increased availability and higher uptake of N by the lettuce as a result of higher mineralization of native organic matter in the Toje Series used for the work. This assertion is corroborated by the 41.4% significant increase in N uptake from the lettuce grown in the soil amended with Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP2) over those grown in soils amended with half the manufacturer's rate (BP1) (Table 4).

The higher nitrogen uptake of lettuce in the BP1 and BP2 soils than their BP0 counterparts also reflected in their respective significantly superior carbon contents of about 450 g/kg relative to the 400 g/kg of BP0. A higher N uptake would promote better leaf expansion as a result of higher chlorophyll formation and hence higher assimilation of carbon (Gastal and Saugier, 2006). It is clear from the results that conditioning the soil with Bioplant at both manufacturer's recommended rate and half the rate significantly increased both fresh and dry matter yields. Considering the fact that lettuce is eaten fresh and the increase in fresh weight of lettuce is almost 37% higher at the manufacturer's recommended application rate relative to half the application rate, the former rate should be the preferred choice. However, for resource-poor farmers and clients interested in N content at cheaper cost, half the recommended rate could be used as there is no significant difference in the N composition of lettuce grown at the two rates.

A reduction in fresh matter yield following a 100% increase in the manufacturer's recommended Bioplant application rate to BP3 may have resulted in a lower N uptake, culminating in a lower dry matter yield of lettuce. It is evident that doubling the manufacturer's recommended application rate of Bioplant to the soil reduced the dry matter yield of lettuce significantly by 19 and 42% from the BP1- and BP2-conditioned soils, respectively. It thus appears that doubling the rate suppressed nutrient availability, leading to a decrease in leaf expansion and hence fresh and dry matter yields.

## Interactive Effect of Bioplant and Compost on Yield and Nutrient Content

As indicated in Table 5, the superior interactive effect of compost and the soil conditioner was evident in the fresh and dry matter yields of lettuce when compared to those of either compost or the Bioplant alone. It is noteworthy that when C40 was combined with Bioplant application at half the recommended rate, lettuce fresh weight was statistically similar to that of C40 in combination with Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate. However, C40 interacting with Bioplant at half the manufacturer's recommended rate yielded lettuce with a fresh weight that is 64% heavier than lettuce grown in soil amended with only Bioplant at half the manufacturer's recommended rate (BP1). The corresponding increase in dry matter of lettuce was two-fold. This increase in dry matter may be attributed to an increase in uptake of N over lettuce grown in either the BP1-conditioned soils or the C40 alone as seen in Table 5 (Glaser et al., 2015; Kammann et al., 2015). The fact that combining compost at 40 parts to the soil and further amending it with Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate produced lettuce that is 55.34 and 4.47 g, respectively, heavier in fresh and dry matter than their counterparts grown in C40 soils amended at half the manufacturer's recommended rate of Bioplant, and the former combination gave the highest N uptake of 0.85 g N/pot, which shows that C40 and Bioplant at the manufacturer's recommended rate are a suitable mixture for growth of lettuce in the Toje Series. Thus, the combination of the conditioner at the manufacturer's recommended rate with 40 parts of compost to 60 parts of soil on (v/v) seems to be the ideal condition for lettuce production.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Results from the work have shown that Bioplant as a conditioner when applied to the Rhodic Kandiustalf at the manufacturer's recommended rate during land preparation boosts N uptake and increases yield of lettuce. For better and more efficient utilization of Bioplant, it is ideal to apply it in combination with some amount of compost.

It is recommended for Bioplant to be used in combination with compost or decomposed organic manure for better yield if the organic matter content of the soil is low. Under conditions of high organic matter contents of soils, Bioplant could be used

#### REFERENCES

- Akumah, A. M., Nartey, E., Ofosu-Budu, G., Ewusie, E., Offei, B., and Adamtey, N. (2021). Innovations in market crop waste compost production: use of black soldier fly larvae and biochar. *Int. J. Recycl. Organ. Waste Agric.* 10, 185–202. doi: 10.30486/ijrowa.2021.1899111.1071
- Blake, G. R., and Hartge, K. H. (1986). "Bulk density," in *Methods of Soil Analysis*, Part 1—Physical and Mineralogical Methods, 2nd Edn., ed A. Klute (Madison, WI: American Society of Agronomy), 363–382.
- Bray, R. H., and Kurtz, L. T. (1945). Determination of total, organic, and available forms of phosphorus in soils. Soil Sci. 59, 39–46.
- Buri, M. M., Issaka, R. N., and Wakatsuki, T. (2005). Extent and management of low pH soils in Ghana. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 51, 755–759. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-0765.2005.tb00107.x
- Chang, E. H., Chung, R. S., and Tsai, Y. H. (2007). Effect of different application rates of organic fertilizer on soil enzyme activity and microbial population. *Soil Sci. Plant Nutr.* 53, 132–140. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-0765.2007.00122.x
- Chen, M., Cui, Y., Bai, F., and Wang, J. (2013). Effect of two biogas residues' application on copper and zinc fractionation and release in different soils. J. Environ. Sci. 25, 1865–1873. doi: 10.1016/s1001-0742(12)60246-0
- Day, P.R. (1965). "Particle fractionation and particle-size analysis," in *Methods* of Soil Analysis, Part 1—Physical and Mineralogical Methods, ed A. Klute (Madison, WI: American Society of Agronomy), 545–567.
- Dutta, S., Pal, R., Chakraborty, A., and Chakrabarti, K. (2003). Influence of integrated plant nutrient supply system on soil quality restoration in a red and laterite soil: *Einfluss integrierter* pflanzennährstoff versorgung auf die wiederherstellun der bodenqualität von rotem und laterit boden. *Arch. Agron. Soil Sci.* 49, 631–637. doi: 10.1080/03650340310001599722
- Eze, P. N. (2008). Characterization, Classification and Pedogenesis of Soils on a Legon catena in the Accra Plains, Ghana. M.Phil. Thesis, University of Ghana, Legon, Accra.
- Garcia-Gil, J. C., Ceppi, S. B., Velasco, M. I., Polo, A., and Senesi, N. (2004). Long-term effects of amendment with municipal solid waste compost on the elemental and acidic functional group composition and pH-buffer capacity of soil humic acids. *Geoderma* 121, 135–142. doi: 10.1016/j.geoderma.2003.11.004
- Gastal, F., and Saugier, B. (2006). Relationships between nitrogen uptake and carbon assimilation in whole plants of tall fescue. *Plant Cell Environ.* 12, 407–418. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.1989.tb01956.x
- Glaser, B., Wiedner, K., Seelig, S., Schmidt, H.-P., and Gerber, H. (2015). Biochar organic fertilizers from natural resources as substitute for mineral fertilizers. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* 35, 667–678. doi: 10.1007/s13593-014-0251-4
- Gong, W., Yan, X. Y., Wang, J. Y., Hu, T. X., and Gong, Y. B. (2009). Longterm manuring and fertilization effects on soil organic carbon pools under a

without compost. Bioplant should be applied to the soil wellahead of seeding or planting to boost microbial activity and mineralization to synchronize nutrient availability with uptake.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made substantial intellectual contributions to the work and approved it for publication.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the Plant Protection and Regulatory Services Directorate of the Ministry of Food and Agriculture, Ghana, for the provision of the Bioplant conditioner.

wheat-maize cropping system in North China Plain. *Plant Soil* 314, 67–76. doi: 10.1007/s11104-008-9705-2

- Jones, J. W., Koo, J., Naab, J. B., Bostick, W. M., Traore, S., and Graham, W. D. (2006). Integrating stochastic models and in-situ sampling for monitoring soil carbon sequestration. *Agric. Syst.* 94, 52–62. doi: 10.1016/j.agsy.2005.06.023
- Kammann, C. I., Schmidt, H.-P., Messerschmidt, N., Linsel, S., Steffens, D., Müller, C., et al. (2015). Plant growth improvement mediated by nitrate capture in co-composted biochar. *Sci. Rep.* 5:11080. doi: 10.1038/srep11080
- Latifah, O., Ahmed, O. H., and Majid, N. M. A. (2018). Soil pH buffering capacity and nitrogen availability following compost application in a tropical acid soil. *Compost Sci. Utiliz.* 26, 1–15. doi: 10.1080/1065657X.2017.1329039
- McKenzie, N. J., Jacquier, D. J., Isbell, R. F., and Brown, K. L. (2004). Australian Soils and Landscapes: An Illustrated Compendium. Collingwood, VIC: CSIRO Publishing.
- Meena, M. D., Joshi, P. K., Jat, H. S., Chinchmalatpure, A. R., Narjary, B., Sheoran, P., et al. (2016). Changes in biological and chemical properties of saline soil amended with municipal solid waste compost and chemical fertilizers in a mustard-pearl millet cropping system. *Catena* 140, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.catena.2016.01.009
- Murphy, J., and Riley, J. P. (1962). A modified single solution method for the determination of phosphate in natural waters. *Anal. Chim. Acta* 27, 31–36.
- Nartey, E., Dowuona, G. N., Ahenkorah, Y., Mermut, A. R., and Tiessen, H. (1997). Amounts of distribution of some forms of phosphorus in ferruginous soils of the interior savanna zone of Ghana l. *Ghana J. Agric. Sci.* 30, 135–143.
- Obiri-Nyarko, F. (2012). Ameliorating soil acidity in Ghana: a concise review of approaches. *ARPN J. Sci. Technol.* 2, ICESR 2012. Available online at: https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.674.5376&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Ros, M., Hernandez, M. T., and Garcia, C. (2003). Soil microbial activity after restoration of a semiarid soil by organic amendments. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 35, 463–469. doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00298-5
- SRID MoFA (2007). National Crop Production Estimates 2002-2006. Technical Bulletin. Statistical Research and Information Department, Ministry of Food and Agriculture, Ghana.
- SRID MoFA (2019). Agriculture in Ghana: Facts and Figures. Technical Bulletin. Statistical Research and Information Department, Ministry of Food and Agriculture, Ghana.
- Sulemana, N., Nartey, E. K., Abekoe, M. K., Adjadeh, T. A., and Darko, D. A. (2021). Use of biochar-compost for phosphorus availability to maize in a concretionary ferric lixisol in Northern GHANA. *Agronomy* 11, 359. doi: 10.3390/agronomy11020359

- Tandy, S., Healey, J. R., Nason, M. A., Williamson, J. C., and Jones, D. L. (2009). Remediation of metal polluted mine soil with compost: co-composting versus incorporation. *Environ. Pollut.* 157, 690–697. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2008.08.006
- Yawson, D. O., Armah, F. A., Afrifa, E. K. A., and Dadzie, S. K. N. (2010). Ghana's fertilizer subsidy policy: early field lessons from the Central Region. J. Sustain. Dev. Africa 12:191–203. Available online at: http://www.jsd-africa.com/Jsda/ V12No3
- Zhang, H., Xu, M., and Zhang, F. (2009). Long-term effects of manure application on grain yield under different cropping systems and ecological conditions in China. J. Agric. Sci. 147, 31. doi: 10.1017/S0021859608008265

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Nartey, Darko and Sulemana. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Nutrient Deficiencies Are Key Constraints to Grain Legume Productivity on "Non-responsive" Soils in Sub-Saharan Africa

Frederick P. Baijukya<sup>1\*†</sup>, Joost Van Heerwaarden<sup>2†</sup>, Angelinus C. Franke<sup>3</sup>, Greta J. Van den Brand<sup>2</sup>, Samson Foli<sup>2</sup>, Ludy Keino<sup>4</sup>, Thobias Seitz<sup>2</sup>, Lenoir Servan<sup>2</sup>, Bernard Vanlauwe<sup>5†</sup> and Ken E. Giller<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA), Natural Resource Management Research Area, Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, <sup>2</sup> Plant Production Systems, Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands, <sup>3</sup> Soil, Crop and Climate Sciences, University of the Free State, Bloemfontein, South Africa, <sup>4</sup> International Centre for Research in Agroforestry (ICRAF), Soil and Plant Analysis Laboratory, Nairobi, Kenya, <sup>5</sup> International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA), Natural Resource Management Research Area, Nairobi, Kenya

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Andrews Opoku, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Radha Prasanna, Indian Agricultural Research Institute (ICAR), India Rechiatu Asei, Sunyani Technical University, Ghana

#### \*Correspondence:

Frederick P. Baijukya f.baijukya@cgiar.org orcid.org/0000-0003-2586-2013

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 10 March 2021 Accepted: 18 October 2021 Published: 10 November 2021

#### Citation:

Baijukya FP, Van Heerwaarden J, Franke AC, Van den Brand GJ, Foli S, Keino L, Seitz T, Servan L, Vanlauwe B and Giller KE (2021) Nutrient Deficiencies Are Key Constraints to Grain Legume Productivity on "Non-responsive" Soils in Sub-Saharan Africa. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:678955. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.678955 Leguminous plants are known to require phosphorus fertilizers and inoculation with nitrogen fixing rhizobia for optimum yield but other nutrients may also be lacking. In this study, the most limiting nutrients for legume growth were determined in soils where the crops had not responded to P and rhizobial inoculation in field trials, using the double pot technique. Soils were collected from 17 farmers' fields in West Kenya, Northern Nigeria, Eastern and Southern Rwanda, South-west and North-west Sierra Leone. Plant growth and mean biomass were measured on soils to which a full nutrient solution, containing phosphorus (P), potassium (K), magnesium (Mg), sulfur (S) and micronutrients (MN) were added, and which were compared to a control (no nutrient added), and individual omissions of each nutrient. The relationship between soil properties and nutrient deficiencies was explored. Nutrient limitations were found to differ between soils, both within and across countries. Generally, each soil was potentially deficient in at least one nutrient, with K, P, Mg, MN and S emerging as most limiting in 88, 65, 59, 18, and 12% of tested soils, respectively. While K was the most limiting nutrient in soils from Kenya and Rwanda, P was most limiting in soils from Nigeria. P and K were equally limiting in soils from Sierra Leone. Mg was found limiting in two soils from Kenya and three soils from Rwanda and one soil each in Nigeria and Sierra Leone. Micronutrients were found to be limiting in one soil from Nigeria and one soil from Rwanda. Estimates of nutrient deficiency using growth and mean biomass were found to be correlated with each other although the latter proved to be a more sensitive measure of deficiency. With few exceptions, the relation between soil parameters and nutrient deficiencies was weak and there were no significant relations between deficiency of specific nutrients and the soil content of these elements. Although our results cannot be translated directly to the field, they confirm that individual and multiple nutrient deficiencies were common in these "non-responsive" soils and may have contributed to reported low yields. This highlights the need for balanced nutrition in legume production in SSA.

Keywords: missing nutrients, sustainability, double-pot technique, balanced nutrition, enhanced productivity, smallholder farms

## INTRODUCTION

Grain legumes, particularly cowpea (Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp), groundnut (Arachis hypogaea L.), soybean (Glycine max L. Merril) and common bean (Phaseolus vulgaris L.), play important roles in the livelihoods of smallholder farmers in sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) (Nedumaran et al., 2015; Vanlauwe et al., 2019). Household surveys generally identify grain legumes as an affordable source of dietary protein in the diets of the poor (Latham, 1997) and as a source of cash income, especially for women (Odendo et al., 2011). Across the savannah regions of West Africa cowpea and groundnut residues are fed to livestock as protein supplements when animal feeds are in short supply (Tarawali and Mohamed-Saleem, 1995; Savadogo et al., 2000) while rotation of grain legumes with cereals has been reported to enhance cereal yields on smallholder farms (Franke et al., 2017). Further, legumes are also known to be a critical source of folic acid, a necessary nutrient for prenatal and early childhood health, thus a potent tool to fight childhood stunting (Smith and Haddad, 2014; Bevis, 2015).

Despite their importance, legume yields on smallholder farms remain far below their potential, largely because the crops are grown on infertile soils without adding fertilizer (Sanchez et al., 1997). Integrated soil fertility management (ISFM) interventions, including use of P fertilizers, animal manure, composts, inoculants and seeds of improved varieties can increase productivity of grain legumes (Giller et al., 2013) but vield responses measured in field experiments are known to vary considerably (Ronner et al., 2016; Van Heerwaarden et al., 2018). Such variation may partly reflect the effect of additional nutrient constraints, something which has been observed explicitly in crops such as maize (Franke et al., 2008). The fact that local deficiencies of specific soil nutrients can limit crop yields and fertilizer responses would argue for more frequent field evaluations to detect such problems, in order to set priorities for future soil fertility management in the areas under study. Unfortunately, such in situ studies are typically expensive and hard to implement due to logistical, material and environmental constraints (Gibson et al., 1999). As a complement to such studies therefore, nutrient omission experiments performed in pots under controlled greenhouse conditions have been proposed as a powerful and cost-effective tool to identify key nutrient deficiencies in soils (Janssen, 1990). Although the transferability of results from such studies to natural conditions may be limited, because the sampled soil may not fully represent the field conditions, the technique has the advantage of being relatively quick and inexpensive, allowing soil limiting nutrients to be examined individually, with sufficient replication and in absence of complicating factors such as water stress and the occurrence of pests and diseases (Gibson et al., 1999).

This paper analyses a set of soils from selected sites in western Kenya, Nigeria, Sierra Leone, and Rwanda where grain legumes had failed to respond to added P fertilizer or rhizobial inoculation—so-called "non-responsive" soils (Vanlauwe et al., 2015). Our aim was to identify specific nutrient deficiencies that may constrain legume growth and to provide information that may help design future field-based studies into appropriate soil fertility amendments in the region.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Data Sources**

A database containing 672 data points (soil-nutrient-growth period combinations) was compiled from five greenhousenutrient omission experiments conducted at the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA)-Kano station in Nigeria (in 2012), the Rwandan Agriculture Board Rubona Research Station (2013), the Sierra Leone Agricultural Research Institute (SLARI) in Sierra Leone (2013) and the University of Eldoret in Kenya (2015), all employing a double pot technique. Results from the experiment in Kenya were reported by Keino et al. (2015), and are included in the present analysis for cross country comparison.

### The Double-Pot Method

The double pot method is a rapid procedure used in diagnosing deficient plant nutrients in soils (Janssen, 1990). The set-up of the pots is as presented in Figure 1. Seedlings of test plants are sown in restricted quantity of soil placed in the upper pot (Pot 1), which has a gauze at the bottom. The growing roots pass through the gauze and reach the nutrient solution (in Pot 2) in which the desired test nutrient is omitted. The soil in Pot 1 is kept moist by irrigating with distilled water through a pipe filled with quartz. In this set up, two sources of nutrients are provided, which the plant can access simultaneously. The first is the test-soil itself, and the second the defined nutrient solution. By omitting one selected nutrient in the solution, the plant is forced to draw this nutrient from the soil. If the soil does not supply sufficient of this omitted nutrient, the plant will suffer from deficiency symptoms, such as limited growth and leaf deficiency symptoms. Such symptoms are visible in early growth stages, so that conclusions about further development and yield can be inferred after a few weeks.





FIGURE 2 | Map showing location of farms (yellow diamond shape) where soils used in this study were collected from. Colored shading marks different agro-ecological zones.

### **Experimental Soils, Sampling, and Analysis**

Soils were collected from farmers' fields in Western Kenya (5 soils); Northern Nigeria (3 soils); the Northern (1 soil), Southern (2 soils) and Eastern (1 soil) provinces of Rwanda; Southwest (2 soils), and North-west (3 soils) Sierra Leone (Figure 2). Areas chosen for soil sampling were among the impact zones in which the N2Africa Project (www.n2africa.com) operated. In Kenya, Nigeria and Rwanda, previous agronomic experiments conducted in these soils (between 2009 and 2013) indicated poor yields of grain legumes with insignificant response to P fertilization and rhizobia inoculation (Van Heerwaarden et al., 2018). In Sierra Leone, soils were collected from fields where researchers suspected that nutrient deficiencies were limiting cowpea and soybean. The names of locations, GPS readings of fields and types of legumes grown prior to soil sampling are summarized in Table 1.

From each field  $\sim$ 60–70 kg of top soil (0–20 cm) was collected at 15-20 points in a zig-zag pattern across the field, using a spade or a hand hoe. The soil portions from each field were mixed to form a composite representative sample, air-dried, sieved to pass a 5 mm mesh then put in pots, each carrying 250 g. Roughly 200 g of soil per site was taken for chemical and physical analysis at Crop Nutrition Laboratory Services (CROPNUTS) in Nairobi, Kenya (for soils collected in Kenya and Rwanda); or the IITA-analytical laboratory at Ibadan, Nigeria (for soils collected in Nigeria and Sierra Leone). Soils were analyzed for particle sizes (sand, silt, and clay) using the hydrometer method (Gee and Or, 2002), pH in a 1:2 soil water volume ratio, total N using Kjeldahl method, soil organic carbon (SOC) by Walkley-Black dichromate oxidation method Nelson and Sommers (1982) and available P by Olsen method (Nelson and Sommers, 1982). Exchangeable cations (Ca, Mg, and K) were determined after Mehlich 3 extraction (Mehlich, 1984) at CROPNUTS, whereas the 0.1 M NH<sub>4</sub>OACc extraction method (Thomas, 1982) was used at IITA-Ibadan.

 
 TABLE 1 | Names of locations of farms where experimental soils were collected and corresponding legume grown on field before soil sampling.

Country	Site	GPS	reading	Legume planted	
		Latitude	Longitude		
Nigeria	Kachia	9.52083°	7.57065°	Cowpea	
	Soba	10.59316°	8.03064°	Cowpea	
	Garko	11.39364°	8.53008°	Soybean	
Kenya	Masaba	0.19997°	34.46061°	Soybean	
	Kakamega1	0.20722°	34.67233°	Common bean	
	Kakamega 2	0.20406°	34.66817°	Common bean	
	Butere	0.19759°	34.46581°	Soybean	
	Butula	0.31994°	34.28025°	Soybean	
Rwanda	Cyabingo	1.56732°	29.67895°	Common bean	
	Kawangire	1.80811°	30.45027°	Common bean	
	Nyarubaka	2.10722°	30.14798°	Soybean	
	Musambira	1.99203°	29.86221°	Soybean	
Sierra Leone	Gbombtrait	8.20059°	-12.43631°	Soybean	
	Bondajuma	8.31088°	-10.84820°	-	
	Kodenbotihun	8.16726°	-12.43614°	Cowpea	
	Foya Junction	8.183589°	-11.40030°	-	
	MeriCurve	9.13493°	-12.90843°	Cowpea	

Most soils were acidic (pH 4.2 to 5.5), except soil Kawangile and soil Nyarubaka from Rwanda and soil Garko from Nigeria, had a pH between 6.0 and 6.1 (**Table 2**). It is difficult to assign minimum or maximum threshold values for soil organic carbon (SOC) as the values depend very much on texture. However, adapting criteria from Landon (1991) to indicate low, medium and high levels of SOC for top soils of different texture in the tropics, it was low for soils in Kenya (except soil Kakamega 2) and soils in Nigeria, but was high for soils in Rwanda (except soil

Country of origin	Site	pН	Total N	oc	Avail. P	-	ole cations (cm	ol <sub>c</sub> kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Par	ticle size	e (g kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Textural class*
			(%)	(%) (%)	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	к	Ca	Mg	Clay	Sand	Silt	
Nigeria	Kachia	5.1	0.09	0.93	1.0	0.16	1.93	0.95	330	470	200	SCL
	Soba	5.5	0.07	0.71	2.3	0.10	1.13	0.65	170	470	360	L
	Garko	6.0	0.05	0.55	trace	0.12	1.45	0.78	110	690	200	SL
Kenya	Masaba	4.7	0.13	1.50	4.4	0.16	1.10	0.51	300	540	160	SCL
	Kakamega 1	5.1	0.24	3.13	7.3	0.18	4.34	1.70	320	480	200	SCL
	Kakamega 2	5.0	0.20	2.59	4.6	0.17	3.22	0.93	320	520	160	SCL
	Butere	4.9	0.13	1.25	2.1	0.10	1.03	0.39	180	600	220	SL
	Butula	5.0	0.15	1.58	6.2	0.16	2.49	0.98	240	580	140	SCL
Rwanda	Cyabingo	5.0	0.12	2.33	8.4	0.12	1.30	0.22	329	451	220	SCL
	Kawangire	6.0	0.21	3.48	83.0	0.12	2.62	0.51	489	371	140	С
	Nyarubaka	6.1	0.20	2.27	61.1	0.06	0.51	0.14	209	672	120	SCL
	Musambira	4.6	0.09	1.42	13.2	0.09	0.08	0.02	409	551	40	SC
Sierra Leone	Gbombtrait	4.9	0.31	3.00	3.4	0.31	3.30	0.71	220	600	180	SCL
	Bondajuma	5.2	0.19	2.60	3.6	0.30	3.90	0.58	200	680	120	SCL
	Kodenbotihun	4.5	0.18	2.40	3.3	0.17	1.60	0.38	340	480	180	SCL
	Foya Junction	4.5	0.37	2.80	10.0	0.43	3.70	0.72	240	600	160	SCL
	MeriCurve	4.2	0.30	2.80	3.2	0.33	2.50	0.53	260	600	140	SCL

TABLE 2 | Top (0–20 cm) soil chemical and physical properties of the soils used in the experiments.

Textural class<sup>\*</sup>; C, Clay, SC, Sandy-Clay; SCL, Sandy-Clay-Loam; SL, Sandy-Loam; L, Loam; S, Sandy.

Musambira) and soils in Sierra Leone. All soils were low in N, K, Mg and Ca applications as these nutrients were available in low levels. In most soils, except soils Kawangire and Nyarubaka from Rwanda, available P was below  $10 \text{ mg kg}^{-1}$  indicating that crops would respond to P fertilizer application (Landon, 1991).

#### **Nutrient Treatments**

Seven N-free nutrient treatments were considered across countries. These included two treatments aimed at establishing the response of soybean to the application of all nutrients minus N: 1. Control (no nutrients added), 2. Complete (P, K, Mg, Ca, S, and a combination of micronutrients (MN) Mo, B, Zn, Cu, Mo and Fe) added. The remaining five treatments evaluated omission of a single macronutrient and a combination of micronutrients in turn: 3.-P; 4. -K; 5. -Mg; 6. -S; 7. -MN. A -Ca treatment was not included because plant roots cannot not grow in Ca free nutrient solution (Janssen, 1974).

Salts, concentrations, chemical forms and rates of nutrients applied in different experiments are shown in **Table 3**. In Nigeria the concentration of nutrients was derived from a standard Hoagland's No. 2 solution (Hewitt, 1966). In Kenya, Rwanda and Sierra Leone the concentration of nutrients was derived from a standard Hoagland No. 2 solution in a half dilution and modified for the specific use with soybeans (Paradiso et al., 2012); the ion concentration in the Complete treatment was (in mM): P 0.5, K 3.0, Ca 2.5, Mg 1.0, S 1.0; (in  $\mu$ M): Fe 60.0, Mn 7.4, Zn 0.96, Cu 1.04, B 7.13, Mo 0.01.

## **Experimental Procedures**

Soybean was used as the test plant. Test varieties were TGx1740-2F for the experiments in Kenya and Rwanda; TGx1448-2E in Nigeria and TGx1951-4F in Sierra Leone. Before sowing, soybean seeds were inoculated with rhizobia inoculant Legumefix (supplied by Legume Technology UK) for experiments in Nigeria, Rwanda and Sierra Leone, and with Biofix (supplied by MEA Kenya ltd) in Kenya. Inoculation followed a two-step method described in Somasegaran and Hoben, 1994. Three to four soybean seeds per pot were sown which were thinned to single uniform plants, five days after emergence (DAE). The top pots were watered daily with distilled water to keep the soils at field capacity. The nutrient solutions (with pH adjusted between 6.0 and 6.5 using NaOH) were added in Pot 2, 5 DAE and renewed every 8-10 days. The experiments were laid out in a completely randomized design (CRD) with four replications, except in Sierra Leone where three replications were used. Experimental factors were soil and nutrient solution. To allow for destructive sampling at 3-4 intervals, an extra 3-4 pots per treatment per replication were included.

# Observations, Harvesting, and Measurements

From 10 days after emergence (DAE) onwards, regular observations were made on the experiments to detect visual nutrient deficiency symptoms in the leaves. Plant growth was determined at three growth periods (**Table 4**) through destructive sampling by cutting the plants at soil level followed by measuring and comparing shoot dry weight. Fresh weight (FW) was

Nutrient	Compound	Concentration (mg /l)					
		Nigeria	Kenya and Rwanda	Sierra Leone			
P	K <sub>2</sub> HPO <sub>4</sub>	200	_	102.1			
	H <sub>3</sub> PO <sub>4</sub>	-	49.0	-			
	H <sub>2</sub> NaO <sub>4</sub> P. 2H <sub>2</sub> O	-	-	58.6			
К	K <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub>	-	207.3	-			
	KCI	750	-	447.6			
Mg	MgSO4·7H <sub>2</sub> O	200	246.4	493.0			
	MgCl <sub>2</sub> .6H <sub>2</sub> O (only in–S)	950	203.3	-			
	MgCO <sub>3</sub> (only in–S)	-	-	42.2			
S	MgSO <sub>4</sub> ·7H <sub>2</sub> O	-	-	-			
	$K_2SO_4$ (only in -Mg)	174	174.3	-			
Ca	$CaCl_2 \cdot 2H_2O$	1100	368.0	596.6			
	CaSO <sub>4</sub>		-	435.0			
	CaHPO <sub>4.</sub> 2H <sub>2</sub> O	1000	-	-			
Mn	MnCl <sub>2</sub> ·4H <sub>2</sub> O	1.970	1.465	-			
	MnSO <sub>4.</sub> H <sub>2</sub> O	-	-	3.170			
В	H <sub>3</sub> BO <sub>3</sub>	2.860	0.441	1.100			
Cu	CuSO <sub>4</sub> ·5H <sub>2</sub> O	0.080	0.260	0.650			
Zn	ZnSO <sub>4</sub> .7H <sub>2</sub> O	0.220	0.276	0.690			
Мо	Na2MoO4 ·2H2O	0.140	0.002	-			
	(NH4) <sub>6</sub> Mo <sub>7</sub> O <sub>24</sub>	-	-	0.080			
Fe	FeCl <sub>3.</sub> 6H <sub>2</sub> O	0.100	-	0.100			

**TABLE 3** | Salt form and concentrations used to prepare the nitrogen-free nutrient solutions before application to the plants.

**TABLE 4** | Harvesting periods (days after emergence for Nigeria, Kenya and Rwanda; days after planting for Sierra Leone) followed at each intermediate dry matter determination in different experiments.

Experiment	First harvest	Second harvest	Third harvest
Nigeria	21	26	31
Kenya	14	21	28
Rwanda	14	26	34
Sierra Leone	15	20	25

recorded, followed by oven drying of plant shoots at  $60^{\circ}$ C to constant weight.

### Calculations

Biomass accumulation in treatments where a single nutrient had been omitted was compared with the biomass in the treatment with all nutrients applied, which is expected to have the largest biomass accumulation due to optimal conditions for growth. The concept of sufficiency quotient (Janssen, 1974) was used to measure availability of nutrients in a specific soil. Nutrient sufficiency quotient (SQ) is an index of the difference in growth between plants on a deficient and on a complete solution, because of the difference in nutrient availability. It may be estimated by determining the relative increase in plant weight (Rs) and the mean growth rate of plants at given time t as follows:

$$Rs = (1/S) (dS/dt)$$
(1)

where Rs is the relative growth rate; S = shoot dry weight in g and t = time in days.

Because of exponential growth, the mean growth at any given time is then estimated using the relation;

$$Rs = (\ln S2 - \ln S1)/(t2 - t1)$$
(2)

The SQ of respective nutrient elements are estimated as;

$$SQ_{x} = (Rs) - x/(Rs) C$$
(3)

Where;  $SQ_x =$  sufficiency quotient for nutrient element in question, (Rs)-x = Relative growth rate of plants growing in nutrient solutions with x (nutrient element) omitted and (Rs) C = Relative growth rate of plants growing on complete nutrient solution. Since the exact variance of a ratio of Rs-x and Rs-C is undefined, we express the relative deficiency as a difference, rather than a ratio, so that the standard error of the estimate can be calculated exactly using the statistical procedure described below.

We thereby define the sufficiency difference SD<sub>x</sub>, as:

$$SD_{x} = (Rs) - x - (Rs) C$$
(4)

Values of  $SD_x$  significantly less than 0 provide evidence for deficiency of that particular nutrient.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was done using the programming language R (version 2.15.1). Data consisted of shoot dry weights (dwt\_shoot) measured at three time points (time) for three to four replicates per soil and omitted nutrient (omitted\_nutrient).

To evaluate evidence for deficiency of individual nutrients in the soil, the following linear mixed model was used to estimate the relative growth of each omitted nutrient treatment:

A soil and replication specific time term was added as a random effect to account for repeated measurement in time by modeling the average growth per soil per replicate. The fixed terms *soil* and *soil:time* represent the average intercept and growth rate per soil. The complete nutrient treatment was defined as the reference level such that the coefficients for the interaction term interaction *soil:omitted\_nutrient* corresponds to the difference in  $ln(dwt\_shoot)$  of each omission treatment for a particular soil with respect to the complete treatment at t=0 and the coefficient for the interaction term: *soil:omitted\_nutrient:time* represents the soil-specific regression slope of  $ln(dwt\_shoot)$  against time, relative to the complete nutrient solution. As such, the latter provides a direct estimate of the sufficiency difference, SD<sub>x</sub> for the different omitted nutrients, with a significantly negative t-statistic indicating deficiency.

Similarly, the model:  $ln(dwt\_shoot) \sim$ soil+soil:omitted\_nutrient was used to evaluate the effects of specific nutrient deficiencies in individual soils on average shoot biomass accumulation. Data points with residuals larger or smaller than 4 standard deviations were removed before fitting final models for estimation.

Soil parameters were summarized per country and their pairwise correlations were calculated and visualized with bi-plots based on principal component analysis of the scaled parameters. The relationship between values of  $SD_x$  and average biomass for different soils and individual soil parameters was evaluated by linear regression with a correction for country.

#### RESULTS

#### **Visual Deficiency Symptoms**

In most cases, multiple deficiency symptoms occurred on the same plant simultaneously (**Table 5**). Deficiencies manifested by necrosis and yellowing of older leaves were common in all experimental soils and treatments, with severe symptoms recorded on -P and -K treatments in Kenya and Rwanda. P deficient plants were observed across soils in Kenya and Sierra Leone with Control and -P treatments. K deficiency symptoms were evident at an early growth stage (10 to 12 DAE) in the Control in Rwanda and across experimental soils in Kenya, Rwanda and Sierra Leone with the -K treatments. Mg deficiency symptoms were observed across soils and treatments in Rwanda, and in all soils in Kenya and Nigeria under -Mg treatment. Symptoms of Mo deficiency were observed on soil Masaba from Kenya with -MN treatment, and across soils from Nigeria under the Control and -MN treatments.

# Sufficiency Difference for Omitted Nutrients

One soil from Soba, Nigeria had significantly negative sufficiency differences for all tested nutrient treatments (Table 6). Of the 16 remaining soils, 10 soils showed growth reduction due to deficiencies in one or more nutrients, with -K (9 soils), -P (4 soils), -Mg (4 soils), -S (two soils) and -MN (2 soils) treatments having sufficiency differences significantly below 0 (Table 5). Potassium (K) deficiency was observed in Butula and Masaba soils in Kenya, Garko and Soba soils in Nigeria, Cyabingo, Musambira, and Nyarubaka soils in Rwanda, as well as Bondajuma and Kodenbotihun soils in Sierra Leone. Significant P deficiency was observed in Bondajuma, Foya Junction and Kodenbotihun soils in Sierra Leone and Soba soil in Nigeria. Magnesium (Mg) deficiency was found to reduce growth in soil Kakamega 2 in Kenya and soils Cyabingo and Musambira in Rwanda. Poor growth due to micronutrient deficiency was only detected on the Rwandan Musambira soil. Interestingly, three of the soils with evidence for nutrient deficiencies, had the controls not showing significant reduction in growth rate.

#### **Relative Shoot Biomass**

Results for relative shoot biomass (**Table 7**), revealed more evidence for nutrient deficiency than growth rate. In addition to the Nigerian Soba soil, which again had significantly reduced biomass for all nutrient treatments except S, 16 soils were deficient for one or more nutrients. Potassium deficiency was again the most common (14

Treatment	Kenya	Nigeria	Rwanda	Sierra Leone
Control	From 10 DAE, in all soils; stunted plants with dark green leaves (P)	From 17 DAE, in all soils; reddish spots, interveinal chlorosis and yellowing of older leaves (N, Mg, Mo)	From 12 DAE, in all soils; yellowing and necrosis of margins of older leaves, early leaf drop (N, K and Mg)	From 12 DAE, in all soils stunted plants with dark green leaves (P)
Complete	From 20 DAE, in all soils; yellowing of older leaves (N)	No observed deficiency symptoms	From 17 DAE, in all soils; older leaves yellow (N, Mg)	From 20 DAE, in all soils; older leaves deep yellow (N)
-P	From 15 DAE, in all soils; stunted plants with dark green younger leaves, older leaves deep yellow (N, P)	From 12 DAE, in all soils; yellowing of older leaves (N)	From 17 DAE; in all soils, yellowing of older leaves with severe interveinal chlorosis (N, Mg)	From 12 DAE, in all soils stunted plants with dark green young leaves (P), old leaves yellow (N)
-К	From 12 DAE, in Masaba soils; older leaves pale yellow, necrotic, leaves dropping early (N, K, Mg)	No observed deficiency symptoms	From 12 DAE, in all soils; older leaves pale yellow, strongly necrotic and dropping. Severe in soil Cyabingo and soil Musambira (N, K, Mg).	From 12 DAE, in all soils; yellowing of older leaves, grey-brown spot progressive from older to younger leaves (N, K)
-Mg	From 10 DAE, in all soils; interveinal chlorosis yellowing of older leaves, early leaf drop (Mg, K)	From 11 DAE, in all soils; interveinal chlorosis on older leaves, severe on plant growing in soil Garko (Mg)	From 10 DAE, in all soils; older leaves chlorotic and necrotic, severe in soil Cyabingo and soil Musambira (K, Mg)	No observed deficiency symptoms
–S	From 20 DAE, in Masaba and Butere soils; younger and older leaves pale (S)	No observed deficiency symptoms	No observed deficiency symptoms	No observed deficiency symptoms
-MN	From 20 ADE, across soils; Irregular leaves, thick and brittle, dark brown with irregular lesions progressing to necrosis (Mo, Bo)	From 17 DAE, in all soils; thick pale leaves, scorched and rolled younger leaves (Mo, N)	From 12 DAE, older leaves yellow with interveinal chlorosis (N, Mg)	No observed deficiency symptoms

TABLE 5 Symptoms of deficiency of nutrients (in bracket) and period when first observed on plants growing on a particular experimental soils for different treatments.

Country	Soil			Treatn	nent		
		Control	-P	-К	-Mg	-S	MN
Kenya	Butula	-0.008	ns	-0.049	-0.061	ns	ns
	Kakamega2	-0.006	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
	Masaba	-0.011	ns	-0.071	ns	ns	ns
Nigeria	Garko	-0.073	ns	-0.062	ns	ns	ns
	Kachia	-0.037	ns	ns	ns	ns	Ns
	Soba	-0.121	-0.087	-0.106	-0.073	-0.105	-0.097
Rwanda	Cyabingo	-0011	ns	-0.050	-0.049	ns	ns
	Kawangile	-0.042	ns	-0.023	Ns	ns	ns
	Musambila	-0.011	ns	ns	-0.047	ns	ns
	Nyarubaka	-0.002	ns	-0.065	ns	ns	ns
Sierra-Leone	Bondajuma	-0.049	-0.069	-0.071	ns	-0.009	ns
	Foya Junction	-0.059	-0.135	ns	ns	ns	-0.035
	Gbombtrait	-0.096	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
	Kodenbotihun	-0.122	-0.120	-0.098	ns	ns	ns
	MeriCurve	-0.041	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns

TABLE 6 Averages of the sufficiency difference of control and omitted nutrients (relative to complete) ordered per experimental soil and per P values.

Except for the Control, results are for treatments where values for sufficiency differences were significantly below zero (0), ns = not significant.

TABLE 7 | Averages of log biomass of control and omitted nutrients (relative to Complete) that were significantly below zero (0) ordered per experiment soil, ns = not significant.

Experiment	Soil	Treatments						
		Control	-P	-K	-Mg	-S	MN	
Kenya	Butula	-0.471	-0.310*	-0.678	-0.361	ns	ns	
	Butere	-0.521	-0.325*	-0.649	-0.358	ns	ns	
	Kakamega 1	-0.519	-0.317	-0.307	ns	ns	ns	
	Kakamega 2	-0.418	ns	-0.638	ns	ns	ns	
	Masaba	-0.541	ns	-0.571	ns	ns	ns	
Nigeria	Garko	-0.486	-0.444	ns	ns	-0.351	ns	
	Kachia	-0.887	-0.763	-0.623	ns	ns	ns	
	Soba	-1.057	-0.873	-0.929	-0.516	ns	-0.516	
Rwanda	Cyabingo	-0.507	ns	-0.891	-0.381	ns	ns	
	Kawangire	-0.119	ns	-0.765	-0.414	ns	ns	
	Musambira	-0.232	ns	-0.724	ns	ns	ns	
	Nyarubaka	-0.204	ns	-0.817	-0.364	ns	Ns	
Sierra Leone	Bondajuma	-0.616	-0.347	-0.371	Ns	-0.417	ns	
	Gbombrait	-0.603	-0.639	-0.451	Ns	ns	ns	
	Kondenbothium	-0.722	-0.385	-0.527	Ns	ns	ns	
	MeriCurve	-0.827	-0.595	ns	ns	ns	ns	
	Foya Junction	-1.088	ns	-0.654	-0.358	ns	ns	

soils), followed by phosphorus (10 soils), magnesium (8 soils), sulfur (2 soils) and micronutrients (1 soil). With the exception of soil Musambira in Rwanda, relative shoot biomass was significantly reduced in more than one nutrient treatment, and out of seventeen deficient soils, the relative biomass in the control treatment (no nutrient added) was significantly lower than in the complete nutrient solution in fourteen soils.

### Relationships Between Sufficiency Difference and Relative Shoot Biomass

Overall, the correlation between the sufficiency difference and relative shoot biomass was moderate though highly significant ( $R^2 = 0.30$ , p < 0.0001) (Figure 3). Out of 101 soil/nutrient combinations only 22 were significant for both measures. Significant results for growth were basically a subset of those for biomass, with only three instances where a significant



soil/nutrient combination was not significant for biomass. In contrast, 34 soil/nutrient combinations with significant reduction in biomass were not significant for growth. Considering significant results over both methods suggests that deficiencies of K, P, Mg, S, and MN occured in 82, 59, 47, 12, and 6% of tested soils, respectively.

# Relationship Between Soil Properties and Nutrient Deficiencies

Overall, weak relationships between specific nutrient deficiencies and individual soil properties were observed (**Figure 4**). Of all the relations tested, only soil N and K concentration had a significant relationship with -K for growth rate and with -Mg and -P for relative shoot biomass. Nutrient deficiency was never significantly correlated with the soil concentration of the missing nutrient.

### DISCUSSION

This study was the first to evaluate deficiencies of individual nutrients constraining legume growth in a diverse sample of "non-responsive" soils from SSA, providing evidence on the missing elements that could contribute to poor yields and nutrient responses in the region. Visual deficiency symptoms and decreased growth, as measured by sufficiency difference and mean shoot biomass, revealed that K, P, Mg and to lesser extent S, and MN were limiting legume production in the tested soils. Overall, all the tested soils lacked at least one nutrient, with the occurrence and extent of deficiency varying between soils within and across countries. This variability confirms that soil nutrient limitations are spatially heterogeneous, supporting the notion that soil fertility management amendments on smallholder farms in SSA could be improved by tailoring to local conditions (Giller et al., 2011; Vanlauwe et al., 2015). Our results confirm other

studies reporting wide-spread deficiencies of P and, to a lesser extent S, on maize in soils of West African savanna (Vanlauwe et al., 2002; Franke et al., 2008; Nziguheba et al., 2009, 2016) and in soils of eastern and southern Africa, including Western Kenya (Kihara et al., 2016), although evidence for deficiencies of K, Mg, and micronutrients in the literature is relatively rare (Van der Zaag, 2010).

It is noteworthy therefore that K and Mg deficiencies were frequently detected in the present study, suggesting that these nutrients are perhaps a frequent cause of the lack of response to P and rhizobial inoculation. Although further confirmation is needed through field trials it is likely that including K and Mg in legume-specific fertilizers could improve legume yields where non-responsive soils are frequent. Similarly, the limitations found for S and micronutrients (usually in association with P or K deficiency) are an indication that limitations of secondary and micronutrients are locally important but less frequent. With many countries in SSA becoming progressively committed to a policy of agricultural intensification, adequate availability of these nutrients can no longer be taken for granted since the use of improved crop varieties with only N and P fertilization will in the long-term invariably lead to greater crop removal and deficiencies of other nutrients. Application of secondary and MN on soils revealing secondary nutrient limitations is one of the effective ways to enhance fertilizer use efficiency, and this can be done efficiently by blending commonly available NPK fertilizers with secondary and micronutrients (Vanlauwe et al., 2015). Legume-specific fertilizers with a wider blend of nutrients have been developed and marketed in several countries of sub-Saharan Africa based on this work (Giller and Ronner, 2019).

Two other notable results in our study were the multiple deficiencies observed for the soil from Soba in Nigeria and the absence of P deficiency in Rwandan soils. We have no clear explanation for the former observation but absence of P limitation in Rwanda soils was possibly a result of extensive use of P-fertilizers stimulated by the government-supported program on crop intensification (Ndushabandi et al., 2018). The crop intensification programme in Rwanda provides subsidies on fertilizers and seeds and support farmers to market their crops.

Janssen (1990) quantified nutrient deficiency by the reduction in growth rate. Here we applied a statistical model to get accurate estimates of this reduction and corresponding mean relative biomass in a replicated experiment. Although correlation between both measures of nutrient deficiency was moderate, relative biomass estimation yielded more significant deficiencies than the sufficiency difference (Figure 2), suggesting superior sensitivity. It is possible that estimates of growth are sensitive to deviations from linearity in the measured time period. The fact that our growth measurements started relatively late (10-15 DAE), to elimate effects of seed nutrients, might have caused measures of slope (i.e., sufficiency difference) to be estimated less reliably. Nevertheless, our results suggest that relying on growth estimates alone may not be the best approach and that average relative biomass offers an appropriate measure of deficiency.



(%) and K (cmol/kg). Second row left to right: biomass reduction for -Mg, against K (ppm) N (%) and Mg (ppm). Bottom row left to right: biomass reduction for -P, against K (cmol/kg) N (%) and P (mg/kg). Results are shown for the model residuals after correcting for country.

## CONCLUSIONS

The present study examined a small range of soils from selected farmers' fields in four countries in SSA, identified nutrients limiting legume growth and provided data relevant for developing strategies and identified possible solutions to improve legume productivity. The double pot technique used here may not be as reliable as field experiments for soil nutrient diagnosis but the results nonetheless shed light on nutrients which could raise yields of legumes grown in soils with similar characteristics to those tested here. Based on our sample, and assuming representability, deficiencies of K, P, Mg, S and micronutrients seem to be wide-spread in non-responsive soils and were detected in 88, 65, 59, 18, and 18% of the soils, respectively. If these deficiencies indeed translate to reduced yields under field conditions, ignoring them will harm prospects for sustainable agricultural intensification in smallholder production. In that case, strategies for improvement of legume productivity should consider among others, blending of commonly available NPK fertilizers with secondary nutrients like Mg and S, and the MN, and organic resources amendments including animal manure (where available) to achieve a balanced crop nutrition. Application of these should take into account a targeted approach to address soil-specific deficient nutrients for a more efficient use of fertilizers and other inputs. Research is needed to verify the current results under field conditions and to define the extent of secondary and micronutrients limitation to crop growth in SSA.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, upon request without undue reservation.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

### FUNDING

We thank the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation for funding through a grant number OPP1020032 to Wageningen University

#### REFERENCES

- Bevis, L. E. (2015). Soil-to-human mineral transmission with an emphasis on zinc, selenium, and iodine. *Sci. Rev.* 3, 77–96. doi: 10.1007/s40362-014-0026-y
- Franke, A. C., Laberge, G., Oyewole, B. D., and Schulz, S. (2008). A comparison between legume technologies and fallow, and their effects on maize and soil traits, in two distinct environments of the West African savannah. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 82, 117–135. doi: 10.1007/s10705-008-9174-2
- Franke, A. C., van Den Brand, G. J., Vanlauwe, B., and Giller, K. E. (2017). Sustainable intensification through rotation with grain legumes: a review. Agri. Ecosyst. Envir. 261, 172–185. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2017.09.029
- Gee, W. G., and Or, D. (2002). "Particle-Size Analysis", in *Methods of Soil Analysis*. Book Series: 5 Part 4, eds. J. Dane and G.C. Topp (Soil Science Society of America), 255–293.
- Gibson, D. J., Connolly, J., Hartnett, D. C., and Weidenhamer, J. D. (1999). Designs for greenhouse studies of interactions between plants. *J. Ecol.* 87, 1–16. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2745.1999.00321.x
- Giller, K. E., Franke, A. C., Abaidoo, R., Baijukya, F., Bala, A., Boahen, S., et al. (2013). "N2Africa: putting nitrogen fixation to work for smallholder farmers in Africa", in Agro-ecological Intensification of Agricultural Systems in the African Highlands, eds. B. Vanlauwe, P.J.A. van Asten and G. Blomme (London: Routledge), 156–174.
- Giller, K. E., and Ronner, E. (2019). The Story of N2Africa: Putting Nitrogen Fixation to Work for Smallholder Farmers in Africa. Wageningen: Wageningen University and Research. Available online at: https://edepot.wur.nl/527074
- Giller, K. E., Tittonell, P., Rufino, M. C., Van Wijk, M., Zingore, S., Mapfumo, P., et al. (2011). Communicating complexity: Integrated assessment of trade-offs concerning soil fertility management within African farming systems to support innovation and development. *Agric. Syst.* 104, 191–203. doi: 10.1016/j.agsy.2010.07.002
- Hewitt, E. J. (1966). Sand and Water Culture Methods Used in the Study of Plant Nutrition. Technical Communication no 22 (revised). Commonwealth Bureau of Horticulture and Plantation Crops. East Malling, Maidstone, Kent, England.
- Janssen, B. H. (1974). A double pot technique for rapid soil testing. *Tropic.* Agricult. 51:2.
- Janssen, B. H. (1990). "A double pot technique as a tool in plant nutrition studies", in *Plant Nutrition-Physiology and Applications*. Development in Plant and soil Sciences Volume 41, ed. M.L. van Beusichem (Kluwer, Dordrecht), 759–763.
- Keino, L., Baijukya, F. P., Ng'etich, W., Otinga, A. N., Okalebo, J. R., Njoroge, R., et al. (2015). Nutrients limiting soybean (*Glycine max L.*) growth in Acrisols and Ferralsols of Western Kenya. *PLoS ONE* 10:145202. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145202
- Kihara, J., Nziguheba, G., Zingore, S., Coulibaly, A., Elisaba, A., Kabambe, V., et al. (2016). Understanding variability in crop response to fertilizer and amendments in sub-Saharan Africa. *Agric. Ecosyst. Envir.* 229, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2016.05.012
- Landon, J. R. (1991). Booker Tropical Soil Manual: A Handbook for Soil Survey and Agricultural Land Evaluation in the Tropics and Subtropics. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons, Inc, 133–135.
- Latham, M. C. (1997). *Human Nutrition in the Developing World*. FAO food and nutrition ser. no. 29, Rome.

to support the project N2Africa: Putting Nitrogen Fixation to Work for Smallholder Farmers in Africa (www.N2Africa.org).

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to the management of IITA-Kano station, Rwanda Agricultural Board at Rubona Station, University of Eldoret, Kenya and Sierra Leone Agricultural Research Institute (SLARI) in Sierra Leone for providing the space to conduct the experiments. Anne de Valença is acknowledged for helping in formatting and cleaning the data.

- Mehlich, A. (1984). Mehlich 3 soil extractant: a modification of Mehlich 2 extractant. Commun. in Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 15, 1409–1416. doi: 10.1080/00103628409367568
- Ndushabandi, E. N., Rutayisoma, C., Mwangi, L., and Bizimana, V. (2018). Crop Intensification Program (CIP) Citizen's Satisfaction Survey. Institute of Research and Dialogue for Peace (IRDP), Kigali Rwanda, 86.
- Nedumaran, S., Abinaya, P., Jyosthnaa, P., Shraavya, B., Parthasarathy, R., and Cynthia, B. (2015). Grain legumes production, consumption and trade trends in developing countries. Working Paper Series No 60. ICRISAT Research Program, Markets, Institutions and Policies. Patancheru 502 324, Telangana, India: International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics.
- Nelson, D. W., and Sommers, L. E. (1982). "Total carbon, organic carbon and organic matter", in *Methods of soil analysis. Part 2 Chemical and Microbiological Properties, Agronomy Series No.* 9, eds. A.L. Page, R.H. Miller and D.R. Keeney (ASA SSSA, Madison), 539-579.
- Nziguheba, G., Tossah, B. K., Diels, K., Franke, A. C., Aihou, K., Iwuafor, E. N. O., et al. (2009). Assessment of nutrient deficiencies in maize in nutrient omission trials and long-term field experiments in the West African Savanna. *Plant Soil* 314, 143–157. doi: 10.1007/s11104-008-9714-1
- Nziguheba, G., Zingore, S., Kihara, J., Merckx, R., Njoroge, S., and Otinga, A., et al. (2016). Phosphorus in smallholder farming systems of sub-Saharan Africa: implications for agricultural intensification. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems* 104, 321–340. doi: 10.1007/s10705-015-9729-y
- Odendo, M., Bationo, A., and Kimani, S. (2011). "Socio-economic contribution of legumes to livelihoods in sub-Saharan Africa", in Fighting Poverty in sub-Saharan Africa: *The Multiple Roles of Legumes in Integrated Soil Fertility Management*, eds. A. Bationo, B. Waswa, J. Okeyo, F. Maina, J. Kihara and U. Mokwunye (Dordrecht: Springer), 27–46.
- Paradiso, R., Buonomo, R., De Micco, V., Aronne, G., Palermo, M., Barbieri, G., et al. (2012). Soybean cultivar selection for bioregenerative life support systems (BLSSs)—hydroponic cultivation. *Adv. Space Res.* 50, 1501–1511. doi: 10.1016/j.asr.2012.07.025
- Ronner, E., Franke, A. C., Vanlauwe, B., Dianda, M., Edeh, E., Ukem, B., et al. (2016). Understanding variability in soybean yield and response to P-fertilizer and rhizobium inoculants on farmers' fields in northern Nigeria. *Field Crop Res.* 186, 133–145. doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2015.10.023
- Sanchez, P. A., Shepherd, J. D., Soule, M. J., Place, F. M., Bureish, R. J., Izac, A. N., et al. (1997). "Soil Fertility Replenishment in Africa: An investment in Natural Resource Capital", in *Replenishing Soil Fertility, Africa*, eds R.J. Buresh, P.A. Sanchez and F. Calhoun, SSSA Special Publication No 51 (Madison: Soil Science Society of America.), 1–46.
- Savadogo, M., Zemmelink, G., van Keulen, H., and Nianogo, A. J. (2000). Cowpea and groundnut haulms as supplements to sorghum stover: intake, digestibility and optimum feeding in Djallonke rams. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.* 87:57–69 doi: 10.1016/S0377-8401(00)00185-1
- Smith, L. C., and Haddad, L. (2014). Reducing child undernutrition: past drivers and priorities for the post-MDG Era. World Dev. 68, 180–204. doi: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2014.11.014
- Somasegaran, P., and Hoben, H. J. (1994). Handbook for Rhizobia. Methods in Legume-Rhizobium Technology. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, 240–58.

- Tarawali, G., and Mohamed–Saleem, M. A. (1995). "The role of forage legume fallows in supplying improved feed and recycling nitrogen in sub-humid Nigeria," in Livestock and Sustainable Nutrient Cycling in Mixed Farming Systems of Sub–Saharan Africa. Volume II: Technical Papers. Proceedings of an international conference held in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 22–26th November, 1993. ILCA, ed J.M. Powell (International Livestock Centre for Africa, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia).
- Thomas, G. W. (1982). "Extractable Cations", in Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 2 Chemical and Microbiological Properties, eds. A.I. Page, R.H., Millet, D.R., Keeney (ASSA, CSSA, SSSA, Wisconsin, MA), 539–579.
- Van der Zaag, P. (2010). Viewpoint—Water variability, soil nutrient heterogeneity and market volatility—Why sub-Saharan Africa's Green Revolution will be location-specific and knowledge-intensive. Water Altern. 3, 154–160. doi: 10.1007/s13280-012-0359-1
- Van Heerwaarden, J., Baijukya, F. P., Kyei-Boahen, S., Adjei-Nsiah, S., Ebanyat, P., Kamai, N., et al. (2018). Soyabean response to rhizobium inoculation across sub-Saharan Africa: Patterns of variation and the role of promiscuity. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 261, 211–218. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2017.08.016
- Vanlauwe, B., Descheemaeker, K., Giller, K. E., Huising, J., Merckx, R., and Nziguheba, G., et al. (2015). Integrated fertility management in sub-Saharan Africa: unravelling local adaptation. SOIL 1, 491–508 doi: 10.5194/soil-1-491-2015
- Vanlauwe, B., Diels, J., Lyasse, O., Aihou, K., Iwuafor, E. N. O., Sanginga, N., et al. (2002). Fertility status of soils of the derived savanna and northern guinea savanna and response to major plant nutrients, as influenced by

soil type and land use management. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 62, 139–150 doi: 10.1023/A:1015531123854

Vanlauwe, B., Hungria, M., Kanampiu, F., and Giller, K. E. (2019). The role of legumes in the sustainable intensification of African smallholder agriculture: lessons learnt and challenges for the future. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 284:106583, doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2019. 106583

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Baijukya, Van Heerwaarden, Franke, Van den Brand, Foli, Keino, Seitz, Servan, Vanlauwe and Giller. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Influence of Topping and Spacing on Growth, Yield, and Fruit Quality of Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Under Greenhouse Condition

George Oduro Nkansah<sup>1\*</sup>, Christiana Amoatey<sup>2\*</sup>, Michael Kwaku Zogli<sup>2</sup>, Stella Owusu-Nketia<sup>2</sup>, Peter Amoako Ofori<sup>1</sup> and Frank Opoku-Agyemang<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Institute of Applied Science and Technology, College of Basic and Applied Sciences, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana, <sup>2</sup> Department of Crop Science, School of Agriculture, College of Basic and Applied Sciences, University of Ghana, Accra, Ghana

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Patrick Meyfroidt, Catholic University of Louvain, Belgium

#### Reviewed by:

Ajit Singh, University of Nottingham Malaysia Campus, Malaysia Juan Pablo Martinez, Instituto de Investigaciones Agropecuarias, Chile

#### \*Correspondence:

George Oduro Nkansah gonkansah@ug.edu.gh; gonkansah2013@gmail.com Christiana Amoatey camoatey@ug.edu.gh

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 26 January 2021 Accepted: 03 November 2021 Published: 10 December 2021

#### Citation:

Nkansah GO, Amoatey C, Zogli MK, Owusu-Nketia S, Ofori PA and Opoku-Agyemang F (2021) Influence of Topping and Spacing on Growth, Yield, and Fruit Quality of Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Under Greenhouse Condition. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:659047. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.659047 Tomato is an important vegetable in Ghanaian diet and contributes enormously in livelihood improvement. Tomato production is threatened by a high prevalence of biotic and abiotic stresses as well as increased postharvest losses and poor agronomic practices, thereby resulting in massive importation of tomato and its products to meet the local demands. The recent introduction of greenhouse vegetable cultivation technology in Ghana is a sustainable attempt in addressing and ensuring year-round production of vegetables including tomato. However, research on agronomic practices targeted to improving yield and fruit quality under greenhouse conditions in Ghana is scarcely available. Therefore, this study seeks to evaluate the effect of plant spacing and topping on tomato yield and fruit quality under greenhouse conditions. A 3×3 factorial treatment arranged in a completely randomized design (CRD) with three replications was used. Two factors, plant spacing and topping with each having three levels, were used. Thus, the levels for plant spacing were  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ ,  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ , and  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ 1.3 m while topping treatments at trusses 2, 3, and 4 (control) were done. The results showed that yield was significantly influenced by plant spacing in both experiments. The interaction effect of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at truss 2 showed significantly higher yields. Furthermore, juice volume was significantly increased by plant spacing. Again,  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing by truss 2 topping interaction produced the highest juice volume. Therefore, these agronomic practices could be an essential and effective approach in achieving higher tomato production with improved fruit quality under greenhouse cultivation to ensure sustainable food security.

Keywords: tomato, topping, plant spacing, fruit quality, yield, greenhouse

## INTRODUCTION

Tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum* L.), belonging to the Solanaceae family, is among the most widely cultivated vegetables in the world. Its fruits are consumed fresh or cooked and processed into paste, juice, puree, and sauce. Due to its increasing dietary importance, the production of tomatoes worldwide has increased significantly. World tomato production is around 134 million tons, with
Africa contributing about 11.9% [Food Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-Statistic Division (Food Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-Statistic Division (FAOSTAT)., 2019)]. In Ghana, tomato is one of the most important vegetable crops and essential ingredients for the daily food preparation in both urban and rural areas, which has contributed significantly to improving livelihoods. About 380,000 tons of tomatoes are grown annually [Food Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-Statistic Division (Food Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-Statistic Division (FAOSTAT)., 2019)], which is approximately USD 140 million in Ghana, of which 90% is consumed domestically (Osei et al., 2018). The demand for fresh tomato and its products in Ghana exceeds local production, leading to massive imports from other countries such as Burkina Faso, China, Italy, USA, and Spain (Awo, 2012). Ghana consumes more than 78,000 tons of tomato paste annually through imports, at a cost of about USD 100 million (Osei et al., 2018). The major contributors to the reduction in its production are attributed to the high prevalence of biotic (pest and diseases) and abiotic stresses (such as drought, heat stress) as well as increased postharvest losses and poor agronomic practices, posing a serious threat to food security. Also, due to population growth, lifestyle changes, and consumption, tomato production in Ghana is expected to increase in order to meet the rapid increase in its demand. Hence, the recent introduction of greenhouse vegetable cultivation technology in Ghana is a sustainable approach in addressing and ensuring year-round production of vegetables such as tomato, pepper, and cucumber. Likewise, this technology leads to an increase in productivity per unit area. The most commonly cultivated crop under greenhouse conditions in Ghana is tomato. To ensure sustainable tomato production, identifying adaptable and appropriate agronomic practices is highly recommended to improve yield and fruit quality, which could lead to increase in profit margin as well as meet consumer preferences (Maboko et al., 2017). Such agronomic practices include plant spacing, choice of cultivar (Maboko et al., 2017), and topping (Robinson and Kolavalli, 2010).

In Ghana, although both determinate and indeterminate tomato cultivars are grown under greenhouse conditions, the indeterminate type is commonly cultivated. Determinate cultivars have definite growth and as such are considered as self-topping. Thus, they grow, flower, and produce fruit at a specific stage. On the other hand, indeterminate cultivars grow indefinitely and are not self-topping, thereby producing fruits throughout the life of the plant (Rutledge et al., 1998; Panthee and Chen, 2010). Moreover, in self-topping or determinate cultivars, translocation of assimilates is targeted to the developing fruits at the reproductive stage, causing a decrease in harvest length compared to indeterminate types (Rutledge et al., 1998).

Topping is an agronomic practice that involves mechanical damage/wounding of the terminal bud to break the apical dominance of vegetable crops (Mohammed and Saeid, 2017). The technique of topping has been shown to offer advantages to yield and yield components increase in different crops (Tripathi et al., 2013) such as eggplant (Buczkowska, 2010),

pepper (Adenle-Saheed et al., 2016), okra (Mohammed and Saeid, 2017), cotton (Aydin and Arslan, 2018), and jute (Das et al., 2014). The increase in yield and yield attributes promoted by the topping technique could be attributed to improved growth characteristics such as dry matter accumulation. For instance, in tobacco, at the maturity stage, topping caused a reduction in senescence-related metabolites and increased accumulation of secondary metabolites in mature leaves (Zhao et al., 2018). Hence, topping of indeterminate tomato cultivars could be a promising and effective agronomic technique in promoting fruit quality and yield through induced redistribution of sinksource assimilates (Kinet and Peet, 1997; Robinson and Kolavalli, 2010).

Furthermore, plant spacing is one of the agronomic techniques in achieving optimum yield. A recommended number of plants per unit area contributes to adequate utilization of the available planting space, thus ensuring an even distribution of water, nutrient, light, and air. However, an unregulated plant spacing may result in a relatively lower yield and poor fruit quality (Maboko et al., 2017). Tomato yield and yield components have been reported to be greatly affected by plant spacing (Balemi, 2008; Castoldi et al., 2010; Maboko et al., 2017). In Ghana, to the best of our knowledge, there is no report on planting spacing as well as topping for determinate tomato cultivars under greenhouse tomato cultivation. Hence, this study seeks to evaluate the effect of plant spacing and topping on tomato yield and fruit quality under greenhouse conditions.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# **Experimental Site and Condition**

In this study, two experiments were carried out with the second one being a repetition of the first using tomato variety, Anna  $F_1$ . The experiments were conducted under a greenhouse condition of a size of 270 m<sup>2</sup> at the research farm of the University of Ghana Forest and Horticultural Crops Research Center (FOHCREC), Okumaning-Kade, in the Eastern Region of Ghana from September 2019 to May 2020. The research area lies on latitude 6°0854'N and longitude 0°5400'W, with an elevation of 114 m above sea level (Ofosu-Budu, 2003). The climatic conditions in the greenhouse are shown in Table 1. The temperature and relative humidity in the greenhouse ranged between 24 and 32°C and 63 and 80%, respectively, during the experimental period.

# Planting Material and Establishment

Seeds of tomato variety Anna  $F_1$  were obtained from Macrofertil Ghana Limited (MGL, Tema, Ghana). Seedlings were raised in plastic trays filled with buffered cocopeat obtained from Hortirite Ventures (Tema, Ghana). Recommended nursery practices were observed to ensure that vigorous and uniform seedlings were obtained. Before transplanting, chlorpyrifosethyl at a rate of 30 ml/151 was applied to sanitize both the interior and exterior of the greenhouse. Seedlings were transplanted 4 weeks after sowing. Seedlings with an average height of 18 cm with 4–6 matured leaves were selected

	Mean minimum temperature (°C)	Mean maximum temperature (°C)	Minimum relative humidity (%)	Maximum relative humidity (%)	
	,				
September 2019	23.59	29.39	62.9	79.3	
October 2019	24.71	31.54	61.4	78.9	
November 2019	25.02	31.70	65.2	79.9	
December 2019	24.89	32.03	66.4	78.9	
February 2020	26.64	32.46	66.8	79.4	
March 2020	30.44	32.63	69.1	79.7	
April 2020	26.55	32.22	70.2	80.2	
May 2020	21.94	32.54	74.1	80.4	

Source: FOHCREC Greenhouse thermos-hydrometer, Kade.

TABLE 2 | Effect of spacing and topping on plant height of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment		Plant height (cm)								
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2						
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT				
Spacing (S)										
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	21.6	45.5	99.6	21.1	45.3	105.5 b				
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	19.8	43.8	97.5	20.2	44.3	97.2 a				
0.30 m × 1.3m (S3)	19.8	44.51	95.1	19.9	43.7	91.1 a				
(p-value)	0.3	0.7	0.8	0.5	0.8	0.001				
Topping (T)										
2 Truss (T1)	20.3	43.5	96.0	20.9	43.5	96.2				
3 Truss (T2)	19.8	45.6	94.7	19.4	44.9	96.7				
4 Truss (T3)	21.1	44.7	101.6	20.81	44.9	100.9				
(p-value)	0.6	0.6	0.6	0.3	0.7	0.3				
$S \times T$	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns				

In a column, means followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

TABLE 3 | Effect of spacing and topping on plant stem girth of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Stem gir	th (mm)				
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2				
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT		
Spacing (S)								
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	0.23	0.45	0.77	0.25 a	0.53	0.75		
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	0.27	0.46	0.74	0.30 b	0.54	0.71		
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	0.26	0.48	0.76	0.28 ab	0.55	0.77		
(p-value)	0.06	0.64	0.81	0.04	0.86	0.41		
Topping (T)								
2 Truss (T1)	0.26	0.48	0.78	0.27	0.55	0.76		
3 Truss (T2)	0.23	0.45	0.72	0.30	0.54	0.74		
4 Truss (T3)	0.27	0.46	0.78	0.27	0.53	0.73		
(p-value)	0.11	0.42	0.35	0.15	0.82	0.80		
$S \times T$	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns		

In a column, means followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

TABLE 4 | Effect of spacing and topping on plant shoot dry weight of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Shoot dry	weight (g)			
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2			
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	
Spacing (S)							
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	2.5a	13.1a	54.6a	2.4a	5.3a	32.8a	
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	2.8b	18.4b	68.4b	2.5a	7.1c	44.2b	
$0.30 \mathrm{m} \times 1.3 \mathrm{m}$ (S3)	2.5a	19.1b	76.8b	3.2b	6.0b	50.9c	
(p-value)	0.016	<0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	
Topping (T)							
2 Truss (T1)	2.0a	14.5a	58.6a	2.3a	6.0	43.6b	
3 Truss (T2)	3.1c	17.6b	68.2b	3.1c	6.0	44.9b	
4 Truss (T3)	2.7b	18.6b	73.1b	2.7b	6.5	39.4a	
(p-value)	<0.001	0.003	0.013	<0.001	0.205	<0.001	
S × T							
$(0.15 \mathrm{m}  imes 1.3 \mathrm{m})  imes 2 \mathrm{Truss}$	2.6b	8.6a	37.3a	2.6bc	5.0a	34.5b	
$(0.20\mathrm{m} imes1.3\mathrm{m}) imes2$ Truss	1.8a	18.2cd	63.2b	2.8cd	7.6c	42.0c	
$(0.30\mathrm{m} imes1.3\mathrm{m}) imes2$ Truss	1.6a	16.7bc	75.3bc	1.6a	5.4ab	54.3f	
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	2.2b	14.0b	60.1b	2.2b	4.6a	34.7b	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	3.5c	17.3bc	62.5b	3.5e	5.3ab	48.6de	
$(0.30 \mathrm{m}  imes 1.3 \mathrm{m})  imes 3$ Truss	3.5c	21.5d	81.9c	3.5e	7.9c	51.4ef	
$(0.15 \mathrm{m}  imes 1.3 \mathrm{m})  imes 4$ Truss	2.6b	16.9bc	66.4bc	2.5bc	6.4b	29.1a	
(0.20m  imes 1.3m)  imes 4 Truss	3.2c	19.7cd	79.5c	3.2de	8.3c	42.1c	
$(0.30 \mathrm{m} \times 1.3 \mathrm{m}) \times 4 \mathrm{Truss}$	2.3b	19.1cd	73.4bc	2.3bc	4.6a	46.9d	
(p-value)	<0.001	0.026	0.040	<0.001	<0.001	0.024	

In a column, means followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

and transplanted into black polythene bags of size  $9 \times 14$  inches which were half-filled with buffered cocopeat. A  $3\times3$  factorial treatment arranged in a completely randomized design (CRD) with three replications was used. Two factors, plant spacing and topping with each having three levels, were used. Thus, the levels for plant intra-interspacing were  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ ,  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ , and  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  while topping treatments at trusses 2, 3, and 4 (control) were done. Topping of plants was carried out when three leaves above the preceding truss were fully developed to ensure that the required numbers of trusses (i.e., two, three, and four trusses) were kept in each treatment. The topping was done using sterilized secateurs.

#### **Agronomic Practices**

Greenhouse cultural practices such as trellising and pruning were done when necessary. At the early vegetative stage, through drip irrigation, a phosphate fertilizer at 10 g per plant was supplied to ensure proper root and shoot development. Three weeks after transplanting (WAT), compound fertilizers N:P:K (10:5:20) at 12 g per plant at the reproductive stage was applied. Twenty-five milliliters per 151 of emamectin benzoate 1.9 EC insecticide was applied at 2 weeks after transplanting through to harvesting while 10 ml/161 of tribasic copper sulfate 8.4% fungicide was also applied immediately after transplanting to prevent pest and pathogen infestation. A mist foliar application of B-naphthoxyacetic acid at 3 ml/l was applied twice a week between 4 and 9 weeks after transplanting to enhance fruit set. At maturity, harvesting was done by handpicking.

# **Data Collection and Analysis**

For each replication, data were taken on five record plants in both experiments. Plant height was recorded at 2, 4, and 6 weeks after transplanting using a meter rule. A measure from the substrate level to the shoot tip was considered as the plant height. The stem girth was taken 5 cm above the substrate level using Vernier calipers. A leaf area meter (Model CI-202, Germany) was used to determine the leaf area by measuring the area of five randomly detached leaves collected from the middle part of the plant. Shoot and root samples were kept in an oven at 70°C for 72 h prior to measurements using a digital scale. The shoot-to-root ratio was computed using Microsoft Excel. Measurements of relative growth rate (RGR) and net assimilation rate (NAR) were carried out by destructive sampling at 2, 4, and 6 WAT.

RGR and NAR were calculated using the formulae below as reported by Sunaryanti et al. (2018).

Relative growth rate (RGR) = 
$$\frac{(\ln W2 - \ln W1)}{T2 - T1}$$

Where ln, natural log;  $W_1$ , dry weight of plant/m<sup>2</sup> recorded at time  $T_1$ ;  $W_2$ , dry weight of plant/m<sup>2</sup> recorded at time  $T_2$ ;  $T_1$  and  $T_2$ , time interval.

Net assimilation rate (NAR) = 
$$\frac{(W2 - W1)(\ln A2 - \ln A1)}{(T2 - T1)(A2 - A1)}$$

TABLE 5 | Effect of spacing and topping on plant root dry weight of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Root dry v	veight (g)			
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2			
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	
Spacing (S)							
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	0.4a	4.3a	14.4a	0.5b	6.0	15.2a	
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	0.6b	5.9b	18.1b	0.4a	6.3	18.6b	
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	0.4a	5.8b	22.5c	0.4a	6.6	20.0b	
(p-value)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.041	0.133	< 0.001	
Topping (T)							
2 Truss (T1)	0.4a	5.1a	23.1c	0.3a	6.9b	18.2ab	
3 Truss (T2)	0.4a	5.2a	16.5b	0.4a	5.3a	19.1b	
4 Truss (T3)	0.6b	5.7b	15.4a	0.5b	6.7b	16.5a	
(p-value)	<0.001	0.010	< 0.001	0.014	< 0.001	0.025	
S × T							
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.5de	0.8a	13.2a	0.5de	8.6e	14.1ab	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.3abc	9.3f	24.4d	0.3bc	6.8d	13.0a	
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.3ab	5.3c	31.9e	0.2a	5.2ab	27.5f	
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.2a	5.8cd	15.8b	0.2ab	4.1a	16.4bcd	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	0.6e	4.2b	15.8b	0.4cd	5.7bc	23.5e	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.5cde	5.5cd	17.8c	0.5cde	6.1bcd	17.5cd	
$(0.15\mathrm{m} imes ext{ 1.3 m}) imes ext{ 4 Truss}$	0.4abcd	6.2de	14.3ab	0.6e	5.3bc	15.2abc	
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	1.Of	4.3b	14.2ab	0.3bc	6.3cd	19.4d	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.4bcde	6.6e	17.7c	0.5cde	8.5e	14.9abc	
(p-value)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

Where A1 and A2 are total leaf area at T1 and T2, respectively. W1 and W2 are the total dry weight of plant/m<sup>2</sup> recorded at time T1 and T2, respectively.

The numbers of flowers and fruits per plant were counted and recorded. The number of days to 50% flowering was recorded as the mean number of days from transplanting to 50% anthesis. At harvesting, fruit weight was measured using a weighing scale. Yield was calculated by multiplying the fruit weight (kg) by the total plant population per acre. Total soluble solids (TSS)/Brix and pH were measured using a refractometer (BEXCO Brix Handheld product) and pH meter, respectively. The juice volume of ground tomato fruits was measured using a graduated cylinder.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data were analyzed using GenStat statistical software version 19.0, and the least significant difference (LSD) at 5% was used in separating means.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### **Results**

Plant height was significantly affected by spacing at 6 WAT in experiment 2 (**Table 2**). Plants grown at spacing of  $0.15m \times 1.3m$  were also significantly taller than plants planted at spacings of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ , and  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ . However, plant height was not

significantly influenced by topping in 2, 4, and 6 WAT in both experiments. The interaction effects of spacing and topping (S  $\times$  T) on plant height were not significant in both experiments (**Table 2**).

Stem girth was significantly influenced by spacing at 2 WAT in experiment 2 (**Table 3**). Stems of plants planted at a spacing of 0.20m 7 1.3m were significantly bigger (0.3mm) than stems collected from a plant spacing of 0.15m 7 1.3m. In both experiments, however, stem girth was not significantly influenced by topping at 2, 4, and 6 WAT. Also, the interaction effects of spacing and topping on stem girth showed no significant influence in both experiments (**Table 3**).

At 2, 4, and 6 WAT, shoot dry weight was significantly affected by spacing, topping, and its interaction in both experiments (**Table 4**). The interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  and  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacings and topping at the third truss showed a significantly higher shoot dry weight at 2 WAT in both experiments than the  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss (**Table 4**). At 4 WAT, the interaction effects of the  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the third truss recorded a significantly higher shoot dry weight while the least was recorded at  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss in experiment 1. However, at 6 WAT, the interaction effects of the  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  planting spacing and topping at the second and third trusses showed a significantly higher shoot dry weight in both experiments. On the other hand, the 0.15 m TABLE 6 | Effect of spacing and topping on plant shoot-to-root ratio of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Shoot-to-ro	oot ratio (g)			
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2			
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	
Spacing (S)							
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	7.4b	5.4b	3.8	6.5a	1.0a	2.2a	
$0.20 \mathrm{m}  imes 1.3 \mathrm{m} (\mathrm{S2})$	5.1a	3.5a	4.1	10.3b	1.1b	2.5b	
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	6.6ab	3.3a	3.7	6.7a	1.0a	2.7b	
(p-value)	0.024	< 0.001	0.473	<0.001	0.010	0.003	
Topping (T)							
2 Truss (T1)	5.9a	5.4b	2.6a	7.1a	0.9a	2.6	
3 Truss (T2)	7.8b	3.5a	4.2b	8.9b	1.1b	2.4	
4 Truss (T3)	5.4a	3.4a	4.8c	7.6a	1.0ab	2.4	
(p-value)	0.014	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.006	0.003	0.370	
S × T							
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	4.9ab	11.1e	2.9	4.9a	0.6a	2.5b	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	6.2b	2.0a	2.6	8.4b	1.1bc	3.2c	
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	6.7b	3.2abcd	2.4	8.0b	1.0bc	2.0a	
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	9.9c	2.4a	3.8	10.6c	1.1bcd	2.1ab	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	5.9ab	4.1cd	4.0	8.5b	0.9b	2.1ab	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	7.6bc	3.9bcd	4.6	7.5b	1.3d	2.9c	
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	7.5bc	2.7ab	4.6	4.1a	1.2cd	1.9a	
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	3.3a	4.6d	5.7	13.9d	1.3d	2.2ab	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	5.4ab	2.9abc	4.1	4.6a	0.5a	3.1c	
(p-value)	0.046	<0.001	0.083	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

 $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at the second and fourth trusses recorded a smaller shoot dry weight in both experiments (**Table 4**). In experiment 2, the 0.20 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss showed significantly higher shoot dry weight as compared with the 0.30 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss (**Table 4**).

Similarly, at 2, 4, and 6 WAT plant spacing, topping and its interaction caused significant differences in root dry weight in both experiments (Table 5). At 2 WAT, the interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  and  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacings and topping at the fourth truss recorded significantly higher root dry weight in experiments 1 and 2, respectively. In addition, 0.15 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at the third truss recorded small shoot dry weight in experiment 1. Plant spacings of  $0.30 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ and  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at the second and third trusses, respectively, also showed smaller shoot dry weight in experiment 2 (Table 5). At 4 WAT, the interaction effects of 0.2 m  $\times$  1.3 m and  $0.15 \,\mathrm{m} \times 1.3 \,\mathrm{m}$  plant spacings and topping at the second truss recorded significantly higher root dry weight in experiments 1 and 2, respectively. However, plant spacing of 0.15 m  $\times$  1.3 m and topping at the second and third trusses showed relatively smaller root dry weights in experiments 1 and 2, respectively (Table 5). At 6 WAT, interaction effects of  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss showed significantly higher root dry weight in both experiments while smaller root dry weights were recorded for plant spacings of 0.15 m  $\times$  1.3 m and 0.2 m  $\times$ 

1.3 m and topping at the second truss in experiments 1 and 2, respectively (**Table 5**).

The shoot-to-root ratio was significantly affected by topping in almost all the vegetative growth stages (**Table 6**) in both experiments. The interaction between plant spacing and topping significantly influenced the shoot-to-root ratio in both experiments except at 6 WAT in experiment 1. At 2 WAT, significantly higher shoot-to-root ratios were recorded for the interaction between plant spacing  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at truss 3 and  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at truss 4 in experiments 1 and 2, respectively (**Table 6**). At 4 WAT, the interaction effect of  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at truss 2 was significantly higher in experiment 1. At 6 WAT, the plant spacing of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at the second truss showed a significantly higher shoot-to-root ratio while  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ plant spacing and topping at truss 4 showed a smaller shoot-toroot ratio in experiment 2 (**Table 6**).

Plant spacing and topping significantly affected the leaf area in both experiments. At 2 WAT, the interaction effects of 0.2 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at truss 3 as well as 0.3 m  $\times$  1.3 m spacing and topping at truss 2 showed significantly higher leaf area in experiments 1 and 2, respectively (**Table 7**). At 4 WAT, the interaction effect of plant spacing of 0.3 m  $\times$ 1.3 m with topping at the third truss resulted in a significant increase in leaf area while 0.15 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing with topping at truss 2 recorded a smaller leaf area in experiment 2 TABLE 7 | Effect of spacing and topping on leaf area of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Leaf are	a (cm²)			
		Experiment 1		Experiment 2			
	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	2 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	
Spacing (S)							
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	0.5b	5.7	14.0b	0.6b	7.4a	13.1a	
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	0.5a	5.9	14.7b	0.5a	7.5a	15.1b	
$0.30 \mathrm{m} \times 1.3 \mathrm{m}$ (S3)	0.7c	5.2	12.7a	0.7c	8.8b	12.7a	
(p-value)	< 0.001	0.062	0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	
Topping (T)							
2 Truss (T1)	0.6b	5.3a	12.8a	0.6b	7.4a	14.1	
3 Truss (T2)	0.7c	6.6b	12.4a	0.7c	7.8ab	13.8	
4 Truss (T3)	0.4a	4.8a	16.2b	0.5a	8.4b	13.0	
(p-value)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.042	0.139	
S × T							
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.6cd	4.9	9.0a	0.6cd	5.4a	10.1ab	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.5bc	6.0	16.1c	0.4b	8.0b	14.8c	
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	0.7ef	5.1	13.b	0.8f	8.9b	17.3d	
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.6de	7.1	16.3c	0.7ef	8.2b	17.7d	
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	0.8f	6.5	12.6b	0.6de	6.2a	14.5c	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.6de	6.3	8.2a	0.6de	9.1b	9.2a	
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.4b	5.1	16.6c	0.5bc	8.5b	11.5b	
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.1a	5.1	15.4c	0.3a	8.2b	15.9cd	
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.7ef	4.3	16.5c	0.7f	8.5b	11.6b	
(p-value)	< 0.001	0.162	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

(Table 7). At 6 WAT, interaction effects of  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and toppings at trusses 4 and 3 recorded a significantly higher leaf area in experiments 1 and 2, respectively. However, the interaction effect of  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing with topping at the third truss recorded the smallest leaf area in experiment 1 at 6 WAT (Table 7).

RGR was significantly influenced by spacing at 4 WAT in both experiments but 6 WAT in experiment 2 (Table 8). NAR was significantly influenced by both spacing and topping at 4 and 6 WAT in both experiments. The interaction effects of plant spacing and topping on RGR at 4 WAT and NAR at 4 and 6 WAT in experiment 1 showed significant influence. Also, the interaction effects of plant spacing and topping (S  $\times$  T) on RGR and NAR at 4 and 6 WAT showed a significant influence in experiment 2 (Table 8). The interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss showed significantly higher RGR in experiments 1 and 2 at 4 WAT as compared with the 0.15 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and toppings at the second and fourth trusses with smaller RGR in both experiments at 4 WAT (Table 8). At 4 WAT, the interaction effects of  $0.3 \,\text{m} \times 1.3 \,\text{m}$ spacing and topping at the third truss showed significantly higher NAR in both experiments. However, the interaction effects of  $0.15\,\mathrm{m} \times 1.3\,\mathrm{m}$  spacing and topping at the third truss recorded smaller NAR both experiments at 4 WAT.

At 6 WAT, the interaction effect of 0.3 m  $\times$  1.3 m plant spacing and topping at the second truss showed significantly

higher RGR as compared with  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss with smaller RGR in experiment 2 (**Table 8**). However, the interaction effects of  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$ plant spacing and topping at the third truss showed significantly higher NAR in both experiments. The interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss showed significantly smaller NAR in experiment 1, and the interaction effects of  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacings and topping at the third truss also recorded smaller NAR in experiment 2 at 6 WAT (**Table 8**).

Days to 50% flowering and yield was significantly influenced by plant spacing in both experiments. However, fruits per plant and total fruit weight were significantly influenced by plant spacing in experiment 2 (Table 9). Again, number of flowers and days to 50% flowering were significantly affected by topping in both experiments; however, fruits per plant and weight per fruit were significantly affected by topping (Table 9). Days to 50% flowering, total fruit weight, and yield were significantly affected by the interaction between plant spacing and topping in experiment 1; however, weight per fruit, total fruit weight, and yield were significantly affected by plant spacing and topping interactions in experiment 2 (Table 9). The interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  and  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacings and topping at the second truss showed significantly more days to 50% flowering as compared with the  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss with earlier days to 50% TABLE 8 | Effect of spacing and topping on relative growth rate (RGR) and net assimilation rates (NAR) of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment		Expe	riment 1			Experiment 2				
	RGR (g/day)		NAR (g c	m <sup>-2</sup> /day)	RGR (g/day)		NAR (g cm <sup>-2</sup> /day)			
	4 WAT	6 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT	4 WAT	6 WAT		
Spacing (S)										
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	0.181a	0.247	0.727a	1.003a	0.211a	0.289a	1.352a	1.853a		
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	0.217b	0.262	1.175b	1.197b	0.229c	0.306b	1.539b	2.059b		
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	0.222b	0.273	1.442c	1.687c	0.216b	0.314c	1.911c	2.757c		
(p-value)	< 0.001	0.247	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001		
Topping (T)										
2 Truss (T1)	0.188a	0.260	0.905a	1.124a	0.218	0.305b	1.526a	2.135a		
3 Truss (T2)	0.213b	0.265	1.509b	1.724b	0.219	0.305b	1.718b	2.401b		
4 Truss (T3)	0.220b	0.258	0.930a	1.039a	0.219	0.299a	1.559a	2.132a		
(p-value)	0.010	0.898	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.666	< 0.001	0.023	0.011		
S × T										
(0.15m imes1.3m) imes2 Truss	0.119a	0.255	0.764ab	1.278b	0.212ab	0.293b	1.752d	2.415de		
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 2 Truss	0.229b	0.246	0.808b	0.824a	0.228d	0.299c	1.430bc	1.881b		
(0.30m imes1.3m) imes2 Truss	0.216b	0.281	1.144c	1.272b	0.213b	0.321f	1.396bc	2.108bcd		
(0.15m imes1.3m) imes3 Truss	0.205b	0.254	0.664a	0.866a	0.216b	0.290b	0.996a	1.337a		
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.208b	0.263	1.470d	1.384b	0.217bc	0.314g	1.573cd	2.272cde		
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	0.226b	0.276	2.393e	2.921c	0.225cd	0.312ef	2.585e	3.594f		
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.221b	0.233	0.753ab	0.866a	0.205a	0.283 a	1.309b	1.807b		
(0.20 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	0.224b	0.277	1.247c	1.383b	0.243e	0.305cd	1.613cd	2.022bc		
$(0.30\mathrm{m} imes1.3\mathrm{m}) imes4$ Truss	0.214b	0.263	0.789ab	0.869a	0.210ab	0.308de	1.753d	2.567e		
(p-value)	< 0.001	0.630	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001		

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting. Relative growth rate (RGR) (g/day) and net assimilation rates (NAR) (g cm<sup>-2</sup>/day).

flowering in experiment 1 (Table 9). However, in experiment 2, the interaction effect of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss showed significantly higher weight per fruit as compared with the  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss with smaller weight per fruit (Table 9). Also, the  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss recorded significantly higher total fruit weight as compared with  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss which recorded the smallest total fruit weight in experiments 1 and 2 (Table 9). The interaction effects of  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the second truss recorded significantly higher yields in both experiments. However,  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacing and topping at the fourth truss recorded a relatively lower yield in experiment 1. Likewise, the interaction effects of  $0.3 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  plant spacings and topping at the third truss also recorded a lower yield in experiment 2 (Table 9).

Furthermore, juice volume was significantly influenced by spacing in experiment 2 (**Table 10**). The juice volume of fruits from plants planted at a spacing of  $0.20 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  was significantly higher than that of plants planted at  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  spacing. Topping did not significantly influence Brix, pH, and juice volume in both experiments (**Table 10**). However, in experiment 2, the interaction effects of spacing and topping

significantly influence pH and juice volume (**Table 10**). Thus, interaction effects of  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  and  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  spacings and topping at the second truss showed significantly higher pH and juice volume as compared with the  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  and  $0.15 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  spacings and topping at the second truss with lower pH and juice volume in experiment 2 (**Table 10**).

### Discussion

Improvement in the vegetative characters interacting with the genetic and optimum environmental conditions ensures the achievement of maximum yield of crop plants such as tomato. This study recorded significant differences among plant spacing and topping effects on the vegetative characters of tomato which include plant height, stem girth, and leaf area under greenhouse conditions. Plant height is an important vegetative character that enables the plant leaves to gain adequate access to full light when stems of plants are supported and maintained (Xu et al., 2020). Results from the study revealed that plant height increased with decreasing plant spacing. This could be as a result of increased plant competition for soil nutrients and sunlight between plants within the row and reduced competition between rows. The current result was in accord with the results of Ogundare et al. (2015) in tomatoes as well as in

TABLE 9 | Effect of spacing and topping on yield and yield components of Solanum lycopersicum under greenhouse conditions.

Treatment			Exp	eriment 1					Expe	riment 2		
	No. flowers	Days to 50% flowering	Fruits/plant	Weight/fruit (g)	Total fruit weight (kg)	Yield (kg/acre)	No. flowers	Days to 50% flowering	Fruits /plant	Weight/fruit	Total fruit weight (kg)	Yield (kg/acre)
Spacing (S)												
0.15 m × 1.3 m (S1)	54	52a	7	65.3	2.4	9,904b	51	52a	8a	55.0	2.3 a	9,499b
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	58	53b	8	82.0	3.0	9,357b	57	53b	10b	64.1	3.0 b	9,188b
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	57	53b	8	71.1	2.7	5,659a	58	53b	9ab	64.5	3.0 b	6,148a
(p-value)	0.699	0.003	0.836	0.203	0.150	< 0.001	0.132	0.017	0.019	0.337	0.005	< 0.001
Topping (T)												
2 Truss (T1)	46a	54c	8	83.1	3.1	9,301	43a	54c	8a	78.6b	3.0	8.865
3 Truss (T2)	60b	53b	8	69.8	2.7	8,335	54b	53b	9b	59.2a	2.6	8.128
4 Truss (T3)	64b	52a	7	65.4	2.4	7,284	70c	52a	11c	45.9a	2.6	7.842
(p-value)	0.012	<0.001	0.882	0.156	0.065	0.158	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.151	0.347
S × T												
$(0.15\text{m} \times 1.3\text{m}) \times 2\text{Truss}$	39	52ab	7	60.6	2.0a	8,374abc	40	53	7	53.6abc	1.9a	7,690ab
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	49	54c	8	107.9	4.2c	13,030d	44	54	8	103.4d	4.1d	12,735d
$(0.30 \text{m} \times 1.3 \text{m}) \times 2 \text{Truss}$	49	54c	8	80.9	3.1bc	6,500ab	43	54	8	78.9cd	3.0bc	6,171a
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	53	53ab	9	61.6	2.8ab	11,612cd	50	53	8	64.4bc	2.6bc	10,856cd
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	57	53b	7	74.5	2.6ab	8,039abc	58	53	10	52.1ab	2.5abc	7,689ab
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	60	53b	7	73.2	2.6ab	5,354a	55	53	9	61.1abc	2.8bc	5,840a
$(0.15\text{m} \times 1.3\text{m}) \times 4\text{Truss}$	60	52a	6	73.7	2.3ab	9,726bcd	63	52	10	47.2ab	2.4abc	9,951bc
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 4 Truss	69	53ab	7	63.5	2.2ab	7,001ab	70	53	13	36.9a	2.3ab	7,141a
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 4 Truss	62	52a	9	59.1	2.5ab	5,124a	77	52	12	54abc	3.1c	6,433a
(p-value)	0.690	0.024	0.359	0.165	0.032	0.027	0.686	0.151	0.896	0.013	<0.001	<0.001

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

Treatment		Experiment 1			Experiment 2	
	Brix (%)	рН	Juice volume (ml)	Brix (%)	рН	Juice volume (ml)
Spacing (S)						
0.15m × 1.3m (S1)	3.9	4.3	2,359.0	3.8	4.3	2,159a
0.20 m × 1.3 m (S2)	3.9	4.2	2,866.0	3.9	4.3	2,976b
0.30 m × 1.3 m (S3)	4.4	4.3	2,642.0	4.4	4.3	2,785b
(p-value)	0.290	0.578	0.266	0.087	0.676	0.003
Topping (T)						
2 Truss (T1)	4.3	4.2	2,669.0	4.1	4.3	2,544
3 Truss (T2)	3.6	4.3	2,721.0	3.8	4.3	2,648
4 Truss (T3)	4.2	4.3	2,476.0	4.1	4.3	2,727
(p-value)	0.114	0.191	0.697	0.424	0.629	0.689
S × T						
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	4.0	4.3	1,742.0	3.9	4.4b	1,586a
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	4.3	3.9	3,583.0	4.0	4.1a	3,502d
(0.30 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 2 Truss	4.6	4.3	2,681.0	4.5	4.2ab	2,545bc
(0.15 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	3.0	4.3	2,869.0	3.4	4.2ab	2,683bc
(0.20 m $\times$ 1.3 m) $\times$ 3 Truss	3.5	4.4	2,649.0	3.7	4.3ab	2,534bc
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 3 Truss	4.3	4.3	2,646.0	4.4	4.3ab	2,729bc
(0.15 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	4.7	4.3	2,465.0	4.2	4.2ab	2,208ab
(0.20m  imes 1.3m)  imes 4 Truss	3.9	4.3	2,366.0	3.8	4.3ab	2,893bcd
(0.30 m $ imes$ 1.3 m) $ imes$ 4 Truss	4.1	4.4	2,597.0	4.3	4.4b	3,081cd
(p-value)	0.263	0.234	0.077	0.619	0.039	0.011

Means in a column followed by the same letters are not significantly (p > 0.05) different according to Fishers' protected F-test, ns, not significant; WAT, weeks after transplanting.

*Crotalaria juncea L.* (Tripathi et al., 2013). On the contrary, other researchers reported higher plant height in wider plant spacing than closer spacing (Ara et al., 2007 and Chernet et al., 2017). The highest truss number induced an increase in plant height which corroborates with studies by Ayarna et al. (2019) probably due to the increase in the length of the internode.

Stem girth increased with increasing plant spacing where the thickest stems recorded in plants spaced  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  could be due to greater biomass allocation to the stem which is in accordance with Olaniyi et al. (2010), Ogundare et al. (2015), and Ayarna et al. (2019). Plants grown under narrow spacing seemed to be crowded which resulted in some degree of etiolation. This could be as a result of such plants utilizing the photosynthates produced in increasing their height to compete for maximum light at the expense of stem growth (Maurya et al., 2013).

The highest plant shoot dry weight was recorded in the wider plant spacing which is in line with a report by Naik et al. (2018). The presence of sufficient space, concomitant with reduced interplant competition, as well as the availability of sufficient moisture, nutrients, and light enhanced the growth and development of the plants. Thus, increased light interception by widely spaced plants with increased carbon assimilates for photosynthesis and efficient use of resources resulted in increased dry matter accumulation. Ibeawuchi et al. (2008) also reported similar results. On the contrary, a study by Makinde and Alabi

(2002) reported higher shoot dry weight in closely spaced plants. The high dry matter accumulation at the third and fourth trusses could be a result of increased carbon and nitrogen metabolism, photosynthesis, and secondary metabolism (Zhao et al., 2018). Wider plant spacing promoted root dry weight accumulation. This finding is in agreement with reports by Jimba and Adedeji (2003), Moosavi et al. (2012), and Legwaila et al. (2014). On the other hand, narrower spacing contributed to an increase in root dry matter accumulation which was reported in sorghum (Snider et al., 2012) and soybean (De Bruin and Pedersen, 2008). The higher shoot-to-root ratio observed in narrow spacing may be attributed to plants channeling more nutrients and resources into the shoot development, thereby enhancing the manufacturing of photosynthates (Ayarna et al., 2019).

Wider spacing contributed to an increase in RGR and NAR, which may be as a result of less competition for nutrients and light. This finding is in contrast with a report by Law-Ogbomo and Egharevba (2008). Topping influenced the number of flowers in truss 4 which may be attributed to translocation of assimilates for flower development (Pék and Helyes, 2004) and may result in an increase in fruit number. In addition, moderate plant spacing of  $0.20 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  influenced increased fruit number per plant as a similar pattern was observed by Jovicich et al. (2004) and Adenle-Saheed et al. (2016). In contrast, Ara et al. (2007) reported that narrow

spacing gave the maximum marketable number of fruits per plant. This could be caused by differences in crop varieties as early- to late-maturing crop cultivars do well in different plant spacing.

Moreover, topping at truss 2 also produced the maximum number of fruits per plant. This might be due to an increase in the accumulation of photosynthates for fruit development which is in line with a study by Avarna et al. (2019). Wider plant spacing had a positive effect on fruit weight due to less competition for water, nutrients, and light as well as maximum photosynthetic area, thereby enhancing high assimilation and accumulation of photosynthates in tomato fruits as observed in study by Ayarna et al. (2019). This finding also corroborates with reports by Kultur et al. (2001) in muskmelon, Ibeawuchi et al. (2008) in maize, Naik et al. (2018) in clusterbean, and Aminifard et al. (2012) in sweet pepper. The higher yields observed in the narrow  $(0.15 \times 1.3 \text{ m})$  and moderate (0.2 m)× 1.3 m) spacing confirms maximum/efficient utilization of space under greenhouse cultivation of vegetables, which ensures an even supply and distribution of water and nutrients for efficient plant growth and development. Thus, the higher number of plants per unit area resulted in higher fruit number, thereby recompensing for the slight reduction of fruit weight as seen in wider spacing (Law-Ogbomo and Egharevba, 2008). Additionally, topping at truss 2 boosted yield, which could be attributable to the allocation of photosynthates and metabolites produced by leaves to strong carbohydrate sinks, such as fruit.

Moreover, spacing at  $0.20 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  showed a positive effect on juice volume. This might be due to adequate reception of solar radiation, resulting in high leaf assimilates concomitant with increase in metabolite accumulation in the fruits. Furthermore, the less competition for light, space, and nutrient contributed to larger-sized fruits potentially enhancing more juice accumulation (Kirimi et al., 2011; Assefa et al., 2015).

## CONCLUSION

Plant spacing and topping are useful agronomic practices that can be adopted to improve tomato yield and fruit quality under greenhouse conditions. In both experiments, the plant spacing  $0.2 \text{ m} \times 1.3 \text{ m}$  with topping at truss 2 produced higher yields as well as fruit juice volume. These agronomic practices could be an essential and effective approach in achieving multiple cultivations accompanied with higher tomato productivity and improved fruit quality under greenhouse cultivation to ensure sustainable food security.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

GN contributed to the funding acquisition, conceptualization of project, supervision, and manuscript preparation. CA contributed to the experimental design and supervision. MZ conducted the experiment and data collection. SO-N contributed to the writing, reviewing, and editing of the manuscript. PO contributed to the writing and reviewing of the original draft of the manuscript. FO-A contributed in data analyses and writing of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### REFERENCES

- Adenle-Saheed, V. O., Oso, Y. A. A., Adebanwo, I. T., and Adetayo, O. O. (2016). Effect of Apex Removal and Different Spacing on Growth and Yield of Capsicum Frutescence. Lagos State Polytechnic School of Agriculture, 65.
- Aminifard, M. H., Aroiee, H., Ameri, A., and Fatemi, H. (2012). Effect of plant density and nitrogen fertilizer on growth, yield and fruit quality of sweet pepper (Capsicum annum L.). Afr. J. Agric. Res. 7, 859–866.
- Ara, N., Bashar, M. K., Begum, S., and Kakon, S. S. (2007). Effect of spacing and stem pruning on the growth and yield of tomato. *Int. J. Sustain. Crop Prod.* 2, 35–39.
- Assefa, W., Buzuayehu, T., and Dessalegn, L. (2015). Influence of inter and intrarows spacing on yield and yield components of tomato cultivars. *Ethiopian J. Agric. Sci.* 25, 71–81.
- Awo, M. A. (2012). Marketing and Market Queens: A Study of Tomato Farmers in the Upper East Region of Ghana (Vol. 21). Münster: LIT Verlag.
- Ayarna, A. W., Tsukagoshi, S., Nkansah, G. O., and Maeda, K. (2019). Effect of spacing and topping on the performance of hydroponically grown tomato under tropical conditions. J. Agric. Crops 5, 23–30. doi: 10.32861/jac.52.23.30
- Aydin, I., and Arslan, S. J. I. C. (2018). Mechanical properties of cotton shoots for topping. Ind. Crops Prod. 112, 396–401. doi: 10.1016/j.indcrop.2017.12.036
- Balemi, T. (2008). Response of tomato cultivars differing in growth habit to nitrogen and phosphorus fertilizers and spacing on vertisol in Ethiopia. Acta Agric. Slovenica 91, 103–119. doi: 10.2478/v10014-008-0011-8

- Buczkowska, H. (2010). Effect of plant pruning and topping on yielding of eggplant in unheated foil tunnel. *Acta Sci. Pol. Hortorum Cultus* 9, 105–115.
- Castoldi, R., Faveri, L. A., Souza, J. O., Braz, L. T., and Charlo, H. C. O. (2010). Productivity characteristics of endive as a function of spacing," in XXVIII International Horticultural Congress on Science and Horticulture for People (IHC2010): International Symposium, Vol. 936 (Lisbon), 305–309.
- Chernet, S., Belay, F., Tekle, G., Kahsay, Y., Weldu, N., and Zerabruk, G. (2017). Response of yield and yield components of tomato (*Solanum lycopersicon L.*) to different inter and intra-row spacing at Merebleke, Northern Ethiopia. *Afr. J. Agric. Res.* 12, 2614–2619. doi: 10.5897/AJAR2016.11116
- Das, H., Poddar, P., Haque, S., Pati, S., Poddar, R., and Kundu, C. K. (2014). Seed yield and economics of white jute as influenced by different dates of sowing, spacing and topping schedule in Terai region of West Bengal. *Int. J. Farm Sci.* 4, 51–58.
- De Bruin, J. L., and Pedersen, P. (2008). Effect of row spacing and seeding rate on soybean yield. *Agron. J.* 100, 704–710. doi: 10.2134/agronj200 7.0106
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-Statistic Division (FAOSTAT). (2019). Available online at: https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data (accessed January 31, 2020).
- Ibeawuchi, I. I., Matthews-Njoku, E., Ofor, M. O., Anyanwu, C. P., and Onyia, V. N. (2008). Plant spacing, dry matter accumulation and yield of local and improved maize cultivars. J. Am. Sci. 4, 545–1003.

- Jimba, S. C., and Adedeji, A. A. (2003). Effect of plant spacing in the nursery on the production of planting materials for field establishment of Vetiver grass. *Tropicultura* 21, 199–203.
- Jovicich, E., Cantliffe, D. J., and Stoffella, P. J. (2004). Fruit yield and quality of greenhouse-grown bell pepper as influenced by density, container, and trellis system. *HortTechnology* 14, 507–513.
- Kinet, J. M., and Peet, M. M. (1997). Tomato. Wallingford: CABI.
- Kirimi, J. K., Itulya, F. M., and Mwaja, V. N. (2011). Effects of nitrogen and spacing on fruit yield of tomato. Afr. J. Horticult. Sci. 5, 50–60.
- Kultur, F., Harrison, H. C., and Staub, J. E. (2001). Spacing and genotype affect fruit sugar concentration, yield, and fruit size of muskmelon. *HortScience* 36, 274–278.
- Law-Ogbomo, K. E., and Egharevba, R. K. A. (2008). Effects of planting density and NPK fertilizer on growth and fruit yield of tomato (*Lycospersicon esculentus* Mill). *Res. J. Agric. Biol. Sci.* 4, 265–272.
- Legwaila, G. M., Mathowa, T., Makopola, P., Mpofu, C., and Mojeremane, W. (2014). The growth and development of two pearl millet landraces as affected by intra-row spacing. *Int. J. Curr. Microbiol. Appl. Sci.* 3, 505–515.
- Maboko, M. M., Du Plooy, C. P., and Chiloane, S. (2017). Yield of determinate tomato cultivars grown in a closed hydroponic system as affected by plant spacing. *Horticult. Brasileira* 35, 258–264. doi: 10.1590/s0102-053620170217
- Makinde, E. A., and Alabi, B. S. (2002). Influence of spatial arrangement on the growth and yield of maize-melon intercrop. *Moor J. Agric. Res.* 3, 59-63.
- Maurya, R. P., Bailey, J. A., and Chandler, J. S. A. (2013). Impact of plant spacing and picking interval on the growth, fruit quality and yield of okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus* (L.) Moench). Am. J. Agric. For. 1, 48–54. doi: 10.11648/j.ajaf.20130104.11
- Mohammed, G. H., and Saeid, A. I. (2017). Effect of topping, humic acid, mulching color and their interactions on vegetative growth and seed yield of Okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus L.*). J. Univ. Duhok 20, 41–49. doi: 10.26682/avuod.2017.20.1.7
- Moosavi, S. G., Seghatoleslami, M. J., and Moazeni, A. (2012). Effect of planting date and plant density on morphological traits, LAI and forage corn (Sc. 370) yield in second cultivation. *Int. Res. J. Appl. Basic Sci.* 3, 57–63.
- Naik, M. T., Srihari, D., Dorajeerao, A. V. D., Sasikala, K., Umakrishna, K., and Suneetha, D. R. S. (2018). Yield and biochemical quality in relation to spacing and nutrition interactions in seed guar varieties. *Plant Arch.* 18, 199–206.
- Naik, M. T., Srihari, D., Dorajeerao, A. V. D., Sasikala, K., Umakrishna, K., and Suneetha, D. R. S. (2018). Yield and biochemical quality in relation to spacing and nutrition interactions in seed guar varieties. *Plant Arch.* 18, 199–206.
- Ofosu-Budu, K. G. (2003). Performance of citrus rootstocks in the forest zone of Ghana. *Ghana J. Hortic.* 3, 1–9.
- Ogundare, S. K., Oloniruha, J. A., Ayodele, F. G., and Bello, I. A. (2015). Effect of different spacing and urea application rates on fruit nutrient composition, growth and yield of tomato in derived Savannah vegetation of Kogi State, Nigeria. *Am. J. Plant Sci.* 6:2227. doi: 10.4236/ajps.2015.6 14225
- Olaniyi, J. O., Akanbi, W. B., Adejumo, T. A., and Ak, O. G. (2010). Growth, fruit yield and nutritional quality of tomato varieties. *Afr. J. Food Sci.* 4, 398–402.

- Osei, R. D., Okyere, C., Kubi, J. W. A., Onumah, J., Ofori-Appiah, Y. A. W., Asem, F., et al. (2018). Cost-Benefit Analysis of Prioritizing: Agriculture Growth in Ghana. Available online at: https://www.copenhagenconsensus.com/sites/ default/files/gp\_a4\_agriculture.pdf (accessed July 31, 2020).
- Panthee, D. R., and Chen, F. (2010). Genomics of fungal disease resistance in tomato. *Curr. Genomics* 11, 30–39. doi: 10.2174/138920210790217927
- Pék, Z., and Helyes, L. (2004). The effect of daily temperature on truss flowering rate of tomato. J. Sci. Food Agric. 84, 1671–1674.
- Robinson, E. J., and Kolavalli, S. L. (2010). The Case of Tomato in Ghana: Productivity (No. 19). International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI).
- Rutledge, A. D., Wills, J. B., and Bost, S. (1998). Commercial Tomato Production. University of Tennessee Agricultural Extension Service Publication. Available online at: https://extension.tennessee.edu/publications/Documents/pb737.pdf (accessed December 19, 2020).
- Snider, J. L., Raper, R. L., and Schwab, E. B. (2012). The effect of row spacing and seeding rate on biomass production and plant stand characteristics of nonirrigated photoperiod-sensitive sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor* (L.) Moench). *Ind. Crops Prod.* 37, 527–535. doi: 10.1016/j.indcrop.2011.07.032
- Sunaryanti, D. P., Chozin, M. A., and Aziz, S. A. (2018). Growth analysis and physiological characteristics of several tomato genotypes under the low light intensity. J. Int. Soc. Southeast Asian Agric. Sci. 24, 129–140.
- Tripathi, M. K., Chaudhary, B., Singh, S. R., and Bh, H. R. (2013). Growth and yield of sunnhemp (*Crotalaria juncea* L.) as influenced by spacing and topping practices. *Afr. J. Agric. Res.* 8, 3744–3749. doi: 10.5897/AJAR12.6919
- Xu, F., Chu, C., and Xu, Z. (2020). Effects of different fertilizer formulas on the growth of loquat rootstocks and stem lignification. Sci. Rep. 10, 1–11.
- Zhao, J., Li, L., Zhao, Y., Zhao, C., Chen, X., Liu, P., et al. (2018). Metabolic changes in primary, secondary, and lipid metabolism in tobacco leaf in response to topping. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* 410, 839–851. doi: 10.1007/s00216-017-0596-z

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Nkansah, Amoatey, Zogli, Owusu-Nketia, Ofori and Opoku-Agyemang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Optimizing Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Growth With Different Combinations of Organo-Mineral Fertilizers

Adama Traoré<sup>†</sup>, Alimata Arzouma Bandaogo<sup>\*†</sup>, Ouango Maurice Savadogo<sup>†</sup>, Fatimata Saba, Audrey Leiticia Ouédraogo, Yaya Sako, Idriss Sermé and Souleymane Ouédraogo

Department of Natural Resources Management, Institute of Environment and Agricultural Research (INERA), Bobo-Dioulasso, Burkina Faso

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Andrews Opoku, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Ghana

#### Reviewed by:

Ali Ibrahim, AfricaRice Sahel Station, Senegal Ophelia Osei Ulzen, Soil Research Institute, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR), Ghana

#### \*Correspondence:

Alimata Arzouma Bandaogo limbandaogo@yahoo.fr

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Land, Livelihoods and Food Security, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems

> Received: 13 April 2021 Accepted: 23 December 2021 Published: 02 March 2022

#### Citation:

Traoré A, Bandaogo AA, Savadogo OM, Saba F, Ouédraogo AL, Sako Y, Sermé I and Ouédraogo S (2022) Optimizing Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum L.) Growth With Different Combinations of Organo-Mineral Fertilizers. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 5:694628. doi: 10.3389/fsufs.2021.694628 With the aim of promoting sustainable agriculture that respects the environment and human health, a study was carried out to evaluate the impact of organic and mineral fertilizers on tomato plant cultivation. The study was carried out at the Research Station of Farako-Bâ in Burkina Faso. A complete randomized block of Fisher design with four replications was used to carry out the experiment. The treatments were as follows: TO: control (compost 15 t/ha); T1: compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCl (52.5 kg/ha); T2: compost (15 t/ha) + neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3: compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha). The data collected were collar diameter, height of plants, number of fruits, fruit diameter, and tomato fruit yield. The results showed that the combination organo-mineral fertilizers had a significant effect on tomato plant productivity. Application of neem seed cake and mineral fertilizers was the most efficient treatment with a yield increase of 53% and 40% in 2019, respectively. In 2020, the yield increase was 32 and 85% for biochar and biosol, respectively. Incorporation of organo-mineral fertilizers has improved soil organic and nutrient status, which ultimately promotes crop growth of tomato plant. Neem cake can be effectively used to increase tomato plant productivity and farmer's income and also maintain soil fertility.

Keywords: organic amendment, mineral fertilizer, tomato productivity, yield, growth

# **INTRODUCTION**

Agriculture remains a vital sector for sub-Saharan African countries. Burkina Faso's economy is based on agriculture, which employs more than 80% of the population and contributes about 31% to the gross domestic product (PNDES, 2016). Among the agricultural sectors, vegetable farming occupies a prominent place (MAHRH, 2011). The sector is an important source of foreign exchange for the national economy (CILSS, 2017). Tomato cultivation takes second place after onion in terms of cultivated area and volume of production. In 2018, tomato production has reached 167,400 tons, about 0.8% of African production, and generated more than 78 billion FCFA in Burkina Faso (MAAHA, 2019). However, the yield of tomatoes declined from 12.5 tons (t)/ha in 2012 to 10.9 t/ha in 2018 (Faostat, 2020). This decline in yield is linked to sub-optimal crop management, which

could include poor fertilization and irrigation, and to abiotic constraints (pedoclimatic variations, land degradation, etc.) (Ferrante and Mariani, 2018; Ullah et al., 2021). The fundamental cause is the degradation of land followed by their loss of fertility (physical, chemical, and biological fertility). In Burkina Faso, land degradation now affects 24% of arable land and threatens to undermine medium- and long-term food security. Tomato is grown by using conventional as well as organic fertilizers. The use of organic manure has been reported to improve biological, chemical, and physical properties of the soil and invariably increase plant growth and yield because of its high organic matter content due to high microbial activity (Mitran et al., 2017). Organic amendments such as such biochar, compost, and neem seed cake are compounds rich in organic matter that can be used for tomato production. Biochar is widely used in soil amendment for improving physicochemical properties and biological activities of agricultural soils. Biochars can be used as soil amendments for improving soil properties and crop yield, and secondly, storing biochars in soils is regarded as a means for permanently sequestering carbon (Glaser et al., 2002; Lehmann et al., 2006). Neem seed cake is rich in plant nutrients (crude protein 13-18%; carbohydrate 24-50%; crude fiber 8-26%; fat 2-13%; ash 5-18%; and acid-insoluble ash 1-17%, with nitrogen, phosphorus, calcium, and magnesium) and is used as manure for soil amendment and for urea coating (Puri, 1999). However, fertilizer sources can have a significant effect on tomato quality (Toor et al., 2006). Extensive use of inorganic fertilizer has a depressing effect on yield, by causing a reduction in number of fruits, and delays and reduces fruit setting, which consequently delays ripening and leads to heavy vegetative growth (Aliyu et al., 2003). Many other authors (Ayeni and Ezeh, 2017; Islam et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2020) mentioned the positive effect of the combination of organo-mineral fertilizers on tomato productivity. Also, the beneficial effect of combined organic manure with bio-fertilizer on availability of nutrients was reported by Fernandes and Bhalerao (2015) and Youssef and Eissa (2017). The objective of this study is to propose alternative solutions for maintaining or improving soil fertility and increasing tomato productivity by combining different sources of organic amendments and inorganic fertilizers.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# **Experimental Site**

The experiment was conducted in 2019 and 2020 in Farako-Bâ Research Station (4° 20 W Longitude, 11° 06 N Latitude, 405 m above sea level). The climate is south-Sudanese type, with a rainy season ranging between May and October, and a dry season, from November to April. The annual average rainfall in the area is between 900 and 1,100 mm. The temperature varies between 17 and 37°C during the dry season and during the rainy season between 10 and 32°C. During the experiment period from 2019 to 2020, the mean annual rainfall was between 1,248 and 1,282 mm, received on 73 to 63 days, respectively. The rainfall distribution was characterized by frequent dry spells. The experiment was implemented on a tropical ferruginous soil (lixisol).

# **Soil Sampling**

Diagonal soil sampling method was used to collect soil samples in each elementary plot in five points and soil composite sample was made per treatment for soil analysis before and after the experimentation. Soil samples were taken on 0-10 cm, 10-20 cm, and 20-30 cm depth in 2019 to determine soil chemical properties. Cation-exchange capacities (CEC) were determined, as well as total N, total P, total K, available P, available K, soil organic matter (OM), organic carbon (OC), and pH. Soil pH was measured using an electronic pH meter according to the international standard ISO 10390, carbon according to Walkley and Black (1934), total nitrogen and total phosphorus by mineralization according to the Kjeldahl method, and available phosphorus according to Bray 1 method (Bray and Kurtz, 1945), and available potassium was determined with a flame photometer. The Metson method (Metson, 1956) was used to determine the CEC. Calcium (Ca) of organic amendments was analyzed with the flame photometer method, and other parameters were analyzed by using the same method for soil analysis.

# **Plant Material**

Hybrid tomato varieties Lindo F1 and Mongal F1 with a cycle of 65 days were used on January to March in 2019 and on May to September in 2020, respectively. The fruit weight of Lindo F1 and Mongal F1 are 90 g and 100–120 g, respectively. These varieties were chosen according to their adaptability to all the season and market demand.

# **Organic Amendments**

Compost was obtained by the process of composting in pile of sorghum straw and cow dung during 3 months. For the composting, an area of  $2 \times 1.5$  m was delimited to build a pile. The surface was filled with straw (30 cm of height) and cow dung (5 cm of height), and 1 cm of ash was added to complete one layer. Tree layer of the mixture was done to build one pile. Biochar was obtained by the pyrolyzing of cotton biomass, and neem seed cake was obtained after neem oil processing and biosol (bio-organic fertilizer) were used for the experiment. Their characteristics are presented in **Table 1**. Neem seed cake and biosol are compounds rich in organic matter, total nitrogen, total K, Ca, and acidic pH compared to compost and biochar, which are alkaline (9.09 to 10.16 pH value).

# **Mineral Fertilizers**

Mineral fertilization of tomatoes was ensured by single urea [CO  $(NH_2)_2$ ] with 46% nitrogen content, potassium chloride with 60% K<sub>2</sub>O content, and NPK (14-23-14).

# **Experimental Design**

This study was carried out in a complete randomized Fisher block design, with four treatments and four replications. Plants of 1 month in nursery were transplanted to their respective treatment plots at a spacing of  $80 \times 40$  cm. A surface of 2.4 m<sup>2</sup> was assigned to each treatment. The treatments consisted of T0 (Control): compost (15 t/ha); T1: compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCl (52.5 kg/ha); T2:

Organic amendments	pHw	OM (%)	N (%)	C/N	Total P (mg/kg)	Total K (mg/kg)	Total Ca (mg/kg)
Compost	9.09	41.06	1.20	19.90	1,528.43	13,667.24	21,631.99
Biochar	10.16	72.64	0.88	47.96	3,441.46	17,151.93	29,192.73
Neem seed cake	5.81	82.28	6.32	7.55	3,098.17	30,521.58	36,919.91
Biosol	7.00	77.23	15.30	2.93	1,118.15	40,490.82	76,217.47

TABLE 1 | Characteristic of organic amendments.

compost (15 t/ha) + neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha)+ NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); and T3: compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha). Fertilizer application was done according to the recommendation. Urea was applied at transplanting (50%) and at the flowering stage (50%), and the other mineral fertilizers were applied at transplanting (15 days after transplanting). Organic manure (compost) was applied at the rate of 5 t/ha during land preparation by broadcasting, and the other organic manures were locally applied 5 days after transplanting near the plant. Tomato protection was ensured by usual insecticides chlorpyriphos-ethyl 480 g/L and active Acetamiprid 16 g/L + indoxacarb 30 g/L. Irrigation was done when needed. The agronomic parameters were determined as follows: Plant height was determined by measuring the tomato stand from the base to the tip, plant diameter was determined by measuring the tomato stem from the base, the number of fruits were counted per treatment, and the fruits were hand-picked weekly and weighed.

### **Data Analysis**

After verifying the normality of the data by Shapiro-Wilk test, the means of different treatments were subjected to Fisher's analysis of variance (ANOVA), with XL STAT 2016. Means were separated using LSD at 5% probability level.

# RESULTS

# Soil Characteristics With Organo-Mineral Fertilizers

The incorporation of soil organic amendments showed significant improvement on soil parameters (Table 2). In soil depth 0-10 cm, the addition of soil amendments led to enhance soil organic carbon contents and organic matter. The significant improvement in soil carbon was recorded by 64.1, 42.8, and 35.92%, when compost and neem cake, compost and biosol, and compost only were incorporated, respectively, over the initial soil. Similarly, total nitrogen improved with the association of organo-mineral fertilizers and the highest value (0.09%) was obtained with the treatment T1 [compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCl (52.5kg/ha)]. Likewise, the application of both organic and mineral fertilizers significantly increased soil total P, total K, available P, available K, and CEC by 67.55, 45.03, 248.48, 13.63, and 30.61%, with the treatment T2 [(compost (15 t/ha) + neem seed cake (10 t/ha)]t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha)] respectively, over initial soil.

Soil pH increases with the use of organic amendments and mineral fertilizers in both depths, generally. The increase was 6.09 and 12.42% in soil depths 0–10 and 10–20 cm with the treatment T0 [compost (t/ha)] respectively, over initial soil.

The use of biochar, compost, and mineral fertilizers (T3) efficiently (p < 0.05) increased soil organic matter, organic carbon, total N, available P, available K, and CEC in soil depth 10–20 cm by 65.38, 66.67, 71.43, 116, 11.64, and 29.89% respectively, over the initial soil.

# Plant Growth With Organo-Mineral Fertilizers

Plant diameter was significantly (p < 0.01) higher with T3 [compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha)] 30 days after transplanting and lower plant diameter was obtained with T0 (compost only) in 2019 (Figure 1). At the end of the experiment, maximum plant diameter with T3 (1.11 cm) was 7% and 10% higher than T2 and T1, respectively. In 2020, higher plant diameter was observed with treatment T2 [compost (15 t/ha) + neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha)] and lower plant diameter was obtained with T0 (compost) during all the experiment time. Similarly, 27, 26, and 11% plant diameter increases were recorded with T2, T3, and T1 applications compared to T0 (0.80 cm). Significant difference was observed with plant height only in the later stage of growth between all the treatments in 2019 and higher plant height was recorded with T3 (53.33 cm). In 2020, all the treatments were significantly different in all stages. In general, lower plant growth rate was observed with T0 (55.17 cm) and higher growth rate was obtained with T2 (66.92 cm) (Figure 2).

# Yield Component and Yield of Tomato Plant With Organo-Mineral Fertilizers

The number of tomato fruits and fruit diameter were significantly (p < 0.001) increased with the different combinations of organomineral fertilizers in 2020 (**Table 3**). The highest number of fruit per plant was obtained with T2 (15.39), and the increase over T3, T1, and T0 was 29, 77, and 171%, respectively. Fruit diameter was higher with T2 (6.16 cm) and lower fruit diameter was obtained with T0 (5.10 cm). Data presented in **Table 4** show a significant difference (p < 0.001) between treatment and fruit yield, and the highest yield in 2019 and 2020 was recorded with treatment T2 (19.17 and 49.82 t/ha, respectively). T2, T3, and T1 increased fruit yield of tomato by about 91, 53, and 41% compared to T0 (10.04 t/ha) in 2019. Similarly, 351, 84, and 32% fruit yield increases

Treatment	pHw	OM (%)	OC (%)	<b>Total</b> <i>N</i> (%)	C/N	Total P (mg/kg)	Av-P (mg/kg)	Total K (mg/kg)	Av-K (mg/kg)	CEC (cmol/kg)
Depth 0-10	cm									
IS	6.40b	1.03c	0.60b	0.053c	11.31a	109.7c	5.92e	1,375.4e	84.4b	3.43b
TO	6.79a	1.40b	0.81ab	0.083b	9.79a	160.5b	15.33c	1,613.0d	63.1c	5.08a
T1	6.66a	1.47b	0.86a	0.090a	9.50a	156.7b	11.06d	1,805.8c	56.8c	4.29ab
T2	6.48b	1.69a	0.98a	0.090a	10.88a	183.8a	20.63a	1,994.7a	95.9a	4.58a
ТЗ	6.76a	1.43b	0.83ab	0.080b	10.36a	162.4b	16.94b	1,859.3b	88.3b	4.63a
Depth 10-20	) cm									
IS	6.20b	0.78bc	0.45bc	0.042c	10.96a	94.1b	2.86d	1,424c	82.5b	3.78c
TO	6.97a	1.06b	0.62b	0.058b	10.58a	106.4a	4.40c	1,907a	45.4c	5.38a
T1	6.67a	0.97b	0.56b	0.058b	9.89a	106.4a	4.47c	1,705b	44.2c	5.21a
T2	6.68a	1.03b	0.60b	0.060b	9.94a	94.2b	5.64b	1,907a	75.7b	4.69ab
T3	6.68a	1.29a	0.75a	0.072a	10.37a	109.3a	6.88a	1,657b	92.1a	4.91a

IS, initial soil; T0, I (compost 15 t/ha); T1, compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCl (52.5 kg/ha); T2, compost (15 t/ha) + Neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCl (150 kg/ha). Means with the same letter in a column are not significantly different according to Fisher test ( $\rho < 0.05$ ). OM, organic matter; OC, organic carbon. Means with the same letter in a column are not significantly different test ( $\rho < 0.05$ ).



were observed with T2, T3, and T1 compared to T0 (11.05 t/ha) in 2020.

#### DISCUSSION

The use organo-mineral fertilizers is required to supplement readily available nutrients and good growing environment (biological, chemical, and physical condition) for plant growth. Incorporation of organic amendments, especially addition of compost and neem cake or biochar, has efficiently increased soil organic status and soil nutrient level. The improvement of soil chemical properties and organic status is probably linked to the quality of the organic amendments that have been used for the study (**Table 1**). These results indicate that organic amendments are compounds rich in carbon and organic resources that provide

an energy source for soil microorganisms that drive the various soil biological processes that enhance nutrient transformation and other quality parameters of soil (Fairhurst, 2012). The long-term use of organic amendments increases soil fertility by improving the structural and hydrological properties of soil and increasing soil organic matter and other macronutrients (Ramzan et al., 2021). According to Mulugeta and Getahun (2020), organic amendments play a positive role in chemical characteristics of the soil including increase in organic carbon (up to 58% with 120 t/ha vs. unfertilized soil) and organic nitrogen up to 90% depending on the type and the level applied. From the results, after 2 years of trials, soil fertility has increased with the combination of inorganic fertilizer and neem cake (30.61% carbon and 64.1% CEC), or biochar (42.8% CEC) and compost over the control. The finding of Ayamba et al. (2021), Bashir et al. (2021), Bergstrand et al. (2020), and Gorovtsov et al.



**TABLE 3** | Number of fruits and fruit diameter with organic and organo-mineral fertilizer application.

Treatments	Number of fruits	Fruit diameter (cm)
ТО	5.66b	5.10d
T1	8.66b	5.36c
T2	15.39a	6.16a
Т3	12.43a	5.88b

T0, I (compost 15 t/ha); T1, compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCI (52.5 kg/ha); T2, compost (15 t/ha) + Neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCI (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCI (150 kg/ha). Means with the same letter in a column are not significantly different according to Fisher test (p < 0.05).

TABLE 4 | Tomato yield with organic and organo-mineral fertilizer application.

Treatments	Tomato y	eld (t/ha)
	2019	2020
ТО	10.04c	11.05d
T1	13.63b	26.98c
T2	19.17a	49.82a
ТЗ	12.55b	37.87b

T0, I (compost 15 t/ha); T1, compost (15 t/ha) + biosol (160 kg/ha) + urea (35 kg/ha) + NPK (87.5 kg/ha) + KCI (52.5 kg/ha); T2, compost (15 t/ha) + Neem seed cake (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCI (150 kg/ha); T3, compost (15 t/ha) + biochar (10 t/ha) + urea (100 kg/ha) + NPK (250 kg/ha) + KCI (150 kg/ha); Means with the same letter in a column are not significantly different according to Fisher test (p < 0.05).

(2019) showed that organic manure and their combination with mineral fertilizers can be efficient to improve soil fertility and crop productivity.

Application of organo-mineral fertilizers increased the height and diameter of the tomato plant in this experiment. In general, the highest values were obtained with the association of compost and biochar with mineral fertilizers in 2019 and lower plant diameter was obtained with the application of compost only. This result can be attributed to the fact that biochar can increase soil cation exchange capacity and soil nutrient availability. High nutrient content and nutrient retention capacity lead to improved nutrient supply for plants and reduced nutrient losses by leaching (Glaser et al., 2002). Additionally, applying biochar to acidic soil improve soil pH and nutrient availability such as nitrogen and phosphorus (Van Zwieten et al., 2009; Blanco-Canqui, 2017; Fidel et al., 2018). These nutrients play an important role in plant growth by stimulating photosynthesis and biomass production. According to Hamer et al. (2004), biochar from maize residues in soils can promote mineralization of carbon compounds by enhancing the growth and dynamics (metabolism) of microorganisms. The finding of Nguyen et al. (2017) on short-term effects of organo-mineral biochar showed the positive effect of this combination over inorganic and organic fertilizer application separately. Also, Mustafa et al. (2010) showed that the application of biochar and mineral fertilizers increased plant height compared to the application of biochar or fertilizer alone. In 2020, growth parameters were positively influenced by mineral fertilizers and neem seed cake. Plant diameter and plant height increased about 27 and 21%, respectively, compared to the application of compost only. Similarly, application of neem seed cake with inorganic fertilizer improved the number of fruits by 171% and fruit diameter by 21% compared to application of compost only. The highest fruit yield of tomato in the current work was also recorded from the combined application of neem seed cake + compost with inorganic fertilizers in both years (91 to 35%). These results affirmed the finding of Wu et al. (2020) and Ayeni and Ezeh (2017) that the combination of organic and inorganic fertilizers has a positive effect on tomato productivity. The combination not only improves the organic status of soil but also increases inorganic fertilizer use efficiency. Also, neem seed cake amendment provides nutritional requirements, suppresses plant pest populations, and increases the yield and quality of agricultural crops. Koul and Shankar (1995) demonstrated that the major agricultural pests are sensitive to neem. The neem seed cake is also demonstrated to be rich in plant nutrients and is a

good manure for soil amendment (Puri, 1999). The results are in conformity with the finding of Oyinlola et al. (2017) who find an improvement of soil properties and tomato yield with the used of neem seed cake. Each organic amendment has a specific importance on the improvement of soil characteristics. However, farmers need fertilizers that have a high impact in the short term. Soil improvement must also be followed in the long term to sustain soil productivity.

### CONCLUSION

Tomato cultivation required important demand of nutrient supply. Organo-mineral fertilizers are a combined source of nutrient that can be effectively used to increase the long-term productivity of tomato plant. This study clearly showed that the

# REFERENCES

- Aliyu, L., Karikari, S. K., and Ahmed, M. K. (2003). Yield and yield components of eggplant (Solanium nigro L.) as affected by date of transplanting, intra row spacing and nitrogen fertilization. J. Agricult. Sci. Technol. 2, 7–12.
- Ayamba, B. E., Abaidoo, R. C., Opoku, A., and Ewusi-Mensah, N. (2021). Enhancing the fertilizer value of cattle manure using organic resources for soil fertility improvement: a review. *J. Bioresour. Manag.* 8, 3. doi: 10.35691/JBM.1202.0198
- Ayeni, L. S., and Ezeh, O. S. (2017). Comparative Effect of NPK 20:10:10, organic and organo-mineral fertilizers on soil chemical properties, nutrient uptake and yield of tomato (*Lycopersicon esculentum*). Appl. Tropic. Agricult. 22, 111–116. doi: 10.13140/RG.2.2.18726.63049
- Bashir, S., Bashir, S., Bakhsh Gulshan, A., Jamal Khan, M., Iqbal, J., Sherani, J., et al. (2021). The role of different organic amendments to improve maize growth in wastewater irrigated soil. *J. King Saud Univ. Sci.* 33:10518.
- Bergstrand, K.-J., Löfkvist, K., and Asp, H. (2020). Dynamics of nutrient availability in tomato production with organic fertiliser. *Biol. Agricult. Horticult.* 36, 200–212. doi: 10.1080/01448765.2020.1779816
- Blanco-Canqui, H. (2017). Biochar and soil physical properties. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 81, 687. doi: 10.2136/sssaj2017.01.0017
- Bray, R. H., and Kurtz, L. T. (1945). Determination of total organic and available forms of phosphorus in soils. Soil Sci. 59, 39–45. doi: 10.1097/00010694-194501000-00006
- CILSS (2017). Flux transfrontaliers de produits agricoles et d'élevage au Sahel et en Afrique de l'Ouest. Programme régional d'appui accès aux marchés, Comité Permanent Inter-Etats de Lutte contre la Sécheresse dans le Sahel, p. 9.
- Fairhurst, T. (2012). Handbook for integrated soil fertility management. Africa soil health consortium, Nairobi. ISBN: 978 1 78064 291 8, 154.
- Faostat (2020). Production de la tomate dans le monde, en Afrique et au Burkina Faso. Available online at : http://www.fao.org/faostat/fr/#data/QC (accseesd 25/06/2020).
- Fernandes, P., and Bhalerao, S. A. (2015). Effect of biofertilizer on the growth and biochemical parameters of Mungbean Vigna radiate (L, Wilczek). *Int. J. Adv. Res. Biol. Sci.* 2, 127–130. Available online at: http://ijarbs.com/pdfcopy/ apr2015/ijarbs17
- Ferrante, A., and Mariani, L. (2018). Agronomic management for enhancing plant tolerance to abiotic stresses: high and low values of temperature, light intensity, and relative humidity. *Horticulturae* 4, 21.
- Fidel, R. B., Laird, D. A., and Spokas, K. A. (2018). Sorption of ammonium and nitrate to biochars is electrostatic and pHdependent. *Scientific Rep.* 8, 17-27. doi: 10.3390/horticulturae4030021
- Glaser, B., Lehmann, J., and Zech, W. (2002). Ameliorating physical and chemical properties of highly weathered soils in the tropics with charcoal—a review. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 35, 219–230. doi: 10.1007/s00374-002-0466-4
- Gorovtsov, A. V., Minkina, T. M., Mandzhieva, S. S., Perelomov, L. V., Soja, G., Zamulina, I.V., et al. (2019). The mechanisms of biochar interactions

application of organic amendments and mineral fertilizers had more advantages than the application of organic amendment alone. The combined application of neem seed cake and mineral fertilizers was more effective on tomato productivity in this study.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

with microorganisms in soil. *Environ. Geochemistr. Health.* 42, 2495–2518; doi: 10.1007/s10653-019-00412-5

- Hamer, U., Marschner, B., Brodowski, S., and Amelung, W. (2004). Interactive priming of black carbon and glucose mineralization. *Organic Geochemistr.* 35, 823–830. doi: 10.1016/j.orggeochem.2004. 03.003
- Islam, A., Islam, S., Akter, A., Rahman, M.,d., H., and Nandwani D (2017). Effect of Organic and inorganic fertilizers on soil properties and the growth, yield and quality of tomato in mymensingh, Bangladesh M. Agriculture 7, 18. doi: 10.3390/agriculture7030018
- Koul, O., and Shankar, J. S. (1995). Systemic uptake of azadirachtin into *Ricinus communis* and its effects on *Spodoptera litura* larvae. *Indian J. Experiment. Biol.* 33, 865–867.
- Lehmann, J., Gaunt, J., and Rondon, M. (2006). Bio-char sequestration in terrestrial ecosystems—a review mitigation and adaptation strategies for global. *Change* 11, 403–427. doi: 10.1007/s11027-005-9006-5
- MAAHA (2019). Rapport de l'Enquête maraichère 2018, 28p.
- MAHRH (2011). Rapport d'analyse du module maraîchage. Rapport d'étude phase 2: RGA 2006-2010, Ministère de l'Agriculture de l'Hydraulique et des Ressources Halieutiques, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso 214p.
- Metson, A. J. (1956). Methods of chemical analysis for soil survey samples. NZ Soil Bur Bull  $n^{\circ}$  12.
- Mitran, T., Mani, P. K., Bandyopadhyay, P. K., and Basak, N. (2017). Influence of organic amendments on soil physical attributes and aggregate associated phosphorus under long-term rice wheat-cropping. J. King Saud Univ. Sci. 33, 101583. doi: 10.1016/S1002-0160(17)60423-5
- Mulugeta, A., Getahun, B. (2020). Effects of organic amendments on soil fertility and environmental quality: a review. J. Plant Sci. 8, 112–119. doi: 10.11648/j.jps.20200805.12
- Mustafa, K. H., r., Strezov, V., Chan, K. Y., and Nelson, P. F. (2010). Agronomic properties of wastewater sludge biochar and bioavailability of metals in production of cherry tomato (Lycopersicon esculentum). *Chemosphere* 78, 1167–1171. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2010.01.009
- Nguyen, T. T. N., Wallace, H. M., Xu, C. Y., Xu, Z., Farrar, M. B., Joseph, S., et al. (2017). Short-term effects of organo-mineral biochar and organic fertilizers on nitrogen cycling, plant photosynthesis, and nitrogen use efficiency. J. Soils Sediment. 17, 2763–2774. doi: 10.1007/s11368-017-1839-5
- Oyinlola, E. Y., Paul, O. O., and Uyovbisere, E. O. (2017). Effect of neem seed cake and inorganic fertilizer on yield of tomato and soil properties in northern guinea savanna of Nigeria. *Euro. J. Agricult. Forestr. Res.* 5, 1–15.
- PNDES (2016). Plan National de Développement Economique et Social du Burkina Faso (2016-2020), p. 87.
- Puri, H. S. (1999). NEEM: the Divine Tree Azadirachta indica. Melbourne: Harwood Academic Publishers.
- Ramzan, S., Ashraf, F., Ali, T., Rasool, T., Ahmad, P., Wani, M. A., et al. (2021). "Responses of soil properties to organic amendments," in *Microbiota*

and Biofertilizers, eds Hakeem K.R., Dar G.H., Mehmood M.A., Bhat R.A. (Cham: Springer).

- Toor, R. K., Savage, G. P., and Heeb, A. (2006). Influence of different types of fer-tilizers on the major antioxidant components of tomatoes. J. Food Composit. Anal. 19, 20–27. doi: 10.1016/j.jfca.2005. 03.003
- Ullah, I., Mao, H., Rasool, G., Gao, H., Javed, Q., Sarwar, A., et al. (2021). Effect of deficit irrigation and reduced n fertilization on plant growth, root morphology and water use efficiency of tomato grown in soilless culture. *Agronomy* 11, 228. doi: 10.3390/agronomy11020228
- Van Zwieten, L., Kimber, S., Morris, S., Chan, K. Y., Downie, A., Rust, J., et al. (2009). Effect of biochar from slow pyrolysis of papermill waste on agronomic performance and soil fertility. *Plant Soil.* 9, 50. doi: 10.1007/s11104-009-0050-x
- Walkley, A. J., and Black, I. A. (1934). Estimation of soil organic carbon by the chromic acid titration method. Soil Sci. 37, 29–38. doi: 10.1097/00010694-193401000-00003
- Wu, Y., Yan, S., Fan, J., Zhang, F., Zheng, J., Guo, J., et al. (2020). Combined application of soluble organic and chemical fertilizers in drip fertigation improves nitrogen use efficiency and enhances tomato yield and quality. *J. Sci. Food Agricult.* 100, 5422–5433. doi: 10.1002/jsfa. 10593

Youssef, M. A., and Eissa, M. A. (2017). Comparison between organic and inorganic nutrition for tomato. J. Plant Nutri. 40, 1900–1907. doi: 10.1080/01904167.2016.1270309

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Traoré, Bandaogo, Savadogo, Saba, Ouédraogo, Sako, Sermé and Ouédraogo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

